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EXECUTIVE SESSION
(Released to the Public May 2, 1960)

RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES
AND STATION PERSONNEL

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 27, 1960

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT
oF THE COMMITIEE ON INTERSTATE AND ForeIGN CoMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The special subcommittee met, pursuant to call at 2:40 p.m., in room
1333, New House Office Building, Hon. Oren Harris (chairman)
presiding. L

Present: Representatives Harris (presiding), Mack, Moss, Flynt,
Rogers of Texas, Bennett, and Derounian.

Also present: Robert W. Lishman, chief counsel ; Beverly M. Cole-
man, principal attorney; Herman C. Beasley, chief clerk; James P.
Kelly, investigator; Charles IHowze, Jr., attorney; Oliver Eastland
and Jack Marshall Stark, minority counsel.

The Ciiamyan. Let the subcommittee come to order.

Are you Mr. Mammarella?

Mr. MaMMmareLLA. Yes, sir.

The Ciareman. The Special Subcommittee on Legislative Over-
sight of the House Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce
1s In executive session this afternoon for the purpose of a preliminary
inquiry. And, Mr. Mammarella, it is necessary for me, as the chair-
man, to inform you of the purpose of this hearing, the reasons for the
asking of the questions which are about to be asked of you, and the
authority of the subcommittee to make this inquiry.

In the first place, I would like to provide you with a copy of the
rules of procedure, if you do not already have them.

Appendix I thereto, is the text of rule XI, 26 of the Rules of the
House of Representatives, and appendix II outlines the scope of sub-
committee activities.

The text of the Iouse Resolution 56, of the 86th Congress, 1st ses-
sion, is set forth in the pamphlet, which has just been handed to you,
and you will find it at pages 3 to 5.

Subdivision (6) thereof authorizes the committee to make investi-
ations and studies concerning advertising, fair competition, and
abeling. Subdivision (3) empowers the committee to investigate a

range of matters pertaining to radio and television. Subdivision (13)
authorizes the committee to make investigations and studies concern.
ing the administration and enforcement by departments and agencies

729



730 RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES

of the Government of provisions of law relating to subjects which are
within the jurisdiction of the committee.

Among the agencies of the Government which are thus subject to our
jurisdiction are the Federal Communications Commission and the
Federal Trade Commission. o

On page 2 of the “Subcommittee Rules of Procedure,” subdivision
(4) provides:

If the subcommittee determnines that the interrogation of a witness in a public
hearing might endanger national security or unjustly injure his reputation or
the reputation of other individuals, the subcommittee shall interrogate such

witness in an executive session for the purpose of determining the necesgity
or advisability of conducting such interrogation thereafter in a public hearing.

On page 4 of the “Rules of Procedure,” subdivision (13) provides:

At every investigative hearing, public or executive, witnesses may be accom-
panied by their own counsel for the purpose of advising them—

and I emphasize the word “advising”—

concerning their constitutional rights. The failure of a witness to secure coun-
sel shall not excuse such witness from attendance in response to a subpena.

These subdivisions are in conformity with similar rules laid down
in rule XI, 26 of the Rules of the House of Re resentatives.

In making a study and investigation of the adequacy of the Federal
Communications Act of 1934, as amended, and of its administration,
and of the adequacy of the Federal Trade Commission Act and the
administration thereof pertaining to advertising, fair competition
and labeling, it is necessary to obtain from you certain information,

One of the purposes of our investigation is to ascertain whether
licensed radio and television broadcasting facilities are being used
as a method of unfair competition or for deception of the listening

ublic or for effectuating purposes contrary to the public interest.
éection 317 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, provides
as follows:

All matter broadcast by any radio station for whichk service money, or any
other valuable consideration is directly or indirectly paid, or promised to or
charged or accepted by, the station so broadcasting, from any person, shall, at
the time the same is so broadcast, be announced as paid for or furnished, as
the case may be, by such person.

The subcommittee is in possession of information and allegations
that television stations in the Philadelphia area and elsewhere have
broadcast matter for which valuable consideration has been paid with-
out any announcement having been made of such payment.

Mr. Mammarella, we have information that since 1952 until recentl
you were producer of a television program known as “Bandstan
or “American Bandstand,” broadeast over station WFIL~TYV in Phila-
delphia and the ABC network and that you were also associate pro-
ducer commencing in the early part of 1958 of the “Dick Clark Show,”
another television program broadcast over that station and network.

In 1956 Dick Clark was made MC on “American Bandstand,” then
a local show.

In August 1957 “Bandstand” went on the ABC network 5 days a
week—a 2-hour show, one-half hour being local.

Early in 1958 the “Dick Clark Show” began as an ABC network
program once a week on Saturday.

]
”



RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 731

We also have information that in Swan Records Corp. you have a
25 percent stock interest and Dick Clark has or had a 50-percent in-
terest. In turn, Swan Records owns certain music publishing com-
panies such as BAE Music, Inc., and Request Music, Inc.

You also, we are informed, have an interest in Wildeat Music, Inc.,
and in Milt Kellem Music, Inc. .

We are also informmed that you have an interest in Anita Pressing,
Inc., and that Mr. Clark has or had a 50 percent interest in that com-
pany. )

Similarly, we are informed that Wildeat Music, Inc., owns an in-
terest in Raye Products, Inc., in which Mr. Clark has or had about
a 42-percent interest.

Furthermore, we are informed that you own a 20-percent interest
in Startime Industries, in which Mr. Clark has or had a 40-percent
interest. In Lawn Records, Inc., our information shows that you hold
25 percent and Dick Clark now or formerly 50 percent.

We have information and allegations that you have engaged in un-
fair and deceptive practices in connection wifh the manufacture, sale,
distribution, and placing of records and music for use as broadeast
material over the Dick Clark programs above referred to, for which
{)rogrums you were either the producer or associate producer. We
have information that wndisclosed payments have been made to you
to secure the airing of records on these television shows.

According to an item in the hiladelphia Bulletin of November 19,
1959, Mr. Mammarella, it is stated as follows:

When Mammarella disclosed that he had left ABC, he announced that he
would open his financial records to any lawful agency empowered to investigate
television.

When our investigators interviewed you in November 1959 and
again on January 21, 1960, you refused to answer any questions per-
taining to the fact whether at any time you directly, or indireetly, had
received or been offered money or any other consideration, or thing
of value, to play, or cause to be played particular records on any of the
Dick Clark shows or any other shows with which he has been con-
nected.

Now, I notice, Mr. Mammarella, you have with you your counsel.
Isthat true?

My, MadM>MaRELLA. Yes, sir.

The Ciramrax. I think at this time it would be advisable for him
to be identified for the record.

Mr. Manoxey. My name is Patrick G. Mahoney, sir, 707 Dewey
Building, Philadelphia, Pa.

The Crramaan. I notice you have someone else with you.

Mr. Cixrio. My name is Romolo J. De Cintio, 2100 P'N.B. Build-
ing, Philadelphia, Pa.  We are general counsel for various enterprises
in which Mr. Mannnarella has had or has an interest.

Mr. Mauoxey. I represent Mr. Mammarella in his individual ca-
pacity, sir.

The Cnamraax. Well, now, are you here representing Mr. Mam-
marella or someone else ?

Mr. Cint10. Mr. Mammarella,

The Cramrman. Mr. Mammarella, both of these gentlemen here
are representing you?
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Mr. MarareLLa. Yes, sir.

The Cramrman. Well, I must again emphasize the fact that you
are permitted, as I have read the Rules of the House, and the rules
of procedure of this committee, to have counsel with you. But only
for the purpose of advising you, and therefore, you will have to do
your own talking.

Mr. MammareLLa. Yes, sir.

Mr. Manoney. Mr. Harris, may I be permitted to make a pre-
liminary statement with reference to submitting the income tax state-
ments, the records that have been subpenaed here?

The Cuarryan. Well, not at this time. We will talk to you about
that at the appropriate time.

Mr. Manoney. All right, sir.

The CuammMaN. Right now we have Mr. Mammarella here as a
witness.

Will you be sworn.

Do you solemnly swear the testimony you give to this subcommittee
to beGr tlgz2 truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help
you God ?

Mr. MaxmareLra. I do, sir.

The Cuairman. Have a seat.

TESTIMONY OF ANTHONY MAMMARELLA

The CrammanN. Mr. Mammarella, this subcommittee has an-
nounced public hearings to begin February 8, in connection with
further problems in the broadcast industry.

During the course of the investigation and preparation for this
series of hearings, which will start at that time, members of our staff
talked to you about some of the problems that are interrelated to
this whole subject matter.

You were reluctant, and, as I understand, refused to answer ques-
tions the staff members asked you. You refused to talk to them.
Therefore, it is necessary for us to take this action. And I did so
through an executive session of the subcommittee, not making this
stage of it, a public hearing, because this is preliminary to what the
subcommittee plans to do beginning the second week in February.

Mr. Lishman, if you have any further preliminary matter that
should be brought to the attention of Mr. Mammarella and the
record at this time, you may proceed.

I think the record shou?'d show at this time, that Mr, Stagliano
was also subpenaed—that is, records—and there is some indication
that he was supposed to be here. However, the subpena served on
him had a provision that his personal appearance was not requested.
Therefore, he is not here.

If you have some further explanation

Mr. Max>agenea. I thought the understanding was that although
his presence was not required here, it was my understanding, that Mr.
Howze said, if they could examine the books in Philadelphia, they
would not have to come down here.

The Criaryan. That is true.

Mr. MaMMmAaReLLa. And that they were going to make an arrange-
ment to make an appointment and examine the books there; that it
would not be necessary to bring them down here.
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Mr. Lisuman. Mr. Mahoney, didn’t Mr. Howze get in touch with
you yesterday and inquire whether or not Mr. Stagliano would be
here today?

Mr. ManonEey. No, sir; he did not. Mr. Howze contacted me—I
believe a wire had been sent to Mr. Mammarella, but not to Mr. Stag-
liano, and Mr. Howze called me and told me—I believe he said the
purpose of this meeting was to determine the admissibility of the in-
come tax records and Mr. Mammarella’s assertion of his privilege.
But he did not mention Mr. Stagliano.

I believe that is correct, is it not, Mr. Howze?

Mr. Howze. My recollection, sir, is that I mentioned both—Mr.
Stagliano and Mr. Mammarella.

Mr. Manoney. Well, I think if I am allowed to make this state-
ment I requested to make, I do not think there will be any problem
here, as to Mr. Stagliano.

The Criairyan. Yes; all right.

Mr. Manoney. Sir, Mr. Mammarella wishes to cooperate with the
subcommittee as much as possible, and we are not here for the pur-
pose of interposing the fifth amendment or a privilege. We merely
want the statutory assurance that any evidence that he gives here, he
will be immune from any prosecution, as a result of any evidence or
testimony that he gives or any papers that he submits. Ve have with
us the income tax records and the work sheets, and we will be glad to
submit them to the committee, with that understanding.

The Cuatrman. Well, of course I have no authority, Mr. Mahoney,
to give Mr. Mammarella any such assurance, because I do not know
what he is going to say. I do not know what the facts are in connec-
tion with it. And I do not know what proceedings somebody else
mifht bring who has a responsibility of their own. So we might as
well be fair and frank with you. I cannot, and this subcommittee
cannot, give you any such assurance—that is, immunity from any
prosecution,

Mr. Manoxey. I believe, sir, there is a statutory provision to that
effect—that any testimony given before a committee or subcommittee
of the House or Senate, any evidence there given, the witness is im-
mune from prosecution, any criminal prosecution—except as to offi-
cial papers and records.

Mr. Bennerr. Do you have a citation of that, or a House rule?

Mr, Lisuman. Is that the Federal immunity statute? I think he
can claim whatever rights he may have under that statute. But we
cannot guarantee what his rights are under that statute.

Mr. Manoney. Would you like the citatiton of that?

The Cuamman. Well, I understood that you were asking the sub-
committee to give you such assurance. We cannot do it. If you are
relying on the statute—

Mr. MamonEy. Sir, we do not want to create the impression that
we have at any time waived our right under that statute. The request
to review these records was made outside of this subcommittee. It
was made in a law office.

Mr. Bennerr. Mr. Chairman, does the statute give the subcommit-
tee the right to grant immunity ?

Mr. Manoney. No,sir; it is just as a matter of right.

Mr. BeEnNeETT. What is the citation? ‘
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Mr. Manoney. Title 18, section 3486.

The Crarraax. I have it here, Mr. Mahoney. If you want to pro-
ceed by reading this into the record, we will be glad to permit you to
do it. I interpret this, as I read it, to mean—
in the course of any investigation relating to any interference with, or endan-
gering of, or any plans or attempt to interfere with or endanger the national
security, or defense of the United States, by treason, sabotage, espionage, sedi-
tion, seditious conspiracy, or the overthrow of this Government by force or
violence.

Therefore, I do not feel that the purpose of this hearing this after-
noon would come within the purview of that section.

However, Mr. Mahoney, if you wish to include the entire section in
the record at this point, then you may do so.

Mr. MauoNEY. Sir, this particular act is not the citation on which
I am relying. Unfortunately, I do not have the exact citation, but I
know that both the Interstate Commerce Act and the Criminal Code
make a provision for immunity from the use of testimony before a
House committee.

Mr. Ben~err. What are you requesting the subcommittee to do?

Mr. Manoxey. Sir, I am not requesting the subcommittee to give us
ﬁlhat assurance, since I do not think they have the statutory power to

0 SO.

The Ciratraan. What is that now?

Mr. Manoney. I say I am not requesting the subcommittee to give
us that assurance, because I do not think you have the statutory power
to do so. I believe it is in the statute. I merely want to point out
we are not waiving any right to any immunity we have.

The Cuamrman. That makes the record, and I think that should be
sufficient to proceed.

Now, do you have any further comment you want to make regarding
the income tax problem? You started to mention that a moment ago.

Mr. ManoneY. Yes,sir. We are agreeable, sir, to offer the records
requested—a copy of the income tax returns from 1956 to 1959, and
also the work papers.

The CuairmaN. Thank you very much.

Mr. Lishman, you may ask such questions as you desire.

I assume you do not have those papers with you.

Mr. Manoxgy. Yes, sir, we do.

The Criarman. Can you give them to the staff this afternoon?

Mr. Mamoney. Yes, sir.

The Ciiamyan. Very well, you may proceed.

Mr. Manoxey. Those records, of course, will be returned to us, sir.

The CriamiaN. Yes—when the subcommittee has concluded its use.

Mr. Cinrio. 1f I may interject, sir, the 1959 records are estimates.
Actunally Mr. Mammarella’s 1959 return has not been completed, be-
canse he does not have all his W-2 forms, the 1099’s, and so forth.
So that he will need them in preparation of his 1959 return.

The Criamaran. The subcommittee will certainly accommodate him
in that responsibility.

Mr. Lisiyan. Mr. Mammarella, will there be any audit working
papers, other than the ones you are going to leave with us this after-
noon, still in Mr. Stagliano’s office, or in your office in Philadelphia?

Mr. Maxyarerra. Not to my knowledge.
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Mr. Lisiman. In other words, this will be a complete set of all the
working papers.

Mr. MammarerLA. To my knowledge, sir, this will be the sum total
of my personal papers.

Mr. LisumaN. Now, Mr. Mammarella, at one time you were em-
ployed by a radio and television station in Philadelphia; is that
correct ?

Mr. Max>aReLLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisiataN. Will you please state the name of that station and
the station owner?

Mr. Maddrarenva, The name of the station is WFIL-TV. The
station is a member of the Triangle Publications stations. It is a
station owned by Triangle Publications, Inc. As for the technical
name of the actual owner, I may be wrong. But I know it is a Tri-
angle PPublications station,

Mr. Lisnatan. Yes, sir. And you were an employee of the station
licensec?

M. Madiararenra, I was an employee of WFII-TV.

My, Listarax, When did you commence that employment ¢

Mr, Mayodvrarenna, In 1950,

Mer. Lasiaax. And at that time was Dick Clark working for the
station ?

Mr. Masnrarerea, No, Dick Clark was not working with the sta-
tion.

Mr. Lisinntan. When did he begin to work for that station ¢

Mr. Masxorarenra. To the best of my knowledge, around the spring
of 1952,

Mr. Lisnaax. When you commenced working for the station, what
position did you hold?

My, Madnrarenna, I was a part-time switechboard operator.,

Mr. Lisniyran, And how long have you worked for WFIL?

Mr. Maxorarerta. I worked for WFIL from 1950 until November
13, 1959.

Mr, Lisiyax. And what positions did éyou hold, during the period
of time that you were employed by WFIIL.¢

My, Madrarerpa. When I started, I was a part-time, weekend
switchboard operator. That is, the station witchboard, telephone. I
was switchboard operator for—this is an approximate thing—3 or
4 months. And then I was moved into the film department, at which
time I used to preview films, and I think I was with them 8 or 9
months. And I quit.

Then I was rehired a couple of weeks later and put on the crew,
camera crew. When I quit, I was not out of the employment of the sta-
tion for more than 10 days or 2 weeks. It was that brief a time. I
was back as a cameraman. And I was a cameraman, and stage
manager, until about February or March of 1953. At that time
T was asked if I would become—move upstairs into the production
staff, and if I would join their production staff. And at that time
I had a title—which was a long one—it was something to the effect
of program packager and writer and developer. It was a name that
was long which did not mean very much.

One of my duties was that I was assigned to—in those days it was
just called “Bandstand.” It was not called “American Bandstand.”
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I was assigned to the production staff of “Bandstand,” plus I was
assigned to other shows.

Mr. Lisiiman. What date were you assigned to the production staff
of “Bandstand” ¢

Mr. MaMMARELLA. My recollection is that it was some time, I
think, in February or March of 1953. I do not really remember the
exact date. But it was early in 1953, I was assigned to that.

Mr. Lisnyan. At that time, who was niaster of ceremonies on
“Bandstand”?

Mr. MaM»arerLA. A man named Bob Horn.

Mr. Listan. Eventually he left?

Mr. MaMaarenLa. Thatis right. He left in 1956, and Dick Clark
was assigned as the master of ceremonies of the show.

Mr. Lisinan. In 1956¢

Mr. MaMMaRELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisusian. Then in 1956, were you producer of American
Bandstand ?

Mr. Masarena. Well, it was still not called American Band-
stand, but I was still then—I continued on, in my same capacity with
the show, when they assigned Dick Clark as the MC of the show—
I continued on with the show. Then in August, 1957—August 5 of
1957—we had a 4-week trial on the ABC network, as a network show,
and then when it went on the network for that 4-week trial, they
changed the name to “American Bandstand,” for the network. And
the show was successful, and then they just continued the show on,
when the trial basis was over.

Mr. Lisnmatan. Was that show a 2-hour show, 5 days a week?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes,sir.

Mr. Lisiintan. With one-half hour local, and 114 hours being on
the ABC network?

Mr. MAMMARELLA, Yes, SiT.

Mvr. Lisunyan. And when did you become associate producer of
the “Dick Clark Show”?

Mr. MarorareLra. When that show went on the air, which was the
second Saturday in February of 1958. I think it was February 15.
But there again—but it was like the second week in February of 1959.

Mr. Listunan. Where did the “Dick Clark Show” originate?

Mr. Mayoarenra. The “Dick Clark Show” originated in New York
City.

l&,r. Lisriman. Was that a half-hour show?

Mr. Mad>areLra. It was a half-hour Saturday night show, from
7:30 to 8 o’clock.

Mr. Lisitman. While you were producer of “American Bandstand,”
and associate producer of the “Dick Clark Show,” what was the
nature of your duties?

Mr. MaMyareLra. Well, if I may do the “Dick Clark Show” first,
because that is easier—as associate producer, the ABC network had
expressed the desire that there should be a half-hour Saturday night
type show. They had tried a similar show of some kind like that.
It was not successful. They felt that Dick was very popular—Mr.
Clark was very popular and had a big following. They thought they
would try a type of show like that.
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So we got together and came up with a format, as the show existed.
And it was my function, basically, on that show to help get the acts—
in other words, determine which acts should go on that show—in other
words, which performers should perform on the show. And also to,
during the day—and the whole show was done in one day—there were
no other rehearsals except on Saturday—we rehearsed all day Satur-
day and put the show on on Saturday night. I was not the producer
of the show. Another gentleman was. But my main function dur-
ing the course of that day would be in a sense a kind of ride herd, be-
cause of the wide difference of opinion between people in New York
about the type of music and the type of performer tfmt we had—that
we featured. And these people had never had any connection with
the modern popular song and singer of the day.

So it was my basic function to see that they kept it within the
framework of t{;e idea that Mr. Clark and I had as to how that should
be run.

That is one thing.

On “American Bandstand” the function was a lot wider, because
this was a Philadelphia show. I was there 5 days a week.

I was the producer of the show. The term producer will vary,
I would imagine, from station to station and network to network.
I was the producer of the show insofar as the show ran—I had the
duty of-—well, making sure that the sets were proper, making sure
that—of the audience. In other words, I was responsible so that
at a certain time to say to the man at the door “It is time to bring
the audience in.”

I was more or less a liaison with the commercial people in the com-
mercials, although the director had much more to do with the com-
mercials. Ile used to rehearse them and talk over the problens.
But usually, initially, when a new commercial sponsor came on the
show, he would sit down with Mr. Clark and myself and discuss what
he had in mind, and get our views as to how the commerecial should
be done. We would talk it over and bang it around as to how we
felt it should best be presented—especially when they felt it was a
commercial slanted toward teenagers. They felt Dick had a greater
knowledge of what teenagers liked, so they used to ask his opinion
all the time. And we might make suggestions to them as to how it
should be done on the air.

I was a kind of linison. If they had a complaint, they would
usually complain to me. I was responsible to another man who was
the executive producer of the show, a Mr. Louis Klein.

Also, in the course of the show we usually had a guest, or some-
times two guests a day. I was responsible for making sure the guest
was there, or determining that he was there, briefing him on what was
going to occur, at what time he would appear on the show, where he
would have to be, and what would be expected of him, and find out,
from the artist, whether there was anything that he would like Dick
to mention, or he would like the opportunity to mention—like he was
appearing the following week so-and-so, or he had a new album out,
or something like that.

It was the general function of running the show and riding herd
on the show.
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 The only thing I probably—basically, the only thing I did not
handle on the show was financing, money. If there was any money
necessary to buy things, I would suggest that we needed a new cur-
tain, or that we needed the floor repainted, or that we needed a new
set, or that we needed grops, that we needed something, and I would
submit this to Louis Klein, who was the production manager, and
was also the executive producer of “American Bandstand”. Then
he would determine whether or not there was sufficient funds for it,
or whether or not we should have the new equipment, or whatever it
might be.

go basically, it was generally putting together the show, and I also
shared in the duty of programing the music of the show. That is
basically it.

If there is any specific thing, it is a very hard thing to spell out
what your job is when somebody says “IWhat do you do?”

Mr. Lisiiman. Mr. Mammarella, while you were producer and as-
sociate producer of these two respective shows, were you also em-
ployed at that time in those capacities by WFIL?

Mr. Maxarerra. Well, to clarify that, I—as far as “American
Bandstand” is concerned, whether it was called “Bandstand” when it
was local, or “American Bandstand,” I was employed by WFIL-TV.
As far as the Saturday night “Dick Clark how” was concerned,
originally my association with the “Dick Clark Show” as associate
producer was an ABC payroll check. Later on, it became Drexel Pro-
ductions. It continued on. It was the same show, and just continued
right on. But there was a change at a certain point in time, which I
am not clear on at all, as to what time it became Drexel Productions.
Then I was paid by and worked for Drexel Productions.

Mr. LisHMAN. fs it correct, Mr. Mammarella, that you and Dick
Clark had the responsibility for the selection of records programed
on each of these shows?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes, Sir.

Mr. Listinan. No one else had that responsibility ¢

Mr. MaymarerLa. No, sir.

Mr. Listman. Isitcorrect that Drexel Television Productions, Inc.,
is a New York corporation, wholly owned by Dick Clark?

Mr. MammareLLA. Well, the technicalities of it, I do not really
know. This was my impression, that it was a New York corporation,
wholly owned by Dick Clark.

Mr. LisunmaN. You received a salary from that corporation?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes, sir; from Drexel Productions.

Mr. Lisiiaran. Did you have a written contract with WFIL¢

Mr. MammareLLa. No, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you have a written contract with Drexel?

Mr. MammareLLA. No, sir.

Mr. Lisaman. Is it also a fact that during this period, when you
were a producer and associate producer, you received a salary from
Swan Records?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes, Sir.

Mr. Lisintan. What were your duties with Swan Records?

Mr. MarxyarerLa. Well, the duties with Swan Records was a duty
which would come into a field which they call A. & R. in the music
business, which is artists and repertoire. And it would be this duty,
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to listen to the music, or to what they call demonstration records—
to listen to the music and to determine whether or not you felt, first of
all, that the song was one that was something you would like to have
recorded, and if it was a song that you felt was worthy of something,
as to which artist you might think would best do it, or in the question
of a finished record—in other words, people will go out and produce
a record and then they will submit it to a recordg company and say,
“Would you like to buy this record #” In other words, the record is not
on any label: it is just a master, in tape form, and they make a dub of
it,and you listen to it. And you would listen to it to determine whether
or not you felt it was good enough, whether you felt it was commercial
enough, or that potentially it might possibly be a hit.

Mr. Lisuyan, Now, what is the nature of Swan Record Co.s
business ?

Myr. Mantmarenra, It is known as a record manufacturer.

Mr. Lisuyax. Is it correct also, Mr. Mammarella, that during this
same period you were on another payroll, of Wildeat Music?

Mr. MadMareLLa. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisu>ax. What business is Wildeat Music in ?

Mr. MadxyareLra. Music publishing, the publishing of musie, sir.

Mr. LisiaN, And what were your duties in connection with the
music publishing company ?

Mr. MAMMARELLA, \Veﬁ, in the capacity on the show, many people
would submit songs that yon—would constantly submit songs to you
and ask you if you wouldy publish it. And for a long time I had no
publishing association whatsoever. And an opportunity came up to
get into the publishing association. I figured with so many songs—
and also if you had a good song, that I would meet a lot of artists in
the course of a year, that you could always submit to an artist these
songs for their consideration, as to whether or not they like the song,
which was basically my capacity with

Mr. Lisuyan. Mr. Mammarella, we have brought out the fact that
you were on four different payrolls; is that correct ?

My, MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir,

Mr. Lisman. Were you on any other payrolls?

Mr. Mas>arenca. Well—excuse me. ﬁlis is a difficult question—
if you will excuse me, I would like to check a point.

Mr. LisinaN. Yes.

(The witness consulted with counsel.)

Mr. ManyarerLa. No,sir; I was not on the payroll.

Mr. Listinan. We will come back to that again, because we may
have a difference of interpretation on the word “payroll.”

Mr. ManmmareLLa. All right.

Mr. Lisuyan. In connection with Chess Records, among others,
you were the recipient of regular checks in certain amounts. Now,
whether that constitutes your being on Chess Records payroll or
not is a matter of interpretation. But we will come to that. Were
there any other companies with whom you were the recipient of
funds, as you were from Chess Records?

Mr. gVIAMMARELLA. As it was from Chess Records—any other com-

anies ¢
P Mr. Lisuman. Yes; did any other company pay you money while
you were a producer and associate producer ?
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Mr. MammareLLa. I received funds from other companies; yes, sir.

Mr. Lisiman. Could you name those companies, please?

Mr. Maa»arerLa. From Chess Records, Universal Distributors,
Edward S. Barsky, Inc., distributors—Jamie Records, Gone Records.

Mr. Lisiman. Do you have a list of these companies?

Mr. Masaiarerra. They would be here in the reports that we turned
over, that we are submitting to you.

Mr. Lisunman. I would like to have the record show the number of
companies from which you received payment. Then we will inquire
as to the purpose of those payments later on.

Mr. MamrareLLa. If you are ready——

Mr. Lisiinman, Yes; I am ready.

Mr. Masmmarenna. Chess Records Co.; Cosnat Distributing Co.;
Gotham Record Distributing Co.; Barsky Distributors; David Rosen
Co., which is a record distributing company ; Marnel Distributing Co.,
which is a record distributing company; Duke Records.

Mr. Mauon~ey. Is your question limited, sir, just to record com-
panies?

Mr. LisiyaN. Record companies and record distributing companies
and persons representing talent.

Mr. May»yarenra. Managers or something like that ?

Mr. Lisiaan. Bookers.

Mr. MaMmareLLA. 1 beg your pardon?

Mr. Lisuman. Bookers.

Mr, MarxyareLLA. You mean booking agents and managers and
things like that?

Mr. Lisniaan. Yes.

Mr. Madzaarenna, Future Records.

Mr. Lisiiaran. Duaring the period you were a producer and associate
producer on these two shows, you were receiving these payments you
have just mentioned ?

Mr. MarxmareLLa, Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuiaan. Now, let us get back to the first four that you men-
tioned.

Mr. Masynarareina. Ixcuse me—the first four?

Mr. Tasnaran. Well, Drexel, Triangle, Swan, and Wildeat—I would
like to get the salavies from those four companies in the record, if we
can.

Mr, Masatarenna. All right.

My, Liastistan. Now, is it a fact that Drexel Television IProduc-
tions, Inc., a wholly owned Dick Clark corporation paid you a salary
of $250 a weel?

Mr. Marx>ranenra. Yes, sir,

Mr. Lasnaax, And Triangle Publications, which is the station
licensee, operating stafion WFIL, paid yon $150 a week?

Mr, Maaosrarenia, That is vight, sir.

Mr. Lisiyax. And Swan Records, for which you were apparently
the A and R man

Mr. Maxorarenta, I acted in that capacity.

My Lisnarax. They paid you $250 a week.

Mr. Marxyarenna, The salary range—I think the original salary
was something like $200.

My, Lisuarax, But it ranged from $200
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Mr. MaMMARELLA. $250—something like that.

Mr. Lisnman. And Wildeat Music, Inc., paid you approximately
$103 and $104 a week?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, what functions did you perform for the other
companies whose names you have just given us?

Mr. Mas»areLLa. Well, all right.” There were many things that
have nothing to do with my job as producer of Bandstand, when it
was local or American Bandstand. Many times these people would
come to you for all kinds of advice, and ask you what they should do
in a case like this, should they put out this kind of record or shonld
they get out that kind of record. Many times they would ask me to
sit and listen to both sides of the record, to tell them which side of the
record I thought—or they would bring me demonstration records, and
ask me, “Should I buy this record—do you think this is worthwhile—
my buying and putting out this as a record ?”

One record company, as in the case of Chess Records a while back,
I think in 1956, was having a problem in Philadelphia with Phila-
delphia distribution, They came to see me and we sat down and dis-
cussed their problem and their distribution, and tried to suggest ideas
as to what they could do. They were not happy with the man they
had. They asked if I thought I could recommend someone else to
take over his distribution.

They had two employees that worked for the company that was
distributing the records that they were fond of—the ( hess Co., was
fond of—and they wanted to know if there was a way that if someone
else distributed the records, could these two fellows go along with it
and maintain their jobs. One fellow was a promotion man, The
other fellow was the salesman—used to go out on the road and sell.
And we tried to inquire and made some calls.

Mr. Lisuyax. Could we have the names of those two men from
Chess?

Mr. Mardoarenta. The two men from Chess Records?

Mr. Tasniaan. Yes.

Mr. MasnrareLa. Leonard and Phil Chess.

Mvr. Lasnyran. Were these the two men from Chess Records who
contacted vou?

My, MadiarerLa. Yes, they came to Philadelphia,

Mr. Lisnman. Was this during the time when you were producer
and associate producer of the Dick Clark shows?

Mv, MaxyrarenLa. No, there was no Dick Clark Show at the time.

Mr. Lisiytan. American Bandstand /

Mr. Masararerna. Only American Bandstand.

Mr. Lisnyan. Did any one else from Chess Records ever contact
you,either here in Philadelphia or elsewhere?

Mr. Mayyarenra. At that time?

Mr, Lisintan. At any time.

Mr. Masorarena. Yes. Their present promotion man, National
promotion man, has called me.

Mr. Lisinnan. What is his name?

Mvr. Manmyarerna. Max Cooperstein.

Mr. Lisintan. Do you know Mr. Sid McCoy of Chess Records?

Mr. Maxyareea. Sid MeCoy? Not to my recollec ion, sir.

56561—60—pt, 2——2



742 RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES

Mr. Lisuman. Mr. Mammarella, I would like to show you a photo-
static copy of a portion of the U.S. Information return for the calen-
dar year 1958 income taxes, Chess Records Corp., 2120 South Michigan
Avenue, Chicago, Ill., which states that during the year 1958, there
was paid to you by Chess Records the sum of $900, and ask you if that
is correct?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, Sir.

Mr. LisumaN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to have that placed in
the record.

The Cuamman. Let it be received.

(Document referred to follows.)
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Mr. Lisuman. Now, Mr. Mammarella, I am going to show you
another portion of the return, Information return for calendar year
1957, Federal income taxes, of the Chess Record Corp., and it states
that during that year Chess Records paid you $750.

Mr. MammarernaA. That is right.

Mr. Lisuman. I would like to have that placed in the record.

The Cramrman. Let it be received for the record.

(The document referred to is as follows.)
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Mr. Lisunman. During the year 1958, Mr. Mammarella, you received
a series of checks from Chess Record Corp.; is that correct ¢

Mr, MAMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. I show you a photostatic copy of a canceled check,
together with an endorsement on the back which purports to be your
signature. This check is dated September 10, 1958, Chess Record
Corp. No. 8584, and I ask you if this amount was paid to you, and is
that your endorsement on’ the back of this photostatic copy of the
canceled check ?

Mr. Mammarerna. Yes; that appears to be my signature.

Mr. Lisanan. I would like to have that document in the record,
Mr. Chairman.

The CuAmrMAN. Let it be received.

(The document referred to follows.)
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Mr. LisiimaN. Mr. Mammarella, I show you another photostatic
copy of a canceled check, both the face and back, with your endorse-
ment. This check, drawn by Chess Record Corp., dated August 11,
1958, in the amount of $100 to you—I ask you if that amount was
received by you and is that your endorsement %

Mr. MammareLLA. Yes; that seems to be my signature.

Mr. Lisuman. I would like to have that check in the record.

The Criairman. Let it be received in the record.

(The document referred to follows.)
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Mr. LisumaN. Mr. Mammarella, I am going to show you another
photostatic copy of a canceled checi{, together with your endorsement
on the back. This is a check of Chess Record Corp., to your order,
dated July 10,1958, and this is in the amount of $100.

Mr. MammareLLa. Yes; that is my signature.

Mr. Lisaman. I offer thisas an exhibit for the record.

The Cuammman. Let it be received for the record.

('The document referred to follows.)
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Mr. Lisuman. In the interest of expedition, Mr. Mammarella, I
am going to hand you a group of six photostatic copies of checks made
payable to you by Chess Record Corp., each in the amount of $100,
each bearing your signature on the back, and dated respectively, May
9, 1958, June 9, 1958, April 8, 1958, March 7, 1958, February 10, 1958,
and January 7, 1958,

I ask you to state for the record whether or not you received the
amounts as shown in these checks from Chess Records?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes,sir.

Mr. Lisaman. Did Chess Records also make the payments to you in
the years 1957 and 1959¢ I would like to have that group of checks
identified by the witness in the record.

The CrialrmaN. Let them be received in the record.

(The documents referred to follows:)



RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 753




RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES

754




RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 755

1&&1 “ '_" h"‘ —rb’ﬂq

ARG UR s "y f
E; chb— . -7, \JJ\,_ T_jl

it




0w
2]
[
w
Z
[}
=2
-
Z
[Sal
w
<
[&]
a
<
[=]
<1
M
<]
[=]
0w
R
-
)
[=
=]
-
7]
Z
&
0
2}
<

756




RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 757

56861—60 - pt, 2——3




RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES

758

STy -

=3

X

e St 35 A4 IR




RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 759

Mr. Masnatarerna. In the year 1957, the answer is “Yes.” In the
yewr 1959, the answer is “No.”

Mr. Lasuatan. And will the records that you are to leave with us
this afternoon show the amounts of such pavments received by you
from Chess Records, as well as other companies you have nientioned ?

Mr. Mararenra, Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Did Chess Records ever pay you any amount in
cash?

My, Madxoyrarenna. No, sir.

Mr, LisuMan. Did you ever receive any valuable gift from Chess
Records, or any representative of Chess Records?

Mr. Madxorarena. Yes, sir,

Mr. Lisnatan. What weve those gifts?

Mr. Mammagrerra. I received Christmas of last
bowl.

Mr. Listintan. What other gifts have you received from Chess?

Mr. MarMMmarenna. A holder and pen.

Mvr. Lisniatan. Is that all?

Mr. Madnrarenea, Well, the previous year, at Christmas time, flat-
ware—silverware.

Mr. Lasunan. Is that all, just those three gifts?

Mr. MadiaareLpa. To the best of my recollection at this moment.

Mr. Listintan. Did any of the companies named by you, or their
representatives, ever make any payments in cash to you?

Mr. MarmmareLna, Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisusan. Would you name the company and the person who
made the cash payment.

Mr, Marmarerea. Excuse me, sir. May I ask a question. Are
you distinguishing between cash and checks?

Mr. Lisuman. Yes.

My, MaMyareLLa. You mean actual cash?

Mr. Lisuman, Actual cash money. I would like to have the amount
and the time and the name of the person who gave it to you.

Mr. Masaarerra. Al right—cash payment.

The CriairMan. Mr. Mammarella, you are stating you did receive
actual cash payment; is that right?

My, MadarareLLa, Yes, sir.

The Cuamyan. From various companies. That is, recording com-
panies and record distributing companies?

Mr. Mammarecea. Well, not from various ones.

The Cramryan. Well, from some companies?

Mr. MaM>ARELLA. Yes.

T!;e CuamrMaN. Are you having difficulty deciding which one it
was?

Mr. Marmarecra. You mean what was my difficulty ?

The Criamrman. Well, we are losing so much time here.

Mr. MammareLLa. My difficulty was that I didn’t want to—1I could
not find the exact amount that the gentleman was asking for,

The Criamrman. Yes. I thought perhaps if you were going to take
some time to go through and give the exact amount, and all of that
at this moment, it might suffice to say that you did receive the funds
and then a little later you could give the staff the details as to how
much and so forth.

1958—a punch-
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Mr. MamamareLra. Fine.

The CuamrMAaN. So that suffices at this time, Mr. Lishman.

Mr. Lisuman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Bennerr. May I ask him this question? Did you record these
cash payments in your books? Do you keep a set of books and rec-
ords; your own personal records?

Mr. MammareLLA. No.

Mr. Bennerr. Well, did you make any written memorandums of
these cash payments we are talking about ?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. No, unfortunatelf' Idid not.

Mr. BeEnnerr. You will have to reply on your memory ¢

Mr. Masareria. To a certain extent.

Mr. Bexxerr. Well, you were referring to some papers and figures.

Mr. MAMMARELLA. FXcuse me just 1 second.

The CuamrMaN. Do you understand what the question is?

Mr. MAMMARELLA, Yes, sir—in other words, did I remember this
or did I make a record. No, 1 did not keep records.

The Cnamyan. Well, can you answer Mr. Lishman’s question?

Mr. MammarerLa, I am sorry.

The CriamaN. Can you answer the original question of Mr. Lish-
man, which you have been trying to get information on?

Mr. Manmdarecna. Did I receive cash? Yes,sir.

The CiammmaN. And he asked you from whom; who paid you the
cash and how much. Do you have that ?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes, sir. I received cash payments from Uni-
versal Distributing Co. in Philadephia.

The CrialRMAN. In what amount?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. 1 am not sure of this amount in 1957. I am
ot sure of the amount, because I am not sure in this particular in-
stance as to whether or not it was all in cash, or part in cash, or all
in check. But in that particular year, it was $500, was the amount.
Now I am not sure right now whether that was either all in cash—
that is in my own mind doubtful.

The CialrMAN. But some of it was.

Mr. ManmageLLa. 1 think some of it was, it is possible that all of
it may have been by check. But I think some ofp it may have been
that year.

The CiiammmaN. What about some other year?

Mr. MayMARELLA. I am going to go down it year by year, if I can.
In the year 1958, Universal Distributors, there is a total here of $2,300.

Mr, Lisiiman. Would you identify the person that made that pay-
ment to you?

Mr. Mamareta, It was—I did not receive a lump sum of money.

M;'. LismyaN. What person or persons made these payments to

ou?

Mr. MaMymareLLA. A man named Iarry Finfer.

Mr. Lisinaan. Did any artist or talent or manager of talent make
any cash payments to you?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Well, no, sir.

Mr. LisuMAN. Any check payments?

Mr. Mammarerea. No, sir—no artist or manager made any pay-
ments.



RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 761

Mr. Lisnman. Was Universal the only one that made cash pay-
ments to you in 1957—and check payments—aside from the ones you
have already testified to?

Mr. Maymarerra. To the best of my knowledge, sir, yes.

Mr. Benw~err. Can we find out what these cash payments were
for?

Mr. Lisuaran. I thought after we first ascertained the companies
and amounts, we would then inquire as to what these payments were
made for,

Mr. Bexnerr. Very well.

Mr. MaMMareLLA. 1959 is only an estimated one—it is not finished.

Mr, Lisuyan. What is the estimate?

Mr. Mad>agrerna. I ocan only report on what is right here re-
corded—$600.

Mr. Lisusan. From whom?

Mr. MayaarerLa. From Iarry Finfer.

Mr. Lisiiyan. And are those the only cash payments that you re-
ceived during 1957, 1958, and 1959 ?

Mr. Marorarenra, To the best of my knowledge, sir, yes, they are
the only ones.

Mr. Lisuyan. Now, these payments yon testified to were all in ad-
dition to the salary payments you have already stated for the record ?

Mr. Madeyarerra, Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisunan. For what purpose were these payments made?

Mr. Masyoyrarenna. As I say, for many reasons. As in the case of
Edward Barsky, he was having difficulty wih his particular distribu-
torship, and I used to go down to Ed’s, or Ed would come out and we
would get together—we were friends—and got together and talked
about his distributorship.

One time I had heard that one of his manufacturers that he rep-
resented as a distributor in Philadelphia was very unhappy with him
and was thinking possibly of relieving him of his dist ributorship. 1
want to add that I called him, that I said, “Ed, they are unhappy with
you. They think you are laying down on the job. Why don’t you
get on the ball? Why don’t you see if you cannot go out and work
and hustle and try to do something for their label, so that at least
you can show them that you are working, that you are doing things,”

So we went over his particular records of that company to try to
determine which one of them was worth his effort to go out and for
him to go out and promote and ask various stations to program.

In other words, which ones potentially would be able to sell—so
that he could show the record company, the record manufacturing
company, that he was on the job. And we went over those things.
We discussed about him getting off the ground and working.

At some time later. after tT]iS, when things seemed to be going
pretty well for him

Mr. Lisnnman. For what purpose did you receive the $2,300 from
Universal?

Mr. MarmareLra. Well, from Universal is kind of a different thing.
Harry Finfer and I were friends from back in the days when T first
started with the show. He was a promotion man, running around
trying to earn a living. I used to help out Harry a lot in those days.
He would come to me and ask me if I would not help him, if I would
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not put in a good word for him, and we used to cry on cach other’s
shoulders. We were kind of close, and kind of friends. Neither one
of us was making a lot of money in those days, very much money.

As we went on, and later Ilarry got himself into a position where
he joined another company, and was kind of like the manager of a
distributorship, instead of just a promotion man, and I used to go
down and he would call me up and say, “I have a lot of new things
that guys have presented to me, and T am thinking about starting
my own record label. Come down and listen to these things and see
if you think any of these things are worthwhile, and are there any
of them I should take, or are there any of them you do not think are
worth playing, or, too, that you think maybe the current market
might go for.”

And we would sit down and go over these, listen to them, and I
would give him my opinion and tell him that I thought it was not
worth taking, not bother with this and not with that. And IIarry and
I also expressed great friendship. He always said we were great
giends. ‘And it was on this basis that I received the money from

arry.

My, LisintaN. What business was Universal in?

Mr. Masararerna. They were record distributors, sir.

Mr. Lisnyan. And what position did Ilarry Finfer hold with
Universal?

Mr. Masakerra. Well, to my knowledge he was like the manager
of the distributing company. In other words, he ran the distributing
company.

Mr. Lisiaax. Well, how many records distributed by Universal
wound up being played on either “American Bandstand” or the
“Dick Clark Show”?

Mr. MasyareLra, Well, for clarification purposes, if I may make
a distinction, the difference between the two shows—the afternoon
show, which was “American Bandstand,” is where the kids come and
attend and they dance and you play records basically for 2 hours,
intermingled with guests an(f' interviews and that type of thing.

The Saturday night show, artists performed because they have had
a hit record, and they would be an attraction to be on the show.

The difference is that an artist appearing on the Saturday night
show would already have a hit record, except in some instances where
maybe it was not so, but we needed somebody to round out the show.

ITow many of those records would get onto “American Bandstand” ¢
How many of the records that he handled? That would be difficult to
say. I donot know.

Mr. Tasirman. Can you give us an estimate?

Mr. MAMMARELLA, %"To, II"could not possibly even estimate through
the years how many would get on.

r. Bexxerr, Well, did any of them get on because of these cash
payments that you received ?

Mr. MaMareoLa. No, sir.

Mr. Bexnerr. Why were you paid in cash? Did you request it?

Mr. MamnareLra. No, I never requested of anyone at any time
that they give me any money.

Mr. Bexnerr, Did you make this as a charge, these cash payments
that you received, or was this a voluntary contribution to you, so
to speak?
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Mr. Marararerra. This, sir, was a voluntary contribution on his
part,

! Mr. Bennerr. Was it geared to the number of their records you
played on these programs?

My, Masorarenra, No, sir.

The Cuamarax. Well, was any of it for the purpose of playing a
particular record on the program?

Mr. MasarerLa. No, sir.  This was never brought up. Harr
never asked me, “Here is so much, play this record.” Or, “I will
give you so much to play this record.” ~This was never a conversa-
tion that came up between the two of us.

Mr. Bexxerr. Well, why did you get some of the money in cash
and some of it by check? ~Will you clarify that for us? That is a
rather unusual way of doing business, is it not ?

(The witness consulted with his attorney.)

Mr. Bennerr, The attorney is telling him how to answer the ques-
tion. I do not think we should permit him to do that.

Mr. ManoxNEy. Sir, I just said, tell him what you learned of their
operation. In other words, he knows the answer. I am just
trying

Mr. Bex~err. He can answer the question.

Mr. Masyarerva. Al right—excuse me. May I ask him a
question ?

The Ciatratax. You can ask him for advice, yes.

Mr. BexNerr. I object to him getting the answer from his attor-
ney, Mr. Chairman. You cautioned him yourself against that,

Mr. MarmMmareLLA. I am not asking him for the answer, sir.

Mr. Bennerr. I heard him give you the answer, or suggest the
answer.

Mr. Manoxey. May I make a statement, sir?

The Cmamman. Now, wait a minute. Let us proceed here in
order. What is the last question that was asked ?

Mr. Masaarerra. I think it was, why did you get some money in
cash and some in checks.

The Ciramstan. Can you answer that question ?

Mr. MamMareLra. I just wanted to ask my attorney one thing
before I answer, if I may.

The Cramrman. All right.

(The witness consulted with his attomey.g

Mr. MaxmarerLLa. Well, there could be different reasons for it, as
to wh

They CramryaN. We are not asking you——

Mr. Mammarerca. Well, I am trying——

The Crramrman. We are not aging you what could possibly be.
We ask you why.

Mr. Mammarena. Well, the only reason from Harry Finfer I re-
ceived the money in cash was the fact that I saw him frequently, we
saw e:llch other frequently, and he may have preferred to give it to me
in cash. :

Mr. BeNxerr. And other times he preferred to give it to you as a
check?

Mr. Mammarerea. And other times he preferred to give me a check.

Mr. Rocers. How were the amounts figured? Did you have regu-
lar fees that you charged ?
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Mr. MaxyarerLa. No. Regular feesthat I charge?

Mr. Rocexs. Yes, from Harry Finfer.

Mr. MaMymareLra. No, 1 never charged any fee from anybody.

Mr. Rocirs. Well, how did he know when to give you the money
and when not to?

Mr. Masrarenra, I do know. There was never any prearrange-
ment. for this. There was never any time in which 1 said, “Harry, I
want money to play your records,” or never any time when I said,
«I won't play your records unless you give me money.” And there
was never any time when he said to me, “Tony, I would like to give
you some money if you play some records.”

Mr. Roceus. Gefting down to cases—you meet him on the street
and he hands yon $300?

Mr. MayaareLra. Well, no. I might go down to his office and
listen to some records or something like that, and in the course of the
conversation he would say, “Here, I have something for you. Why
don’t you take this?™

Mr. Rocers. How much would that be?

Mr. Masanrarera. It might be $300, it might be $400.

The Cnaikmax. And then did you not take one or more records
back with you to play on the “Bandstand™?

Mr. MadorareLLy. No, sir. When 1 said go down to listen to rec-
ords—I would go down to listen to records that are not—might not
even be on a label yet, might be just in the form as to whether or
not—in other words, they are known as demonstration records, or they
might be a master that is not yet—a record that is not yet a finished
record. And on the show we only play finished records.

Mr. Rocers. Well, did you consider this a fee for a service you
rendered, or just a gift?

Mr. MaxyaRreLLA. 1 consider it as a gift.

Mr. Rocers. Did you pay income tax on it?

Mr. MarxMAReLLA, Yes, I have.

Mr. Rocrxrs. Why did you do that if you considered it a gift?

Mr. MaxareLna. Well, on advice of counsel.

Mr. Rocers. You knew that there was some question about it ?

Mr. Masarerra. After I talked with counsel, that there might
be some question as to whether or not this might be a gift or uot, yes.

Mr. Rogers. In other words, you knew there was something sus-
picious about that operation as it was. Is that what you mean? And
you thought you had better get it clarified ?

Mr. MaxarerLa. No, I thought I had better clarify whether or
not—even though I may have considered it one thing—whether or
not that it might be considered something else that should be reported.

Mr. Rocers. But you reported it as income, did you not ¢

Mr. MaxmareLtA. 1 then reported it as income.

Mr. Rocers. And you did not know how much you were going to
get each time?

_ Mr. MAMMARELLA. There was never any prearrangement at that
tiune.

Mr. Rocers. And the other people you received money from the
same way, did they just hand 1t to you on the street or in a club?

Mr. May>arerza. No. You mean cash?

Mr. Rocers. Cash or checks, either one.
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Mr. Maymarera. No. In the case of—well, in most cases I believe
it was sent to my home.

Mr. Rocers. Checks?

Mr. MamMarReLLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rogers. And you considered that fees or gifts?

Mr. Masorarerra. I consider some of those fees and some of
them gifts.

Mr. Rogers. Fees for what?

Mr. MasarareLra. For any services that I might have done.

Mr. Rogers. What were those services?

Mr. Maxarenea, Well, I helped some of the companies— A & R
records for them.

Mr. Rogers. Did you get fees from anybody you did not play
records for on your program %

Mr. Masorarenra. It 1s a hard way when you put it, *did I not
get fees from anybody I did not play records for.”

Mr. Rocrrs. Well, what I mean is this, to clear it up. You were
apparently operating a consultation service.

Mr. Madaarenea. All right. If 1 can answer it this way—we
played a lot of records on the show for people for which no fee or
any consideration of any kind was received.

Mr. BenNerr. Who were they? Any of these companies we are
talking about? Any of these companies from which you did get some
payment?

Mr. Mayarenta. 1 am now confused as to the meaning of the
question.

Mr. BenNerr. You said you played sonie records for companies and
did not get any pay. Were those the companies that you were em-
ployed by and got cash payments from and salary from?

Mr. Masnarerra. 1 still do not understand the question.

Mr. Bexxerr. Well, Mr. Rogers asked you about playing these
records, and you answered that you played records for certain com-
panies and did not get any pay for it. ~Now, what were those com-
panies?

Mr. MammareLra. What I meant is that in the course of playing
records, you play records for any company that might have a record
that you feel is good programing or worthy of being put on the air—
there is no question of—you have got.

Mr. Bexxerr. Did you play records irrespective of your pay or
your fees or cash or anything else—did you play records on your show
from any of these companies from whom you received cash or from
whom you received pay? I am not asking you now whether you
playegd them for pay. But did you play any of the records on your
show?

Mr. Maryarerra. Records of these were certainly programed, sure.

Mr. Bennerr. To what extent did you play these records? Did
you pl;ly more of their records than you did records of other com-

anies ?

P Mr. Maxorarenna. Well, no.  To whatever extent we felt that their
records should be played. In other words, if we felt—it was never a
question of who handled the record. If we felt the record was a good
record and one that we should play, then we played it. If one man,
who maybe distributed 30 different labels, had four or five records that
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we felt merited play on the air, we would play four or five. If we
felt he only had one, only one would be played.

Mr. Bennerr. You had some stock in some of these record compa-
nies, did you not?

Mr. Manm»akenna. Swan Record Co.

Mr. BennNerr. The more records they sold, the more money you
would make.

Mr. Mas»arernrna. That is true.

Mr. Ben~Eerr. It was to your interest to see that they made money
as a big stockholder.

Mr. MamMareLra. I was certainly interested in Swan making a
profit; ves.

Mr. Bexnerr. Did that have any bearing on how often you played
their records?

Mr. Maxoarenna. We try not to make that have a bearing. We
try to be what we consider fair.

Mr. Benxerr. If you could sell the records by playing them over
the air, it was money in your pocket, was it not, because of your in-
terest. in the company ?

Mr. Maxaarenra, Yes, regardless of how they sold—whatever
profits the company had I would share the profit.

Mr. Ben~err. The more profit they made, the more profit that you
would make.

Mr. MaMMAReLLA. Yes.

Mr. Benserr. And the way you help sell the records is playing
them on the air, is it not? Is that 1ot one of the best ways¥¢

Mr. Massmarenna. Well, it is a little different. It is an indirect
;\'ayTif you put it that way. A recurd in order to be sold must be
reard.

Mr. Bexnerr. Certainly. A lot of people hear them when you get
them on one of the programs you are on, like Dick Clark.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir; you have a large audience.

Mr. Bexxerr. Now, you did not keep any record of these cash
payments yourself? You just relied on your memory of what you
received? Is that right?

Mr. MaaarenLa. Yes, sir; I did not keep any records.

Mr. Bennerr. Did the people you got the money from keep any
records of it.?

Mr. Marxorarerna. I would imagine they did.

Mr. BENNETT. You never asked them whether they did or did not?

Mr. MasmareLLA. I beg your pardon?

Mr. Ben~err. Did you ever ask them whether they did or did not
keep a record of the cash payments?

Mr. MaMyaReLLA. As a matter of fact, I did ask them whether
they had kept a record.

Mr. BExNETT. The answer was “yes”?

Mr(.l MammareLra. And the answer was “yes,” they did keep a
record.

Mr. Bennerr. That is why you are giving out the information
now—it is in their records and not yours?

Mr. MamMmareLra. I am giving you the information now because
you are asking for it.
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Mr. Bexnerr. Well, are you relying on your memory or on what
is in the records of these companies’

Mr. Manmaagrerna, In cases I would be relying on what was in the
record and in cases I would be relying on what was in memory. )

Mr. BennNerr. You think you got any money that was not in their
records, that they forgot to record?

Mr. Maasrarenra, No, sir.

Myr. BenNerr. What is in their record covers all of it.

My, Masorareria. What is in their record covers all of it.

Mr. Bexxerr, Thank you; that is all,

The Cuamraran. Well, at this point, let us see if we cannot nail this
down, or at least clarify it a little further.

Universal Recording is a distributing company.

Mr. MaymareLLa. Universal is a distribntorship ; yes.

The Criamryan. In other words, they take records from various
sources.

My, Masorarerea. Varions manufacturers which send their records
to a distributor to distribute.

The Cuawryan. A lot of them would come in without labels on
them, would they not ?

Mr. Mamararerea, No.o If T made that unclear, then 1 am sorry.
No. A lot of people who would like to make a record, or produce a
record, will send a record around to many record companies, seeing
if that particular company would like to take their product.

In other words, a lot of people just produce records. They do not,
have a record company, but they can produce records. They get a
singer and get a band together and they go into a studio and make
a record. But they have no record company through which to sell
the record. So they go to various record companies and sell this
master, if they can, to a record company.

The CiammaN, And the 1'ecortf company that takes it first is the
one that gets it.

Mr. MaymareLLa: Yes—whoever likes it. If somebody likes it,
they say, “OK, we will take it,” and make whatever contractual ar-
rangements have to be made with the producer of the record. Then
it will go on X, Y, or Z label.

The Cuamaax. Did any of these masters cone to Universal before
it had the company tag or label on it ?

Mr. Mam»marenra, Yes,

The Cuamraax. You were very close to this gentleman in the Uni-
versal Recording Co., and he would call you to come there, and ask
your advice about a number of records—you said you listened to rec-
ords he had down there. I gness the way you explained it here, it
would take several hours, or a day at a time.

Mv. Marxvarera, Well, not a day at a time. I would go down
there for several hours.

The Cuamrman. And for the advice and counsel you gave him, he
wonld either give you some cash or a check, occasionally.

Mr. MammAareLLA. Well, not in a sequence. It was not a question
that if 1 went down on a Monday night and spent a couple of hours
and went over stuff with him, that he would give me any money. I
go down, and we just talk, and then maybe we go out and have a
coffee—ge over some records and stuff and have coffee, and it will be
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nothing. But every so often, 1 would go down and he would say,
“IMere is something for you.”

The Cuamaran. Well, the point is this, was the Universal Record-
ing

Mr. Maaarenna. Universal Distribntors.

The Cnaryan. Universal Distributors. And you would go down
and talk to them. Universal paid you sums of money, the money that
you have referred to here this afternoon.

Mr. Mayyarenna, Yes, sir.

The Cirairman. Who owned Universal?

Mr. Mayaarenea, As far as 1 know, Harry Finfer was a part
owner, and a man named Lipsius. I don’t know how to spell that.

The Cuamarax. What about Dick (lark?

Mr. Mayymarenua. To the best of my knowledge, he did not own
any part of Universal Distributors.

The Cnamyax. None of Universal?

Mr. Mammarenia. To the best of my knowledge.

The Cnamyax. Universal would give you these sums of money.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

The Cnaryan. And then you were 20 percent, or whatever it is,
owner in Swan Records Co., is that right !

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

The Ciramryan. Did Swan get its records, some of them, from
Universal Distributing?

Mr. Mamymarenns. No,sir.

The Cirairman. None of themn?

The Ciramarax. Where did Swan get its records?

Mr. Mandarenna. We get most of our records—two gentlemen
named Frank Slade and Bob Crew, produce most of the masters for
Swan Records.

The Cuairaan. When you were going down to Universal to talk to
this man who ran the company and were paid you these sums of
money—wonld not some of those records youn discussed eventually
wind up in Swan Recording Co., with the Swan label ¢

Mr. MamMARELLA. No, sir.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, would you yield?

The CriairRMAN. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Did Universal distribute Swan records?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. No, Sir.

Mr. Moss. It had no part of the Swan label ?

Myr. ManMMARELLA. No, Sir.

The Cuamryan. And then these records, some of them, that you
played down there, would eventually wind up on the “Bandstand”
show?

Mr. MammareLLa. They might possibly, yes, sir.

The Ciramyran. Well, did they or did they not ?

Mr. Mayorarenna. Well, it would be difficult to recall. T would
say that probably yes, that some of them probably did. )

The CiramemaN. That would give them a tremendous push, would 1t
not ?

Mr. MamumareLia. If it were played on “American Bandstand” ¢

The CriairMAN. Yes.

Mr. ManyareLra, It would certainly be an asset.
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The Cramyax. Some of them are played innumerable times?

Mr. MamyareLra. Some of them on the show were played almnost
every day—some of them.

The Crramryax. And through this procedure, would some of them
become hits?

Mr. Mamyarenrna., Well, this is

The Crramraax. What is referred to as hits?

Mr. Maxyarerra. Well, yes. But when you say through this pro-
cedure—you say that because the record is played it becomes a hit,
that is one thing. A record, of course, in order to sell has to be heard,
reople have to hear it. IBut there are a lot of records that are heard

y people that do not sell. So that

The Caamyan. That is precisely the point.

Mr. Maxyarenca. There are a lot of records played on the air that
do not sell. And some records that play on the air sell and become
hits.

Mr. BENxeTr. Would you yield for a moment.?

Mr. Moss. Could I ask you a question? How many recordings
would be used during a 2-hour session of the “Bandstand”?

Mr. Maxorarenra. Well, during a 2-hour session of the “Band-
stand”—well, the most that you could use on a 2-hour session would
be—

Mr. Moss. Ten records?

Mr. Maxyarerea. In 2 hours, no. The most you could use would
be about 32.

My, Moss. About 32 recordings?

Mr. Maxyarerra. That would be the most. I do not think that
that many were actually used, because of other factors.

Mr. Moss. Supposing you say you use 25 a day, 25 recordings a day.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Now, each day you have the task of selecting the music
to be played on the program, is that correct?

Mr. Max>arerna. No, sir.

Mr. Moss. Who selected the music?

Mr. Maryarera. I, and Mr., Clark shared that.

Mr. Moss. Well, Mr. Clark did not come on the “Bandstand” until
1956. You went with it as a producer before that, did you not?

Mr. Mas»areLra. Even prior to that, prior to that Mr. Horn——

Mr. Moss. When Mr. Horn was there, did you share the responsi-
bility of selecting music?

Mr. Mas>arera. No, not until maybe the last 7 or 8 months that
he was there.

Mr. Moss. And how long were you on the program while Mr.
Horn had it?

Mr. Masmaarenra. I was on the program from—as T say—some-
time early in 1953, until 1956, in the middle of that, in June or July,
and I am not sure of that particular date when Mr. Horn left. I
think it was in June that he left the show.

Mr. Moss. Then you have from 1954 or 1955, I guess, until 1959,
when you actively participated in the selection of the recordings which
would be used on the program ?

Mr. Masmmarerra. That would be approximately correct, timewise,
in that period.




770 RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES

Mr. Moss. Now, you indicate that a recording played repeatedly
would have a far better chance of becoming a success, at least on the
record market, than a recording played occasionally. )

Mr. MasmmareLra. Yes. There are no two ways about it.

Mr. Moss. What was the method of response used by “Bandstand”
to gage whether or not a recording played once in an aiternoon would
be repeated the next day? ) )

Mr. Manmarerra. It would go back one ste‘) prior to—it would go
back to a step to determine what records should be played. In other
words, why you would play a record to begin with. )

Mr. Moss. This was a rock and roll type Frogram, was it not?

Mr. MayoareLra. We played all forms of popular music, of which
rock and roll was only one form.

Mr. Moss. Dominantly, as I recall.

Mr. ManyageLra. Well, it all depends on what your definition
would be of rock and roll musie.

M. Moss. Well, my definition would undoubtedly be more harsh
than yours, as to what might be rock and roll.

Mr. Manarenra. Some people would consider country music,
rock and roll and some people would consider the blues, rock and roll.
But I don’t think that is really important here.

Mr. Moss. 1 would say raucous discord would be my definition of
what would be rock and roll.

Mr. MammarerLLa. The teenagers would disagree.

Mur. Moss. I said it would be harsher than yours.

Mr. MaxyareLLa. Yes. We played all forms of musie, from rock
and roll to country music, hillbilly music, occasionally a waltz would
actually get in. And sometimes when Patti Page had some big hits
that were waltzes, they were played.

But in general most any kind of music was played.

Mr. Moss. A large part of the music, or an important part of the
total programing, was in a field where you employ some of the less
generally recognized labels—in other words, newer talent and newer
music, is that correct ¢

Mr. Mammarenia, I am not sure that I followed that.

Mr. Moss. Well, you didn’t use, we will say, an awful lot of RCA
labels, or Columbia, or Decca. You tended to use newer labels—there
hias been a tremendous diversity in the recording industry.

Mr. Maaymarerna. Welly in the past several years new labels came
into effect. But we still used RCA, Columbia.

Mr, Moss. What labels, generally, were distributed by Universal
Distributing Co.?

Mr. Manmaarerra, Well, I could not possibly remember all of them.

Mr. Moss. Were they, for instance, tRe RCA distributor?

Mr. Manmnarenia. No, they were not.  They were the Cadence dis-
tributor, who handled artists, the Everly Bros., Andy Williams, who
were both pretty big stars. They handle a label called Era.

Mr. Moss. They generally handle the newer less well known labels.

Mr. Mammarenna. They handle what wonld be known as lesser
labels, independent labels, as against major labels.

Mr. Moss. Do you have any idea as to the label ideutification of the
music you used on DBandstand, the ratio of established, well known

labels as opposed to the number of new, indepeudent or less known
labels?
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Mr. MasmarerLa. There are records—every station keeps a record
of the programs.

Mr. Rloss. Have we the records of the programs—Ilabels used on
these 2-hour shows?

Mr. Lisuman. Yes, sir. I will tell you this. It is my understand-
ing that Mr. Clark, himself, is preparing a list. However, we will
not rely on his list entirely—we have our own list prepared. We
will check that against whatever information we eventually receive
from Mr. Clark. But I can give you a rough idea of the number of
records played in a month.

Mr. Moss. That is all right.

Mr. Lisuman. It covers all these pages, on both sides.

Mr. Moss. That is all right, if we have the idea.

Mr. Lisuaran. And I can give you the names of the labels and how
many times they were played. We also, have an analysis of all that,
that will eventually oo in the record.

Mr. Moss. I would like to look at that later. I just want to go back
now to the question I asked a few minutes ago—how did you deter-
mine, in view of the fact that you were playing at least a fairly sig-
nificant percentage of your total program from new, independent or
less well known Iabels, which usually indicates new, less well known
artists, and new and less well known composers—how did you devise
or what method was devised to determine whether or not a recording
merited repeating?

Mr. MammarerLa. Well, we could only determine it this way. As
I said before, if I could just take you ﬁack slightly, back one step
prior to this point

Mr. Moss. All right, let’s go back.

Mr. MaryareLea. In other words, it would start with the selection
of the records—when you first selected it, when you first decided, “Yes,
we will play this record.” Dick and I would sit many times in the
office and listen to new stacks of records and every day we had an ap-
pointment set up for three different distributors who would come in
and have an appointment time, at which time they would come in
and play their new records for us, and we would listen to their new re-
leases, plus the fact that we would listen to releases that they did not
bring in, that came in through the mail. In other words, a distributor
might have 30 new releases. He might only bring six out to lay
for us for our consideration. Yet, however, from other sources, from
the publisher of a tune, or from the manufacturer itself, or from the
artist, might send you other records that you would listen to. So you
listen to all these records to find out whether there was anything there
that you felt was exciting or new or different or might be appealing.
That was one possible way of selecting a record.

There were other reasons why we might start to play a record that
we never played before. In other words, you get information. Peo-
ple come nto the office, used to come into the office, from all over the
country. 1In other words, you might have the national promotion
man for RCA who would be coming in from Detroit, and he would
come in to chat with you and ask you whether or not you knew so and
so record on RCA was doing well or not, and you would ask himn what
was happening around the country. He might give you a list of three
or four records that were doing very well in Detroit. Then another
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man might come in from another part of the country and you might ask
him—maybe it would be Atlanta. You would ask him what was
happening around the country. ITe might mention one of these same
records that was doing well in Atlanta. Then you would say, well, if
the thing is doing well in Detroit and Atlanta, we ought to find out
who is handling it and listen to it and see if it is the type of thing we
could play. Because there you would have an indication that there
is something that is already selling somewhere, although it is not a
national hit—it is a hit in maybe two or three different areas. And
so you might pick it on that basis.

1f you found that that was a record that was unknown to you, that
was already selling, you might start to play it because it was a record
that you knew had appeal.

My, Moss. Well, now, this answer will probably be developed from
the material the staff has prepared. But how many tunes did you
inangurate on the “Bandstand” show? A fairly good number, did

ou not ?
Y Mr. Madoarerra. You mean play for the first time on the air
anywhere?

Mr. Moss. Played for the first time.

Mr. Maxyagenra. 1 would actually doubt that we played too many
records for the first time on the air anywhere. I would say that that
probably would be a small number. That would be—it probably
would be a small number.

Mr, Moss. How many?

Mr. Maasrarenra, 1 would have no real idea of trying to—

M. Moss. Ilow old are you?

Mr. MasaarenLa. Thirty-five, sir.

Mr. Moss. You have been in and around broadecasting now for
approximately 10 years?

Mr. Marxorarerna. Between 9 and 10 years; yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. What was your background prior to going into broad-
casting? I think you indicated you started as a part-time employee,
operating the switchboard.

Mr. Maryarenna. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Were you going to school or what were you doing?

Mr. Mayararenra. No.  Prior to that I had just finished college.
I started college in 1942, but left for the service, and then came back,
and when I came back I finished up in 1950.

Mr. Moss. And for a period of approximately 3 months you worked
on a part-time basis?

Mr. MaxyareLna. You mean in broadcasting?

Mr. Moss. Yes, sir.

Mr. Mayyarenna. Yes, as a switchboard operator, week-end
switchboard operator.

Mr. Moss. And then yon went into the camera section.

Mr. Mayyarenna. Well, T went into the film end of it.

Mvr. Moss. Film reviewing.

Mr. MamyareLLa. Yes.

Mr. Moss. And that was for a period of about 8 months?

Mr. MammareLLa, Something like that.

Muv. Moss. But after a year you went into production, I think you
indicated.
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My, Marorarenna, Yes,

Mr. Moss. Cumera crew,

My, Madorarena. Yes,

Myr. Moss. You stayed in the camera crew for what—2 years?

Mr. Maxoragerna. Noj about a year, I guess.

Mr. Moss. Then you went into production itself.

Mr. Maosnyrarenna, Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. What was your first production job ?

Mr. Masxomarenra, 1 was assigned to two shows. I was assigned to
“American Bandstand” and 1 was assigned to a ladies’ show that was
on in the afternoon.

Mur. Moss. This was in 19532

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes,

Mr. Moss. You were assigned to production. Now, up to this point
your duties did not involve, in any way, a selection of music or talent
or anything of that sort.

Mr. Madodarenra. That is true.

Mr. Moss. So you now have approximately 6 years during which
you gained your background in this particular area. What were
the first duties assigneﬁ ou in production? That is, in connection
with these two shows. These were locally broadcast and locally pro-
duced, is that correct.?

Mr. Manmmarenra. Oh, yes. Inthose days, yes.

Mr. Moss. Was the format of “Bandstand” the same as it was at
the time it became network ?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Basically, yes.

Mr. Moss. What was the format of the other show ?

Mr. MammagrerLa. The format of the other show was an audience
participation show.

Mr. Moss. Involving music?

Mr. Mammareta. Well, no. Basically—there was some music
involved.

Mr. Moss. Then your familiarity with music and talent has been
gained from the “Bandstand” experience, entirely.

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes.

Mr. Moss. And of course, the “Dick Clark Show.”

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes.

Mr. Moss. And extending from 1953. Well, then, let us take
“Bandstand.” What were your initial duties in connection with
“Bandstand #”

Mr. MasdrareLLa. My initial duties were the running of the show,
the making u;;1 of the format, the MC used to make up the music
rundown and hand it to me and say schedule these records.

Mr. Moss. He would select the records?

Mr. ManmMareLLA. Yes, and give them to you and ask you to sched-
ule them. In other words, he would just write them down in a run-
ning order.

Mr. Moss. And you would schedule them for their actual spot on
the show.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Actual position on the show. You would fit
them in the format. In other words, the opening of the show and
a record, then you would have a commercial, and two records and
something else.

56861 —60—pt. 2——4
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Mr. Moss. At this time were you using any live talent or any artists
as guests on “Bandstand 3” )

Mr. MammareLea. Well, yes, we were using guests when 1t was
local.

Mr. Moss. People visiting to push a record of their own?

Mr. ManmyareLea. There have always been people—

Mr. Moss. I just want to establish what the practice was here.

Mr. MamyareLLa. Oh,yes, it was the same.

Mr. Moss. So at this point you began to get an acquaintance with
some of the artists in this particular type of music.

Mr. Ma>MARELLA, Yes, SIT.

Mr. Moss. When did you first undertake the responsibility, on your
own, of selecting music?

Mr. Mammarenca. Well, it is difficult to say when.

Mr. Moss. At this point Mr. IIorn was the MC.

Mr. MammareLrLa. Sometime during the term that Bob Horn was
the MC of the show.

Mr. Moss. I think you indicated earlier about 7 or 8 months prior
to his departure.

Mr. MamymareLLa. Yes; something like that.

Mr. Moss. About mid-1955% Clark came to the show in February
1956, T think you indicated.

er. MamMmAareLLa. No, no. Clark came to the show June or July
of 1956,

Mr. Moss. All right. Then toward the latter part of 1955 you
assumed the duties of making selections of recordings.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes—somewhere along there.

Mr. Moss. Now, up to this point you had no previous background
in the field at all.

Mr. Marxmarerca. Of selecting records?

Mr. Moss. Yes. You had from 1953 until 1955, you had sched-
uled—these were the duties assigned to you on the program. And
then sometime in 1955, 7 or 8 months before Horn left the show, you
started taking a part in the selection of records as well as in the
scheduling.

Mr. MamMmaRELLA. Yes, because he felt I was capable enough to do
sOo.
Mr. Moss. And when did you first start receiving payments from the
recording companies and the distributing companies which you have
previously listed as having made payments to you?

Mr. MaMmMareLLa. Sometime in 1956,

Mr. Moss. 1956. These payments, then, were made because of the
advice you had given to the distributors on overcoming deficiencies in
their distribution, and to recording companies in the selection of the
recordings which they should place their label on.

Mr. MaMMaRrELLA., Yes, to my mind that is what this was for.

Mr. Moss. And at this point you had had approximately 6 months’
experience in this field.

Mr. MaryarenLra. Well, timewise; as monthwise, I do not know.

Mr. Moss. And did you feel that this was at all unusual, that they
should at this point seek you out for your advice, practically placing
you in the role of a business consultant in a complex and highly com-
petitive business?
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Mr. Mammarerra. They used to seek my advice even before that.

Mr. Moss. Well, that is all that I have at the moment.

Mr. BENNETT. I just have a couple of clarifying questions.

You did not get any money from any record companies—you were
not on their payroll until you became associated with this television
show. Isthat what you told Mr. Moss?

Mr. MamMareLLa. I never received—do you mean that I never re-
ceived any money from any record company until I became associated
with these companies?

Mr. BeNNETT. Yes.

Mr. Mas>arecea. In time that would be true.

Mr. BennETT. Your value to the record companies, so far as them
paying you for something is concerned, started at the time you started
the television shows.

Mpr. Max>arenra. Yes, sir.

Mr. BExxNerr. Now, were you ever in the record business before you
got. on these television shows?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. No, sir.

Mr. BenNErr. You never had any connection with the business in
any way shape or form?

Mr. ManaragreLea. No, sir.

Mr. Bex~err. It all dates from the time you got on these two shows.

Mr. Masrarenna. Yes, sir.

Mr. Bexxerr. Did you ever have any stock interest in any record
company before you got on these television shows?

Mr. MaxMareLLA. No, sir.

Mr. Bexnerr. When did you get your big stock interest in Swan
Records? Was that after your association with the “Bandstand”
and Dick Clark shows?

Mr. Maasarerra. In the Swan Record Co.?

Mr. BENNETT. Yes.

Mr. Masyrarerra. No, we formed the Swan Record Co.

Mr. BennNerr. When? 1 don’t care about the date. DBut it was
after yon became associated with “American Bandstand,” was it not?

Mr. Masyareea. O, sure, yes, sir.

The CHARMAN. It was while you were on the “Bandstand.”

Mr. MamMaReLLA. After having joined.

Mr. Bennerr. Did Swan Record Co. make money ?

Mr. Maydmarenra. Yes, sir; it made some money.

Mr. Bennerr. Did it make more money as it went along? Did it
make more money the second year than it did the first year$

Mr. Masxsarerna. T would not know the figures.

Mr. Bennerr. What is the approximate value of your holding in the
Swan Co. in dollars?

Mr. Masnrarenra. What do I think it is worth?

Mr. BENNETT. Yes.

Mr. Ma»orarenra. I would not know. I would have to ask the
accountant on that.

Mr. BenNeTT. What would you sell it for?

Mr. Mamaarenta. Oh, well, before I sold it T would certainly go
to the accountant and ask what is the company worth on the bools.

Mr. BENNETT. You do not have any idea what it is worth?

Mr. ManaareLea. No, not at this time I do not.
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Mr. BexNerr. You do not have the slightest idea? Do you remem-
ber what it cost you to buy it?

Mr. Manmsmarenia. Oh,yyes. It cost very little to buy it.

Mr. Bexyerr. What is it worth? ITow many times more is it worth
now than when you bought it ?

Mr. Maxyarecna. I would still have to find out—even before I
could answer that, I would still have to find out what its value was.
In other words, what were its assets as of now—to say how much it was
worth.

Mr. Bexxerr. Did Clark sell his interest to you?

Mr. MasyarenLa. No, sir.

Mr. Ben~ert. Ile still owns his interest?

Mr. Manaarenna, No, sir.

M. BEnnerr. He sold it to somebody else ?

Mr. Masrarareria, The company itself bought the interest.

Mr. Bexnerr. ITow much did they pay Clark?

Mr. MaraArenLa. $30,000.

Mr. Ben~Err. You had half of the amount of stock that he had or
did he have the same amount?

Mr. Masxrarenna. 1Te had 50 percent of the stock and I had 25 per-
cent of the stock.

Mr. Bennerr. I just feel, Mr. Maminarella, that either you are very
naive, which I doubt, or that you think the members of this sub-
committee are very naive, which may or may not be true. But I just
have the feeling that you have been less than frank in telling us the
story.

I %’ust want to ask you one or two other questions.

Do you maintain to us that there was no connection between your
interest in these record companies and the success of those companies
and the salaries and money that you were paid from them and the
records that you played on these programs?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. o you mean—now, when you are talking about
any company in general

Mr. Bennerr. I am talking about the companies that you are in-
terested in.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. You mean Swan Record Co. ?

Mr. BEnnErT. And the record companies that paid you.

Mr. MammareLrA, Well, certainly Swan has made money. It is
worth more today than it was when it was made. And I have made
money from Swan.

Mr. BENNETT. You have not made money?

Mr. Mamaarera. I say I have made money from Swan Records.

The Ciiameman. And Swan has made money from you.

Mr. MamMmAReLLA. Yes, and Swan has made money from me, yes

Mv. BENNETT. You have made money for Swan, too.

Mr. MamymareLLa. Well, we have made—you mean have we played
Swan Records on the show?

Mr. BennerT. I mean you have made money for them, by playing
the records on the air, is that not true?

Mr. Mammarerpa. Well, as a result of that they would make
money. That would contribute to their making money.

Mr. Bennerr. The same thing applies to these other companies
that were paying you. They made money because their records were
played on your show.
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Mr. Mayatarenra. It contributed to them making money; yes, sir.

Mr. Bex~xerr. But you deny that you had any knowledge of any-
thing about these payments in cash or checks being paid to you
because of their interest in having their records played on your show.

Mr. Maxarerra. No, I did not say it that way. I at no time—
at no time did any one of these men come to me and say, “llere is
some money—go play my records.”

Mr. Benyerr. 1 do not mean that. But I mean is it not a fact
that there was a gentlemen’s agreement, or an understanding between
you and these companies, whose records you were playing, it was
to your mutual advantage, theirs and yours, to have their records
played on your show?

Mr. Manx»arerea. Well, T think this, if I may say this, and say
this in all sincerity, and everything 1 have tried to say and tried to
tell, I have tried to be as honest as I possibly can. I have tried to
tell you exactly what. I would say this. Iad you asked me 6 months
ago about all of this, I think I would have taken a real firm stand
and said there is no question, that question never came up. But as
of today, and the very fact that there is a hearing, certainly since the
time that your gentleman came down, the committee’s gentleman
came down to see me, that I have given a lot of thought to this,
this certainly enters my mind now, and that this could be.

Mr. Bexnerr. Well, I am not charging you with consciously doing
anything wrong. I am not going into that area at all because of
the situation. But it just seems obvious to e that you were in
this record business because you were in a position on the television
industry, and your ability to help make these record companies
prosper, and hence make money for yourself. And whether that is
right or wrong, or whether that——

Mr. Manmmarerra. Well, as far as going into the record business,
into the Swan Record business, we felt that we knew something, we
knew enough about music and about going into the business, and
certainly our intention was to make money. And we also tried to
say to ourselves that we would run this strictly—we would run this
as strictly as we can without trying to take undue influence. Now
I say we said this to ourselves. And 6 months ago had you asked
me, I would have said without hesitation that, no, I did not think,
on the *Bandstand,” we had ever taken advantage of it.

Mr. Benwnerr. OK.

The Ciairman. It is almost 5 o’clock now. There are a good
many questions yet that must be gone into. Probably we got into
this a little earlier than we should have, before the staff completed
the investigation. Nevertheless, the interests, of course, dictate the
action of the subcommittee.

I think under the circumstances, since it is going to require a good
bit of time to develop all of these facts, from the background in-
formation we have, we had better recess this session until 1:30
tomorrow afternoon.

(Whereupon, at 5 p.m. the hearing was recessed until 1:30 p.m.,
Thursday, January 28, 1960.)
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Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT
OF THE COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The special subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 1:30 p.m., in
room 1333, New House Office Building, Hon. John James F lynt, Jr.,
presiding.

Present : Representatives Harris, Mack, Rogers of Texas, F lynt,
Moss, and Derounian.

Also present: Robert W. Lishman, chief counsel; Beverly M. Cole-
man, principal attorney; Herman C. Beasley, chief clerk; James
Kelley, investigator; Charles P. Howze, J r., attorney; Oliver East-
land, attorney; and Jack Marshall Stark, minority counsel.

Mr. FLynT. The subcommittee will come to order.

Let the record show Mr. Mammarella is in attendance, together
with his attorneys, Mr. Patrick Mahoney and Mr. Romolo J. De
Cintio, both members of the bar of Philadel hia, Pa.

When the subcommittee recessed yester£1y, it recessed to meet
again at 1:30, Thursday, January 28, 1960. The subcommittee has
reassembled for a continuation of the purposes for which it convened
yesterday.

Mr. Lishman, you may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF ANTHONY MAMMARELLA-—Resumed

Mr. LisiimaN. Mr. Mammarella, do you have an interest in Alton
?

Mr. MammareLLA. Yes; the Alton Co.—I only have a verbal agree-
ment. This is a company between a friend ofy mine, Albert Alber-
tini—the purpose of this is we wanted to experiment with a mail-
order type of thing. And we took an ad out in the Diners Club
magazine, as a matter of fact, in the Christmas issue, to see whether
or not this was a worthwhile experiment.

Mr. LisamaN. Does Alton have a record label?

Mr. MammareLLa. No.

Mr. LisumaN. Do you know of an Alton Record

Mr. MaMMareLLA. Yes; there is an Alton Record label.

779
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Mpr. Listaan. But that is not connected

Mr. MaxaarerLa. Noj this is a contraction of two names—Al and
Tony.

Mr. Listaax. Do you know where the Alton Record Co. is located ¢

Mr. Masmnarera. Well, the record company itself—I know where
it is distributed from, because it is distributed from Swan.

Mr. Lisiiman. From Swan?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes,

Mr. Lisinmax. And do you know the principals of the Alton Co.,
the record company?

Mr. Mamyarenra. I think in the Alton Co. there is a gentleman
named Julins Dixon. I am not clear on that. I think that Julius
Dixon is a principal of the Alton Record Co.

Mr. Lisizay. Would Swan Records have any information as to
who the people are in Alton?

Mr. Manmymarenna. Yes—Bernard Binnick would know.

Mr. Lisnyayn. Is the Dixon D-i-x-o-n, or D-i-c-k-s-o-n?

Mr. Mayorarenna. Mr. Lishman, I do not know. 1 mentally assume
it is x-0-n. I do not really know.

Mpr. Listnnan. Did you assist in anyway, in having Alton records
played on either oue of the Dick Clark shows?

Mr. Madyarenra. I am sure in the course of time, I perhaps pro-
gramed the Alton Records.

Mzr. Lisiiyan. Do you recall whether or not you did ?

Mr. MamymareLLa. I would say yes.

Mr. LisiiMan. Who is the record distributor for Swan in the Phila-
delphia area?

Mr. Mammarerra. Chips Record Distributors.

Mr. Lisnman. And who are the principals in Chips?

Mr. MammareLLa. Chips Record Distributors is Harry Chipetz,
who runs it, and I think that as of now that Mr. Clark, who held an
interest in it, has divested himself of that interest.

Mr, ListiaaN. Mr. who? ’

Mr. MasarerLa. Dick Clark was a stockholder or a member of
that company.

Mr. Lisuman. In order to clarify the record at this point, I will
ask you to correct me if this statement is wrong. Up to November
14—and I won’t speak beyond that date—you had a 25-percent interest
and Dick Clark Ead a 50-percent interest in Swan records; is that
correct ?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes, Sir.

Mr. LisiimaN. And that company in turn, wholly owned Bae Music,
Inc., and Request Music, Inc., tﬁe ﬁ);'st one being an ASCAP company
and the second one being a BMI publishing company ; is that correct?

Mr. MaymymareLra. That is right.

Mr. Listman. Then in the Anita Pressing Co., you owned a 25-
percent interest, Dick Clark owned a 50-percent interest, and Mr.
Binnick owned a 25-percent interest; is that right?

Mr. MaMMareLLA. Yes; that is right.

Mr, LisiiayN. And that company was formed in, about August
1959, and did most of the Swan Records pressing.

Mr. Manrarenna. Thatis right.
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Mr. Lisaman. In Wildeat Music, Inc., do you have any interest?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisiiran. What is your interest there ?

Mr. MarmarenLa. Fifty percent interest.

Mr. LisnimaN. And prior to November 14, Dick Clark had an in-
terest in that. company ¢

Mr. Maxyarenra. No, sir; not in Wildeat.

Mr. Lisniaran. Does Wildeat. Music, Inc., have an interest in Raye
Products, Inc.?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir,

Mr. Lisuaan. And what is the business of Raye I’roducts, Inc.?

Mr. MammareLLA. Raye Products, Inc., manufactured record car-
rying cases.

Mr. Lisnyax. And Wildeat Musie, Inc., owned about. 21 percent
of Raye P’roducts, Inc.?

Mr. Mamdrarenna. That is right, sir,

Mr. Lisnmax. And does Dick Clark have, or did he have, an in-
terest in Raye Products, Inc. ?

Mr. MammarenLa. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisiaan. About 42 percent ?

Mr. MamMarenLa. Yes—Dbecause the exact percentage might be 44
or something like that. Wildcat Music had 21. I think the other
party involved had 33. And the Clark interest was the remainder,
which I think might be 46.

Mr. Lisiytan. Did Mr. Edward S. Barsky have an interest in it?

Mr. Mammarerra. He has the 33-percent interest.

Mr. Lisnaan. What does Startime Industries manufacture ?

Mr. Mammarenra. That manufacturers a stuffed cat, stutfed animal.

Mr. LisumMaN. Just one animal?

Mr. Maxmarerna. That is the only thing they have manufactured
up to this point.

Mr. Lisuman. And what interest have you owned in that, or do
you own?

Mr. MarmareLna. Tiwenty percent.

Mr. LisiinaN. And up to the November 14 date, is it a fact that
Clark owned 40 percent.?

Mv. MaxMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisusyan. And were the products of this company used as gifts
and prizes on Dick Clark’s TV show?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir; they were given out on the show.

Mr. Lisuyan. Was any announcement made that Dick Clark had
an interest in this company which supplied these gifts and prizes, at
the time this was being done, on the program?

Mr. MamyarerLa. This toy held a tag on it—included with the toy
is a tag on it, in the form of a record. The thing was known as a
“Platter-Puss,” and on the record was—this cardboard disk that was
on the cat was a picture of Dick Clark. This was done in a mer-
chandising aspect. We thought of the idea and formed this, and
then it was presented to the merchandising, whether or not it would
acceptable as a merchandising item.

Mr. Lisunmax. Do you have an interest in Lawn Records Corp. ¢

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Listiman. About a 25-percent stock interest ?
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Mr. MaMMARELLA. As of now?

Mr. Lisnyax. Yes, sir.

Mr. Madaragenna. As of now it is 50 percent.

Mr. Lasinran. And as of November 14, did Dick Clark have a 50-
percent interest in that company ?

Mr. MamyaerLia. As of November 14, I think then he had a 50-
percent. interest in the company.

Mr. Lisiimax. And what is the business of the Lawn Records
Corp. ?

MI:-. Moss. May I ask a uestion at that point. You now have a
50-percent interest in Lawn Records. lHow much did you have on
November 14, or approximately that date?

Mr., Massarena. Twenty-five, I think it was, at that time.

Mr. Moss. You had 25 percent. Did you acquire any from Clark?
He had 50 percent, you had 25 percent. Who had the other 25 per-
cent ?

Mr. Maroarerta. There is a point here—if I may check a point
on this. There were originally three shares of one-third each.

Mr. Moss. 3314 percent each.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Who were the three holders—you, Clark, and who else?

My, Manmamarerca. It was myself, Bernie Binnick, and the other
share was held in the name of Harry éhipetz.

Mr. Moss. When did Clark acquire an interest in it ¢

Mr. Maxmareca. Well, I think the thing was that, Mr. Chipetz
was a strawman for Mr. Clark.

Mr. Moss. In other words, he held the interest for Clark?

Mr. Mararecna. That is right.

Mr. Moss. Now, you indicated that Clark owned a 50-percent in-
terest. He never owned more than 3314 ?

Mr. Masxnarecra. I think that is right.

Mr. Moss. All right. How is ownership held at the present time?

I\II‘I.fI\IAMI\L\RELLA. Fifty percent each, between Mr. Binnick and
myself.

Mr. Moss. Did you buy the Clark interest?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes; it was—half a share each was taken by
Mr. Binnick and myself.

Mr. Moss. Did each of you buy it, or. did the corporation buy it%

Mr. MammareLna. Noj I think in this case we bought it.

Mr. Moss. What was the value of it ?

Mr. MaMMAReLLA. It is on record.

Mr. Moss. What does Lawn Records do?

Mr. MamdareLLa. Actually, it didn’t do anything. It was for the
purpose of another record label.

Mr. Moss. With a specific artist in mind

Mr. MammarerLa. No. In other words, you have another record
label, and we were going to hold it, and some day we might activate
it as another record label.

Mr. Moss. It has never produced anything at all 2

Mr. Mamaarenra. Actually, to my knowledge, it has not.

Mr. Moss. What assets, of any value, does it have then?

Mr. MasmmareLpa. None. It was a corporation that was formed for
the purpose of the record, but there was nothing there.
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Mr. Moss. Thank you. .

Mr. Lisidyran, Mr. Mammarella, ave there any other corporations
or companies or groups in which you and Dick Clark had any inter-
est prior to November 14, 19592

Mr. Mamyarenna, Other than those that are mentioned in this?

Mr. Lasnaan, Other than those that have already been referred
to in this record.

Mr, Masxarenna. Noj that Mr. Clark and I had an interest in?

Mr. Lasunan. These are the only ones?

Mr. Maxorarenna. These are the only ones we ever had an inter-
est in.

Mr, Lisinzan. As I understand it, you were an .\. & R. man for
Swan Records; is that correct ?

Mr. Mardrarerra. Yes. That was one of the duties I performed
for them.

My, Lisunman. And as A. & R. man, did you have anything to do
with the selection of talent?

Mr, Maddrarenra. Oh, yes.

Mr. Lisuaan. Just what would you do in that regard?

Mr, Maxorarenna. Well, in the selection of talent, we constantly
auditioned and listened to new people. And you listened to them,
and yon would bring them in, and audition them, and see what they
could do, and see whether or not you feel that they have what you
would call commercial ability. In other words, if they had what
you considered the ability to sell a song, the type of personality that
could sell a song.

You tried to determine the type of song that they could do, or they
did well. And then you would go on from there. Either you de-
cide that no, you did not think that this artist was particularly worth
anything, and you would not do anything about it; or you might
decide that this artist was worth something, that you should maybe
develop him, or maybe sign him, or do a session with him, or some-
thing like that.

Mr. Lisunman. Supposing you decided that the talent should ap-
pear on a Swan Record label. What arrangements would you make
with such talent?

Mr. Mammarerra. If you decided he should appear, you would
sign him to a recording contract.

Mr. Lismyan. In the normal contract—what would those terms
provide?

Mr. Mammarenna. Well, the terms would provide for a royalty
to be paid to the artist, and it would be a term contract. You would
not sign him for life or anything like that. But you might sign him
for a year, or you might sign him to a term for a specific number of
sides. There are many different ways you can sign an artist. You
might sign an artist on the basis of—well, we will sign you for 6
months and put out two sides, mnake two different records with you,
and if they click, then we can sit down and talk about a longer term,
or a greater royalty, or something like that; and if they did not, then
he would be a free agent to go to any other record company.

Mr. Lisnman. Did anyone else in Swan Records have authority to
decide whether or not a particular talent would have a record ?
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Mr. MamymareLLa. Well, put it this way: Even thought I acted
in that capacity, I would not take it as the sole authority. In other
words, someone would come in. I would not take it upon myself
alone and sign that artists. I would always confer with Bernard
Binnick, who was the other holder in Swan Records.

Mr. LisumaN. Did you also consult with Mr, Clark ?

Mr. Mayyageria. I am sorry—you are talking

Mr. Lisunman. I am talking to the time prior to November 14,

Mr. MaxyagreLLa. Oh, yes. If you are going to do something, if
the three of the people agree on it, it is much easier than if you find
that one person thinks it is great and the other two do not. But it
was kind of a thing that we all asked each other, and nobody took
the thing and said absolutely, “I want this—or else.” We did not
do that type of thing. It is not that type of position.

Mr. Moss. How many artists did you have under contract with
Swan Records?

Mr. MayyMareLna. How many do we have? Well, I really do not
know, but it would be on file. We have—

Mvr. Moss. Did you have quite a number?

Mr. Mayyrarerna. Well, sir, what would you call quite a number?

Mr. Moss, Ialf-a-dozen, a dozen, 2 dozen?

Mr. Mayaarerra., Well at any one given time I would imagine we
may have had, and I am guessing, maybe as many as eight.

Mr. Moss. As many as eight.

Mr. MarMMaRELLA, Yes.

Mr. Moss. Do you ever recall making a recording under the Swan
label which was not. subsequently played on one of the programs,
“Randstand” or the “Dick Clark Show”?

Mr. MaxyarinLa. I cannot pinpoint it. T would have to go back
over all the records. 1 think that there may have been some that
were never played—a few that were never played on the show.

Mr. Moss. How many of those, would you say, were artists })mduc-
ing recordings, which were not being played on your show? One,
two, fifty percent of them?

Mr. Maxararenna. If I may explain this, Mr. Moss. If you had
eight artists signed to your label, you would not have a record out
on all those eight artists at the same time.

Mr. Moss. I recognize that. At one time you would have eight,
and you probably had others, previously.

Mr. Madoyrarenna, Yes. At any one time, you might have two or
three releases out.

Mr. Moss. Can you ever recall a time when you had a release out
that was not being used on your program?

Mr. MamMARELLA. Ol yes; I am certain there were times we had
releases out that we did not. use on the program. I am almost certain
of that. Again, I would have to check back on all the releases to
find out,

Mr. Moss. Did you ever act as an agent for any of the artists under
contract to Swan?
hMg. MamMARELLA. You mean as their manager or something like
that?

Mr. Moss. Manager or agent, whatever you want to call it.
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Mr. MammareLLa. No; I have never been a manager or an agent.

Mr. Moss. Did you ever receive any kind of payments from any of
the artists under contract to Swan?

Mr. Mammarerra. No, sir.

Mr. Moss. Did you ever share in any of the royalties assigned to
them under the agreement?

Mr. MaMmareLLa. Of an artist; no.

Mr. LisaMaN. Mr. Mammarella, do you remember the record “Tal-
lahassee Lassie”?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisuyaN. And do you remember the name of the artist in that?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes; Freddie Cannon.

Mr. Lisiiman. What function did you exercise in connection with
your position as A. & R. man for Swan Records in the selection of
Freddie Cannon to record “Tallahassee Lassie”?

Mr. Maxmmarenna. Well) actually the two people who produced the
record were two gentlemen named Frank Slay, Jr., and Bob Crew.
They had produced records for Swan before. They found this young
man. They produced a record with him and then presented it to us,
to see whether or not we would want to take over the master that they
had produced.

Bernie Binnick picked up the master record from Slay and Crew—
Frank Slay and Bob Crew—and brought it down to us, to Mr. Clark
and myself. We sat down and listened to it.

We felt that it was not in its form a good commercial record. We
thought that there were some things that were wrong with it. We met
at Mr. Binnick’s house, I think, in the evening, and we listened to other
records, other masters other than this—the other ones I do not recall,
but I do recall thisone. We listened to it, and we decided that it was
not right in its present form ; that it needed some accentuation of beat
in some places, and that the opening was too long, and things such
as that.

As a matter of fact, that night while we were there we called—of
this I am not sure——

Mr. Lisuman. When was this?

Mr. Mammarerra., Mr. Lishman, I am not really certain, but it
would be sometime prior to the release date of “Tallahassee Lassie”
as a Swan record. The release date would be somewhere in our rec-
ords, as to when it was released. Some time prior to it. I do not
recall when.

But in any event, that evening, I am not sure whether we called
Frank Slay or Bob Crew—I think we called Frank Slay in New York,
at his apartment, and discussed this record with him and told him that
we did not think that it was, in its present form, good, but we thought
1t was potentially a good record, a good commercial record, if they
would make certain changes in it—cut the opening, accentuate the
beat in certain places, and do it differently than they had originally
done it. They agreed that the suggestions were valid. They made
the changes in the record. And at some future time we released the
record as a record on Swan Records.

Mr. Lisuman. Well, when you were reviewing this, whether it
wl;)uld g;) on the Swan Record label, did you consult with Dick Clark
about it ¢
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Mr. MaxyareLra. The three of us were in the room at the same
time.

Mr. Lisiiaax. Who made the final decision that you use Freddie
Cannon on this record ?

Mv., Mansaaerina, To use Freddie Cannon on the record ?

Myr. Lisuatax. That he would record this record.

Mr. Mamyarerna. Frank Slay and Bob Crew made the recording
with Freddie Cannon, prior to our even knowing about Freddie Can-
non or the song. After they made it, they sent the master to us.

Mr. LisumaN. What kind of arrangement did you enter into with
the music publisher on this?

Mr. Marxovarerna. Well, T think Slay and Crew are the publishers
on that.

Mr. LisuamanN. Wasn’t Connolley Music Co. the publisher?

Mr. Marzarerna. Well Connofley Music Co.—I would not recall
i){;' no. Connolley Music may be owned by Slay and Crew—I do not

10W,

Mur. Lisiiatan. Well, did you make any arrangements with the pub-
lisher, Connolley Music, for an assignment of the copyright?

Mr. Maxorarenpa. Noj; I did not.

My, Listiaran. Did anyone connected with Swan Records malke such
an arrangement

Mr. Mammarenra. If there is such an arrangement, I would
imagine that Bernie Binnick might have made it. DBut I do not know.

Mr. Lisniyan. Did Dick Clark enter into such an arrangement?

Mr. Masyarernna. That I do not know either, sir.

Mr. Lisnman. Do you know, or can you recall what remuneration
was paid for this record ¢

Mr. Mammarerea. Well, you mean to Slay and Crew, who orig-
inally produced it ?

Mr. Listiman. Yes.

Mr. Mammarerea, We have a working agreement with them as
producers of records that there is a royalty paid to them for each
record that they might produce for us. And also outside of the
royalty paid to them, since they put out a certain amount of money to
originally record, money for the session, I do not know whether we
have done it in all cases, but you sometimes advance them the amount
of money that they put out to have, originally recorded, the record.

Now, that also would be—whatever arrangements with Slay and
Crew, would also be in the records of Swan somewhere—whatever
arrangements they made, whatever moneys they were paid.

Mr. Lisinyan. Do you know of any arrangement that ever was
made, either by you or by Dick Clark, or by Mr. Binnick, to require
a music publisher to assign the copyright in order to have it recorded
by Swan?

Mr. MaryareLLa. No.

Mr. Lisnyan. And to be aired by Dick Clark?

Mr. MammAReLLA. No. You mean in other words give us the copy-
right and we will put it on Swan, and Dick Clark will play the record ?

Mr. Lisuman. Yes.

Mr. MammareLLA, Noj not to my knowledge.

Mr, Lisuman. You are really positive on this?
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Mr. MadoyrareLra. When you say positive—

Mr. Lisiaran. Yes; I want a positive answer on that.

My, Madararerra, Iean l)rcnf{ it down this way. To my knowledge
I never, and I would not think that either Mr. Binnick or Mr. Clark
ever told anyone, “Give us the copyright, we will record the song on
Swan and play it on the ‘Dick Clark Show’.” I do not think that ever
happened.

Mr., Lasunrax. T will put it another way. To your knowledge does
Swan, or you, or Dick Clark ever receive a copyright?

Mr. Maszrsmarerra, Yes. Insome cases on Swan—I think in the case
of a man—of Dickie Dew, which is the name of an artist, that is on
Swan. He wrote some songs that were recorded on Swan Records.
And I think he shared the copyright with either BAE or Request.
I do not remember whether he 1s an ASCAP publisher or a BMI pub-
lisher.

Mr. Lrsriatan. And is that the only time that you know of or can
remember ?

Mr. Madimarerra. For Swan Records?

Mr. Lisiiman. Yes.

Mr. Marxararenea. There may have been others, Mr. Lishman, but
that would also be in either BAE or Request. In the case of Dickie
Dew, it would not be a question of saying to him, “Either you give
up part of the copyright or we do not record you.”

Mr. Lisiiman. Well, as part of the consideration of having a record
aired on the “Dick Clark Show,” do you know of any incident where
the consideration for that was the assignment of the copyright to
either you or to Dick Clark, or any other person or company ?

Mr. Masmarerra. Well, let me put it this way. Copyrights have
been assigned to either—there have been copyrights that have been
assigned to either Wildcat, which I had an interest in, and copyrights
assigned to maybe a company that Dick had an interest in. But to
my knowledge, it was never on the basis of saying to anyone, “If you
will give us the copyright, we will play the song.”

Mvr. Lisuman. Well, what was the basis for the assignment of the
copyright?

Mr. MammareLLa. The basis for the assignment of the copyright
would be that in a lot of these cases, the people who held the publishing
rights did not have an active publishing office, and a publisher will go
after it. This is a common practice in the business.

Publishers will go after songs of recordings and ask either for a
split copyright, whereby they would do all the work and promotion
on the song, on behalf of the publishing interests.

Mr. Rocers. I do not understand that.

Mr. Moss. I do not either. It is very interesting, but it is com-
pletely confusing.

Mr. MamnarerLa. All right.

Mr. Moss. What other consideration was involved in the transfer of
copyrights to you? What did you give of value?

Mr. Masmmarenpa. If a copyright was transferred ?

Mr. Moss. Yes.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. You would give of value that you would go out
and you would maybe send material out on it, saying this was a song—

Mr. Moss. Mr. Mammarella, if I have a copyrigit and I give it to
you, and you go ahead and promote it, that does not do me a bit of
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good. You have got to give me some consideration. You give me a
royalty. What do you give me? What was the consideration that you
used to get the copyright?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. gWe]], let me put it this way. These copyrights
that could be picked up in this way were not just a publisher who
had a copyright, who would give it to another publisher. This was
generally a practice in the business—when a record company owned
a copyright.

Mr. Moss. Weare talking of you specifically.

Mr. MammareLLa. Yes. Well, I think that in Wildecat the copy-
rights that were picked up in most cases, I think it was 50 percent of
the copyright was picked up, because the man who owned the original
copyright owned the record. And he would be willing to share the
copyright for what promotion you could give that copyright, which
would enhance the value of his copyright, but also enhance the chances
of his record.

Mr. Rocers. Would you yield at that point, Mr. Moss?

Mr. Mammarella, usually the copyright is owned by an individual, is
it not, in the beginning? ~I mean, when you get the copyright, it is
usually an individual that gets it.

Mr. Mamarera. Well, the basic copyright is first the song itself,
which is owned by the individual, the songwriter. Then the song-
writer places his copyright with a publisher, who now owns the u%—
lishing copyright. And this is the copyright that you are talEing
about 1n this case, the publshing copyright to a song.

Mr. Rocers. And tEe owner of the original copyright of the song,
of course

Mr. MammarerLa. The writer never changes.

Mr. Rocers. He gets a royalty.

Mr. MammarerLa. He gets a royalty regardless of who the pub-
lisher is.

Mr. Rocers. And he makes the deal with the publisher?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes. A writer will go to a publisher and say
“Do you want to publish this song#”

Mr. Rocers. In other words, the writer controls who is going to have
the publisher’s copyright.

r. MarmmareLLa, I think in the first instance.

Mr. Rocers. And then the publisher can assign that copyright, or
any part of it, to anyone else he wants to?

Mr. MamumareLLA. The publishing rights, yes.

Mr. Rocers. And that is what he assigned to Wildcat and these
other record companies, to get them to get it out over the country.

Mr. MammareLLa. That is right.

Mr. Rogers. And to sell more records.

Mr. Mammarena. That is right.

Mr. Moss. Well, but then Wildcat was a publisher itself. So in
giving the publishing rights to Wildcat, what consideration did Wild-
cat give for the publishing rights?

Mr. Rocers. Well, Mr. Mammarella, it was certainly to the interests
of these publishers, owners of the publisher’s copyright, to sell an
interest in that copyright to Wildcat or some other organization that
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was owned by people like yourself that had the tools to put this thing
out, and to prerer it over other records, was it not? -

Mr. Mamarecea. Well, putting it that way, the answer would
be—the answer would be Yes, it would. Sure.

Mr. Moss. Of course, this still does not get down to the considera-
tion, because if you have assigned it, unless you get something in re-
turn, what have you gained, even if they do promote it successfully ?

Mr. Rocers. Well, ﬁat me put it this way, too, Mr. Moss. The fact
of the matter is this, Mr. Mammarella. The publisher, the owner of
the publisher’s copyright, would prefer to transfer an interest in that
copyright to you, or to a company in which you owned an interest,
for a less sum than he would be willing to transfer an interest to some-
one who did not have the same means of selling the records as you
did or as a diskjockey, would he not ?

Mr. ManmMageLLA. But you see, the reason he was—that he would
be willing to transfer the copyright, the publishing copyright, or part
of the publishing copyright, was not because all he owned was the
copyright. In these cases, it was the practice that you transfer part
of the publishing rights of a song that you owned the record,

Mr. Rocers. 1 understand. And he wanted to make some money
out of it.

Mr. MamsareLLA. In other words, whatever promotion you would
give the copyright that he was sharing with you would give his rec-
ord a better chance of selling, and he would make his money out of
the record.

Mr.2 Rocers. Yes. Now, what did Wildeat pay him for that in-
terest ?

Mr. MammareLra. Usually nothing—just would turn over part of
the copyright, split the copyright.

Mzr. Rocers. I[I)I other words, they would turn it over—Wildecat did
not pay them anything for it. They turned it over to Wildeat and
transferred that interest because Wildeat had you in the organization
and the owner of the publisher’s copyright knew that he could sel]
more records that way than he could any ot her way.

Mr. Mamaarecra. He might have figured that way, or might have
felt that way.

Mr. Rocers. And your obligation, insofar as consideration was con-
cerned, was not to pay him any money for this copyright, but to use
you as a medium to get this out in preference to other records, so
you could sell more, was it not ?

My MammarerLa. Well, the person giving up part of the copyright
might feel that way.

Mr. Moss. That is why they gave up part of the copyright. And
that was done in return for——

Mr. Rogers. For him

Mr. Moss. Pushing the record.

Mr. DerouN1an. As it turned out, isn’t that what actually hap-
pened, because of this arrangement—you sold more records.

Mr. MaMMarELLA. In some cases.

Mr. Derounian. In quite a few cases.

Mr. MayrareLca. In some cases this would happen.

Mr. Moss. Now, you were part owner of Wildeat Publishing.

Mr. MaxyareLLa. Yes, sir.

56861—G0—pt. 2
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Mr. Moss. Were you part owner of any other publishing activity ¢ -

Mr. MammareLLa. Milton Kellem Music.

Mr. Moss. Wildcat was owned by whom ¢

Mr. MammareLna., Milton Kellem and myself, sir.

Mr. Moss. Equal owners?

Mr. Mam>yaRELLA. Yes, SiT.

Mr. Moss. And that was Wildcat.

Mr. MaxmareLra. That is right.

Mr. Moss. Now, you had another publishing house—

Mr. Masmyarenra. Milton Kellem Music.

Mr. Moss. ITow was that owned?

Mr. MasmareLna. T owned 50 percent of the stock in that.

Mr. Moss. Equal ownership?

Mr. MammareLna. That is right.

Mr. Moss. Did you folks ever publish a song where you did not own
the copyright in part or in whole?

Mr. Masmmarenra. No—I don’t follow that, I'm sorry.

Mr. Moss. Was your business publishing music ?

Mr. Mam>yARELLA. Yes.

Mr. Moss. In both of these?

Mr. MarxorareLna. Yes, both were music publishing firms.

Mr. Moss. TTow extensive a publishing business did yon have?
How many tunes did you publish, promote?

Mr. Maxoararenna, I would not know, Milton Kellem would have
a record of evervthing ever published by the company. Tt is not a
large company like, say. Irving Berlin or Shapiro-Bernstein.

Mr. Moss. Did yon have any hits?

Mr. Masaarenia, Yes, they had a couple of hits. Trobably the
biggest. hit that Wildeat had was a thing called “Get a Job.”

Mr. Moss., Called what?

Mr. Maxoyarenia. A song called “Get a Job.”

Mr. Moss. ITow many pieces of sheet music did you sell on that?
Have yon any idea?

Mr., Masyarerra, Not very much, because

Mz, Moss., Was vour principal activity the act of publishing and
selling of sheet music?

Mr. Mayarenna. No. The principal activity is basically to do
this. But even on big hits of the day

Mr. Moss. Your own business.

Mr. Marxovrarenna. We did not.

Mr. Moss. What did you do—solicit artists who might be interested
in the songs yvou owned ?

Mr. Ma»yarenna. Oh, yes. You try to take the songs and send
them out to artists who might be interested in recording them. Oh,
sure.

Mr. Moss, Well, did von make any recordings—did any of the
publishing houses make any recordings’?

Mr. Maxararerra. Did publishing houses?

Mr. Moss. T am ouly interested in yours—no one else’s.

Mr. MarmymareLLa. Yes. I think that Milton cut two different
sessions,

Mr. Moss. Under a wholly owned label
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Mr. MamMmareLLa. No; went in and cut, in much the same way we
talked about before, producing a master.

Mr. Moss. He cut it and leased it to a record company ¢

Mr. MaMaareLLa. A record company ; that is right.

Mr. Moss. Then the publishing house was primarily for the purpose
of holding copyrights, and promoting them with artists who nght
be able to use the music for recording purposes?

Mr. MasyareLra. Yes; because in today’s music field, for some
reason or other, not nearly the amount of sheet music sells as did in
former years. It used to be that in former years, I understiand you
could sell maybe half a million sheets of music say maybe 20 years
ago. Today, on a very big hit, that might be of the ballad type, you
might sell 50,000, which would be a lot of sheet music for today’s
market.

Mr. Moss. You never did that?

Mr. Masmmarerra, Sold that many?  No, we never had any song I
think that sold that many sheets of music.

Mr. Moss. Did you ever purchase a copyright, in either Milton
Kellem or Wildeat? Did you ever acquire any by purchase?

Mr. MaymareLLa. Not to my knowledge, Mr. Moss.

Mr. Moss. Tt is always a matter of arrangement with the writer,
where you would take a part assignment of the publishing rights?

Mr. Max»aarerLa. Yes.

Mr. Moss. As a rule did you also get, the assignment of the recording
rights?

Mr. MaymareLra. Oh, no. Any record company can take any pub-
lished work and send to the publisher for a contract, saving “We are
going to record this song.” You do not get recording rights as a
publisher, in that sense.

M. Moss. You can acquire any rights you want to get.

Mr. Masxoyarenra. It does not work that way. Asa publisher, any
company that wants to record it just sends you—there is some kind of
license that says “We are going to record this song, and would you
send us a recording license for it.” If you want to record it, the
publisher issues that.

Mr. Moss. Does the publisher right include the right to record, or
is that retained by the author, the composer ?

Mr. Masmarenra. No.  The publisher, as T understand it, has the
right to have it recorded, or to issue a license to a record company
to record it.

Mr. Moss. Doesn’t the composer have a right to determine how
much of his copyright he is going to give you when you merely under-
take the publication of it.?

Mr. Mammarenra. Well, as I understand it——

Mzr. Moss. Does that include broadeast rights, then ?

Mr. Maxorarenna, The writer gets hroadeast rights.  You cannot
take that away from him.

Mr. Moss. You have got to undertake a specific assigument then by
the original owner of the copyright of whatever portion of his right
he wishes to grant you, or me, or whoever else he might be doing
business with.

Mr. MamyareLLa. Now Idonot follow you.
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Mr. Moss. Well, customarily, as a publishing house, did you also
have the right to record, or to grant licenses to those interested in
recording?

Mr. MAMMareLLA. Yes; as a publishing house you did.

Mr. Moss. Copyrights held by you extended to recording rights, as
well as actual publishing rights?

Mr. MaMaRerLA. Yes, sir. I know what you mean. Yes.

Mr. Moss. But you did not have broadcast rights?

Mr. Maxumarerra. Well, now I do not understand again. You
mean the right for it to be on the air?

Mr. Moss. You have probably gone through this many times. You
pick up a copyright. You find an artist. You cut a master, and you
market it nnder a Swan label. And it goes on the air.

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Did you, at the point of going on the air, have to go
back to the composer and get his permission to put it on the ar,
through sone additional agreement, or did you already have that in
your original agreement ?

Mr. Masrararenra. On that basis, I do not know that much about
the dertails of the rights and whatnot, but I know this much. Once

ou have the publishing rights—

Mr. Moss. Then you did not get publishing rights. You got a com-
plete assignment of copyright.

Mr. Maaaarera. Well, to me that was called publishing rights.

Mr. Moss. I think it goes beyond that.

Mr. Masoragetra. 1 do not know. When everybody says they
have—whenever they say they have the publishing rights—

Mr. Moss. You actually had assigned the full right, the full copy-
right, without any restriction.

Mr. Mararerna. Well, what T have always understood by some-
body having the publishing copyright of a song, that he had the right
to license records, and he would inform

Mr. Roaers. Would you yield? Do you pay a royalty to the com-
poser? You have all the rights regarding the song, except the royalty
to the composer?

Mr. MaMMaRELLA. Yes, you must pay royalty to the composer.
The composer has a contract with a publisher in which in the com-
poser’s contract it outlines all his royalties that he would get from
what they call the mechanicals, sheet music. These music magazines
where they just print the lyric and that type of thing. Ie gets a
royalty out of that. ) )

Mr. Rocers. Well, the publisher’s copyright that you are talking
about. includes everything except an obligation to pay the composer
a royalty, that is specified in the contract, by which you got the pub-
lisher’s copyright.

Mr. MararareLLa. Yes. Once you turn it over to a publisher, then
he handles all the phases of that copyright. Yes; that is true.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Mammarella, there is one thing. Now, you and
Mr—what was that other fellow’s name in Wildeat?

Mr. Maanarena. Kellem.

Mr. Rocers. Did you operate this business jointly? Were you ac-
tiveinit?
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Mr. Masovarerra. T was active insofar as I would try to listen
to tunes and try to find tunes that I thought were good, and that we
might get somebody to publish. And when we had tunes—not pub-
lish—that we might get someone to perform or record. In the case
when we had tunes that I thought were good enough for someone to
record, I would suggest them to certain people and ask them if they
would consider it for recording. . )

Mr. Rogrrs. Well, that was primarily the business of the organi-
zation, was it not, to try to get these things together?

Mr. Masarenra. Yes, to get it recorded is the way that you
can

Mr. Rocers. Now, this “Get a Job"—is that the record you were
talking about ?

Mv. Maxrarenea, That was a copyright.

Mr. Rucers. Would you outline for the subcommittee, as briefly as
possible, how vou got hold of this publisher's copyright ?

Mr. Masoyrarerna. 1 think “Wildeat” held 50 percent of that copy-
right.,

Mv. Roaers. Tow did you get hold of that? Would you just out-
line to us the procedure you went through to get hold of that?

Mv. Masndrarknna. Well, T did not, actually, myself, get hold of it.
Milton Kellem got hold of it. ITe heard the song and he thought it
was good, and he went out to try to find who the publisher was, of
the song, to see if he could get part of the copyright.

Mr. Roaers. Who was the publisher?

Mr. Mayyarenra. The publisher was a man, I believe, Kae
Williams,

Mr. Rocrrs. And he was the one that owned the song, had the pub-
lisher's copyright ?

Mr. MardareLra. Yes.

Mr. Roerrs. And do you know what the circumstances were by
which you got hold of it ?

Mv. Marararenia. No. I know that Milton Kellem went after it.
As a matter of fact, at the time when he called me he said he heard
this song and said he was going to go after it, and he told me he had
found out who the publisher was. And I said “Don’t bother going
after the copyright.” ‘

M. Rocrrs. Why did you tell him that ?

Mr. Masotarenia. I did not think it was worth going after. But
Milton was sure it was going to be a hit.

Mr. Rouers. Was the song pretty well played? Was it a hit before
Milton decided he wanted to get hold of some of it ?

Mr, Masdarenna. It was evidently being played and getting re-
action,

Mr. Rocers. As a matter of fact, Mr. Mammarella, it was a hit be-
fm'@é you all ever got any part of that publisher’s copyvight, was it
not ¢

Mr. MayMyarersa, It was evidently selling and getting some ac-
tion, which is what made him notice it, and he thought it was going
to be a big hit.

Mr. Rocers. You got all this information from him—he told you
what had happened?
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Mr. MammarenLa. Yes. He originally called me and said there
was a thing called “Get a Job” by a group that he thought was going
to be a big hit, and he was going to try to go after the copyright.

Mr. RocErs. Even though you told him not to bother about getting
it, he did go out and he got 50 percent of it.

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes.

Mr. Rocers. What were the circumstances under which he got
this 50 percent? Fow did he get it, what did he pay for it, and wﬁat
were the circumstances of the transaction

Mr. MamareLca. That I do not know. I do not think he paid
anything for it.

Mr. Rocers. You mean he got 50 percent of a hit and did not pay
anything for it?

Muv. Mayrareera. To my knowledge, he did not.

Mr. Rocers. As a matter of fact, it had been played on the Dick
Clark Show before you all ever got any interest in it, had it not?

Mr. Maxorareena. That I would not be sure of.

Mr. Rocers. Where is Mr. Kellem now?

M. Maraagrenna. In New York City.

Mr. Rocers. He is still active in this business?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes,

Mvr. Rocers. You all still own these companies?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Y €S,

Mr. Rocers. Was he examined by any of the staff members of this
subcommittee in this investigation?

Mr. MammarenLA. No. Not “no” to the question: was he ex-
amined? I wentto New York one day and met Milt in the restaurant
downstairs of the Brill Building, and he told me, he was with some
other people at lunch—and he told me that he had been, or his records
had been subpeaned.

Mr. Rocers. Now, you told him not to bother to worry about this
“Get a Job” record, and you also state that you do not think he
paid anything for it.

Mr. Maarnmareena. I do not think so.

Mr. Rogers. Well, you wonld have known if he had paid something
for that 50 percent, would you not, Mr. Mammarella? Because half
this business belongs to vou.

Mr. Madararerna. Sir, although the business half belongs to me,
I would not know. I never looked into those things.

Mr. Rogers. You seem to have awfully loose business transactions.
Yesterday you told me a fellow just handed you something and said
“Here, take it,” and it might turn out to be $300. .\nd now you have
a half interest in a business and you do not know whether a man
paid something for a hit record or not. I mean I do not understand
doing business like that. Maybe it is the best way to do it.

Mr. MAMMARELLA. No, it 1s not. DBnt in business, unfortunately,
if T had kept maybe precise records and acted in a better business
manner—but it never—I never was interested or thought about the
details of these things. Ifthatsoundsunbelievable

Mr. Rocers. Well, what you mean by the fact, that you say you
do not think he paid anything for it, is that it was the usual practice
not to pay anything for these interests because you were going to
render a service in putting them out that was worth a lot more money.
than a few dollars?
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Mr. Max»arerea., No, I do not say that. As a matter of fact,
when I decided and talked with Milt Kellem about the possibility
of going into the publishing business with him, I told him, and he
agreed, too, a specific thing, that I told him that under no circum-
stances should he use my name in connection with it, nor promise any

ublisher or any man that he was going to get part of a copyright

rom, promise him anything, make any promises that it would be
played on “American Bandstand,” nor to use my name in this con-
nection. And he agreed that that was right, because I said I did not
want to use my name that way.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Mammarella, now let’s be realistic. Do you think
that he abided by what you told him not to do?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. }fe promised me he would not.

Mr. Rocers. I don’t care about him promising you. Are you tell-
ing this subcommittee that he went out and got these publisher’s copy-
rights free of charge, and did not mention the fact that he was 2sso-
ciated with you and that there would be a great interest to get these
records and this music put out pretty soon and make a lot of money
out of it ?

Mr. Masyarenva. Let me put it this way. I would not have
believed it then that he would have gone out and done, becanse sev-
eral times he would say—I wonld mention this thing and bring it
up to him, and several times he would verify the fact that, no, he
would not do it.

Mr. Rogers. But you believe now that he did, don’t you?

Mr. MammareLLa, Now, I have a few different thoughts on a lot
of things,

Mr. Rocers. We ran into some things on the network officials that
suffered with the same disease you are, Mr, Mammarella, They said
they did not think that in the first place, but now they have had a
chance to view this backward, and they think it happened.

Mr. Masxoyarenva. Well, it often happens when you look back on
something, you get a different view of it than when you are in the
middle of something.

Mr. Rocers. You made pretty good money ont of this wildeat
business ?

Mr. Marxoearerra. Whatever income I have is in the records that
I turned over.

Mr. Rocers. I mean it was a pretty Incrative business—wasn’t it,
Mr. Mammarella?

Mr. Marxoyrarevna. Well, there again it is a question, I forget. It
was $4,000, $5,000, or $6,000, somethmg like that.

Mr. Rocers. I believe that is all I have.

Mr. Lisuaax, Mr. Mammarella, do you, as a songwriter or pub-
lisher, own any copyrights pertaining to musical compositions?

Mr. MaM>arerta. There are copyrights in my naine,

Mr. LisriaraN. You own

Mr. Mayaarerna. There are copyrights in my name, as a song-
writer.

Mr. Lisiiya~. Do you have any as a publisher?

Mr. Mam>rarerra. In my name?

Mr. Lisiyan. In your name.
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Mr. Masarenia. Either in Milt Kellem or in
Mr. LisuMaN. But not in your own individual name, as a publisher.
Mr. Mar>areLLa. No, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, approximately how many copyrights do you
own as a songwriter, in yonr own name?

Mr. MaymarernrA. There are two songs that are in my name com-
pletely, and I think there are two songs that are in my name at 50
percent. Now, that T am not positive of. But that would be a matter
of record.

Mr. Lisnyax. Have you ever used the name of Anthony Septem-
ber?

Mr, MAMMARELLA, Yes, Sir.

Mr. Lisaaay. Under what circumstances have youn used that name?

Mur. MaaarerLA. Asa name for a songwriter.

Mr. Lisuyan. Have you ever writien or composed any songs that
were played on the “American Bandstand” or the “Dick Clark
Show”?

My, MadrarerLa. There are songs that have been played on the
“American Bandstand” in which my name is the writer.

Mr. Listiarax. Well, did you write the words or the music of both
of those songs?

Mr. ManMAReLLA. Actually, no.

Mr. Lisiiaan. Well, who were the actual writers or com osers?

Mr. Maraarerna. There are two songs—one was called “Butter-
fly,” and one was called “99 Ways,” which was released as a single rec-
ord by an artist named Charlie Gracey, in which a man named Bernie
Lowe came and asked me wounld I put my name—wonld I allow him
to use my name as the writer of those songs. And I said “Yes.” He
asked me to do it. I have known Bernie Lowe for a few years. And
I said “yes,” if he wanted to. There were two songs at the time. He
had a record that he was making, using these two songs. This I be-
lieve was some time in 1956, or maybe early 1957, the date of which I
am not sure.

Mr. Lisioran. What consideration did these writers receive for al-
lowing yon to appear to be the writer and composer of these two songs?

Mr, Maydiaxerra. What consideration did they receive?

Mr, LisitMaN. Yes.

Mr. Masdarerra. Can I answer the other way around—what con-
sideration I received, which I think would be a httle easier—and give
you the same answer.

Mr. Lisiraran. What did they receive as a result of all this arrange-
ment ?

Mr. MadiyarerLa. From me?

Mpr. LisunmaN. From anyone.

Mr. Maanyarenna. Well, they received nothing from me. They
came and asked me as a favor if I wonld do this. And I said “yes,” I
wonld. And then they said “Well, we will give you part of the royal-
ties of the one song, the ‘Butterfly’ song—not the ‘09 Ways’.”

Mr. Lisunan. Fow much of those royalties did they agree to give

ou?
7 Mr. MammareLLa. They said— well, it was not they. It was only
one person who spoke to me—Bernie Lowe said—

NE‘. LisumaN. Bernie Lowe, yousay ¢




RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 797

Mr. Maxorarenna. That isright.

Mr. Lisivax. Would you identify Bernie Lowe?

Mr. Marxorareera, Bernie Lowe 1s a song writer and among other
things is a vecord manufacturer, of a record company known as Cameo
Records.

Mr. Lisirarax. And what did hesay ? ‘

Mr. Masyarenna. He asked me if 1 would do it, and I said “Yes.”
And he said “Well, for doing it I will give you a third of the writer’s
royalties on ‘Butterfly,” for putting my name on the two songs—But-
terfly’ and ‘99 Ways.”” “99 Ways™ was to receive no consideration.

Mr. Lisnyman. Now, are you affiliated with Broadecast Music, Inc.,
under the name of Anthony Septemnber?

Mr. Madareoia, Yes,

Mr. Lisuyax. Are you aflilinted with it nunder any other name?

Mr. Mayxorareona. No.  But at BMI T am—my name—Anthony S.
Mammarella appears, and that Anthony September is the writing
name.

Mr. Lisiyan. And is it correct that in the papers you left with us
yesterday, we will find the royalties you received from Brouadcast
Musie, Inc.?

Mr. Madrarenra. Yes—except possibly for 1959, where I have not
received a statement from them as yet.

Mr. Lisiatan. Now, are yon afliliated with ASCAT in any way?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. As a writer—no.

Mr. Lismatan. In any way.

Mr. Masnrarenca. Well, through the publishing company. But not
as a writer.

Mr. Lisman. Have you, personally, ever received any money,
gifts, copyright interest or anything of value for arranging to have

honograph records played on the “American Bandstand” or the
‘Dick Clark Show”?

Mr. Maym»arerra. Not to my recollection.

Mr. Lisuman. Well, have you ever personally received any money,
gifts, copyright interest, or other things of value for arranging to have
artists appear on the “American Bandstand” or the “Dick Clark
Show”?

Mr. MaMmMARELLA. No, sir, not to my recollection.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, I would like to suggest that that question
go to “Bandstand,” rather than “American Bandstand”—because
there were two, as I understand—one became “American Bandstand,”
but it operated for quite a while as “Bandstand”.

Mr. Maxmarerra. To the three names, the answer would be the
same.

Mr. Lisuman. Do you have any records that might refresh your
recollection in that connection, in connection with the answer you
have just given?

Mr. Madoararenna. Mr. Lishman, I do not know. I do not ever
recall ever having received anything from anyone for arranging to
have put an artist on either the afternoon show, whether it were
local or network—

Mr. Lisuman. Or phonograph records.
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Mr. MammareLLa. Or phonograph records—anyone that came to
me with money and said “Ilere, would you get this on the show.” I
have no recollection of that.

Mr. Lisuman. Why did you get the payments of money from
Chess?

Mr. MammareLLa. Well, here again, you go into the thing where I
considered those payments that I received from Chess for things I had
done for them—not for playing of records.

Mr. Listiman. Why gld you get the money from Universal?

Mr. ManmmareLna. Well, this was also a different thing. This was
something—Universal was somethinfr entirely different. IHarry Fin-
fer and I were supposed to be close fr fends.

Mr. Lisumax. Well, Mr. Mammarella, I think you will remember
that there were a series of checks $100 each month from Chess.

Mr. Mamyarenca. That is right.

Mr. LisudaN. Which would seem to indicate a regularity of pay-
ment.

Mr. Masoyrarenta. That is right.

Mr. Lisnyax., W h) should the\ send you $100 each month ¢

Mr. Madyrarenra. I had assumed it was becanse 1 had helped them
and gave themn some serv ice, and they continued to send them until
one p()mt at which when I saw Glenn Chess sometime in 1958, either
in the late spring or swmumer of 1958, and 1 told Glenn Chase that I
was no longer performing any ser vice or giving them any advice, or
anything like that, and I would appreciate it if he would stop send-
ing the che(‘l\s, at which time he did.

Myr. Lasnstay. Did vou tell him orally, or write to himn?

Mr. MaysagenLa. No, I told him that. orally. 1lle came to Phila-
delphia. I don’t remember what month it was. DBut he came to
Philadelphia.

Mr. Lisnsrax. How many times did you see this gentleman?

Mr. Mamyarenea. I don’t know. \ld)b(, about. four or five times.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Mammarella, 1 notice you answered quite a few
tines, according to your best recollection and information that you
have. Now, do yow mean by that, that your recollection is not too
good, or it mnrht be something you do not recollect that took place—
some transactions that might be on the borderline that you are trying
to keep outo f your answer, or what ?

Mr. MamyareLLa. No, sir.  In the course of activities through the
years, I do not know about anyone else, but 1 have to speak for my-
self—it, would be very diflicult to remember evervthing that you pos-
sibly did, or anybody, or every one that you possibly met.

Mr. Roaers., But vou have not been asked about that now. If you
got. money for playing a record on a show, “American Bandstand,”
(l))l: lho? “Dick Clark Show,” wouldn’t you think you would remem-

v it?

Mr. Manmyareery. The only thing I can remember, that is in my
mind, is that never at any time that I can remember did anyone ever
come and say, “IHere is some money. Play this record for me on the
show.”

. Mr. Rocers. Well, if somebody had done that, would you remem-
er it.?



RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 799

Mr. May>yakrenna. I might not remember every case of somebody
that might have done that. .

Mr. Rocens. What you mean is, then, that there is an open area
somewhere, where some of these things might have transpired, and
you do not want to be put in a position of committing perjury or
false swearing if it is dug up. Is that what you mean?

Mr. MamyarenLa. No. In my mind; no. How can you be, in the
course of years—if I gave you a positive answer on everything, and
then I remember something, <r something like that—I am not look-
ing for an out. To my recollection, I never remember having done
anything like that.

Mr. Rogers. You never remember having done anything like that?

Mr. Maxaarenna. No.

My, Rocers. Did you ever get any of these hundred dollar fees when
vou were on the switchboard?

Mr. Mar>areLLA. No, sir.

Mr. Rocers. The only time you ever got them was when you were
in a position to play records, wasit not ¢

Mr. Madxoarera. Yes, sir,

Mr, Rocers. Thank you.

Mr. Lisnaax. Now, Mr, Mammarella, how many labels does Chess
have?

Mr. Maxyarenna, To my knowledge, three.

Mr. Lisiman. What are they ?

Mr. Ma»dareLra. Chess, Checker, and Argo.

Mr. Lasiarax. Were any of those records played on the “Dick
Clark Show” or “American Bandstand” during the time that you
were receiving payments from Chess Records?

Mr. Madararenua. Iam certain they would be played.

Mr. Lisiiaran, When did the payments from Chess terminate?

Mr., MAMMARELLA. Sometime in 1958,

Mpr. Listasan, 19582

Mr. Marxararenna, 1958,

Mr. Lasiaran. \After the termination of these payments, did these
labels continue to be on records that were played on either of these
two shows?

Mr. Madorarenna. Mr. Lishman, I gave them no more consideva-
tion after 1 told them to stop sending me the money, as I did while
he was,

Mur. Lasintax. If I should tell you that in a sample month, during
the period after payments had ceased to you from Chess, that only
one Chess record was played, and played once during the month,
would that refresh your recollection as to whether or not the cessa-
tion of payments had something to do with the frequency with which
Chess Record labels would appear on the air, on the “Dick Clark
Show"” and “American Bandstand™?

Mr. Masxorarerra, No. If that is true, and however that may

My, Lasintan. Well, 1 will show you the record on it.

Mr. Maxonarenna. 1 take your word for it. I am sure you would
not quote it if it were not so.

Mr. Lisuman. I don’t want to have any doubt about that, Mr.
Mammarella. I will show you the record that we have from an im-
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partial source, as to what records were played in the month of Octo-
ber 1959,

Mr. MayarenLa. There are, I believe, in two of these things, an
error in the label on this. “Liza Jane,” by Dale ITawkins, is either
on Chess or Checker. I do not believe Dale Ilawkins records for
Coral.

Mr. Manoxey. That is page 2.

Mr. Lisintax. Well, first of all, did yon find—this report was not
prepared by us: this was prepared by BAR, which is one of the only
companies in the United States, as I understand it, which monitors
by tape the recordings. And if it is a mistake, it is a mistake on the
part of that company which furnished us thig rvecord. But in the
record supplied by that company, it appears that during this month
of October 1959 no records under the label of Checker or .\rgo were
aired on the “Dick Clark Show” or “American Bandstand,” and it
appears that one recovd nnder the Chess label was played twice.

Mr. Masmrarenna. On this particular sheet, which is the month of
October 1959, there are some few mistalkes.

Mr. Lisnaax. Well, we wonld welcome corrections. As I say, this
was furnished to us by an independent. expert.

Mr. Marararerna. The “Liza Jane” by Dale Hawkins which ap-
pears three or four times is either a Chess or a Checker record, not
a Coral. Also, you have another artist here by a label that I do not
think exists—it is the wrong label—you have a Carter label written
down here. Itshould be Carlton.

Mv. Lisiraran. What page is that ?

Mr. MayMyarerra. I will check back. I passed over it a couple of
times.

Mr. Lisayan. Well, we can remember it. But do you find any
Argo records on that?

Mr. MarmmareLra. Noj Icannot find any.

Mr. Lisniman. And is it a fact that that list only shows that one
Chess record was played twice during that month?

Mr. MamnmarerLa. Except the Dale Hawkins—you mean one Chess?

Mr. Lisiiman. Yes.

Mr. MamMmaReLLa. “Devoted to Debbie.” Well, there are two
things. This does not mean that more than that was not scheduled
to be aired.

Mr. Lisuman. Well, I am not asking you what was scheduled.
This is the monitoring, what went over the air.

Mr. MammarerLa. Might I have—

Mr. Lisniman, We can come back to that.

Mr. MaMyarerra. Might I request to look at something that is
now in your possession, and not in mine? Might I request to look at
the tax return that I turned over for 1958-and 19597

Mr. Lisinax. May I make this suggestion, Mr. Chairman. The
list that has just been handed the witness is quite voluminous, so in
the interest of saving time could we ask the witness to suppYIy the
subcommittee with a sworn statement concerning the nnmber of times
during the month of October 1959 records under the label of Chess,
Checker, and Argo were aired on either “American Bandstand” or
the “Dick Clark Show” TV programs. And you could supply that to
us for the record later.
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Mvr. MasMareLra. Yes; from this. The only thing I wanted to
say—the reason I asked for these, which you may have back now—is
that you have taken a statement of one month, and 1 would like to
give two answers, if 1 may—not two answers to the same thing,

Mr. Lisnaan. We want to be accurate here, you understand.

Mr. Maranenra, I am trying to be as much as I can. This is a
chart from a certain outfit for October of 1959 in which, to my
knowledge, having seen this, and rushed through this thing, a Chess
record appears—a Chess or Checker record appears four times—this
“Liza Jane,” which is marked down on Coral—it is actually either a
Chess or a Checker record. Of that I am not sure. DBut Dale Haw-
kins—he may be now, but I do not think at that time he was a Coral
artist. The other thing is that I asked Chess to stop the checks in
1958, which they did. And there are no checks from Chess in 1959,
And this isa 1959 list, a year after.

Mr. Lisuman. Why did you ask them to stop making payment to

ou?
Y Mr. MayaareLLa. Because prior to that I had given them advice
and talked to them about problems and whatnot, and I had no longer
been doing that with them. The other thing is that, although I
shared the duty of programing records, once the show got on the air
I did not share the duty of guaranteeing that every record that was
programed would go on the air.

The other thing was at this particular time of year—and I am not
sure—I would have to have all the volumes or programing at the
station—they could just very well be this particular month the Chess
Record Co. did not have anything particular that was doing very
well, or that we thought was worthy of being played.

Mr. Lisiman, Well, Mr. Mammarella, do you own now or have
you ever owned any interest in the earnings of any radio or television
or recording artist ?

Mr. MaxMareLLa. Own any interest in any radio, television, or
recording artist ?

The Cramryan. Before we go any further, I want to get this cleared
for the record. You are going to furnish the information which was
referred to a moment ago?

Mr., MAMMARELLA. \Vell, I have to find out first whether I can get
the information. You mean for that month, as to whether that is
true or not ?

Mr. Lisaman. Yes. If you cannot get it, we will get it somewhere
else. If it is available to you, we would like to have it from you.

Mr. MammareLra. The only way it would be available to me would
be if the station would give me all their records.

Mr. LisumMaN. You have no records of your own$

Mr. MammareLra. Of what is played on the air?

Mr. Lisuman. Yes.

Mr. Manmmarerea, I would have no reason to keep any record of
what is played on the air, sir.

Mpr. Lisuman. I will repeat the question.

Do you now own or have you ever owned an interest in the earnings
of any radio or television or recording artist?

Mr. MammareLra. No, sir; I don’t own any interest in any radio
or television or recording artist, and I have never owned any Interest
in a radio or television or recording artist.
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Myr. Lisuman. In the earnings?

Mr. MamyareLLa. No.

Mr. LisaaaN. Do you now have or have you ever acted as personal
manager of any radio, television, or recording artist.

Mr. MAMMARELLA. No, sir; 1 have never been a personal manager of
anyone.

Mr. Lisian. Are you acquainted with Mr. Al Wilde of SRO
Artists, Inc.?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes; Iam.

Mr. Lisiiaay. Are you aware that Mr. Wilde manages LaVerne
Baker, Leslie Uggams, Duane Eddy, Dale Hawkins, and other

Mr. MasMMARELLA. Yes; that is SRO management—yes, SRO—
yes; I'am aware that he is the manager.

Mr. Listvan. ITave any of the artists managed by Wilde made
personal appearances on «American Bandstand’* or the “Dick Clark

how” while you were a producer or associate producer?

Mr. MaMymareLLa. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisiyax. Do you recall the date of the appearances of those
artists?

Mr. Marx>yareLLa. No, sir.

Mr. Lisiyray. Did they appear frequently ?

Mr. Maxyarerna. Duane Eddy has appeared frequently, Leslie
Uggams appeared once, I am sure, on the afternoon show. ILaVerne
Baker has appeared on the show. LaVerne has appeared on the aft-
ernoon show a couple or three times, at least, I would say.

Mr. Tisirax, Have phonograph records on which any of these
artists managed by Wilde_appeared as recorded artists ever been
played on the “American Bandstand” or the *Dick Clark Show”?

Mr. MaxnsagreLra. Oh, yes; we have played Duane Eddy records
and Leslie Uggams and LaVerne Baker; yes.

Mr. Lisiay. Quite often?

Mr, Mararenta. Duane Eddy records, I wonld say, pretty often;
IaVerne Baker, probably up and down, because she runs hot and cold.

Mr. Listiarax. Now, what part, if any, did you play in wrranging
for the playing of records by these art ists or their personal appear-
ances on the “Ameriean Bandstand” or the *Dick (lark Show™?

Mr. Madrarenta. Well, inasmneh as T shared in the programing
and the accepting of artists for the show, yes, [ am sure that I have
many times programed either Duane Eddy or LaVerne Baker.

Mr. Tasaarax. With whom would you make those arrangements?

Mr. MayyareLLa. For the programing of the artist, for the ap-
pearance of the artists?

Mr. Listyax. Yes.

Mr. Masararenra. For the appearance of the artists, it. wonld be
made sometimes throngh the distributor, sometimes Al Wilde wonld
call and do it.

Mr. Tastarax. ITow abont the records?

Mo Madnraretta. The playing of the vecords?  Why, Al Wilde
wonld call and ask, “Are you going to play the record?” “Do you
think it has got it ¥ or something like that.

Mr. Listan. Were you ever compensated in any way for the mak-
ing of those arrangements?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. NoO, sir,
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Mr. Lisitman. Did you ever hear of any arrangement whereby Mr.
Wilde influenced the recording artist to refrain from appearing on
any radio or television shows in competition with *American Band-
stand” or the “Dick Clark Show”?

Mr. MaMyagrerLa. Noj; not to my knowledge.

Mr. Listimay. I am not asking you your knowledge. Did you ever
hear that that has been done?

Mr. Mardarerca. I think there was a time when a half hour of
nighttime show, local, in Philadelphia. But when I got back there
was a rumor that there was an objection on the part of “.American
Bandstand” to artists appearing on this nighttime show.

Mr. Lisimyran. Did you ever have any discussions with Mr. Wilde
about this matter?

Mr. Masrarenna, Yes; we talked abont it.

Mr. Listiyran. When, do you recall /

Mr. Marorarenna. Sometime prior—I don't know the date—some-
time prior to the artist Dale Ilawkins taking over as co-MC of this
particular show in Philadelphia.

Mr. Lismyax. And what was the substance of your discussions with
Mr. Wilde about the recording artists not appearing on other shows
in competition with the ¥ American Bandstand™?

Mr. Maxymarenra. That wasn’t the substance of the conversation,
my conversation with Mr. Wilde was the fact that 1 had heard that
he was going around saying that he was Dick Clark’s manager, or he
represented Dick Clark, and in the name of Dick Clark, getting artists
to appear on the Tuesday night show in which his artist, Dale Hawk-
ins, would appear.

Mr. Lasusyan. And was that all you said—that was the whole sub-
stance of your conversation with My. Wilde?

Mr. Madrmarenra. As far as [ ean remember, that is about the
sun and substance of it.

Mr. Lisiyran. Did you discuss this matter with Dick Clark ?

Mr. Massrarenea, I am sure that Dick and T must have talked
about it and wondered about the show and what the purpose was of a
show that. was siinilar to the Saturday night show being put on. We
were under the impression that maybe it was a show that was not—
that would maybe eventually get on the network.

Mr. Lasisan. Have you or any of the companies in which you have
an iterest ever received any complaints from labor unions represent-
ing talent or artists on account 0% the practice of reimbursing artists
or talent. out of funds previously furnished by a record manufacturer,
record distributor, record promoter, artist or personal manager of
an artist ?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes; there was a complaint.

Mr. Lisuymax. How many such complaints did you receive
personally ?

Mr. Maxyarenia. Well, they never complained on those matters
directly to me,

Mr. Lisnman. To whom did they make these complaints?

My, Manzrarenna. To Mr, Clark.

Mr. Lisnman. Do you know approximately how many such com-
plaints were made ?
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Mr. Mayoaarenna. I can only recall—I think I can only recall
twice,

My, Lisuaiax. And who made these complaints on behalf of the
Jabor union?

Mr. MadoararenLa, I am trying to think of the man’s name. I
dow’t recall the man’s name, I think the man is in New York at the
AFTRA oflice.

My, Lisnyax. What did you say ?

Mr. Mayaarerra. I think the man—I think one of the men—

Mr. Lisiyan. There were two men, I believe, weren’t there?

My, MaMaarenra. Yes; 1 am trying to recall the name.

” Mr. Lisnyan. They were both from a labor union in New York
City?

Mr. Marmyarerra. I think they both were from the AFTRA office
in New York I think it was from the National AFTRA office in
New Yorlk.

Mr. Lasnman. And were you present when they made these com-
plaints to Dick Clark?

Mr. Maryarerra. Of that I am not sure.

Mr. Lisnaan. Well, how did you know that these complaints had
been made, if you weren’t preseunt ?

Mr. MamMmareLLA. Dick and I discussed that ; I know.

Mr. Lisirsan. What was the nature of that discnssion?

Mr. MaMMaReLLA. One time, as I recall, somebody complained that
they had not been paid for an appearance on the show, aud the other
time, if I remember correctly, it was in the nature of, someone said
that they had been paid for the show for appearing on the show, but
they had to give the money back, or something like that.

Mr. Listiman. 1lad that occurred on the American Bandstand or
Dick Clark Show ¢

Mr. MaxMaRELLA. No, hot to my knowledge, that anyone who had
been paid was ever required to give it back.

Mr. Lisrisan. Who paid the talent on American Bandstand?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. T}lere was a system at the beginning and which
terminated at a certain date, Mr. Clark would have this more accu-
rately, would know about this more accurately than I would, becanse
I did not have anything to do with the running of Click Corp. which
handled the finances for American Bandstand.

Mr. Lisiiman. And who handled the payment of talent from the
Dick Clark Show?

Mr. Mammarerra. Dick himself signed all checks.

Mr.2 Lisiyan. Was that on behalf of Click Corp., or in his own
name?

Mr. MararareLra. I believe Mr., Lishman, that that was Click Corp.
that he paid all the artists out of.

Mr. Lisnaan. Who were the principals in Click Corp. ?

Mr. Mammarerna. To the extent of my knowledge, Dick Clark.

Mr. Lisiiaan. Did Mr. Bernie Lowe also own a one-third interest
in Chip’s distributing agency ?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. As far as I know, I think so; yes.

Mr. Listiman. And is it not correct that Dick Clark formerly had
a one-third interest in that company, too?

Mr. MaMMARELLA. Yes.
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Mr. Lisitman. I believe you testified that Bernie Lowe also had an
interest in Cameo Records;is that correct ?

Mr. Maxoyarenra. To my knowledge, he is the owner of Cameo
Records.

Mr. Lisuyman. And is it a fact that Cameo Records are manufac-
tured by Bernie Lowe Enterprises?

Mr. Madorarenta. Now, the delineation, I don't know whether
Cameo Records as a matter of fact are under the nume Caineo Records
or the name Bernie Lowe Enterprises, I don’t know that mueh about
Bernie Lowe’s business transactions. .\s far as I have always known,
Cameo Records is owned by Bernie Lowe, and whether it is manufac-
tured under the name Cameo Records—that is the label that it is under,
or whether Cameo Records comes under Bernie Lowe Linterprises,
that 1 don’t know. Mr. Lowe wonld have to answer that.

Mr. Lasuxax. Do you know whether Mr. Lowe also owns one-half
of the Mallard Pressing Co. and Dick Clark owns the other half of
Mallard P’ressing ?

Mr. MamyareLLa. As far as the breakdown of whether it was 50-50
or anything like that, I don’t know the percentage. But I was aware
that Mr. Lowe and Mr. (lark owned a portion of Mallard Pressing,
the percentages 1 don’t know.

Mr. Lisnyan. Did you ever have any business dealings with Mal-
Iard Pressing Co.?

Mr. MaMMaRELLA. You mean personally ?

Mr. Lisiayan. Yes.

Mr, Mamdarerra. Only in respect to this, there were a couple of
occasions when people cnfie(l me to say that they had sent parts, or
whatever it is, stampers, or whatever it is, that actually you put in a
press to press a record, and that they had not received the records,
and they complained to me, and I have on a couple of oceasions called
up a man named Eddie McAdams, who was working at Mallard Press-
ing, and told Eddie that somebody may have called and said he hasn’t
received his records yet, to alert him to the fact that somebody was
waiting for records, or there was a delay in records.

Mr. Lisuuman. Did McAdams work for WFIL?

Mr. Mayorarecpa. Noj; ISddie McAdams worked for Mallard
Pressing, for the [B'essing plant itself.

Mr. Lisiiman. Did you ever steer any business to Mallard Pressing
Co. ?

Mr. MammareLra. Well, in the sense that I may have been—some-
body may have come to me and asked whether they should press,
should they press at Mallard or something like that.

Mr. Listuaran. That is one phase of it.

The second phase of it I will go into later.

Mvr. Maryarerpa. I have no recollection of that. I have a recol-
lection of calling or meeting a fellow named Hank Haslam, who was
cither general sales manager or salesman for Mallard Pressing, and
reviewing with Hank, saying, “Have you made a pitch to So-and-So,
and made a pitch to So-and-So,” you know, for pressing in your plant.

Mr. Lisuman. Mr. Mammarella, did you ever, on behaif of your-
self or on behalf of any company in which you have an interest, tell
a songwriter that in order to have his songs aired on either “American
Bandstand” or the “Dick Clark Show,” that they must give an order
for record pressing to Mallard ?

56861—60—pt. 2——6
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Mr. Marxaarenea, No, sir,

Mr. Tasnman. Who was popularly known as Dick Clark's
manager?

Mr. MayyrarenLa, I think T know what vou mean.  Many people
thought I was, but T never was Dick Clark’s manager.

Mr. Lisuyax. Who was his manager?

Mr. Manaarenna. Ilis manager was—the first manager, I believe,
that he ever had was a man called Charles Reeves.

Mr. Lisusax. Who was Mr. Josephson 4

Mr. Maxmrarenna. Mr. Josephson is now Dick’s manager. Mr.
Reeves was his manager for a while, and then Mr. Josephson was—I
don’t remember what capacity he was originally called in, but Mr.
Josephson handled other artists before or was counsel for other art-
ists, and Mr. Josephson was with the organization—whether he was
with Dick as connselor or not at the beginning 1 am not quite sure,
but Mr. Reeves was the original, as far as I know, was the first man-
ager that Dick ever had, and Mr. Josephson became his manager, and
Mr. Reeves was given a different position.

Mr. LisiintaN. Were yon ever present at any meetings, as a song-
writer or composer or representative, which were attended by Mr.
Josephson in which there was discussed the terms and conditions un-
der which the songwriter’s composition would be aired on the “Dick
Clark”™ and “American Bandstand” shows?

Mr. Masnrarenta., Mr, Lishman, I am not quite sure I understand
that. The terms under which a songwriter’s composition would be
aired ?

Mr. Lisman. Yes, would be televised, telecast, on these two
programs.

Mr. Madxarerea. Do you mean what setting wounld be used?

Mr. Lisiran. No: the terms and conditions that would have to be
met, and I will specifically say, where such songwriter or his repre-
sentative was told that he must give an order for a certain number of
records to be pressed by Mallard?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. NoO, Sir.

Mr. LisuyaN. You were never present at any such meeting?

Mr. Maxarenna. I have no recollection of any conversation like
that; no, sir.

Mr. Lisiinran. You say vou have no recollection. Were you ever
present at any meeting of that kind?

Mr. Madnrarenna. Noj I would say “no,” I can’t recall any meet-
ing like that that I wasever present at.

Mr. Lisiaran. Were you ever present at any meeting with Dick
Clark and Mr. Josephson where whether or not a songwriter’s song
would be aired was discussed ?

Mr. Maxymarerra. I don’t think so; no.

Mr. Lisiiaan. Are you acquainted with a manager of talent or
artist in New York by the name of Jack Beekman?

Mr. Mayyarenna, Thename is familiar

Mr. Lisinntaxn, Do you recall receiving a telegram from Jack Beek-
man in June 1959 with reference to a recording by Ronnie ITall?

Mr. MayymarenLa. What was the nature of the telegram?

Mr. LisiimaN. From Beekman?

Mr. MamaarenraA, Yes, sir, the telegram to which you refer.
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Mr. Lasunman. Well, in that telegram—it was on or about June
5—Beekman told you he was aware that they had to make some noise
with Ronnie ITall’s record.

Mr. Madnrarerna, Oh—as to the specific telegram—if this is the
man I am thinking of—I think this man was a friend of one of the
men at the station. I may be incorrect as to this man,

My, Lisnaan. Do you remember the name of the songs that were
involved ?

Mr. MaMaarenna, No.

My, Listiman, If T said, “Why (‘.m'l‘ It Tlappen To Me” was one
song, would that refresh your memory*

Mr. MAMMARKLLA. Noj; that doesn’t ring a bell, sir.

Mr. Lisinian. And if T said the other song, “Suddenly 1t Hap-
pened,” would that ring a bell with you?

Mr. Mandrakenna. No; that doesn’t ring a bell.

Mr. LisnmaN. Would it refresh your recollection if I told you that
they were written by E. Rona Gellen.

Mr. MaMMARELLA. No, Sir.

Mr. Lisnaax. And that both sides of the record were cut by Ron-
nie Hall.

Mr. MaMMARELLA, No.

Mr. Lisuman. But you admit you got this telegram?

Mr. Maryarenta. No, I don’t admit that I trot the telegram. T am
trying to recall the name, and I am trying to recall the circumstances
under which I remember the naine, and T am not sure whether this
was the person, and that Ronnie ITall—if this is the person, Jack Beek-
man or Beacon

Mr. TLisaman. Beekman,

Mr. Masmmarenea. Jack Beekman—I think this is the case—Jack
Beekman is a friend of a man at the station named Jack Steck, and
I was called in one day, I think, to Jack Steck’s office, if this is the
case—and I can’t positively say, but. this is the kind of association I
have as of this minute with the name Beekman.

Mr. Lisuaaxn, W, ell, do you remember that Miss Gellen delivered
two copies of this record to you in Philadelphia?

Mr. Mamyareina. No, Mr. Lishman,  ITundreds of records were
delivered.

My, Lisnaran. You don’t remember?

Mr. Mammarerta, No, I don’t: hundreds of records were delivered.

Mr. LisnmaN. Do you remember meeting Miss Gellen in Phila-
delphia?

Mr. MammarenLa, The name is——

Mr. Lastoman. Do vou remember meeting Ronnie Hall in Phila-
delphia?

Mr. MamyareLia. If I can go back to this thing, if this is the con-
nection, Jack Steck at the station asked me to come up to his office one
day to meet this mman, and the artist, the young boy—I think the young
hov was in his early twontw%—thon 1 rememl)or meeting Jack Beck-
man and the young ‘boy. and I remember that there was a record : and
if that is the instance, and if the telegram says he realizes that some
noise has to be made, it would be because I told him that the record
would have to show some signs of life before we could show an interest
in it, before we conld play it on the air.
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Mr. Lisiiaran. Is it a fact that at that meeting you stated that it
would cost $300 to get Ronnie T1all an appearance on one of Dick
Clark’s shows in addition to assignment, of the published royalties to
one of your music publishing companies ?

Mr. Masyarkria. Absolutely not.

Mv. Lisiaran. Is it a fact that at that meeting you told Ronnie Hall
and Mr. Beekman that you had let Dick Clark hear the record; Clark
liked it, and had told you to bring Ronnie Hall in so he could look him
over?

Mr. Mammarerra. T remember no such conversation.

Mvr. Lisiracan. Well, do you have any records that would refresh
your recollection on that?

Mpr., Marragrenna, No, sir, I would have no way of knowing—of
remembering that.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you bring Ronnie Hall in to meet Dick Clark?

Mr. Mayxarakenrna. I have no recollection of having done that—
unless—as T say, if this is the case that I am talking about, where Mr.
Steck was the one that called me into the office—if in coming down to
the office I asked him to stop in the office and sav hello to Dick, that is
one thing—if this occurred. I have no recollection of this.

Mr. Lisinvax. Well, was either of Ronnie Hall’s records ever played
on any of the Dick Clark shows?

Mr, Max»ageLLa. I would say offhand no.

Mr. Lisiiman. Did he ever make a personal appearance on any of
the shows?

Mr. Mammarerna. Mr, Lishman, the record of the show would
show that; I do not recall.

Mr. Lisiiman. Now, when did you sever your connections with
WFIL and the ABC network?

Mr, Maraarenta,  The 13th of November.

Mr. Lisnman. Did you have any conversations with any officers
or representatives of WFIL or the ABC network at that time?

Mr. MardareLra. I talked with no one at ABC at all.

Mr. Lisuiman. Whom did you talk with?

Mr. Masaarewra, I talked to Mr. Roger Clipp.

My, Lisniaan. And who is he?

Mr. MammareLa. Mr. Roger Clipp is the vice president of Triangle
Publication Stations, and is in charge of all their broadcasting.

Mr. Lisusan., Wasn’t anyone else present at this conversation
beside you?

Mr. Maaaarenna, Yes, George Koehler, who is the station manager
of WFIL.

Mr. Lisunman, What was said at that conference ?

Mr. Manararernia, Isaid that T had had words from Marvin Joseph-
son, who was Dick’s manager, that ABC was going to require everyone
who had any outside interest to divest their interest or to resign; and
I'had decided that I would rather not divest my interests, that I would
rather resign. And I resigned there.

Mr. Lisuxan. What was the date of that conversation ?

Mr. MarsmareLna. Friday, the 13th of November of last year.

Mr. Lisnaan. And what date did you resign ?

Mr. Mammarerna. That day.
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Mr. Lisnatan. At this point, Mr. Chairman, I would like to have
m the record the statement made by American Broadcasting Co. on
the date of November 18, 1959, which has to do with the divestment by
Dick Clark and others who appeared on ABC programs of their out-
side interests.

The Criamaax. Let it be received for the record.

(The statement referred to follows:)

[{From American Broadecasting Radio and Television News. American Broadcasting Co.,
New York. N.Y.. Nov. 18, 1959]

Following is a statement by the American Broadeasting Co.:

“Because of great public interest in certain areas of television programing,
the American Broadeasting Co. is thoroughly investigating its own programs
with particular emphasis on those which feature diskjockeys.

“While American Broadeasting Co, employs wany diskjockeys on its various
owned stations, it features only one such personality, Dick Clark, on its televi-
sion network.

“With particular reference to the Dick Clark programs, which are the best
known in their field, we have examined all evidence available to us concerning
these programs and their production organizations, and have concluded that
Dick Clark has neither solicited nor accepted any personal considerations, money
or otherwise, to have any performer appear, or to play any records, on any of
his programs.

“To avoid any potential conflict of interests and to insnre impartiality and
objectivity in the free selection of music on its programs, American Broadecast-
ing Co. has instituted a policy whereby performers and others who select and
play records will be required to divest themselves of all interests in the record-
ing, music pnblishing, and allied fields.

“Dick Clark has volunteered to divest himself of such interests. We are
satisfied that American Broadcasting Co. has beeu apprised of all pertinent
details relating to the various Dick Clark programs and his related activities.

“We have concluded our investigation with renewed faith and confidence in
Dick Clark’s integrity.”

Mr. Lisian, And at this time also, Mr. Chairman, in lieu of the
original, I would like to have this mimeographed copy of a letter
dated November 30, 1959, addressed to Charles I’. Howze, attorney
on our staff, from Rosen, Seton & Sarbin, attorneys for Dick Clark,
together with an affidavit of Richard W. Clark, verificd November 16,
1959.

The Cuamryman. For the record, the letter referred to addressed to
Mr. Charles P. Howze, Jr., staff attorney, Special Subcommittee on
Legislative Oversight—Mr. ITowze is a member of the staff who has
been one of the investigators in connection with the problem ?

Mr. Lisuman. Yes, sir.

The Criamryan. Did Mr. Howze receive this letter ¢

Mr. LisitMan. Mr. ITowze is here, and he can answer.

Mr. Howze. Yes, sir; I did.

The Cramyan. Received it for the subcommittee?

Mr. Howze. Yes, sir.

The Cramryan. Iet it be received.

Mr. ManoNEY. Will we be permitted to see this letter, the letter
from Seton ?

The Citamrman. I want to ask Mr. ITowze a further question.

Mr. Howze, is this information received from these parties at your
request as a staff member of the subcomnmittee?

Mr. Howze. It is, Mr. Chairman. I asked during an interview
with Mr. Clark at which the attorney, Mr. Seton was present—MTr.
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Clavk was uncertain about some of the answers, and Mr. Seton’s letter
contains fuller answers to the questions.

The Criairaax. I just wanted to get it properly identitied for the
record. So let it be received.

(‘The letter and aflidavit referred to follow )

LAw OrrFICES ROSEN, SETON & NARBIN,
New York, N.Y., November 30, 1959,
CnarLes . 1owzg, Jr., Esq..
Staff Attorncy, Special Subcommittee on Legislative Oversight, House Oflice
Building, Washington, D.C.

Dear Mz, IHowze: Thank you for your letter of November 19. The delay in
this reply has been caused by obtaining the information you requested, and the
fact that I have been out of State on several days.

Before proceeding to set forth some of the details which you requested, I
should like to refer to the enclosure.

During the period of approximately 6 hours that Mr. Kelly and you inter-
viewed Dick Clark in iy presence, Dick Clark, to the best of my knowledge, an-
swered every question which was asked of him. I do not recall any question
asked by Mr. Kelly or by you as to whether or not he had signed an affidavit
which in any way pertained to the subject matter of your inquiry.

I have given considerable thought to this subject since our meeting, and have
concluded to send youn a copy of the affidavit, enclosed herewith, which Dick
Clark submitted to American Broadcasting Co. on November 16.

I think that Mr- Kelly and you will recall that there was not onme question
which either of you posed to Dick Clark which I advised him not to answer, or
which he refused to answer. The enclosure goes one step further, and contains
some information which was not requested in any of the questions which you
asked of Dick Clark.

I hope that you will find the submission of this affidavit entirely consistent
with the way in which Dick Clark, with my assistance, answered all of the
questions which you gave fo him.

1 now give you a summary of the factual corporate information which you
requested, with respect to the ownership of interests by Dick Clark in the flelds
of music publishing and phonograph records. I have attempted to make this as
accurate as possible, but I am unable personally to vouch for all of it, since some
of the corporations were organized by other attorneys, and I have not seen the
original papers, minute hooks, or stockbooks of these corporations. However,
to the best of my knuowledge the following facts are accurate:

Click Corp. was incorporated in Pennsylvania on March 8, 1957; 250 shares of
the A stock are owned by Richard W. Clark; 3 shares of the A stock are owned
by his wife, Barbara Clark; and 1 share of the I stock (nonvoting) is owned by
Margaret W. Mallery (Barbara’s mother).

See-Lark Enterprises, Inc., wis incorporated in Pennsylvania on July 19, 1957
250 shares of the A stock are owned by Richard W Clark; 3 shares of the .\ stock
are owned by his wife, Barbara Clark; and 1 share of the B stock (nonvoting)
is owned by Margaret M. Mallery.

The January Music Corp. (formerly the January Corp.) was incorporated in
Pennsylvania on July 22, 1958 one share of the A stock is owned by Richard W,
Clark : one share of the A stock is owned by his wife. Barbara Clark; and one
share of the B stock (nonvoting) is owned by Margaret W. Mallery.

Chips Distributing Corp. was incorporated in Pennsylvania on December 23,
1957. Richard W. Clark has a one-third ownership interest. as do each of llarry
Chipetz and Bernard Lowe.

Swan Record Corp. wis incorporated in Delaware in December 1957, and quali-
fied to do business in Pennsylvania. Richard W. Clark has a 50 percent owner-
ship interest, while each of Bernard Rinnick and Anthony Mammarella has a
25 percent ownership interest.

Request Music, Ine., is a Pennsylvania corporation organized on Awgust 26,
1959, as a wholly owned subsidiary of Swan tecord Corp,, to take over the music
publishing activities formerly conducted by the Request Music Division of Swan
Record Corp.

Rae Music, Inc., is a Pennsylvania corporation organized on August 26, 1959,
as a wholly owned subsidiary of Swan Record Cop.. to take over the music
Bnblishing activities formerly conducted by Bae Music Division of Swin Record

orp.
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Globe Rlecord Corp. was incorporated on March 10, 1958, as a New York cor-
Doration, and is wholly owned by Richard W. Clark.

Kincord Music Corp. is a New York corporation incorporated on March 10,
1958, and is a wholly owned subsidiary of (:lobe Record Corp.

Mallard I’ressing Corp. is a Pennsylvania corporation incorporated on May
26, 1938; 50 percent of the ownership interest is in Richard W. Clark and the
other 50 percent ownership interest is in Bernard Lowe.

Anita I’ressing Corp. is a Pennsylvania corporation incorporated on August
12, 1959. The ownership is the same as that of Swan Record Corp. Anita
Pressing Corp. presses records only for Swan IRecord Corp.

Lawn Record Corp. is a Pennsylvania corporation incorporated on October 28,
1959.  Although the ownership is intended to be the same as Swan Record Corp.,
no stock has yet been issned. 1 enclose copy of my letter to American Broad-
casting Co. dated November 19, 1959, which is self-explanatory.

Binlark Co. is a limited partnership. I enclose a proof of the notice of pub-
lication in the New York Law Journal, which I believe contains the facts you
requested.

Jamie Record Co. is a I'hiladelphia corporation incorporated on May 21, 1936,
The stockholders as follows: Ilarry Finfer, 25 percent; llarold BB. Lipsius, 25
percent: Samuel D. Hodge, 25 percent; Richard W, Clark, 25 percent. 1 am in-
formed that Jamice owns no interest in any subsidiaries. in whole or in part. and
I am advised that Jamie bas no interest in Guyden Records, which is owned
by a separate corporation as to which Richard W. Clark has no interest.

Arch Music Co., Ine., is a New York corporation incorporated on December 4,
1943, The entire ownership is in Dick Clark, who acquired it on November 10,
1958, from R. & B. Promotions, Inc. R. & B. Promotions acted in the nature of
i promoter, since it obtained all the shares from Anne Port and Leon R. Port
pursuant to an agreement dated August 26, 1958. Leon I’ort is an attorney,
and Anne Port is his mother. I believe that they obtained the ownership interest
several years ago either from a client or from an estate of a client.

Drexel Television Productions, Inc. (formerly known ax Drexel Productions,
Inc.) is a New York corporation organized on July 21, 1958. Dick Clark is the
sole stockholder,

Sea-Lark Music, Ltd., is a British corporation organized within the last ¢
months. It is just starting to do business, and we are still completing the vari-
ous organizational details. 1t is owned 50 percent by Dick Clark and the other
80 percent is owned by Belinda (London) Ltd., or its nominee.

Jolie Musik verlag G.m.b.ll. is a German corporation which is still in the
process of organization. It is owned 50 percent by Dick Clark and the other
50 percent by Alberbach (Hamburg) G.m.b.H. or its nominee.

It 1 have omitted giving you information as to any corporation as to which
Yyou inquired. it is an inadvertence on my part and I shall be pleased to supple-
ment this on further word from you.

Sincerely yours,
CiarLes B, SkTox.

Law Orrices, ROSEN, SETON & SARBIN,
New York, N.Y., November 19, 1959,
Re Dick Clark record manufacturing interests.

Mr. OLIVER TREYZ,
American Broadcasting Co.,
Neiw York, N.Y.

DEeAr MRr. TREYZ; Some weeks ago I was requested by Mr. Binnick, the man-
ager of Swan Record Corp., to organize a new Pennsylvania corporation to
be known as Lawn Record Corp. I was informed that it was intended to use a
new record label “Lawn,” and it was desired to have a separate corporation to
do this. The ownership of Lawn Record Corp. was to be exactly the same as
that of Swan Record Corp.

The certiticate of incorporation was filed in Pennsylvania on October 28, 1959,
and my office has been in the process of preparing minutes, etc., in the normal
course. No certificates of stock have been issued, no bank account has been
opened, and there has been no business carried on by the new corporation.

I have just spoken to Dick Clark on the phone, and he informed me that
although he remembers discussions with Mr. Binnick some time ago looking
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toward a new corporation, he did not even know that it had been technically
organized.
This is, of course, an interest which Dick Clark intends completely to divest,
since the corporation was organized to be in the field of record manufacturing.
Sincerely yours,
C1IARLES B. SETON.

COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA,
County of Philadclphia, 88:

Richard W. Clark. being duly sworn, deposes and says:

1. I am over 21 and reside in Wallingford, Pa. I am known principally as a
performer on television programs which consist mostly of the performance of
phonograph records containing music of the day. I am the only person who has
had a daily program of such records performed on a national television network
for more than 2 years, and I am therefore probably the best publicly known
diskjockey. In itself, this gives to me an unusual degree of responsibility to
the public.

2. The current interest by the Government and by the public in various parts
of radio and television programing, particularly programs using popular music,
naturally includes my activities. I have been requnested by American Broadeast-
ing Co., which is the only network over which my programs (other than local)
are broadeast, to sign an affidavit which I understand to be a new policy which
ADBC is adopting and is requiring of all diskjockeys with whom they deal, most
of whom perform on local stations owned by ABC. This affidavit is to state
that I have never engaged in any practices which are generally described in
the music business as “payola” which in most general terms may be described
as an agreement to performn a record, or a song, or to have an artist perform
on a radio or television program, in return for some kind of payment, whether
in cash or otherwise, to the person making the agreement, or to some person or
corporation designated by him, with the understanding that if such payment is
not made, the record or song or vocalist will not be heard on the program.

I immediately informed ABC that I have never made any such agreement,
vorbal or written, and that I was entirely willing to swear under oath to this.
I do this right now.

3. (a) Iswear that I have never promised or agreed with any person, firm, or
corporation, that in return for any money, property, or any other consideration
to be paid to me, or to any relative or other person, firm, or corporation on my
behalf that:

(1) I would employ or otherwise allow any vocalist, musician, other per-
former or group, to perform on any radio or television program, or

(2) that I would perform any musical composition or phonograph record
on any radio or television program,

(b) Since I swear I never made any such promise or agreement, I likewise
swear that neither I nor any other party mentioned above has ever received any
money, property or any other consideration, based on any such promise or agree-
ment.

4. (a) I swear that I have never solicited money, property, or other con-
gideration to be paid to me, or to any relative or other person, firm, or corporation
an my hehalf, in connectien with any personal appearance or performance of a
record or song above referred to, and likewise I have never refused to schedule
on any radio or television program any personal appearance or performance of a
record or song above referred to, because I was refused payment of any money,
property, or any consideration to be paid to me, or to any relative or other person,
firm, or corporation on my behalf,

(b) T also swear that at no time was any relative of mine, or any person em-
ployed by me or by any firm or corporation in which I was or am interested,
authorized by me to make any such promise or agreement.

5. Paragraphs 3 and 4 are subject to the following qualification: The daily
“American Bandstand” program has been produced, since Augnst of 1957, by
Click Corp. which has always been and is owned entirely by me. During the
early months of Click’s production of the show (January 1958 to about October
1958), Click was faced with the problem of operating under certain budget 1imi-
tations which severely limited the number of entertainers it could have on the
show. Frequently Click was approached by artists’ nanagers, record manufactur-
ers or record distribiutors who sought to have Click utilize a certain entertainer.
The record manufacturers and distributors were interested in promoting the
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careers of entertainers who were performing on records manufactured or dis-
tributed by them since they had a direct interest in the sale of such records.
However, in view of Click’s budget limitations, it could not afford to hire such
performers and to pay them the applicable union scale. Click pointed out that if
the manager, distributor, or manufacturer was willing to reimburse Click for the
amount Click was obliged to pay the performer as minimum union scale, that
Click would utilize such performer, assuming that Click thought the performer
should be on the program in the first place as a matter of good programing.

In the instances where such agreement was made and the performer appeared,
Click would mail its check to the performer to the address given by the per-
former in the amount of the appropriate union scale, and the manager, distrib-
utor, or manufacturer would reimburse Click for the amount paid to the per-
former. Later, the checks, instead of being mailed by Click directly to the
performers, were mailed by Click to AFTRA (American Federation of Tele-
vision and Radio Artists), which was given the performer’s address as shown
on Click’s files. Although most of the managers, distributors or manufacturers
who undertake to reimburse Click did so, occasionally some defaulted in this
obligation. In no instance were checks to performers held up pending reim-
bursement. Once the performers had appeared, the obligation to pay them was
fixed and under uuion rules had to be paid within a fixed period. This payment
was made wholly independent of the reimbursement received or to be received
from the manager, distributor or manufacturer, and there wias no obligation on
the part of the performer to reimburse Click or myself. About October 1938,
the combination of a change in policy as to the number of performers appearing
on the show, some relaxation as to the amount of available budget and my own
preference resulted in the elimination of the practice described in this paragraph.
Since that time, such practice has never been utilized.

6. If at some titne I am requested to testify under oath concerning all of my
business activities, I shall testify willingly and answer all proper questions
and tell only the truth. The above paragraphs 3 and 4 requested by ABC state
clearly, as they requested, what I did not do.

In making such a statement, I feel that it is only proper for me at the same
time and place to say what I did do in the fields of music publishing and rec-
ords, which particularly in the climate of the times might be considered subject
to misinterpretation or difference of opinion.

7. As is a custom with many performers, in addition to my television appear-
ances and activities, I have been and am the owner, in whole or part, of various
business operations, a number of which are directly connected to the record
and music world. This includes ownership of record production companies, a
share in companies conducting a record pressing operation, and a share in a
record distributing company. I also own full or partial interests in miscel-
laneous music publishing companies.

Among the thousands of records that I have played on the “American Band-
stand” program and Saturday night program are, of course, included records
which have been pressed, produced or distributed by the companies in which I
have an interest. Also, a number of the songs on the records have been pub-
lished by companies in which I have an interest. Obviously, some of the copy-
rights published by my firins, or from which my firms profited, or records owned,
distributed or pressed by companies in which I had an interest were given to
my firins or companies because of the position I held, but again I swear that I
made no agreement, or understanding, express or implied, verbal or in writing,
to play any record or use any artist because of any direct or indirect benefit to
me. Also, at one time I personally was assigned a portion of the publishing
income from a song, and again I swear that I made no such agreement or
understanding. Needless to say, the number of these records is only a small
proportion of the overall numbers which which have been played by me or
which have been given exposure by me on television.

8. The relationship between me and the music publishing and record companies
in which I have interests, particularly at this time when questions of possible
conflict of interest are being so minutely examined by the American public,
may be subject to criticism. In view of the public interest questions which have
been raised, I sat down and discussed this with officials of the American Broad-
casting Co., and we have mutually agreed that it would be in the public interest
for me, or for anyone in my position, to dispose of all iny music publishing
and record interests. Despite the fact that these activities are common
practices by many performers. I have decided to dispose of all such interests.
I am taking steps to do this without delay.
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9. The interests which I plan to dispose of are as follows:

Music publishing: Arch Music Co., Inc. (100 percent ownership); The
January Music Corp. (100 percent); Sea-Lark Enterprises, Inc. (100 per-
cent) and its associated foreign corporations;

Record manufacturing: Globe Record Corp. (100 percent) releasing on
the Hunt label, with its wholly-owned music publishing subsidiary Kincord
Music Corp.: Swan Record Corp. (50 percent) with its wholly-owned musie
publishing subsidinries, BAE Music and Request Music; Jamie Records
(25 percent) ;

Record pressing: Mallard Pressing Corp. (50 percent) and Anita Pressing
(50 percent), a sister company to Swan Record Corp., which presses
exclusively for Swan Record Corp.: and

Record distributing: Chips Distributing Corp. (3314 percent).

10. At one time I had a 25 percent interests in a personal nanagement and
promotional firmm called SRO Artists, Inc. I have no interest now in this
company either direct or indirect, and received no payment or other considera-
tion when 1 disposed of iy interest. I also intend to withdraw from any future
interest in any activity similar to the recent touring unit called “Dick Clark’s
Caravan of Stars,” with which I did not appear and in which I had a financial
interest.

11. In addition to the above activities, I want to comment on certain gifts
received by me, my wife and child during these years. I believe that except
for gifts froin one person, there are no gifts which were received worthy of
discussion here. The Christinas presents or birthday gifts received from fans,
from business acquaintances and from friends are in general just that. I
have also received such industry and office items as a color television set,
record players, tape recorders, etc.

12. The one exception referred to above is a record manufacturer, Mr. Lou
Bedell, of Era and Dore Records. During 19358, he gave ne three presents of
more than nominal value. The first was a fur stole, which he gave to my wife.
I insisted on paying for it, and despite his reluctance, he finally took a check
from me for $300. I have since asked himn and learned fromn him that he paid
$1,000 for this fur piece and that it was charged as a promotion expense to
one of his record companies. At about the time of wy birthday at the end of
1958, while we were out for a social evening with him and his wife, he presented
to my wife a necklace and to me a ring. My wife and I were most reluctant
to accept these. Iowever, we kept themm because it was embarrassing to do
otherwise., Although my wife has worn the necklace, I have never worn the
ring. I have since asked and been informed by Mr. Bedell that the ring and
necklace together cost $3,400 and were charged to one of his companies as a
business promotion expense.

I emphasize that these were given to us as presents, and I swear that there
was no agreement or understanding as to anything in the past or in the future
with which they were connected.

13. As in the case of many established television performers, I also have
earned money from various items that were sold by various manufacturers
and distributors, which items bore my name or likeness, including “Dance with
Dick Clark” record albumins, 1 also have earned money from the mmanufacture
or distribution of premiums for sponsors of my programs.

14. My wife is listed as the coauthor of a song called “Dickie Doo” which
she named and I coanthored. She has received royalties for same. I once
received £100 from Capitol Records for writing for the cover of a record album.

15. 1 invested approximately £10.000 in a limited partnership which partially
financed a small-budget motion picture called Jamboree. The limited partner-
ship was entitled not only to a share of the film profits, but also to a share
of the two small publishing companies organized to publish some of the songs
performed in the otion picture. The limited partnership has sold all of its
rights in the picture and for some months has heen attempting to negotiate the
siaje of its rights in the two publishing companies.

16. There were also a few records in the past few years in which I had an
interest not through any of the commpanies listed above, all of which were un-
profitable.

17. To the best of my knowledge and recollection there is no interest in the
field of music publishing, record production, pressing or distribution in which
I am directly or indirectly interested other than those listed above, except some
publicly listed stocks.



RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 815

18. Early yesterday morning one of my programing associates revealed to
me certain information which he had concealed from me, I had no previous
knowledge or suspicion of these facts. His resignation has been accepted.

Sworn to and subscribed before me this 16th day of November 1959.
, Notary Public.

Mr. LisuimaN. Mr. Mammarella, I would like you to turn to the
last page of this mimeographed sheet which has just been introduced.
And in this aftidavit, sworn to by Mr. Clark, on November 16, 1959,
paragraph numbered 18 in the aflidavit states: “Karly yesterday morn-
ing one of my programing associates revealed to me certain informa-
tion which he had concealed from me. I have had no previous knowl-
edge or suspicion of these facts. Ilis resignation has been accepted.”

Mr. MayMyareLra. Yes, sir,

Mr. LisumaN. Are you the programing associate that Mr. Clark
refers to?

Mr. Mamdparenea, Yes, sir, I am.

Mr. LisumaN. Now, what ‘was the certain information which you
«concealed from Dick Clark?

Mr. Maymymarerea. On the Sunday after I resigned—1I resigned on
Friday the 13th—on the following Sunday, which was the 15th, I
guess, I got a call from—it may ﬁave been Saturday—what is the
date of this statement?

Mr. ManoNey. Mr. Lishman, would it be reasonable to allow the
witness to read the entire letter, in fairness to him, to know what
that last paragraph refers to?

Mr. MaMMmARELLA. I know what that refers to; that is all right.

A number of people were called to the New York office of Mark
Josephson, who was Dick Clark’s manager, and still is, I guess.

They wanted to know anything from :myﬁody, they wanted to talk
to various people.

I waited around, and knowing the facts as to the moneys that I
had received from record companies, in the presence of Mr. Clark,
Mr. Seton, and Mr. Josephson I said that I thonght there were some
things in my background that, not to throw Dick a curve, I should
tell them. Mr. Seton and Mr. Josephson were lawyers. They said
to me, “Well, if you have any confidential information that would
be detrimental to you, we would inform you now that if you tell us
in our presence we will use it if we have to.”

Well, we were all friends in the room, and so I told them, after
they had informed me that I showld tell them anything that they
coould use in Dick's behalf, even though it might be against me. I
said, “Well, we are all friends, and I think it only fair that Dick
know that I received the moneys that you now have in the record.”

And I explained to him the circnimstances under which I received
them, to the best of my ability.

And they thanked me for having told them, and that was the sum
total of it.

And then I believe it was Mr. Seton who informed ABC of what
I had told thein at. this meeting on Snnday night.

Mr. Lasuyan. And it is a fact that Dick Clark previonsly had
never known of these payments made to yon by Chess, Universal,
and others?
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Mr. Masaarerva. To the best of my knowledge, I don’t think
Dick had any knowledge of it until I told him. ]

Mr. Listintan, Did you ever receive any payments in connection
with the airing of phonograph recowds or the appearance of talent
on “American Bandstand” or the “Dick Clark Show” where you did
not keep the entire amount yourself ?

Mr. Mayorarenra. None of the moneys that I ever received from any
of these sources was ever shared with anybody or given to anybody.

Mr. Lisitmax. Well, to narrow it down, with respect to the pay-
ments you testified you received yesterday, both in cash and by check,
did you ever share any of that with anyone else ¢

Mr. Marx>rarenra. No, sir.

Mr. Lasinaan. Did you know a Ilenry Andrews, sometimes
called
Mr. Madnrarenra, ITank Andrews, I am sorry, I do know him.

Mur. Listnan. What is his position ?

Mr. Massarerea. ITank Andrews is a person who for shows, tele-
vision shows, will get. prices for those shows.

Mr. ILasnaax. Was he ever connected with the “Dick Clark
Show”?

Mr. Mamararecna, Welly I don’t think he was in direct connec-
tion—I don’t think he ever worked for the “Dick Clark Show.” He
got prices for the Saturday night show.

Mr. Lisnman. Was he an employee of Drexel TV Productions?

Mr. Maymarerra. Not to my knowledge. I think he just was a
freelance man who performed this service and got prices.

Mr. Listiiman. Do you know Vera Hodes?

Mr. MamMmarenna, Vera ITodes? Yes.

Mur. Listiatax. What business is she engaged in?

Mr. MamMarenra, Vera used to handle what was then Dick’s pub-
lishing firms.

Mr. Lisumax. What firms were those, if you know ?

Mr. MaMyareLLa. The names I am not sure of. I think one was
Arch—I think there was one that was the name of a month, I am
not sure whether it was February or March—I think it was the name
of a month.

Mr. Lisinan. Did you ever have any meetings with her in respect
to phonograph records which would be played on either of the Dick
Clark shows?

Mr. Masynarenna. Vera would either play for me a record that was
a recording of a song that they owned, saying that they thought it
was good and that. it would be good for programing, or she would call
me and say that there is a record going to come ouv such and such
a time, or by such and such an artist—Vera and I would talk about
records.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you ever play any of the records that she
recommended, or arrange to have them played?

Mr, MarxyAReLLA, Yes, we programed some of the records that
she would recommend.

Mr. Lisnman. Did you ever arrange to have as talent any artist
that she had recommended to you?

Mr. Mammarerra. I can’t think of a specific instance, but I would
say yes, that I probably did.
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Mr. Lasiiman. How many bank accounts do you have, Mr. Mam-
marella?

Mr. MaxyarenLa. Savings bank accounts? Two, sir.

Mr. Lismyan. And how many other bank accounts?

Mr. MasdareLra. I have one checking account.

Mr. Lisiian. Would you give us the names of the banks where
these accounts are held ?

Mr. MammareLLA. One banking account is the Home Unit—1I think
it is a savings and loan-—

Mr. Lisuman. Is that located here—

Mr. Masrarenca. No, in Philadelphia. And the other one—a
few month ago I opened up one in Western Savings Ifund Society in
Philadelphia.

Mr. Listaran. Where are your other accounts?

Mr. MammareLLa. And then the checking account is in the Mer-
chantville National Bank in Merchantville, N.J.

Mr. LisuyaN. And those are the only accounts you have either
under your own name or any other name?

Mr. MamyarenLa. They are all in my wife’s name and my own.

Mr. Lisintan. And you have no other accounts?

Mr. Mamyarerea, 1 have no other bank account or checking ac-
count.

Mr. Lisistax. Do you have any accounts in the names of corpora-
tions of which you are the owner?

Mr. Mamarerna, Well, there would be a Swann account, and a
Bae account, and a Request account. You mean that I am the sole
owner of ?

Mr. Lisiaan. Yes.

Mr. MammareLra. No, those are the only three accounts that I
have.

The Cuamryan. Mr. Mammarella. I did not get in on all of the
questions regarding the complaint made by the American Federation
-of Television and Radio Artists,

Mr. Mas>arenLa, Yes, sir.

The Crairaan. Did I understand you to say that you were present
when two members of the organization complained to Mr. Clark?

Mr. Mamyarerca. No, Mr. Harris. If I may, I believe I said—
and I am not sure of this—that I recalled two instances—and I was
not sure whether I was present at the time of the complaint—but that
I did know of the two complaints, and that I had discussed the com-
plaints with Dick Clark. I think that is what I originally said.

The Cuairman. Yes. Well, T didn’t get all of your answer.

Mr. Marxogarenra. That I had no complaints, but whether or not I
was actually physically present at the time of the complaint of this
I am not sure.

The Cuairman. But you did know of complaints?

Mr. Mammarerra. Idid know of complaints.

The Cuamyan. Did you know of the nature of the complaints?

Mr. Mamarerra, Yes. I think I said that T thought the nature
of one complaint was that an artist had complained that he had not
received payment for appearing on the show, and that another artist
had complained that he had—that he was asked to give the money
back after having received it.
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The Cuairman. That who asked to give the money back?

Mr. MammarerLLa. That the artist was asked to give the money
back from someone after he had received the money. %n other words,
he appeared on the afternoon show and was paid.

T ;e Cuaryax. Do you know what action was taken following
that.? .

Mr. Mammarerea. Yes. I think in that case what Dick did was to
go through his canceled checks of Click Corp., and in the particular
mstance that was cited, he found the canceled check of the artist that
was endorsed by the artist and deposited in the artist’s bank.

The Cnakman. Why did he send the money back?

Mr. MammareLLa. Well, according to what the union, I believe,
determined, and according to the fact that Dick Clark found the
man's canceled check, and the fact that it was deposited in the artist’s
own bank account, they were, I think, satisfied that the artist actually
had received the check and deposited it in his own account, and had
done nothing else but kept it himnself.

The CuairMax. You mean as a return?

Mr. Mammarenna. Maybe I am not clear. The artist received a
check for having appeared on the show—this was what was found to
be the case after the complaint was registered—the artist who ap-
peaved on the show received a check. That artist then deposited the
check in his own bank account, endorsed by himself, and then as the
check cleared, Dick Clark got back a canceled check from the artist who
had complained that he gave the money back, but had actually cashed
his own check—not cashed it, but had deposited it in his account, and
he had not turned the money over to anybody.

The Cuamraran. What was it that Mr. Clark returned to him, then?

Mr. Mayaakenna, Mr. Clark just paid him one time, just paid
him—am I saying this wrong?

Mr. Manoxey. It is to me.

Mr. Masaarenna, Mr, TTarris, forgive me if I can’t get this
ACY0Ss

The Cnamaax, Well, that is all right.

Mr. MamaarenLa. An artist appeared on the show, and received
pavment for having appeared on the show, he took the check—the
artist, now, took his own check that he received in payment, endorsed
his check and deposited it in his own, the artist’s bank acconnt. But
before we found ont that the artist had actually done this, we had
received a complaint in the imion, this artist said that he had to turn
the check back to somebody, when the truth of the matter turned out
to be that the artist had actually deposited the check in his own ac-
count. And all Dick got back when it cleared the bank was the
canceled check.  In other words, the artist didn’t give the money back
to anybody, the artist kept the money in his own account.

Mr. Lasiiman. Mr. Mammarella, T would like to ask a few questions
about. this, becanse we have definite allegations about this. Maybe
you are not the witness to go into it with, but do you have any knowl-
edge whatsoever of a sitnation where, let us say, the union fee for the
artist’s appearance was $155; is that correct.?

Mr. MaMMARELLA, Yes, sir; for a half hour of programing.

My, Lasniman. Now, is it correct that the artist would pay that $155
to one of the Dick Clark companies?
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Mr. MamMMaRELLA. Let me

Mr. Lisayan. Let’s go through this a step at a time, because we
have several of these items that we have allegations about. Is that
correct, that it would be paid to one of the Dick Clark companies ?

Mr. MamumareLLa. After we are through this—Dick can answer that
much better, but I think I can give you a chronology on the things
that might help to explain it.

Mr. Lasitmax. It is very clear, the complaints we liave received are
very sharp; they are very clear; there is no mystery about then.

Mr. MamaarkLea. There was a time on the show when Dick did
not have enough of a budget for the show

Mr. Listman. Now you are getting into explanations and apologies
for why it was done, I want to find out what was done, and then we
can take up the apologies later.

Mr. Mayaarenea. As far as the artist’s paying the money, I am not
quite sure whether it was the artist, but I know that that was the pro-
cedure, that someone

Myr. Lisirman. The artist or his manager?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Someone.

Mr. Lisitsan. Paid $155 in effect to Dick Clark—you can say
through his company.

Mr. Mas>arecra. That is right.

Mr. Lisinyan. Subsequently the artist in some cases was reimbursed
in the amount of approximately $123, which represented deductions
for workmen's compensation, or whatever it is that goes into a payroll
deduction,

Mr. Masarerra. That is right.

Mr. Lisuyax. So that when it all wound up, you had a sitnation
where an artist, contrary to union rules, was appearing as free s)or-
former on the “Dick Clark Show” or “Bandstand”; is that correct.?

Mr. Masyarenra. Yes.

Mr. Lisiatax. That. is the kind of complaints we have had.

Mr. Madxaagrenea. That was the situation.

Mr. Lasriman. As I said, I don't know whether you are the proper
witness to go into this with.

Mr. Maxarenra. Well, as T say, I didn’t handle that end of it.
I knew about the procedure, and there was a chronology in time when
that happened, that occurred when the show was lo 2aly and when there
was not enough money in the budget, and whatnot. And in truth,
whatever that situation might be, the truth of the matter was that the
show was an important show, and an artist felt that to be on it was,
you know, a good boost. for him. And when Dick would say, “We can’t
put another artist. on, because wo can’t afford it,” they wonld beg and
plead to get on the show, and what not, and T think that is why this
arrangement came about, so that it wouldn’t cost {liem any money, so
that the artist. would be paid from Dick’s funds, and somebody would
reimburse him, so that the artist would get on, otherwise the artist
would not get on.

In a point in time, of which I do not. remember—Dick’s records in
Click Corp. would probably have the date—in talking with the
union—and I think we originally talked to Bob Goldy, who was the
local AFTRA representative of the situation, and decided—T think
when we went into the network the show was in quarter hours, and
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we were paying on the basis of quarter hours, because the show was
broken down commercially in quarter-hour segments—in the beginning
this satisfied the union, and I forget what it was for a quarter hour,
$79, or some such figure, but something less than $155, at which time
it was an out-and-out payment for the artist; there was no reim-
bursement.

And also, when we knew the nature of the complaints that you have
mentioned, where people were talking about the so-called kickback,
and what not, we then sat down and talked about it on—to devise a
system, how could we assure that this would not happen, that the
artist would not ever feel that he had to give that money back to
somebody. And so we used to send—and I think up until I left, and
it probag)ly still continues, we send all the checks to_the AFTRA
offices itself, and this has been going on for quite some time now, with
an accompanying letter from Dick, stating that this money 1s for
their performance on “American Bandstand,” and it is theirs to do
with as they please, to deposit in their own account, and so forth.

The other situation did exist.

The Criatraran. Iow long did that arrangement go on?

Mr. Masoarerna. The other situation, sir, the original situation
of reimbursing so that it was a nullified thing?

The Cuamatan. That is right.

Mr, Mayorarenoa. Mr. Harris, I guess Dick’s records would show
how long. I wouldn’t really know—I would take a qualified guess
and say 9 months to a year, or something like that; I don’t really
know.

The CizamrMan. Do you have any estimate of how many such artists
were involved in such kickbacks?

Mr. Masrarerna. Let’s put it this way. We were on 52 weeks a
year, and we normally would use an artist a day, and sometimes two,
that was the general case. There may have been fluctuations one
way—maybe a couple of days we might use two—but it was generally
one a day, and sometimes two, for the period of a year, and if that
situation

The CriairMaN. Five daysa week?

Mr. MasdareLLa. Five days a week, sir—and if that situation did
last a year, then it would be multiplied by 260 people, something like
that, maybe 280, 5 times a day, something like that.

Mr. LisnmaN. Now, Mr. Mammarella, there was some testimon,
yesterday which, on reading it today, I find wasn’t very clear.
would like to go back to the Universal distributing situation.

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes, sir.

Mr. Listiaan. Now, what is a “demo” record? This is for getting
it on the record.

Mr. ManmMaReLLA. A “demo” record—if I can use myself as an ex-
ample, I have an idea for a song—so I am not a singer, but even if I
were a singer, I go down to a studio and I sit down and somebody
plays the piano and sings the song, it is a demonstration record, in
other words, you are just demonstrating to another the song itself or
the artist itself, or a style of music, it is not a finished record that
vou would consider a finished product ready to release, it is a demon-
stration record to demonstrate either the song, the artist, or the style;
that is a “demo.”
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Mr. Lisuman. Now, would Universal have “demo” records that
they would bring to demonstrate to you and discuss with you as to
whether it should have a Swan label ?

Mr. MaxMAReLLA. Have a Swan label

Mr. Lisayax. Yes. )

Mr. Maxyarerea. Noj; T don’t think they had discussed it for a
Swan label, because they had their own records, Jamie records. )

Mr, Lisuman. And does Dick Clark have an interest in Jamie
records?

Mr. MammareLLa. In Jamie records—it was my understanding
that he had an interest in Jamie records, although I never had a——

Mr. Lisayan. And what is Guyden?

Mr. MarxMareLLA. Guyden is also another label by Universal dis-
tributors, as I understand it.

Mr. Lisiman. Did Jamie and Guyden sometimes put out a record
on a joint label ¢

Mr. Manyarerna. That I don’t know; I don’t recall that ever hav-
ing been done.

Mr. Lisian. We have seen records with that hyphenated name on
them.

Mr. MarxyareLra. That might be possible, I am not saying it
couldn’t exist.

Mr. Lisiman. I am asking Jyou if you know. You don’t know?

Mr. Mar>arerra. No; I don’t know.

Mr. Listaran. What is Gone Record ?

Mr. MamMareLLa. Yes; Gone Record is a New York record com-
pany owned by George Goldner which is distributed by Universal.

Mr. Listiman. When you had your discussions with people at Uni-
versal about the deal on records, would you give them advice as to
how the “demo” could be made a commercial success ?

Mr. ManmareLea. Yes; I would sit down with them and say, “I
don’t think that that part is right,” or something like that, and if they
did this to the record, or did it in a certain style, maybe it could be a
commercial record.

Nobody can predict that a record will be a hit with any kind of
certainty, you may think that you can.

Mr. ListrmaN. Would yon make a suggestion to the effect that if the
changes that you suggested were made that there would be a good
possibility that it would be aired either on the American Bandstand
or Dick Clark show?

Mr. MaxmagernLa. No, Mr. Lishman, I would never say, “If you
turn out a good record we will play it on the show,” because you can
never tell even with your ideas abont a record until it actnally was
finished, you might go into a recording session with what you think
is a great. idea, and 1t just doesn’t come off as a good song.

Mr. Listiax. When you were deciding what record you would
have—and you said that you and Dick Clark were responsible for
programing—what basis did you use in choosing the records for the
program ¢

Mr. MaMmareLrLA. We sat and listened to the record, and as I
said, there were many bases on which you would choose a record for
the program. There are, I guess, oh, f}our different ways.

56861—60—pt, 2——7
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Yon might check the national charts, Billboard, Cash Box,
news
Mr. Lisinan. Let’s start first with a new record, a fresh record.
Mr. Maaarenna. Well, a brand new record, you would have, oh,
maybe in the course of 2 week 70 or 80 records, new records, come in,
and you would sit down and listen to as many as you possibly could,
in the course of a week you might not. be able to listen to them all.
And you would listen to a record, and depending upon the kind of
a recording it was, how it would be done, you would try to judge
from it which of these new records had something different to offer,
something in the way of a different sound, or a different beat, or a
particularly strong, what you considered strong lyric, or a particularly
novel song that was ditferent enough to catch—that you felt might
apture the imagination of the andience and appeal to the audience.
Mr. Listaan. Didn't you cousider the possibilities of the commer-
cial exploitation of the record when you were making this choice?

Mr. MaddareLLa. You are saying making a choice of new records?
Well, I guess the appeal of the record, you always kind of put side
by side—if it appealed to your audience, then a gage of how well it
appealed would be, I guess, how well it sold. 1 don’t think you can dis-
associate the two in that effect, if you think a record is real good,
you think it because you think potentially this would have a wide ap-
peal to your audience, and if a record of a song has a wide appeal
to an audience. then it will have a wide commercial appeal, becanse
then people, if they like it. well enough, would buy it.

Mr. Lasiiman. Did you evalnate the record on the basis of its musi-
cal quality primarily, or did you evaluate it on the basis of how big a
seller it would e once it was aired.

Mr. MasyareLLA. No: I think it was evaluated more, Mr, Lishman,
this way. Yon had a particular audience that your show was geared
for, you were trying to evaluate records that your andience—that you
felt your audience would enjoy, that your audience would like. We
had a teenage andience, the show was geaved for teenagers, and we
basically tried to get things that generally would appeal to them,
a new type of sound—the younger element always goes for the things
that are new, the new sounds.

The older people get, the less they go for new sounds, and they
would rather remain with sounds that they are familiar with.

Mr. Lisuyax. Have you ever heard anything about killing a record
or suppressing a record ?

Mr. MAMMARELLA. Yes, in this respect, you hear them talk about
it, that a record has been out for a certain length of time and has got
a certain amount of air play, and that it didn’t show enough reac-
tions, so people stopped playing it; and maybe the manufacturer
said they would kill the record; if they had only stayed with it 3 more
weeks, it might have been a hit. But I don’t think it is possible—I
don’t think it is really possible to suppress a record.

Mr. Lisiman. Can a record be killed by refusing to broadcast it?

Mr. MayMareLLa. Well, you would have to get to every station—
you would have to get to every station and every broadcaster to do
this. You get information about records—the way records get started,
most of the records that “American Bandstand” plays. As a matter
of fact, most of the records that a lot of stations play, they play not.
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because they personally found or discovered the records, but because
they, through the national magazines, have discovered that the record
is appearing on all charts—Billboard, Cash Box, and maybe Music
Reports, or some other chart—and the station might have had that.
record lying around for a few weeks and not thought much of it. But
here it 1s showing np, so they might. take it out and reconsider it. A
record can start its initial reaction in Cleveland or Minnesota, or Al-
lentown, or something like that.

Mr. Lisiian. Now, Mr. Mammarella, can a record also be kiiled
by having its distribution killed ?

Mv. Maxorarenca. By having its distribution killed ?

Mpr. Lasiiaran. Yes.

Mr. Maxorarecea. Well, T don’t know of anything like that, but I
would say that

Mr. Listiyran. Tam speaking now of reprisals against a competitor.

I will give you a case. Snppose Swan didn’t want a different kind
of a label to receive wide distribution in Philadelphia, couldn't an
effective stop be put in its distribution by controls observed over retail
outlets and distributors in the Philadelphia area?

Mr. Masorarenua. No, sir.

Mr. Lisniatan. ITasn't that been done?

Mr. Masiyrarenra. Not to my knowledge.

Mvr. Lasiarax. Have you ever heard of it ?

Mr. MayarenLa. No, sir, [ have never heard of a record that was
suppressed that way or a label that was suppressed that way. 1 don’t
think it is possible.

Mr. Lisiytax. Do you know of any situation where a master record
has been bought and then just buried ?

Mr. Massareeia. Well, you frequently hear of that, A company
might buy a master record that they feel is something, or for whatever
reason they may have in mind, and then never release it, but only if
tha contract that they make with the person who owns the master
allows them to do that. But usually the contract you get, a record
has to be released.

Mrv. Lasinran. Do you know Sam (lark ?

Mr. MasnrarerLa. Yes, Mr. Clark at ABC Paramounnt Records.

Mr. Lisintax. Have you ever had discussions with him on the airing
of records on American Bandstand or the Dick Clark Show?

Mr. Maxorarenra. Mr. Clark has called me personally a couple of
times—he is a closer friend of Dick Clark. I have only met Sam
Clark one or two times. ITe has called me and told me of certain
records that he has that look good, and things like that.

Mr. Lisunman. And did yon arrange to have them programed?

Mr. Manmdarenra. T can’t remember a specific instance, but there
might be a time, yes; and there might be a time, no; I don’t know.

Mr. Lisnaan. Are you familiar with the credit. rate return that.
was permitted by Swan records from outlets?

Mr. Marxiararerna. T have in the past few weeks, since I left the sta-
tion, become active in seeing about that part of the company. I conld
not give you a very good picture of it. I have started to get into that,
to learn that part of it to find out. what is going on.

Mr. Lisiiaran. Doesn’t that rate vary with respect to the labels?

Mr. MasMaReLLA. You mean from different companies ?
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Mr. Lisitmax. Yes.

Mr. Maxyarerra. I am almost certain it does.

Mr. Lisian. Would it range from as low as 5 percent to as high
as 100 percent?

Mr. Maddrarerra. Yesterday’s rating?

Mr. Lisinatan. Return.

Mr. Maraarerrns. No. Let me put it this way: Most companies
would have a—as I understand it now, most companies would have a
set policy. I have heard of some companies having a 5-percent and
some companies having a 10-percent return privilege, w ich means
that the records that they don’t sell they turn back—which aren’t sold
and are dead merchandise. Most distributors that you walk into you
will find have dead merchandise. Now, most companies have a policy
on how many returns there should be. But somne companies from time
to time will relieve them of their dead merchandise. I don’t know
whether they will ever do it 100 percent.

Mr. Lisuaan. I just want to find out, Is it or isn’t it a fact that
Swan records has allowed a comparatively low rate of return on its
records, as compared with other companies?

Mr. Mayorareria. That T wouldn't actually know. I know what
the rate of return is—the actual rate of return is on ours—but I would
not know as compared to other companies how many companies, or
what companies, have a similar rate of return, a higher or lower rate
of return, I honestly do not know that much about it.

Mr. Lisirax. Isn’t it a fact that records which compete with Swan
recor:ls in the Philadelphia area are faced with the situation that they
have to give a much higher rate of return because they don’t have the
opportunity of having their records aired over either American Band-
stand or the Dick Clark Show?

Mr. Maxyarerra. 1 don’t think that would be true, Mr. Lishman.

Mr. Lisniman. You don’t think it would be true; but have you ever
heard of this complaint ?

Mr. Maxnarerta. No, T have never heard of that complaint.

Mr. Lisiiman. Well, we have that complaint.

Mr. Maxyarerta. As I say, I don’t think that that would be true,
because in talking about records, now, one record is not in competition
with another record. In other words, when Elvis Presley puts a
record out, and say an artist on Swan puts a record out, and there are
two different artists and two different songs. They are not in com-

etition with each other. I mean, you don’t sell one over the other
because of a better distributor setup, or anything like that; it is just
that one appeals and one doesn’t.

Mr. Lisniaran. Can’t distributors for their own self-interest keep
under the table all the records that they know they can get 100 percent
return credit on? If they know that on the Swan records they will
only get a 714 percent return, isn’t it human nature—that is, they
will push the Swan records and not the ones they know that they can
return 100 percent ?

Mr. Maa>areLa. There again, from whatever knowledge I have
of the business, that wouldn’t be true. A dealer who is in a store
to sell records can’t push a Swan record over an RCA record or a
Columbia record, because it doesn’t make any difference, either people
come in to buy a specific record—when people go in to buy records—
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and this is mainly true of young people—when they go in to buy a
record, they go in to buy a specific record, and you could yell—and the
dealer would push only ones on a record, and if the kids don’t want it,
or the people that are buying single records don’t want it—you don’t
go in and buy a record just because somebody says, buy this one, that
Is not the reason you buy a record. You buy records specifically
because you go into a store to specifically buy a certain recoré).

Now, older people buy records on a different basis. Older people
don’t, as I understand 1t, buy very many single records, they buy
albums. And a lot of times older people will just go into a record
store when they want music, and they {))rowse around. And I think
there is more of an opportunity there for a dealer to suggest,

Mr. Lisuman. I will put a case to you, Mr. Mammarella. Sup-
posing a songwriter or composer came to Swan and attempted to
have the Swan label, and was turned down because they couldn’t meet
Swan terms. Then he went out and got the label of another com-
pany, let’s say, in New York, and made arrangements to have that
record distributed in Philadelphia—and this is a single popular rec-
ord—the shipmeuts of that record are made from New York to Phila-
delphia for distribution. Then when persons go into the outlet to
purchase this record, they are told they don’t have it, the stores say
they do not have it, it hasn’t been received, when proof exists that
the records have been shipped out from New York and as much as
$5 and $10 have been offered to retail outlets in Phiiadelphia to pur-
chase this second record which Swan had turned down because the
people would not meet Swan’s demands.

Now, have you ever heard of that situation?

Mr. Masoarenra. No, I have not. I don't see how that could be
possible.

1\&1‘.2 Lisusax. And you have never heard of that complaint being
made ?

Mr. MarxorareLia, No, I have never heard of that complaint, I have
heard of a lot of things, but I have never heard of a complaint of a
record being suppressed by a record dealer that refused to sell a
record that he had on hand. A record dealer, I don’t think, does that
much business or has that great a margin of profit, that if he has a
record in the store—I don’t think a record dealer gives a good darn
who is the manufacturer of that record, either he has got something
that he can sell or something that he can’t sell. That is the first time
I ever heard that complaint.

Mr. Lisiaan. Are you acquainted with the artists Fabian and
Avalon?

Mr, Mas>arerLa. Yes, Fabian and Frankie Avalon, they are two
Philadelphia boys.

Mr. LisunaN. Are you familiar with the fact that their recordings
have been aired quite g‘eqtnently on “American Bandstand” and “Dick
Clark Show”?

Mr. ManmmareLLa, Oh, yes.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you arrange for the programing of these
records?

Mr. Maroararerea. Well, when you say did I arrange for them, I
have programed both of these young men’s records, Bob Marcucci,
and Peter De Angelis.
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Mr. Lnstiarax. What are the labels of their records?

AMr. MarsrarenLa. They ave Chancellor records.

Mr. Tasiaan. And who ave the principals of Chancellor records,
do you know?

Mr. ManyareLia. As far as I know, Bob Marcucei and Peter De
Angelis, there may be others, T don’t know.

The Criarsax. Who discovered these fellows, do you know?

Mr. Masoarenta. Bob Marcucei, as I understand it, who is their
manager—with Frankie Avalon they tried a long time, I think they
worked with him a couple of years before he had a hit. And with
Fabian, I don’t think it took them as long for him to get. a hit. But I
know that Frankie Avalon had been recording for a couple of years,
and the reason they had so much faith in Frankie Avalon is that even
before this young man had a hit, or was well-known, you kuow, had
any kind of national name, at every dance that he wonld go to and
appear, at record hops and things like that at which artists frequently
go around and appear in, al. every dance that he would appear at the
Kids wonld react in a very excitable mmnner displaying fondness for
this kid.

lis first hit in this case was a thing called “Dede-Dinah,” which was
the first time he had ever had a hit record. Ife had had other records
that were not. But after “Dede-Dinah’ his success lkind of grew, until
he is a pretty constant record seller, and has had some very large
hits after that.

Fabian is a young man who is bigger and more virile looking, he
is kind of an opposite type than Frankie Avalon, who is small and a
shy looking type young man. [Fabian is a bigger, and as 1 say, more
virile type, and sings—although many people claim that he has no
talent—but, sings a different type of song, and has been very success-
ful, to the point where they both have made pictures, and that sort of
thing, and appearances on many of the large television shows around
the country, because they have become good attractions, regardless
of what we might think of their particular talent.

Mr. Tasmarax. Mr. Mammarella, is it a fact that when artists ap-
pear on either “American Bandstand” or the “Dick Clark Show” that
they engaged in what is known as lip synchronization, in other words,
they don’t really sing the songs which they appear to be singing?

Mr, Madyarenra. Yes,

Mr. Lasuaax. In other words, is it a fact that if Mr. Avalon ap-
peared on the “Dick Clark Show” or “American Bandstand,” he
would go through the lip motions of singing, whereas in reality the
sound would be coming from an electronic device?

Mr. Masorarenna, The audience at home would hear his record,
e would month the words—he may sing out loud in the studio, but
nobody back home would hear him, it would be the record they would
hear.

Mr. Lisiaray. And would that be true of other talent that appeared
on the show as well?

Mr., Mararenra. That would be true of all talent, with the
exception of instrumental groups, which might do both, play live
and

Mr. Lisuman. Is any announcement made to the viewing public
that they are really listening to a canned reproduction of the artist
who appears to be singing in front of them?
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Mr. Masryarenna, Mr, Lishman, a direct answer to that is no, no
formal announcement is made. lowever, in further answer to it,
frequently—a week doesn’t go by that an artist on that lip syncing
is not referred to. And I think we have fairly well established
through the years on the show that artists do lip syne, and actually
you are not hearing the artist sing live. 1 don’t think there is any
deception on that. )

And also there are 150 to 200 people in the audience who are well
aware of the fact. that this is not a live performance, that this is a lip
syne.

)I think it is fairly well established in most of the shows of this
type around the country that the people are not singing live.

Mr. Lasudrax. It is also fairly well established that the viewing
audience at home do not know about this,

Mr. Mazararenra. Well, only insofar as that in the interview with
the guests very frequently they talk about the fact that he has done
a lip syne, that he is doing a lip syne.

Mr. Lisitman. But no announcement is made by the station?

Mr. MaMMareLLA. No; no formal announcement is made to that
effect.

Mr. ListimaN. Now, Mr. Mammavella, as T understand it, yesterday
you gave assurances to the chairman of the subcommittee that you
would cooperate with the staff, and that after we have had the op-
portunity of studying your testimony, that you will furnish the staff
members further information.

Mr. Masarecea. I will be available,

Mr. ListnaN, So that it won't be necessary to ask vou to return
to be heard in this manner before the subcommittee in an exeentive
session, except at the divection of the chairman, at or about the time
we will have public hearings.

Mr. Masxyarerna. That is true: yes.

My, Lasnarax. 1 have nothing further, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Manoxey. Mr. Lishman, would you clear up that affidavit that
we talked about earlier of October 19597 T think you asked Mr.
Mammarella to submit an aflidavit coneerning the number of times
that Chess records were made, and yet

Mr, Lisnvax. I am going to say this, Mr. Mahoney—and T am
glad you called that to our attention—in view of the fact that M.
Mammarella does not. now have available to him, as he pointed out,
the records upon which he could make such an aftidavit, I think the
burden will fall on the subcommittee and its staff to ascertain that
information from other sources.

The Cramearan. It is for that. reason I made the inquiry.

Mr, Mamaarenra. I big your pardon, sir?

The Crameyax, It was for that reason I made the inquiry, since the
matter was not clear at that time. So you will find it, I think, in
the record.

Mr. Marxoraeeira., T would check the label on that, some of those
labels are not correct.

Mr. D1 Ciextio. Gentlemen, it is my understanding also that the
subpena that has already been served on Mr. Mammarella will be a
continuing subpena, so he won't have to be subpenaed in case you want
him?
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The Ciiatrya. It is a continuing subpena, and we will notify Mr.
Mammarella when we expect to determine it.

Mr. Maroraxenca. The same way by telegram, as I received it this
time?

The Cuamrman. All right.

One other thing. You asked for a copy of the transeript, the pro-
ceeclings of yesterday. Now, as a matter of courtesy, we will let you
see it. And you have that, I suppose; do you not ?

Mr. MammareLra. No, we haven't seen it.

Mr. Beastey. Mr. Williamson has it available.

The CratryaN. It has not been turned over to you yet?

My, MammareLLa. No.

The Cramaax. 1 understand you wanted it early this morning for
today.

M?". Mayyarenna. No, I think—

Mr. D1 CiexTi0. 1t is too late.

Mr. MariareLLa. We went back home yesterday and came back
this morning, because I made no preparation to stay over—no, I think
1 suggested it myself, because I had seen in the rules of the subcom-
mittee whereby you could ask for a copy of the transcript upon paying
for it.

The Ciramryan. No, not when it is in executive session, until the
subcommittee, or unless the subcommittee takes action making it pub-
lic. We do however, as a courtesy to the people involved, permit them
to see it. We cannot—I wanted to make this clear—we cannot let
you have it to take it with you now under the circumstances, because
we have no assurances that it. will not get into other hands.

Mr. MadyareLLA. 1 see.

The Cramkyax. And consequently, so long as it is an executive
session transcript, we will have to treat it that way.

Mr. MAM>MARELLA, Sure.

The CiratrMaN. Becanse that is an obligation and duty under the
rule of the House of the committee. But. 1f you want it, if you have
any question about any part of the transcript that you want to review,
we would permit you to come here and look over it

Is that all?

Mr. Lastiaan. Thatis all for the present.

The Cirarryan. Mr. Mack, do you have anything else?

Mr. Mack. No.

The Criamraan. Well, thank you very much. We appreciate the
degree of cooperation, I will put it that way, that you have given. 1
must confess that T feel somewhat as Mr. Bennett expressed yesterday,
that a great deal of this has seemed to me less than frank. I realize
that you have a problem. But I am hopeful that this is not another
instance in which somebody is trying to take the fall and covering
up for somebody else.

And I say that for your own good.

Mr. Mammarerna. Thank you.

The CrialRMAN. You may go until further notified.

Mr. Mammarerea. Thank you.

(Whereupon, at 4:30 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned subject to
the call of the Chair.)
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RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES
AND STATION PERSONNEL

MONDAY, APRIL 25, 1960

ITousr oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Srecian StpcoMMITTEE oN LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT
oF THE COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND ForREIGN (COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 11:55 a.m., pursuant to other business, in
room 1334, New House Office Building, Hon. Peter F. Mack, Jr.,
presiding.

Present: Representatives Mack, Moss, Bennett, Springer, and
Devine.

Also present: Robert W. Lishman, chief counsel; and Herman C.
Beasley, chief clerk.

Mr. Macg. The subcommittee will come to order.

This morning the subcommittee is meeting to consider the requests
of three witnesses to be heard in executive session, and to accord them
a hearing should the subcommittee decide that the requests are jus-
tified. The subcommittee’s authority to hear witnesses in executive
session derives from rule XI, 26(m), which provides in part that:

If the committee determines that evidence or testimony at an investigative
hearing may tend to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person, it shall: (1)
receive such evidence or testimony in executive session.

Before we proceed to consider the requests under the rule that
witnesses be accorded the privilege of appearing in executive session,
I should like to outline the purposes of these hearings, of which this
is the first session.

The Subcommittee on Legislative Oversight was appointed under
the authority of section 136 of the Legislative Reorgamzation Act of
1946 by House Resolution 7 and House Resolution 56, 86th Congress,
1st session. To make investigations and studies into allocation of the
radio spectrum, ownership and control of radio and television sta-
tions, advertising, and fair competition are among the duties assigned
to the subcommittee.

The subcommittee has been concerned with the laws in these fields
and with the administration of the laws by the Federal Communica-
tions Commission and the Federal Trade Commission. The Federal
Communications Commission was given in the Federal Communica-
tions Commission Act of 1934 a broad mandate to insure that the
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allocation, licensing and operation of broadecasting stations would
serve the public interest.

The Federal Trade Commission has the authority, indeed it has
the duty, to investigate and police practices deemed by the Federal
Trade Commission Act out of keeping with an honest and vigorous
competitive business system,

The subcommittee has received considerable information indicating
either that the FCC and the FTC have been lax and inattentive in
some respects or that the authority of these agencies is inadequate or
unclear.  H the latter is the case, and if our investigations disclose
sitnations regarding broadeasting or unfair competition that should
be brought. under regulation, the subcommittee has a duty to recom-
mend legislation designed to cope with the situation.

The subcommittee has been swamped witl allegations of predatory
competitive practices in the marketing of popular music and phono-
graph records and of use of the publicly licensed airways to promote
selfish commercial interests. The Attorney General of the United
States, in his letter of December 30, 1959, transmitting a report to
the President, deplored the widespread use of these facilities which
belong to the people in the interests of what he called “naked com-
mereial sellishness.”

In February of this year the subcommittee held 2 weeks of hear-
ings on the “pavola” question. We discovered then that while many
broadeasters and their employees ave persons of integrity, a substan-
tial number of them are unable to resist the ruthless pressures put on
them by an intensely competitive popular phonograph record in-
dustry.” In these hearings the subcommittee will explore further the
reasons for such competition and why it. generates the pressures that
it. does on broadeasting personnel.

Our lirst. witness this morning is Mr. George Paxton. Mr. PPaxton,
will you be sworn?

Do yon solemnly swear that the testimony you give to this subcom-
mittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,
so help yvou God?

Mpr. Paxron. I do.

Mr. Mack. Mr. Paxton, under the rules of the Iouse you are per-
mitted to be accompanied by connsel to advise you of your constitu-
tional rights. .\re you accompanied by counsel this morning?

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE PAXTON; ACCOMPANIED BY ANDREW
FEINMAN, ATTORNEY AT LAW

Mr, Paxrox. Yes, sir.

Mr. Mack. Would you identify vourself for the record?

Mr. Frinaan. My name is Andrew Feinman. I am an attorney
in the State of New York. My address is 608 Fifth Avenue and I
represent. Mr. Paxton and his music publishing corporations,

Mr. Mack. Mr. Feinman, yon are familiar with the rules of the
House and of this subcommittee ?

Mr. Frinaan. Yes,Iam,

Mr. Mack. You are here for the purpose of advising the witness
of his constitutional rights?

Mr. Frinatax. 1 am fully familiar,
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Mr. Mack. Mr. Paxton, it is my understanding that you have re-
quested an executive session of the subcommittee. 1Would you care
to restate that request?

Mr. Paxtox. I did request an executive session with the subcom-
mittee.

Mr. Macx. Do you feel that you are entitled to an executive session
for the reasons stated in the rules of the Iouse ?

Mr. Paxron, Yes.

Mr. Mack. Pursuant to the request which was made at our last
meeting, your request for an executive session has been granted.

Mr, Paxton, do you have any preliminary statement that you de-
sire to make, or would you prefer to have us proceed with questions?

Mr. Feinyan., We have no prepared statement, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Mack. Thank you.

Mr. Lishman, did you desire to question the witness at this time?

Mr. Lisuyan. Yes,sir.

Mur. Mack. Mr. Lishman is chief counsel of this subcommittee.

Mr. LisumaN. Mr. Paxton, you are one of the owners of Coronation
Musie, Inc., 1619 Broadway, New York City?

Mr. Paxton. That is correct.

Mr. LisuyaN. Who is the other owner?

Mr. Paxron. Marvin Cane.

Mr. Lisnaan. What position do you hold in the company ?

Mr. PaxtoN. President.

Mr. Lisunman. Are you also president of George Paxton, Ine., of
the same address?

Mr. Paxrtox. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. What business is Coronation Music, Inc., in?  What
is its business?

Mr. Paxron. Music publishing.

Mr. Lisinaan. Is George Paxton, Inc., also a music publishing
company ?

Mr. PaxToN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tasmuyax. Are you also one of the owners of Coed Records,
Inc., of the same address?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Listimax. And what is the business of Coed Records, Inc.?

Mr. Paxrox. Coed Records manufactures records.

Mr. Listiman. How long have you been in the music publishing
business?

Mr. Paxtox. Twelve years.

Mr. Lisiaan. How did you happen to go into the business?

Mr. Paxto~. It’s a long story. I was a band leader previously,
music arranger. I have been a musician since I was 14 years of age,
studied, and I wanted to stay in town. The next step from band lead-
ing and arranging was to start music publishing firms, which I did.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you give up band leading when you went into
the music publishing business?

Mr. PaxroxN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuaan. Did you find the music publishing business more
profitable than band leading ?

Mr. Paxrox. In the beginning, no.

Mr. Lisuman. Subsequently, did you?
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Mr. Paxton. That’s a hard question. I imagine it was more satis-
factory because of the fact I was to remain home with my family in-
stead of travel.

Mr. Lisuman. What are the chief sources of income of a music
publishing firm ?

Mr. PaxtoN. What are the chief sources?

Mpr. Lisaman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Paxron. Well, the times have changed. When I started the
chief sources were sheet music, one, and mechanical income, two,
along with performance. I imagine, if you were to say, the chief
sources of income for any publisher would be performances, sheet
music, and the income from record royalties, mechanical royalties.

Mr. Lisuyax. Would you say that the income from sales of sheet
music is greater to a music publisher than the income from mechanical
royalties ?

Mr. Paxrox. At this date, no; but in days gone by it could have
happened.

Mr. Lisiivan. Today what is it

Mr. Paxron. Today it is mechanical royalties and performances.
Sheet. music plays a very unimportant part, that is to some publishers,
sir. There are some standard publishers that publish standard music
and standard music is all important.

Myr. LisuaaN. Do you have any interest in any companies, other
than the three already named ?

Mr, Paxton. Yes. You mentioned Coronation Music. You prob-
ably have a reason for meuntioning Coronation Music and I wonld
surmise what it is, but Coronation Music is nonexistent today.
Winneton Music, W-i-n-n-e-t-o-n, is the parent publishing company
to Coronation.

Mr. Lisidean. Any other companies that you have an interest in?

Mr. Paxron. Yes. Whiting Musie.

Mr. Lisayan. What is your interest in Winneton ?

Mr. Paxron. I am president and owner.

Mr. Lasnaan. Does that have the same address?

Mr. Paxron. Sixty percent owner.

Mr. Lisiintan. Who owns the balance?

Mr. Paxron. Marvin Cane.

Mr. Lisiiaran. And is that address 1619 Broadway ¢

Mr. PaxroN. All the addresses are 1619 Broadway.

Mr. Lisiintan. What other companies do you have an interest in?

Mr, PaxroNn. Whiting Music, W-h-i-t-i-n-g, Music.

Mr. Lasiiaan, What is your interest in that?

Mr. Paxroxn. I would call me a partner in that. I have a contract
that will give me a 50-50 partnership in the operation if I make an
improvement test as far as performances are concerned during the
first 4 years of the deal.

Mr. Lisiyan. Who do you have that agreement with ¢

Mr. Paxron. The Whiting estate—Margaret Whiting, Barbara
Whiting, and Mrs. Eleanor Whiting.

Mr. Lisniaran. And what business is Whitney Music in?  Is that in
music publishing?

Mr. PaxtoN. Yes, sir; Whiting.




RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 833

Mr. Lisnyan. Whiting; yes, sir.  What other companies besides
those do you have an interest in?

Mr. Paxrox. Schatsworth, S-c-h-a-t-s-w-o-r-t-h, Music, Inc.

Mr. Lisuma~. What is your interest in that business?

Mr. Paxrox., A 50-50 partner with Mr. Louis Busch, B-u-s-c-h,
California; music publishing.

Mr. LisuymaN. What other companies?

Mr. Paxron. That’s it.

Mr. Lisryax. Now, you have testified that the chief sources of in-
come to a music publishing house come from mechanical royalties and
the payment of performance rights collected either through ASCAP
or BMI; is that correct ?

Mr. PaxroN. Correct.

Mr. LisiryaN. And the income from sheet music is relatively minor
today, is that correct?

Mr. Paxton. Correct.

Mr. Lisriatan. In your opinion what single factor induces most, the
volume of sales which in turn produces mechanical royalties?

Mr. Paxrox. I would say the exposure of the record.

Mr. Lisiiyan. Exposure where?

Mr. Paxrox. On the air and television.

Mr. LisuyaN. Exposure by a diskjockey, in other words?

Mr. Paxron. It would have to be a diskjockey ; yes, sir.

Mr. LisiiaranN. And would that same factor also be the chief factor
in producing the largest possible revenue from performance rights
payments?

Mr. Paxron. It could lead to that, yes.

Mr. Lisuyaxy. So that the diskjockey plays a very important posi-
tion in the music publishing business?

Mr. Paxrox. Yes; he always has, since the advent of radio.

Mr. Lisuyan. Through the diskjockey you get the exposure which
leads to your increased income, is that correct ?

Mr. Paxton. That is correct.

Mr. Lisimax. When was Coed Records first organized?

Mr. Paxton. That was, I believe, around May in 1958.

Mr. Lisuman. Was that your first venture into the production of
phonograph records?

Mr. PaxTon. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuaan. Do you have any interest in any other record com-
panies?

Mr. Paxron. No.

Mr. Lisuyman. On or about September 29, 1958 did Luther Dixon
and Alyson Khent, the writers of a song called “Sixteen Candles” as-
sign this song to Coronation Music, Inc.?

Ir. Paxto~n. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisiiman. Did Coronation agree to publish the song?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisayan. They were songwriters?

Mr. Paxron. Yes. . .

Mr. Lisaymax. Did they agree to pay these songwriters specified
royalties?

Mr. Paxroxn. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Lisnaay. Did Coronation agree to pay them 50 percent of all
the receipts in respect of any licenses issued authorizing the manu-
facture

Mr. Paxrox. Yes, sir.

My, Lisuaran. Of parts?

Mr. Paxrox. Of what?

Mr. Lisnyan. Of parts of instruments serving mechanically to re-
produce the composition?

Mr. PaxToN. Yes.

Mr. Lastsax. That meant that 50 percent of all the royalties re-
ceived from record companies, licensed to record that song, would be
paid to the writers. is that correct 4

Mr. PaxTon. That is correct.

Mr. Lisian. It was also agreed that Coronation might license
Coed Records, Inc. to produce and sell the record at a royalty of one-
half cent per record side, is that correct ?

M. PaxronN. Yes.

Mr. LisiiataN. Did Coronation also agree to pay the writers certain
other royalties?

Mr. Iaxron. Yes, sir; agreed to pay the writers 6 cents a copy for
sheet music.

Mr. Iasnarax. Did they also agree to pay a performance payment
of 1 cent, for each commereial radio performance !

Mr. Paxton. No; only if they were not members of any perform-
ance organization.

Moo tasitnan. T would like to show yon a photostatic copy of
this——

Mr. Frixarax. We have the original contract here, My, Lishman.

Mr. Listiatan. And ask you if this is a trne and correct copy of the
original agreement between Coronation Music and the two song-
writers. Luther Dixon and Alyson Khent ?

Mr. FErnman. Except for the fact that the initials of Alyson Khent
do not. appear on your copy it is precisely the same as the original.

Mr. Lisnaan. Mr. Chairman, I wonld like to have this photostatic
copy identified by this witness.

Mr. Mack. Mr. Paxton, is that a trne copy of the original?

Mur. PaxroN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Mack. With the exception of the initials?

Mr. PaxroN. Yes.

Mr. Mack. Without objection it will be included at this point in the
record.

(The material referred to follows:)

AGREEMENT Mapk Tmis 29tir DAY oF SeprEMBER 1958, BETWEEN CORONATION
Music Corp. (IIEREINAFTER CALLED “I’UBLISHER”) AND LUTHER DixoN & ALY-
soN KHENT JOINTLY AND/OR SEVERALLY (IIEREINAFTER CALLED “WRITER")

WITNESSETIL

In consideration of the agreement herein contained and of the saun of $1.00 in
hand paid by Publisher to \Writer, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the
parties agree as follows:

1. Writer hereby sells, assigns, transfers. and delivers to Publisher, its suc-
cessors and assigns, a ecertain heretofore unpublished original musical composi-
tion, written and/or composed by the above named Writer, now entitled, “Six-
teen Candles”, including the title, words and music thereof, and the right to secure
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copyright therein throughout the entire world, and to have and to hold the said
copyright and all rights of whatsoever nature thereunder existing,

2. Writer hereby warrants that the said composition is his sole, exclusive and
original work, and that he has full right and power to make the within agree-
ment, and that there exists no adverse claim to or in the said composition,

3. In consideration of this agreement, Publisher agrees to pay Writer jointly,
in respect of said composition the following :

(a) In respect of regular piano and vocal copies, sold and paid for in the
United States of America, a royalty of three cents (3¢) per copy.

() In respect of band parts and orchestrations sold and paid for in the
United States of America, a royalty of six cents (6¢).

(¢) In respect of regular piano and vecal copies, band parts, orchestra-
tions and for the use of said composition in any folio or composite work,
sold and paid for in any foreign country, a royalty of fifty percent (50%)
of all net suins received by Publisher.

(d) For purposes of royalty statements, if a composition is printed and
published in the United States of Anierica, as to copies and rights sold in the
Dominion of Canada, revenue therefrom shall be considered as of domestic
origin.

If, however, the composition is printed by a party other than Publisher
in the Dominion of Canada, revenue from sales of copies and rights in Can-
ada shall be considered as having originated in a foreign country.

(e) As to “professional material” not sold or resold, no royalty shall be
payable,

() An amount equal to fifty percent (350% ) of all receipts of Publisher
in respect of any licenses issued authorizing the manufacture of parts of
instruments serving mechanically to reproduce said composition, or to use
said composition in synchronization with sound motion picture;

(g) Solong as Writer is not a member of any Performing Rights organiza-
tion, PPublisher agrees to pay to Writer, as performing royalties, not less
than one cent (1¢) per performance per commercial amplitude modulation
United States broadcasting stuation licensee of Publisher for each full per-
formance of said composition consisting of not less than one full chorns,
Such number of performauces shall be estimated as accurately as shall be
possible from an actual check of performance records of broadeasting stations
constituting a representative cross-section of Publisher's licensees; and
statements showing the number of performances computed, and accountings
with respect to the same, shall be furnished at least semi-annually.

(h) Except as is specifically provided for in the subdivisions of this para-
graph 3, no other royalties of any kind shall be paid by I'ublisher to Writer.

4. It is understood and agreed by and between all of the parties hereto that
all swins lhiereunder payable jointly to Writer shall be divided amongst them
respectively as follows:

Name Share
Lurner DIxoN_ 50%
AvysoN KneENT_ 509%

5. Publisher shall render Writer, as above, on or before s each August
15th covering the ¢ months ending June 30th: ; each February 15th cover-

ing the 6 months ending December 31st; hereafter, so long as it shal continue
publication or the licensing of any rights in the said composition, royalty state-
ments accompanied by remittance of the amount due.

G. Publisher agrees to publish, or cause to be published, the said composition
in professional copies within six months from the date hereof, and to distribute
the same to its broadcast licensees and others in order to encourage the public
performance thereof. In the event that Publisher determines that subsequent
public demand for such composition has been created, Publisher further agrees
to publish such music in saleable form. Should Publisher fail to publish said
music in professional form within the period hereinabove set forth, Writer's
sole right shall be to demand the return of said eomposition, whereupon Pub-
lisher must within one month after receipt of such notice either publish in
professional form, or cause to be published in professional form, the said com-
position, or at its option, pay Writer $100. Upon failure so to publish or to
so pay the aforesaid amount, all rights of any and every nature, and the right
to sccure copyright and/or any copyright secured by Publisher before publica-
tion, in and to the said composition, shall revert to and become the property of
Writer and shall be reassigned to Writer, and neither party shall be liable to
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the other on this contract. The payment of the additional sum referred to in
this paragraph shall extend the publication date for a period of one year from
the date of such payment, and upon such extended date, and the giving by
Writer of notice, as hereinabove set forth, all rights shall revert to Writer,
as hereinabove set forth, in the event that Publisher does not publish the work
in professional form within one month after receipt of such notice.

7. Anything to the contrary notwithstanding, nothing in this agreement con-
tained shall prevent Publisher from authorizing publishers, agents and rep-
resentatives in countries outside of the United States and Canada (and in
Canada if said composition is printed by a party other than Publisher in
Canada) from exercising exclusive publication and all other rights in said for-
eizn countries in said composition on the customary royalty basis; and nothing
in this agreement shall prevent Publisher from authorizing publishers in the
United States from exercising exclusive publication rights and other rights in
the United States in said composition, provided Publisher shall pay Writer
the royanlties herein stipulated. If foreign publication or other rights in said
composition are separately conveyed, otherwise than as a part of Publisher’s
current and/or future catalog, then, but not otherwise, any advance received
in respect thereof shall be divided in accordance with paragraph 3(f) and
credited to the account of Writer.

8. Writer may appoint a certified public accountant who shall at any time
during bnsiness hours have access to all records of I’ublisher, and of the
United States publisher whoin Publisher causes to publish said composition re-
lating to said composition for the purpose of verifying royalty statements
rendered or which are delinquent under the terms hereof.

9. In the event that D’ublisher shall fail or refuse, within sixty days after
written demand, to furnish, or cause to be furnished. royalty statements de-
scribed in paragraph 5, or to give Writer access to the records, as set forth
in paragraph 8, or in the event that I'ublislier shall fail to make the payment
of any royalties due within thirty days after written demand therefor, then
Writer shall have the option, to be exercised upon ten days’ written notice, to
cancel this agreeinent.

Upon such cancellation, all rights of Publisher of any and every nature,
and to said composition, shall cease and come to an end and the said rights,
including, but not limited to, the right to secure copyright and/or any copyright
theretofore secured by Publisher, shall revert to and become the property of,
and shall be assigned to Writer. I’ublisher agrees that it will thereupon
execute any and all assighments or other documents which may be necessary
or proper to vest the said rights in Writer,

10. Writer hereby consents to such changes, editing and arrangements of
said composition, and the setting of words to the music and of music to the
words, and the change of title as P’ublisher deems desirable. Writer consents
to the use of Writer's name and likeness and the title of said composition on
the music, recordings, player rolls and in connection with publicity and adver-
tising concerning Publisher and said composition, and agrees that the use of
such nanie. likeness and title may commence prior to publication and may
continue for a reasonable period after the termination of this agreement.

11. Written demands and notices other than royalty statements provided for
herein shall be sent by registered mail.

12. Any legal action brought by Publisher against any alleged infringer of
said composition shall be initiated and prosecuted at its sole expense, and of
any recovery made by it as a result thereof, after deduction of the expense of
the litigation, a sum equal to fifty percent (50%) shall be paid to Writer.

(a) If a claim is presented against Publisher alleging that the said
composition is an infringement upon some other composition, and because
thereof Publisher is jeopardized, it shall thereupon serve written notice
upon Writer, containing the full details of such claim and thereafter until
the claim has been adjudicated or settled shall pay any moneys coming
due Writer hereunder in escrow to any bank or trust company to be held
pending the outcome of such claim; provided, however, if no suit be filed
within twelve months after written notice to Writer by Publisher of the
adverse claim, the said bank or trust company shall release and pay to
Writer all sums held in escrow, plus any interest which may have been
earned thereupon. Such payment shall be without prejudice to the rights
of Publisher in event of a subsequent adverse adjudication.
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(b) From and after the service of a summons in a suit for infringement
filed against Publisher in respect of the said composition, any and all pay-
ments hereunder thereafter coming due Writer, shall be paid by Publisher
in trust to any bank or trust company until the suit has been finally
adjudicated and then be disbursed accordingly, unless Writer shall elect
to file an acceptable bond in the sum of such payments in which event the
sums due shall be paid to Writer.

13. The parties hereto hereby agree to submit to arbitration in New York City
under the rules of the American Arbitration Association and pursuant to the
New York Arbitration Law, any differences arising under this agreement, and
hereby agree individually and jointly to abide by and perform any award
rendered by the Arbitration and that a judgment of the Supreme Court of the
State of New York may be entered upon such award.

14. “Writer”, as used herein, shall be deemed to include all composers signing
this agreement.

15. This agreement is binding upon the parties hereto and their respective
successors in interest and represents the entire understanding between the
parties.

16. It is expressly understood that the Publisher may license Coed Records.
at the rate of one and a half (1%¢) cents per record side.

In WirNeEss WHEREOF the parties hereto have caused this agreement to be
duly executed the day and year first above written,

CoroNATION Music Corp,
By GEORGE PPAXTON,
Writer : LuteER DixoN (1..8.) 791 Halsey St., Brooklyn, N.Y.
Writer : ALLYsoxN R. KHENT (L.S.) 450 E. 65th St., New York City,

Mr. Serixger. Mr, Chairman, I think our agreement was 12:15.
and personally I hope we will abide by that,

Mr. Mack. Mr. ]lJishmun, would it be appropriate to adjourn?

Mr. LisnmaN. Yes, sir; you may stop right here.

Mr. Macg. In accordance with our agrecment plans we will ad-
journ at this time. President De Gaulle, president of France, is.
addressing a joint session of Congress today and the members of this
subcommittee will want to attend, so that the subcommittee will stand
adjourned until 2:30 this afternoon.

(Whereupon, at 12:17 p.m., Monday, April 25, 1960, the subcom--
mittee adjourned, to reconvene at 2:30 p.m., the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The subcommittee reconvened at 2:45 p.m., upon the expiration of
the recess.

Mr. Moss (presiding). Mr. Paxton, will you resume the witness.
stand, please.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE PAXTON—Resumed

Mr. Lisuyan. Now, Mr. Paxton, prior to the recess, you had testi--
fied about an agreement whereby goronation Music had the right
to license Coed records to record the song “Sixteen Candles,” at 114,
cents per record side. Is that correct?

Mr. PaxToN. That is correct.

Mr, Lisiiman. Although the agreement between Coronation Music
and the writer of “Sixteen Candles” was not executed until Septem-
ber 29, 1958, it is correct, is it not, that a phonograph record had been
made prior to that time by Coed records, using a group of artists
known as The Crests?

56861—60—pt. 2——8
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Mr. Fernyan., What was the date you had in your contract?

Mr, Lisuaran. September 29, 1948,

Mr. Frinyan. The witness is not sure when it was recorded, when
the actual recording was made.

Mr. Paxton. T am not sure as to the date. It was during that
immediate time, however.

Mr. Lisnyan. What was the date of the contract?

Mr. Paxrox. The contract says 29th of September.

Mr. Lisnymax. I'rior to that time, is it not a fact that a phono-
granh record had been made by Coed Records?

Mr. Paxtox. I am not sure, sir.

Mr. Lasitmax. You are not sure?

Mr. Paxton. No. I imagine it must have been more or less of a
simultaneous thing. The recording and the signing of the contract.

Mr. Lisnaran. What are the Crests; is that a vocal or an instru-
mental group?

Mr. Paxrox. That is a vocal group.

Mr. Lisintan. When was this record cut by Coed ?

Mr. Paxton. That is what I don’t know.

Mr. Lisuman. Do you know that it was made for the first time
by Dick Clark, on September 15, 19587

Mr, Paxron. No.

Mr. Lisuman. Do you know that it was played in September 1958
by Dick Clark?

Mr. Paxron, No.

Mr. Tasirax. Do you know Vera Hodes?

Mr. Paxrox. Yes,

Mr. Lisusran. Did you ever have any conversations about this
record with her?

Mr. Paxrox. Noj; T am not the gentleman you want for this par-
ticular-

Mr. Lisuyan. Would that be Mr. Cane?

Mr. PaxtoN. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisiuaaN. Well, Coed Records, Inc., did record, by the Crests,
the song “Sixteen Candles”; did they not?

Mr. PaxrtoN. Yes.

Mr. LisiunaN. Was the nwunber 506, Coed Records?

Mr. Paxvox. I believe you are right.

Mr. Lisuyax. Do you know whether Coed record 506 was played
by Dick Clark on his “.American Bandstand” show?

Mr. Paxtox. At any time?

Mr. Lisniaax. Yes.

Mr. Paxron. Hearsay, yes. And I have seen it. I saw it per-
formed.

Mr. Lisnyan. Do vou recall when the record was first played on
“American Bandstand”?

Myr. Paxrox. No.

Mr. Tasnaran. My, Chairman, at this point T would like to ask
that this witness be asked to step aside in ovder that a staff member
may give testimony concerning an exhibit prepared from material
supplied by Clark's attorney and Dick Clark. This exhibit will
show the dates and the number of times that Dick Clark exposed, on
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the air, the song, “Sixteen Candles,” recorded by the Crests on a
Coed record.

Following the testimony from the staff assistant, we will recall Mr.
Paxton to the stand and perhaps during his testimony Mr. Paxton’s
memory may be refreshed as to some of these incidents.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Paxton, will you stand aside for a few minutes while
we hear from Mr, Martin?

Mr. Paxron. Yes,sir.

TESTIMONY OF RAYMOND WILLIAM MARTIN

Mr. Listatan. Mr. Martin, will you be sworn, please.

Do you swear that the testimony you are about to give this sub-
committes will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but. the
truth, so help you God?

Mr. Marnin. 1 do.

Mr. Lisumax. Identify yourself, please.

Mr. Marmix. Raymond William Martin, employed as special as-
sistant to the subcommittee. My appointment was July 1, 1958.

Mr. Lisnnman. Mr. Martin, in conection with the performance of
your duties as a staff inember, did you have occasion to make a study
of approximately 15,000 cards furnished to the subcommittee by Dick
Clark?

Mr. MarTIN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lasiaan. What were these 15,000 cards?

Mr. Marnm~n. Mr. Clark had had prepared and made available to
the subcommittee staff 15,000, approximately 15,000, 3- by 5-inch
cards. Each card represented a single play of a song on the “Ameri-
can Bandstand.”

Now, these cards were played in alphabetical order according to
the title of the song. For example, in any particular song there
would be that many cards under that title, each representing one sin-
gle play on the “American Bandstand.”

On each card was the date of the play and the title of the song, and
in some cases the name of the artist.

Mr. Lisuyman. Mr. Martin, the “American Bandstand” is an ABC
network program: is that correct ?

Mr. Marrin. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Lisayan. Is that a program on which Dick Clark acts as the
master of ceremonies, or the diskjockey ?

Mr. MarriN. Yes, sir; that is correct.

Mpr. Lisnatan. How often is that. show on the air?

Mr. Marrin. It is telecast Monday through Friday, I believe, from
4 to 5:30.

Mr. Lisaaax. Is it on the network for 2 hours each of those after-
noons, or only an hour and a half?

Mr. Marmin. I believe the first 2 hours are network; the last half
hour is local.

Mr. Lisnman. What station does this show originate from?

Mr. MarTiN. From station WFIL-TV in Philadelphia.

Mr. Lisiaran. IHow long has Dick Clark had that show; do you
know?
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Mr. Martix. To the best of my knowledge, sir, he began televising
over the network around August 5, 1957, .

Mr. Lisumax. Now, as a result of studying these 15,000 cards,
which were furnished by Mr. Clark, did you and Mr. Sparger, also
of the staff, make certain tabulations?

Mr, MarTIN, Yes,sir; we did.

Mr, Lisiyan. I will hand you a three-page document and ask you
to identify it.

Mr. Martix. Yes, sir.

My, Listinrax, What is this document ?

Mr. Marmin. This is an analysis made by Mr. Sparger and myself
of the songs owned by January Music Publishing Co., one of Mr.
Clark’s puﬁ]ishing companies, which reflect the number of plays by
Mr. Clark of each particular song, the date of the plays, and the
corresponding Billboard rating for that particular song during the
week that Mr. Clark was playing it.

Mr. Tasunran, Were these tabulations prepared by you from the
15,000 cards supplied by Mr, Clark?

Mr. Marrin, That is correct, sir.

Mr. Lasuman. To clarify this for the record, did you state that
the January Corp. was a wholly owned company of Mr. Clark?

Mr. Marrix, That is correct, sir.

Mr. Tasnarax. Does he still own that com{)zmy?

Mr. Marmix. To the best of my knowledge, sir, Mr. Clark has
divested himself of all interest in that company.

Mr. Lisuyan. As of what date?

Mr. MarTIN. Subsequent to November 30, 1959,

Mr. Lasudan. But during the period covered by the tabulation,
showing the number of times Mr. Clark played the record shown
thereon, this was a company owned by Mr. Clark ?

Mr. Martix. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Lisuyax. And the plays that are shown on this tabulation
are plays of records by Mr. Clark while he was either a diskjockey
or a master of ceremonies on the “American Bandstand” program;
is that correct ?

Mr. MarrIN. Yes, sir; that is correct.

Mr, Lisiyrax, Mr. Chairman, I would like to have this three-page
tabulation, identified by this witness, placed in the record at this.

oint,
P Mr. Moss. Is there objection to the request by counsel?

Hearing none, the tabulation will be placed in the record at this
point.
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(The tabulation referred to follows:)

MONTH OF JANUARY
All Winter Long:
Andie : Linda Laurie.
No plays.
Croc A Doll:
RCA Victor : The Impacts.
No plays.
Foot Jive:
ABC Par: Keymen,
Sparton : Keymen.

841

No plays.
Furry Murry:
RCA Victor : Tradewinds.
Plays Play dates 8urvey, week | Rating | Billboard
ending— issue
5 | June 26, 29, 30; July 1, 2. July 5,1050 0 | June 29,1950
5(July6,7,89,10 ... T July 12,1959 0 | July 86,1959
0. .| July 19,1959 0 | July 13,1059
2 | July 22, 23__ July 26,1959 0 | July 20,1959
2| July 27,29, . et T Aug. 2,195 0 | July 27,1959
1| AUB 7o Aug. 9,1950 0 | Aug. 3,1959
0|.. . ug. 16,1959 96 | Aug. 10,1950
L Aug. 23,1950 91 | Aug. 17,1959
¢ Aug. 30,1950 0 | Aug. 24,1950
0 Sept. 6,1950 0 | Aug. 31,1959
Hypnotized :
Chancellor: Fabian.
Reo: Fabian.
(?) : Buddy Sheppard.
One play on unknown label with Sheppard, October 19, 1959. Not listed
as recording. (Same on January list.)
Seesaw:
Jubilee : The Royal Tones.
Quality : The Royal Tones.
Plays Play dates Survey. week | Rating | Billboard
ending— issue
1| Feb. 11, 1959 e Feb. 15,1959 0 | Feb. 9,195
1| Feb. 27, 1959.__ .| Feb. 22,1959 0 | Feb. 16,1959
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Sixteen Candles:
Coed : Crests.
Synthetic : The Glitters.
Keel : Tops in Pops.
Remington : Don Raleigh.
Martin Gilbert: Joe Hudson.
RCA LI : Ray Martin.
Puccio: Vie Corwin.
Bell : Danny Lanham.

Plays Play dates Survey. week | Rating | Billboard

ending— issue

3 Sept. 21,1958 0 | Sept. 15,1958
0 Sept. 28,1958 0 | Sept. 22,1958
0 Oct. 5,1958 0 | Sept. 29,1958
0 Oct. 12,1958 0| Oct. 6,1958
0 Oct. 19,1958 0 | Oct. 13,1958
1 Oct. 26,1958 0| Oct. 20,1958
0 Nov. 2,1958 0| Oct. 27,1958
0 Nov. 19,1958 0 | Nov. 3,1958
0 Nov, 16,1958 0 | Nov. 10,1958
0 Nov. 23,1958 0 | Nov. 17,1958
2 Nov. 30,1958 91 | Nov. 24,1958
4 Dec. 7,1958 81 | Dec. 1,1958
2 Dec. 14,1958 68 | Dec. 8,1958
3 Dece. 21,1958 48 | Dec. 15,1958
3 Dec. 28,1958 32 | Dee. 22,1958
3 Jan, 4,1959 25 | Dec. 20,1958
3 Jan, 11,1959 18 | Jan. 5,1959
3 Jan. 18,1959 12 | Jan. 12,1959
1 Jan. 25.1959 5| Jan. 19,1959
2 Febh, 1,1959 4 | Jan, 26,1959
1 Feb, 8.1959 4 | Feb. 2,1959
2 Feb, 15,1959 2 | Feh. 9,1959
1 Feb, 22,1959 2 | Feb. 16,1959
1 Mar. 1,1959 3 | Feb. 23,1959
0 Mar, 8,1959 4 | Mar. 2,1959
0 Mar, 15,1959 10 | Mar. 9.1959
0 Mar. 22,1959 15 | Mar, 16,1950
0 Mar, 29, 1959 21 | Mar, 23,1959
0 Apr. 51959 44 | Mar, 30,1950
0 Apr. 12,1959 51 [ Apr. 6,1959
0 Apr. 19.1959 64 | Apr. 13.1959
0 Apr. 26,1959 0| Apr. 20,1959

So Much:
End: Little Anthony-Imperial.
Quality : Little Anthony-Imperial.

Plays Play dates Survey, week | Rating| Billboard

ending— issue

0 eeocecmcceciecccecccccecccceceramsaccsanccocccannneaaan Oct. 26,1958 0 | Oct. 20,1958
& | Oct. 27, 28, 20, 30, 31. Nov. 21958 0| Oct. 27,1958
5| Nov.3,4,5,6,7... Nov. 9.1958 0 | Nov. 3,1958
3| Nov.10,13,11....__. Nov. 16,1958 0 | Nov. 10.1958
5| Nov. 17, 18, 19,20, 21.. Nov. 23,1958 0 | Nov. 17,1958
4 | Nov.24,25,27,28 Nov. 30, 1958 0 | Nov. 24,1958
3| Dec.1,3,5.. Dec. 7,1958 0 | Dec. 11,1958
2 i Dec. 8, 10... Dec. 14,1958 0 | Dec. 8,1958
OI ........................ Dec. 21,1958 0 | Dec. 15,1958
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Teenage Neighbor :
Chancellor : The Four Dates,
No plays.
You Don’t Know Girls:
Felsted : Kathy Linden.
London : Kathy Linden.

Plays Play dates Survey, week I Rating | Biliboard
ending— | issue
3 | July 13,14, 15_... | suly 19,1950 0| luly 13,1959
ol .0 T | July 26,1959 0 | July 20,1959
Aug. 21959 99 | July 27,1959
Aug. 9,1959 93 | Aug. 3,195
-| Aug. 16,1959 | 42 | Aug. 10,1959
Aug. 23,1959 0 | Aug. 17,1959
Young Ideas:
RCA Victor: Chico Holiday.
Decca-London : Tominy Steele.
Plays Play dates Survey, week | Rating | Billboard
ending | Issue
O | Apr. 19,1959 0 | Apr. 13,1959
1| Apr.20 -| Apr. 26, 1959 0 | Apr. 20,1959
1| Apr.28__ -| May 3,1959 O | Apr. 27,1959
1| May 7. .| May 10,1959 89 | May 4,1959
2 | May 11 May 17,1959 7! Muay 11, 1959
0 p 78 | May 18,1959
0 74 | May 25,1959
0 88 | June 1,1959
0 83 | June 8,195
0 0 | June 15,1959

You're a Big Girl Now:
Time: The Bellnotes.
No plays.

Mr. Lisusan. Mr. Martin, I would like your concentrated atten-
tion, and for the benefit of Mr. Paxton, 1 would like to have a copy
of this in his hand as the testimony goes along.

Let us not at. this time deal with anything except the item entitled
“Sixteen Candles”, which is at the bottom of page 1, of this exhibit.

Do you see what I am referring to?

Mr. Magrrix. Yes, sir,

Mr. Lisunmax. Do you see the paragraph I am referring to there?

Mr. MarTiN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lasnman., Is it a fact that the record “Sixteen Candles” is
shown by these cards to have been performed by the Crests on a Coed
record ?

Mr. MarmiN. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Lisnmax. Was it also played on other records?
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Mr. Marmix. Yes, sir; there appears to be a recording made of
this particular song on at least six other labels, sir.

Mr. Lisnaran. When did Mr. Clark begin to play this record on
the show “American Bandstand”?

Mr. MarriN. According to the information gleaned from the cards,
the 15,000 cards representing plays, the first play by Mr. Clark was
on September 15, 1958,

Mr. Lismyan. How many times did he play that record ?

Mr. Marmin. According to our information he played it three
times during the month of September, with one date blank, which
indicated by the cards that there was a play in September, but no par-
ticular day was given. That would be the 15th and the 16th and an-
other play in September.

Mr. Listaran. And according to Billboard what was the rating of
that song at that time?

Mr. MarmiN. At that time the song did not. appear on the Bill-
board listing, known as the Top One ITundred, which reflected, ac-
cording to the Billboard information and statistics, the top 100 songs
of that particular week.

Mr. Lisiaax. When was the next time Mr. Clark played this par-
ticular record ?

Mr. Marrin. The next time Mr. Clark played the record was on
October 19, 1958.

Mr. Lisaaan. Iow many times did he play it then?

Mr. Marrin. One time during that month.

Mr. Lisniman. What was its rating ?

Mr. MarrmiN, Its rating was zero. In other words, it did not ap-
pear on the Top One Hundred.

Mr. Lisixan. Do you recall the date when Mr. Clark received the
assignment of “Sixteen Candles” from the Coronation Music Co?

Mr. MarTiN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisitatax. What date was that?

Mr, Marmin. It was assigned to the January Music Corp., Mr.
‘Clark’s publishing company, on November 18, 1958.

Mr. Lisunmax. Very good.

Now, at the time of that assignment by Coronation Music Co. to
January Corp., what was the rating of that song according to Bill-
board?

Mr. MarTin. The last Billboard issue prior to the assignment was
a day immediately prior, November 17, 1958. At that time the song
was not on the Billboard list of the Top One Hundred.

Mr. Lismyan. Is it a fact, that according to the records we have
recieved from Mr. Clark that 6 days after his wholly owned company,
the Jannary Corp. received the copyright assignment of the song “Six-
teen Candles,” he played that record two times?

Mr. MarriN. Yes, sir; it was played on the 24th and 25th of
November.

Mr, Listiatan. What happened then to the rating?

Mr. MarTiN. The issue of Billboard, appearing on November 24,
1958, for a survey week ending November 30, which is 6 days follow-
ing the issue of the magazine, showed the rating to be 91.

December 22, December 24, December 26, a total of three plays.
The rating reflected in Billboard was 32.
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December 29, 30, 31, a total of three plays. The rating reflected
in Billboard was 25.

On January 7 and 9, 1959, a total of three plays, Billboard re-
flected a rating of 18.

On January 12, 14, and 16, 1959, total of three plays. The Bill-
board rating reflected the song to be No. 12 in the chart.

On January 19, one play, the song had risen to No. 5 in the Bill-
board charts.

With the plays of 27 and 30 of January, 1959, the song had climbed
to No. 4 on the charts.

One play on February 3, 1959, the song remained at No. 4.

Two plays on February 10 and February 12, 1959, the song had
climbed to No. 2 in the charts,

One play on February 16, 1959, the song remained at No. 2.

And there was one subsequent play on February 23, and the song
had dropped to No. 3. '

Following that there were no more plays by Mr. Clark.

Mr. Lisiran. So that from the period March 8, to April 26, 1959,
although this record “Sixteen Candles” did still appear among the
Top One Hundred on Billboard, Mr. Clark played it not at all?

Mr. MarriN. That is correct, sir.

I might point out that immediately after Mr. Clark ceased to play
the song it went into a steady decline on the charts and, finally, on
April 20,1959 it disappeared from the Top One Hundred.

Mr. Lisinan. The data compiled by you on this exhibit, pertaining
to the records “All Winter Long,” “Croc A Doll,” “Furry Murry,?’
“ITyptonized,” “Secesaw,” “So Much,” “Teenage Neighbor,” “You
Don’t Know Girls,” “Young Ideas,” and “You're a Big Girl Now,”
were all taken from the cards submitted to us by Mr. Clark?

Mr. Marrin. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Lisuaan. This tabulation correctly reflects the information
that you found from the examination of these cards, insofar as they
show the number of times these records were played, within the times
indicated.

Mr. MarTIN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuyan. Would you say that a study of this particular ex-
posure of the record “Sixteen Candles” indicated that Mr. Clark only
played a record in accordance with the popularity it had already
achieved ?

Mr. Marrin. Well, I believe I would have to say, sir, that our
analysis would reflect that, prior to Mr. Clark’s gaining the assign-
ment of the copyright, there were only five plays given to the song.
At that time there was absolutely no rating whatsoever indicated in
the Billboard charts.

Subsequent to the assignment of the song on the 18th of November
to the January Corp., the song was played 31 times.

The song broke into the charts, as I indicated, on November 24,
at 91. From then until the song became No. 3 on the charts, Mr.
Clark gave very consistent and consecutive play to the song.

Mr. Lisiiatan. Would you say from the records you have examined,
as submitted by Mr. Clark, that the indications are, it was his in-
cessant exposure, over a comparatively short period of time, that made
this song popular insofar as Billboard ratings were concerned?
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Mvr. Marrix. Well, this analysis would certainly indicate that, sir.

Mr. Lasnyax. I have no other questions.

Mvr. Moss. Do you wish to excuse Mr. Martin and recall Mr. Paxton,
Mpr. Lishman?

Mr. Lasnyaxn. Yes, please.

Mr. Moss, Mr. Paxton, will you return to the stand?

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE PAXTON—Resumed

Mr, Lisuaax. Mr. Paxton, T will hand you a document and ask
you to identify it, please.

Mr. Paxtox. Yes, it is authentic.

My, Lasuatax. What is the document?

Mr. Paxron. An assignment of the copyright of “Sixteen Candles”
to the January Corp. by Covonation Music.

Mvr. Lasuman. Is that assignment dated November 1, 19582

Mr. Paxron. Correct.

Mr. Lasnaan, Did you execute that as president of Coronation
Music, Ine.?

Mr, Paxron. Yes, sir.

My, Lisiisran, Mr, Chairman, I would like to have this assignment
placed iu the record at this time.

Muv, Moss. [s there any objections?

Witliout. objection the copy of the assignment will be placed in
the record at this time.

('The document. referred to follows:)

Know all men by these presents that the undersigned Coronation Music, Ine.,
having its prineipal place of business at 1619 Broadway. New York 19, N.Y,,
does hereby transfer, set over and assign unto the January Corp., having its
principal place of business at 47—6 Revere Road. Drexel 1Iill, Pa., all of its
right, title and interest in and to the musical composition entitled “Sixteen
Candles” words and music by Lnther Dixon and Allyson R. Khent; and all
rights of any and every nature in and to said musical composition.

The undersigned also sets over and assigns unte the Janunary Corp., all of
its rights under its contract with kdward Kassner Music Co,, Ltd., dated Oc-
tober 15, 1958, inchuding but not limited to the right to receive royilties and/or
other compensation for the manufacture or sale of phonograph recordings con-
taining said coniposition entitled “Sixteen Candles” at one and a half (11)
cents.

In witness whereof, the nndersigned has executed the foregoing and affixed
its seal this 18th day of November, 1958,

CoroNaTION MUuste, INc.,
By GEORGE P’AxTON, President.

Mr. Tasnyax. Mre. Paxton, at the time you made this assignment
of the record, “Sixteen Candles,” to the January Corp., on behalf of
Coronation Music, you knew, did vou not, that the January Corp.,
was wholly owned by Mr. Richard W. Clark?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lasnyax. Prior to November 18, 1958, the date of this assign-
ment, had there been any negotiation or conversations between repre-
sentatives of Coronation Music, Ine., aud the representatives of Rich-
ard W, Clark, or of the January Corp.?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mvr. Tasiyax. Who carried on these negotiations?

Mr. Paxron. Mr, Marvin Cane and Vera Hodes.

Mr. Tasinvax. Who is Vera Hodes?
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Mr. PaxtoN. She was representing the January Music Corp.

Mr. Lisuaan. Was she generally known in New York as the per-
son who handled Dick Clark’s music publishing business?

Mpr. Paxron. She was,

Mr, Moss. What was the last name of Vera?

Mr. Paxrox. Hodes.

Mr. Lisiniax. Was it the purpose of this negotiation to get Dick
Clark to promote this record, “Sixteen Candles,” on his show “Amer-
ican Bandstand” over the ABC network?

Mr. Paxton. That is a rather pointed question.

(Witness confers with counsel.)

Mr. Paxrox. For all intents and purposes I guess I could answer,
“Yes.”

Mr. Lisuaan. Was it, or not? You were in the music publishing
business; Mr. Clark was in the music publishing business. Why
would you assign the copyright to him if it was not for that. purpose?

Mr. Paxrox. It develops into a very long story, sir. 1 will just
say, “Yes."”

Mr. Lisinnzax. T wonld like to hear the long story because if there
was any other reason why you made the assignment, 1 would like to
hear about it.

Mr. Paxton. First, let me say I am not trying to withhold or hide
any information from you. Although we did assign a copyright to
Jannary Corp., we assigned it with the hopes that there would
be plays, further plays or more plays, there is no doubt about that.

Actually, having them documented we did not expect—so I brought
a long story down into a short story.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Paxton, who contacted you first? Who made the
first contact.?

Mr. Paxron. Sir, I did not do any of the negotiations. My partner,
Marvin Cane, did all of the negotiating.

| Mr. Moss. But if you were negotiating away a right of the partner-
ship

Mr. Paxton. I can tell you how it happened, if you would like
to hear it from me.

Mr. Moss. Did you authorize him or were the negotiations under-
taken with your knowledge?

Mr. Paxtox. He is my general nianager and he is always author-
ized to do whatever he sees fit.

I believe he can explain to you that there was not too much nego-
tiation,

Mr. Moss. Who was contacted first ?

Mr. Paxrton. I believe he contacted Vera.

Mr. Moss. 1le contacted Vera,

Mr. Paxrton. I believe the way it went is that he talked to her a
couple of times and suggested at one meeting that January Music
Corp. take the publishing over.

I did not hear about it until she actually accepted.

Mr. Moss. Did you get anything out of it after they took over?

Mr. Paxron. What do yon mean?

Mr. Moss. Did you get any cut? You were to pay them at 114
cents a recording?

Mr. Paxron. That is correct.
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Mr. Moss. Did Coronation Music or did George Paxton share in
any portion of that 114 cents?

Mr. PaxTon. No.

Mr. Moss. Notin any way ?

Mr. PPaxtoN. No.

The only thing we retained was 50 percent of the performance
credits paid through BMI Society.

M. Moss. You retained performance credits, only ?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. And not 1 cent from recording sales?

Mr. Paxron. No. That was given to Thim and he was to pay the
writers.

Mr. Moss. Ile was to pay the writers ?

Mr. PaxToN. Yes.

Mr. Moss. To plug the music?

Mr. Paxron. That was not the stipulation.

Mr. Moss. Was it understood ?

Mr. Paxrox. It was never actually said, sir, in all truth.

Mr. Moss. Was it understood ¢

Mr. Paxron. It was understood, from our end it was understood.

They never committed themselves. I am not speaking here for
Dick Clark. I am just trying to tell you the truth, sir.

Mr. Moss. Were these people so naive as to feel

Mr. Paxron. There was no naivete about it at all, sir.

Mr. Moss. You were confident that they understood your reasons
for assigning the rights to them?

My, Paxroxn. I wasmore hopeful than confident.

Mr. Moss. Were you also confident that they would go along and
do what you expected ?

Mr. PaxroN. I would have to be trustful because I thought the
song had merit, No. 1.

Mr. Moss. Was it rumored that this sort of arrangement could be
made with the Dick Clark organization ?

Mr. Paxron. It was rumored. It is the nature of the business.

Mr. Moss. Could anyone else make the same arrangements?

Mr. Paxron. I don’t know who does, but I am sure arrangements
have been made.

Mr, Moss. Any other rumors?

Mr. Paxton. Specific rumors, no.

Mr. Moss. But you do know of this rumor, however?

Mr. Paxton. I personally didn’t know about it until it was brought
to my attention.

Mur. Moss. That is always the case.

Mr. Paxrox. It was known to others before me.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Bennett?

Mr. Bennerr. The record was not going anywhere at the time
you sold it to the January Corporation?

Mr. Paxrton. Sir, I am supposed to tell the truth, am I not?

Mr. BENNETT. Yes.

Mr. Paxro~. The record was doing fairly well. It had a lot of
potential.

Mr. Bennert. It was not doing well in the Billboard rating?

Mr. Paxron. Billboard compilation is always 2 weeks late.
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Mr. BENNETT. Where else was it doing well ¢

Mr. Paxton. It was doing well from our field reports, fairly
well, sir.

Mr. Bennerr. Then why did you want to get rid of it? If it was
doing well, why did you need any help to distribute it ?

Mr. PaxToN. \Velf: can I use the only cliche “every little bit helps”$

In a highly competitive business it seemed like it might be all right
to do it.

Mr. BenneTT. Is it a fact that the common interest rather than
Dick Clark made the record.

Mr. Paxton. It was said, yes.

Mr. BENNETT. You so unXerstood?

Mr. Paxtox. I argued the point at times, personally, but I thought
it was possible that he could make something singlehanded.

Mr. BenNerr. You did not get anything out of it, you said?

Mr. Paxron. Idid not get get anything out of it.

Mr. Bennerr. You told Mr. Moss you kept the performance
credits?

Mr. Paxron. Which isa very important part.

Mr. FEinsan. May I clarify for the record ?

Mr. Moss. Let Mr. Paxton clarify for the record.

Mr. PaxToN. You want me to explain ?

Mr. Moss. Yes.

Mr. Paxron. Simply that we owned the record company and we
would get the benefits from the sale of records.

Mr. Moss. Did you have a performance right, also?

Mr. Paxton. Yes, sir; we always retained 50 percent of the per-
formances, but he still owns the copyright or owned it.

He was assigned the copyright. It 1sa very technical thing. It is
hard to understand, I know.

9 Mrl. Moss. Mr. Paxton, we are most anxious to understand every
etail.

Mr. Paxton. Well, it is a technicality. When I assigned him the
copyright he owned it to license for the world.

However, I was to retain 50 percent of the performance rights.

Mr. Moss. Is that when it is played live in a nightclub?

Mr. Paxton. No, that is when it is played on the air.

Mr. Moss. When it is played on the air you are paid?

Mr. Paxton. I was to get 50 percent directly from the Performing
Rights Society.

Mr. Lisiaan. May I interrupt to clarify ¢

Mr. Moss. Yes.

Mr. Lisunan. Were those world performance rights, or just the
performance rights in the United States and Canada ?

Mr. Paxron. World.

Mr. Moss. In order to understand this, it was licensed as it was,
subsequently, to Synthetic, Keel, Remington, Martin-Gilbert, RCA,
Bell, Puccio. As licensed to those manufacturers or record com-
panies, what profits did you receive from the sale of those recordings?

Mr. PaxroN. These records I received no profts from.

Mr. Moss. On each of the Coed labels, did you receive the profit
of the record company ?

Mr. Paxton. Yes, sir.
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Mr, Moss. Now, were there broadeast rights or performance rights
tied up in the playing of any other record, or was 1t necessary that in
each of the performances the royalty was to accrue 50 percent to your
account.

Mr. Paxrox. No matter what records were played, the royalties
would accerue 50 percent to my acconnt.

I can tell you one thing: When there are six or seven records made
of a song and the song becomes popular through one artist, that is
the only one that is played.

I would say 99 percent played. So the other six records as far as
performance is concerned play no part as far as broadecasting is
concerned.

Mr. Moss. Is that by custom ?

Mr, Paxron. By custom.

Mr. Moss. Or agreement?

Mr. Paxrton. By custom,

Mr. Moss. Mr. Lishman?

Mu. Lisuaan. Mr. Paxton, what was on the flip side of the record
“Sixteen Candles™?

Mr. Paxrox. It was a song called “Beside Yon.”  Thope Iam right..

Mr. Lasuarax. Was that also by the Crests?

Mr. Paxrox. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuyan. Who pressed this record ?

Mr. Paxrox. RCA Victor, Columbia.

Mr. Lisnyax. Did Malard press some of the records of “Sixteen
Candles™?

Mr. Paxrox. About 10,000 or 15,000.

Mr. Lasiimax. You knew at the time you gave the order for press-
ing. that 50 percent of Mallard was owned by Dick Clark?

Mr. PaxroN. Yes, sir.

er. Lisnaan. About how many records of “Sixteen Candles” were:
sold 4

M. PPaxrox. 468,235 to date.

Mvr. Lisiinrax. Who distributed the record?

Mr. Paxton. We have 35 distributors in different areas of the
country for Coed.

Mr. Lisnaax. In other words, Coed is its own national distributor?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisinntax. Did you ever correspond with or speak to Dick
Clark personally, or over the telephone about the Coed record “Six-
teen Candles™?

Mr, Paxron. No.

Mr. Lisnyan. Did you ever discuss it with Mammarella ?

Mr. Paxton. Never.

Mr. Lisumax. Do you know Bernard Lowe?

Mr. Paxrton. I know him from years ago, but I have not. talked to-
him in 5 years.

Mr. Lisnyan. You never discussed “Sixteen Candles” with him?

Mr. Paxron. No.

Mr. LisnmaN. Do you know Harry Finfer of Universal Records?

Mr. PaxtoN. Yes, sir.

Myr. Lasusman. Did you ever discuss it with him?

Mr. PaxToN. Yes.
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Mr. Lisnaan. What was the nature of the discussion with Mr.
Harry Finfer of Universal Records?

Mr. Paxron. 1 did not discuss it personally, again, I believe, more
than once because that is not my arvea.

The boys that work for me do that.

Mr. Lisumax, Did Mr. Cane discuss it with him ?

My, Paxrtox. Yes. Ilowever, 1 do remember discussing it with
him once, I believe, when we had lunch and asked him if he could
possibly get Dick Clark to play it.

Mr. Lisuyan. Did yon ever discuss this record “Sixteen Candles”
with Mr. Charles D. Reed ?

Mr. PaxroN. Never heard of the gentleman.

Mr. Lasurman. Do you know Mr. Martin Josephson ?

My, Paxrox. Never heard of him.

Mr. Lisirstan. Did you ever discuss “Sixteen Candles™ with any
other representative or associate of Dick Clark, or Tony Mamma-
rella?

Mr. Paxrox. No.

Mr. Cane may have, but I am not sure.

Mr. Lisnyax. Did Mr. Martin Cane ever report to yon any con-
versations or any negotiations he had, either with Mr, Clark or Tony
Mammarella, with respect to the record *Sixteen Candles™?

Mr, Paxrox. No. 1 don’t know if he ever talked to them. I don't
believe he did. 1 think he just talked to Vera.

Mr. Lisuyan. In November, 1958, an employee by the name of
Norman Reubin

Mr. PaxroN. Yes.

Mr. Lasiaran. Which of your companies did he work for?

I Mr. Paxron. Ile worked for Winterton Music and George Paxton,
nce.

My, Lisuman. He worked for whom ?

Mr. PaxroN. George PPaxton, Inc., and Winterton Music, Ine.

Mr. Lisiaran, What were his duties?

Mr. Paxton. Song plugger, try to get records played, songs
recorded.

Mr. Lisiyan. Did he ever rveport to you any conversations or any
negotiations he had with Dick Clark?

Mr. Paxron. No, he was never able to see Dick Clark personally.

Mr. Lasnyan. Did he ever report any conversations or negotia-
tions he had with Tony Mammarella ¢

Did he ever see him ?

Mr. Paxton. Ile may have; I don’t know. I know he could not
get to talk to either one of them, and he did report. to me that at one
timne that he may have talked to our distributor in Philadelphia, which
was Harry Finfer.

Mr. Lasniatan. What did Mr. Finfer say ?

Mr. Paxron. To him, I don’t know. To me, he said he would try.

My. Lasmaran. Did Mr. Reubin ask Mr. Finfer to get Mr. Clark
to p]{}); the record “Sixteen Candles” on the show, “American Band-
stand” ?

Mr. Paxrox. I would say so. I don't think Mr. Reubin would have
had any weight at all.
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Mr. Lisiiyan. Who paid the artist’s fee for this song, “Sixteen
Candles”?

Mr. Paxto~n. The artist’s fee?

Mr. Lisiatan. Yes.

Mr. Paxton. Could you clarify that? The artist’s royalty?

Mr. Lisnaman. Yes.

Mr. Paxton. Coed Records.

Mr. Lisunan. Now, these artists also appeared on the “American
Bandstand” show; did they not ?

Mr, Paxtox. I am sure they did, yes.

Mr. LisnyaxN. Do you know who paid their fees when they ap-
peared on the “.American Bandstand” show ¢

Mr. PaxroNn. No.

Mr. Lisiyran. Did Coed Records pay that fee?

Mr. Paxron. That wasnot in my area. I don’t believe so.

Mr. Lisinntan. Wonld Mr. Cane know?

Mr. Paxton. I believe he would.

Mr. Lisuaan. Now, it is a fact that Coronation Music made an
outright assignment of “Sixteen Candles” to January Corp.#

Mr. Paxton. Yes.

Mr. Lisuatan. What consideration did they receive in return?

Mr. Paxron. Actual consideration?

Mr. Listiman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Paxron. You have everything documented here. Is that what
you are referring to?

Mr. LisunmaN. You generally don’t assign a valuable copyright to
someone else unless vou get something back. What did you get back ?

Mr. Paxron. We get some plays back. e got some air play, but
we didn’t get it in writing or any specifics as to what we were going
to get.

:%Ir. Lisiiaan. Did you receive any money from Mr. Clark?

Mr. PaxTon. No.

Mr. Lisinan. Did you receive any other consideration from him
cother than his playing the record on the show ?

Mr. Paxton. No, sir.

Mr.2 Lisunman. So that was the entire consideration of the assign-
ment ¢

Mr. Paxron. I would say so.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, is it a fact that subsequent to the assignment,
Coronation and January Corp. jointly informed BMI that the per-
formance fees were to go 50 percent to January and 50 percent to
Coronation?

Mr. Paxton, do you know how much was received by the January
Corp. asa result of this 50-50 split ?

Mr. Paxton. In money or performances?

Mvr. Lisnyax. In the money from the performances.

Mr. Paxton. $3,124.56.

Mr. Lisiyan. ITow much did Mr. Clark get ?

Mr. Paxrox. That is what he got. Ile got that much and I got
that much—January Corp.

Mr. Moss. 114 cents a record on 680,000. This is not records; this
is performances. This is performances. These are judged at 4 cents
local and 6 cents network. That was not in the agreement, was it?

Mr. Paxton. Inthe agreement? It wasa separate letter.
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It might as well have been in the agreement. We consider it such.

Mr. Lisuyan. Isthat the letter you addressed to BMI ¢

Mr. PaxroN. Yes.

Mr. Lisuman. Is that the letter dated November 18, 1958%

Mr. Paxton. Yes.

Mr. LisamaN. Was that signed by Vera Iodes on behalf of the
January Corp.?

Mr. PaxroN. Yes.

Mr. Frinman. In our copy of the agreement Miss Hodes’ signature
does not appear. We presume it was signed.

Mr. Moss. Have we that letter for the record ?

Mr. Lisunran. We have that letter. If they will vouch for this
as being a true and accurate copy and I have a chance to see it, we
might put it in.

Mr. Moss. Do you vouch for that being a true and accurate copy
of the letter?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Then, if there is no objection, we will place that letter
in the record at this point.

(The letter referred to follows:)

Mr. AL FErLIcH,
Broadcast Music, Inc., New York, N.Y,

DEAR AL: This is to advise you that the performance fees for the composi-
tion titled “Sixteen Candles” are to be divided as follows: The January Corp.,
50 percent ; Coronation Music, Inc., 50 percent.

Thank you.

Cordially,

NoVEMBER 18, 1958,

THE JANUARY Corp.,
VERA HoODES,
Agreed and accepted :
CoronaATION Musig, Inc,
By GEORGE PAXTON.
Mr. Bennerr. Was there any provision for profits or royalties
aside from this performance fee?
Mr. PaxrtoN. Yes, sir.
Mr. Ben~NEerT. Then there is the royalty for January Corp., 114
cents,
Was there any other division of profits contingent on your sales?
Mr. PaxroN. No. They received the 114 cents on each record di-
rectly from Coed Records.
Mr. Bexxerr. From every record sold ?
Mr. PaxtoN. From every record sold.
Mr. Bexnxerr. How much did January Corp. make on that?
Mr. Paxron. $9,723.54.
Mr. Bexyerr. Then they made a gross profit on the record in their
deal with you of some $13,800?
Mr. Paxto~. Noj the $9,700, sir, has to be split with the writers.
Mr. BENNETT. Yes.
Mr. Moss. Now, when you talk of 630,000 sales you are talking of
pressings under the Coed label ?
Mr, PaxroN. Yes, sir.
M. Moss. Do you have any knowledge of the number of pressings
under the other seven labels?

56861 —60—pt, 2 9
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Mr. Paxrox. I am well enough versed in this business to give you
some idea, but I don’t know, sir. 1 would not want to hazard a
guess for one reason. .

Two or three of these are packages. LI, long playmng, and they
are packaged in with other songs.

So maybe something else in the package carried along “Sixteen
Candles.”

Mr. Moss. In the package, the license still required payment of a
royalty to the Jannary Corp.*

My, Paxron. That 1s correct.

Mr. Moss. s there a substantial number of pressings under the
other labels?

Mr. Paxron. Oh, yes; under the Coed mark.

My, Moss. No. You had 680,000 under Coed.

Mr. Paxrox. 648,000.

: ah'. Moss. Is there a substantial number under the other seven
abels?

Mr. Paxron. Usunally it would be very little.

Mr, Moss. Well, RCA ?

Mr. PaxroN. Just because RCA, it does not mean a thing.

Mr. Moss. Would there be 10,000 on each label? What is meant
by “a little” ?

Mr. Paxron. It could be 3,000, 4,000, 10,000. Some of them could
go up to 50,000 I guess; 40,000.

Mr. Moss. So it could be a substantial number #

Mr. Paxron. Itcould be, but I doubt it.

Mr. Bennerr. 1low many of your records had been sold prior to
the date you made the deal with Clark?

Mr. Paxron. Prior to the day we made the deal with Clark? I
wonld say—I can only hazard a guess, again.

Mr. BExxert. Do you not have the records?

Mr. Paxron. Idon’t have the exact records.

Mr. Moss. 1Tow long would it take to supply that information for
the record ?

Mr. Paxron. I have to get it from my office, I guess.

Mr. Moss. ITow long will that take you?

Mr. Paxron. Actually, you see what happens here, is that there
is a lag between sale and payment. It would still be a guess.

Mr. Moss. Talke the shipments of the label.

Mr. Paxron. We could go by that. That would not be hard to get.

Mr. Moss. Let us hold the record open at this point to receive it.

Would that be satisfactory, Mr. Bennett ?

Mvr. Bennerr. I still would like an answer now.

Mr. Moss. Subject to correction.

Mr, Paxrtox. I don’t know about the dates you say he played the
record. It seems to me they are incorrect.

Mr. Bexxerr. I am interested in what were the approximate total
sales of the record before you made the deal with Clark.

Mr. Paxron. We made the deal on what day ?

Mr. Ben~yert. The 18th of November.

Mr. Paxton. The 18th. I would say we may havesold in the neigh-
borhood of 60,000 to 70,000.

Mr. Bennerr. Can you get from your office records how many
records you had pressed prior to November 18, 1959 %
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Mr. Paxron. Surely.

1 would say it would be in the neighborhood of between 50 and 100.
No more than a hundred, and I doubt very much over 60,

(The information follows :)

AFFIDAVIT
STATE OF NEW York May 1960.
County of New York, ss:

George Paxton, being duly sworn, deposes and says: That I ain president of
George Paxton Corp., Winneton Music Corp., and Coed Records, Ine.

The following constitutes my answer to questions propounded by the counsel
of and various members of the Special Subcommittee on Legislative Oversight
of the Ilouse Comumittee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce in executive
session of the said subcommittee on April 25, 1960.

In answer to the question as to the number of records shipped by Coed Rec-
ords, Inc., of the record “Sixteen Candles” prior to November 18, 1958; the
number of such records shipped was 9,450.

In answer to the question as to who paid for advertisments in Billboard
magazine advertising the record “Sixteen Caudles” on December 8, 1958, and
Janunary 15, 1939, the said advertisements were paid for by Coed Records, Inc.
However, pursuant to agreement with January Music Corp., one-half of the
cost of these advertisements were charged to January Music Corp., and de-
ducted from royalties due to them.

In answer to the question as to who paid the performing group known as
the Crests for their appearance on the “American Bandstand” show and/or
other “Dick Clark Shows,” a search of the records of George Paxton Corp.,
Winneton Music Corp., and Coed Records, Inc., and its affiliated and associated
companies shows that the Crests were not paid by any company in which the
affiant has an interest.

GEORGE PAxTON.

Sworn to and subseribed before me this 3d day of May, 1960.

GERTRUDE T. BELL,
Notary Public.
[SEAL]
Commission expires March 30, 1961.

Mr. Moss. On this matter of appearance on the “Dick Clark Show,”
will you check your records and let us know whether you paid them?

Mr. Paxron. T certainly will, sir.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Paxton, have you ever made any arrangement similar
to this with respect to any other record in which your company owned
the copyright ¢

Mr. Paxron. No.

Mr. Moss. Now, I refer to a copy of the letter which was placed in
evidence as the last exhibit; does that just cover the situation in the
United States and Canada?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. On the performance rights?

Mr. Paxton. Yes, sir,

Mr. Moss. I show you a photostatic copy of the letter on the letter-
head of the January Corg. addressed to BMI, Foreign Relations De.-
partment, dated, November 4, 1959, and informing BMI that the
American publisher’s share of the foreign performances on “Sixteen
Candles” are to be collected by BMI and divided equally between
Coronation Music, Inc., and January Corp., and signed, Vera Hodes
and ask you if this is the correct representation of the agreement so
far as C?(,)ronation Music, Inc., and January Corp. were concerned
pertaining to the foreign record sales, performances.

Mr. Paxton. This is sort of news to me. I didn’t think that we
were supposed to get 50 percent foreign, according to our contract,
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Mr. Moss. Did you ever get 50 percent of the foreign performance
payments? .

Mr. Paxton. They are so late in tabulation I don’t think at this
point we have received them. I haven’t seen any received.

Mr. Moss. Does Mr. Cane know about this?

Mr. Paxron. No.

Mr. Moss. Who would know about it, in your organization?

Mr. Paxron. Me, just me. There has been a lot of correspondence
going back and forth as far.as foreign goes.

Ve have a deal with the foreign music publishers. I hate to get
in these things because, agaiu, it becomes technical.

We have a deal with a foreign music publisher called Kassner, in
which we give an advance yearTy for our whole catalog. Ile collects
the performance money over there and applies it against our advance.

Mr. Moss. You mentioned that this would not be contemplated
within the terms of your contract?

Mr, Paxton. I didn’t think it came within the terms.

Mr. Moss. Your contract with Kassner or your contract with
January ?

Mr. Paxtox. I thought our contract with January merely called
for 50 percent of the American performance rights, but apparently
they ave giving us 50 percent of the foreign, which is O.K. with me.

Mr. Moss. Continue, Mr. Lishman.

Mr. Listiaan. Mr. Paxton, in an attempt to refresh your memory
as to this foreign situation in regard to performance payments, I will
show you a pﬁotostatic copy of a letter dated December 12, 1958,
addressed to Mr. Idward Kassner and apparently signed by you.

See if that will help you to refresh your memory.

Mr, Paxrox. I amaware of this.

Mr. ;"JISIIMAN. Does that straighten out this letter of November
4,1959

My, Paxron. No, for the simple reason that there is nothing in
that saying I am to receive 50 percent of the performing rights in
this paper, am I correct, in the one you have just shown me?

Mr. Lisuman. That is right.

Mr. Paxton. Therefore, that was all done with a subsequent letter
which was sent to BMI, as we brought out earlier.

Mr. Lisnyax. Yes, but this letter of December 12, that I have
just handed you states:

“You will account to January, for royalties.”

Mr. Paxton. Is that the one you just showed me?

Mr, Lisnman. Yes,

Mr. Paxton. Iamsorry. May I seethat again?

Mr. Lisunan. Yes.

Mr. Paxtox. I thought you were showing me something else. Yes,
I understand that.

Mr. Lisiaran. Does that supersede the 50 percent arrangement
that is referred to in this November 4 letter of Vera Hodes?

Mr. Paxron. It would. What is the date of the Vera Hodes
letter?

Mr. Lisuiaran. November 4.

Mr. Paxron. Of what year?

Mr. Lisnidran. 1959,
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Mr. Paxrox. 1959.

Mr. Listiman. It could not supersede it. This is November 12,
1958. Ilad there been some new kind of agreement in between?

Mr. PaxtoN. No. No new agreement. What we were trying to
do was clarify the situation. This is all because of Kassner. T will
try to explain it to you, sir.

Kassner being my foreign representative and paying me in ad-
vance was merely trying to pay me, charge my account with the
money that he should have paid January. Ile has been trying to do
that.

We have written him numerous letters telling him he can’t do that
because January owns the copyright, he must account to January.

But he, in his strange way, keeps skirting the issue and trying to
charge my account with the money that he should be paying to Janu-
ary Music.

Does that mean anything to you?

Mr. Lisimytax. No.

Mr. Paxrtox. That is why I hated to get into it.

Mr. Lisiran. What I am trying to find out is, you said you did
not know whether or not you were entitled to 50 percent of the foreign
performance payments?

My, Paxton. That is correct.

Mr. Lisuyan. I am trying to find out what kind of agreement
you had with Dick Clark, or one of his companies with respect to
these foreign payments.

Mr. Paxrtox. Evidently January assumed that we made the 50
percent deal on the world.

Mr. Tasiuaan. I follow that. Now what ¢

Mr. Paxtox. I assumed that it was just for America.

Mr. Moss. Now, you assigned in tfmt agreement of November 18
certain rights under the agreement or arrangement with I assner?

My, PaxtoN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. What did you assign at that point?

Mr. Paxron. I assigned a copyright.

)[r.e Moss. What did you assign in relationship to Kassner at that
pomt?

Mr. Paxrtox. Ile was to have the foreign rights on the song, all
rights, publishing rights.

Mgr. Moss. What does your agreement provide to give you. He
gives you an advance, then he charges agamst it all of the payments
he would make to you, had he not given you the advance?

Mr. PaxtoN. Yes,

Mr, Moss. Until the payments equaled the advance, then he makes
additional payments to you?

Mr, Paxron. That is correct.

Mz, Moss. Now, under the terms of this agreement the undersigned
also sets over and assigns to the January Corp. all of its rights under
its contract with Edward Kassner Music Co., Ltd., dated October 15,
1958, including, but not limited to, the right to receive royalties
and/or other compensation for the manufacture or sale of phono-
graph recordings of said composition entitled “Sixteen Candles”?

Mr. Paxron. That is correct.
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Mr. Moss. What rights have you assigned? Does Kassner have
all the rights you enjoy in the United States?

Mr. Paxrox. Yes, that January enjoys in the United States.

Mr. Moss. Yes, so you assign to January Corp. the rights in con-
nection with this one song which you would ordinarily enjoy under
your frank estimate ?

Mr. Paxrox. Thatis right.

Mr. Moss. That would include the performance rights, include the
right to license recordings?

Mr. Paxron. That is correct.

My Moss. And it included—of course, it did not include any profits
or recordings ?

Mr. Paxrox. Sheet musie.  Tle was to account directly to Janunary
Music.

Mpr, Moss. On this one recording ?

Mr. Paxrox. Yes.

Mr. Bexxerr. What did the Jannary Corp. do with this record that
you could not have done, yourself*

Mr. Paxtox, As what, as publishers?

Mr. Bexxrrr. As anything.

Mr. Paxron. Well, they were publishers. It would have to be
as a publisher. I just want to get your question clear so that I can
answer it clearly,

Mr. Bexxerr. Is January Corp. the only corporation that handled
this deal?

Mr. Paxton. You mean disregarding who owned it ?

Mr. BEn~ErT. Yes.

Mr. PaxtoN. No.

Mr. Benxerr. Many other companies?

Mr. PaxToN. Yes.

Mr. Bexxerr. For what reason did you give it to January Corp.?

Mr. Paxton. I think we discussed it earlier. We were just hopeful
we would get more exposure.

Mr. BExnerr. Would you have been dealing with January Corp.
in this matter at all had it not been wholly owned by Dick Clark?

Mr, Paxton. Idon’t think so. Iknow not.

Mr. BennNeTT. You know you would not ?

Mr. PaxtoN. Yes.

Mr. Bexnerr. He is the only one—do any of these other music
publishing companies, similar to January Corp., have anyone on radio
or TV that would play records?

Mr. Paxton. Any other? I don’t know. You mean such as DJ’s
or something like that? I don’t know of any.

There may be some.

Mr. Bennerr. Was this record plugged by any other diskjockey
at the time you made this deal with Clark?

Mr. Paxton. Before and after.

Mr. Bexnerr. Who were they ?

Mr. Paxton. There were 125,000 performances on the song.

Mr. BennNerr. 125 what?

Mr. PaxTon. 125,000 performances logged on the song.

Mr. BenxerT. At the time you sold it to January Corp.?

Mr. Paxton. Before, in the incipient stage of the song, all the way
down to theend.
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Mr. Lisiatax. Mr. Paxton, is it not a fact that Mr. Cane reported
to you that January Corp. wanted more than a 50 percent interest
in the copyright ?

Mr. Paxron. I believe we discussed it on that basis.

Mr. Lisinran. Didn’t yon or your representatives, in cilect, tell
Mr. Clark he could fly a kite because the song already had shown a
movement on its own? Did a conversation like that occur with Mr.
Clark?

Mr., Paxrtox. I am sure the terminology you used did not exist.

Mr. Lisiarax., Wasn’t that the tenor of the conversation?

Mr. Feixarax. Are you talking about a conversation between Mr.
Cane and Mr. Paxton?

Mr. Lisiudyiax. Yes, or any representatives of Coronation Music
with January Corp.?

Mr. Paxron. I don’t know exactly. The part I played, in it was
when Mr. Cane came to me and told me that Vera Ilodes would take
the song as publisher. It was my suggestion to him that we retain
something o% it as we had an indication, definite indication, that the
song would be a hit.

And I had not, to my knowledge, known whether he had ever played
it, or not, at that date.

Mr. Lisnaax. Didn’t the representatives of the January Corp. in-
sist on more than a 50-percent interest at the outset?

Mr. Paxrox. I believe she may have asked for everything. I am
sure that

Mr. Listran. By she, you mean Vera ITodes?

Mr. Paxron. Yes.

Mpr. Lisintan. Sheis Dick Clark’s representative?

Mr. Paxton. Yes.

Mr. Lisuyax. Now, coming back to the amount of performance
payments received in, let us say, the United States and Canada by
January Corp., could you state approximately what that total was?

I can refer you to a check, No. 774, of May 11, 1959—I beg your
pardon. First, I will go to the performance payment?

Mr. PaxtoN. You would like to know the

Mr. Lisuiman. Yes, I would like to know from you the approxi-
mate amount that January Corp. received on performance.

Mr. Paxrox. We just gave it to you exactly, $5,124.56, sir.

Mr. LisumaN. IHow much did the January Corp. receive in me-
chanical royalties on the record ?

Mr. Paxton. I would

Mr. Lisuman. I want to confine this to “Sixteen Candles”,

Mr. Paxrton. $9,723.54 to date.

Mr. Lisuaan. What other income, if any, has the January Corp.
received from assignment ?

Mr. PaxtoN. Negligible amount on sheet music.

Mr. LisuxaN. Royalties from other record companies?

Mr. Paxron. And the royalties from other record companies which
I don’t know about, and foreign royalties to be received, which I
don’t know about.

I don’t think they come to much, however, because I don’t think
the song was a hit, foreign.
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Mr. Lisuman. Now, the licensing agreement between January
Corp. and Coed Records did not call for a royalty on the records
actually sold, did it?

Mr. PaxroN. Yes.

Mr. Lisnyan. Did it call for a royalty on records actually sold
or royalty on records manufactured ?

Mr. PaxroN. Records manufactured.

Mr. Lisnman. I will show you a copy of a license signed by the
January Corp., dated January 8, 1959, to Coed Records, Inc., which
relates to Coed Record No. 506 and ask you if you will identify that
as a correct copy of that license?

My, Paxton. Yes, that is correct.

Mr. Lisiaran. Mr. Chairman, I would like to have this license,
identified by the witness, placed in the record.

Mur. Moss. Isthere objection?

Hearing none, the item will be made a part of the record at this

oint.
P (The document referred to follows:)
JANUARY 8, 1959.
Re License issued at request of publisher, now represented by this office.

CoEp RECoRrDS, INC., Manufacturer’s code : COED
1619 Broadway, Rate: 11 cents
New York,N.Y. Musical work : “Sixteen candles.”

GENTLEMEN : I am the agent and trustee for the January Corp. (hereinafter
designated as the “publisher”’) who owns the copyright or controls the mechan-
ical recording rights of the above copyrighted musieal work.

Music by Luther Dixon and Allyson R. Khent,

Words by

Record No. 506.

Artist : The Crests.

You have advised e in my capacity as agent and trustee for said publisher
that you wish to use said copyrighted work under the compulsory license pro-
vision of section 1(e) of the Copyright Act upon the parts of instruments serv-
ing to reproduce mechanically the copyrighted work.

Upon your doing so, you shall have all the rights which are granted to, and
all the obligations which are imposed upon, users of said copyrighted work
under the compulsory license provision of the Copyright Act, after use or per-
mission or knowing acquiescence by the said publisher in the use of the copy-
righted work upon the parts of instruments serving to reproduce mechanically
the copyrighted work (viz: phonograph records) by another person, except that
with respect to records thereof manufactured by you:

1. You shall pay royalties and account to me as agent and trustee for and
on behalf of said publisher quarterly on the basis of records manufactured ;
and

2. For such records manufactured, the royalty shall be 1% cents; and

3. This license covers and is limited to one particular recording of the musical
composition set forth above as performed by the artist on the record number
set forth above; and this license does not supersede nor in any way affect any
prior licenses now in effect respecting recordings of said musical composition ;
and

4. In the event you fail to account to me and pay royalties as herein provided
for, my principal shall have the right to repudiate and revoke this license by
giving you written notice to such effect; and

5. You need not serve or file the notices required by the Copyright Act.

6. This license is limited to the United States, its territories and possessions.

Very truly yours,

THE JANUARY CoRP.,
By Harry Fox, Agent and Trustce.
We acknowledge receipt of a copy thereof :
Coep REecorps, Inc,
By GEORGE PAXTON.
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Mr. Lisiman. January Corp. presummnbly retained half of the mne-
chanical royalties and paid the writers half?

Mr. Paxron. Yes.

Mr. Lisinyan. Coed Records, Inc., retained the profit from the
sales of the records?

Mr. Paxron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisinan. Coed also retained one-half of the publisher’s share
of the performance royalties; is that not correct ?

Mr. PaxrtoN. That is correct.

Mr. LisitmaN. Did Coed contribute one-half of the writer's per-
formance royalties?

Mr. Paxron. What is that?

Mr. Lisuman. Did Coed contribute one-half of the writer’s per-
formance royalties?

Mr. Paxron. Either I don’t understand you, or—the writers’
royalties are paid directly from the perforinance agency to the
writers.

Mr. Lisiiman. BMI paid them?

Mr. PaxTon. Yes.

Mr. Lisusan. Do iyou recall how this record was first brought to
Mr. Clark’s attention ¢

Mr. Paxron. Ireally don’t know, sir.

Mr. Lisiman. Mr. Cane, you say, may know about that ?

Mr. Paxron. He will know a lot more than I will about that.

Mr. Lisuman. Mr. Paxton, I am going to hand you a photostatic
extract from a page of the December 8, 1958, issue of Billboard, and
ask if you can identify that %

Mr. Paxton. It looks like an ad. I don’t know who put it in.

Mr. Lisiiman. You do not recall if you put it in ¢

Mr. Paxto~. I may have.

Mr. Lisiinan. Mr. Chairman, I would like to have this extract
from the December 8, 1958, issue of Billboard, stating that the Na-
tion’s No. 1 hit ballad of “Sixteen Candles,” on Coed record 506 and
so on, with a notation at the bottom stating, “Check the best selling
charts in all trade papers to see one of the biggest jumps of any
current record.”

Mr. Moss. Isthere objection ?

Iearing none, the request is granted.

(The document referred to follows:)
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Mr. Lisayan. Now, Mr. Paxton, I would like to hand you another
photostatic copy of an extract from the January 5, 1959, issue of
Billboard which proclaims, respecting “Sixteen Candles” by the
Crests, Coed record 506, “On its way to a million and No. 1.. The
first big ballad of 1959.”

Then I particularly call your attention to the insert on this ad
“Thanks, Dee Jays, Dealers, and Distributors, for establishing Coed
as a record company and not just a label.”

And I ask you if you can identify this ad ?

Mr. ’ax1oN, Yes.

Mr. Lisuaan. Do you recall who paid for that ad?

Mr. PaxtoN. No; I think it may have been split between January
and us. I am not sure.

Mr. Lisnman. Mr. Chairman, I would like to have this exhibit
identified by the witness placed in the record.

Mr. Moss. If there is no objection, the exhibit will be placed in the
record at this point.

(The material referred to follows:)
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Mr. Moss. Have we established a date for these advertisements?
Who paid for these ? o .

Mr. Lasuatan. On the first one we have information it was paid for
by the George Paxton Co., Inc. Mr. Paxton was not sure who paid
for it.

Mr. Moss. Can that be established from your records?

Mr. Paxron. Certainly. It won’t take any time to do that at all.

Mr. Moss. Will you undertake to dothat?

Mr. Paxron. Certainly.

Mr. FErnmaN. What were the dates?

Mr. Moss. Dates of January 5, 1959; December 8, 1958. They ap-
pear to be full-page ads from Billboard.

Mr. Paxro~. Ithink they are.

(See witness affidavit inserted at p. 855.)

Mr. BenNEerT. Is this the only deal you ever made with January
Corp. %

Mr. PaxTon. Yes, sir.

Mr. Bexnerr. Have you made any since, similar to this?

Mr. Paxton. No,sir.

Mr. BenNerr. Do you know of any similar type arrangement by
angr of goun competitors?

Ir. Paxron. That any other publishers have made?

Mr. BENNETT. Yes.

Mr. Paxrox. I would not know, siv. I have so much trouble keep-
ing up with my own affairs. I would imagine it has been done,
though.

Mr. Ben~err. Is this the one and only deal you have ever had
with January ?

Mr. Paxron. So far as I recall.

Mr. Bexxerr. What is the total profit you made out of this record ?

Mr. Paxton. Well, profit is a hard word to use for the simple
reason that we were in the throes of building a record company and
{ou would have to apf)ly so many things against the money income.

can tell you how much we grossed on it.

Mr. BExxerr. All right.

Mr. Paxton. It would be in the neighborhood of $250,000.

. Mxe'. Ben~erT. You did not split that with anyone except your own
rm ?

Mr. Paxton. That is correct.

Mr. Bexserr. How long have you been in this business, Mr.
Paxton?

Mr. Paxron. In the record business, or publishing?

Mr. Bexxerr. In the record business.

Mr. Paxron. Record or publishing?

Mr. Bex~err., Both,

Mr. Paxron. 12 years; and 214 vears in the record business.

Mr. Bexxerr. Did you ever have a song gross anything like this
before, or since?

Mr. Paxrox. I never had as big a hit as a manufacturer. T have
had bigger hits as a publisher.

Mr. Bexxerr. Did you ever in your experience pay any money or
give anything of value to diskjockeys to play your products on the
air?
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Mr. Paxrton. Did I ever? I have given things of value. I would
not complete the sentence, sir, the way you did, zTlough, to play things
on the air. There are two ways this word has been used as far as I
can see, following the newspapers.

It has been intimated that payola means for the purpose of ex-
posure, absolutely documented exposure, and I have never found it to
be such with me.

I am talking about myself, now.

Mr. Ben~Nerr. What about the understanding of payment or money,
giving something of value with the understanding:

Mr. Paxron. 1t has been mostly used in my experience, sir, as an
entree, as a means for entree and for licensing purposes.

I can honestly say that anything that has been given by me, by my
organization, has never been with the desire to have anything played
that was inferior. It is the natural means of building a relationship
in a highly competitive business with the man that can expose your
product.

Mr. Bex~err. Ilow much have you paid, either cash or things of
value, to diskjockeys in the last 5 years?

Mr. Paxton. I would say relatively small compared to other com-
panies. 1 would say maybe $10,000 or $15,000; something like that.

Mr. Bennerr. Did you ever pay anything to Clark or give him any-
thing of value?

Mr. Paxron. No.

Mr. Bexyerr. What about Tony Mammarella ?

Mr. Paxro~. No.

Mr. Bennerr. Wonld you object to naming some of those disk-
jockeys to whom you did give something?

My, Paxton. I would have to search my mind.

Mr. Lisniaan. Does Joe Smith suggest anything to you?

Mr. Paxro~. I remember signing a check to Joe Smith, yes.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you pay him 1 cent for records sold, as a result
of his plugging of your songs on a Boston radio station ?

Mr. Paxron. It is possible we did, yes.

Mr. Lisuyan. There has been testimony here to that effect.

Mr. Paxton. Well, I would admit it then.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Paxton, did you pay any form of payola prior to
tho time you entered the record business? Did you give us an esti-
mate of $10,000 to $15,000 in payments?

Mr. Paxrton. I would say most of it has been since I entered the
record business.

Mr. Moss. That was not my question. My question was, had you
paid it prior to going into the record business?

Mr. Paxron. Tam sure,sir, there was some.

Mr. Moss. To whom and——

Mr. Paxron. T could not tell you. It goes back so far, sir.

Mr. Moss. To diskjockeys?

Mr. Paxton. There may have been gifts, yes.

Mr. Moss. Would that be because you ha({'am interest in recordings?

Mr. Paxton. Yes.

Mr. Moss. And titles you wanted to see plugged ?

Mr. P’axToN. Yes.
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As I started to say to Mr. Bennett, actually my system, my par-
ticular system, has been to send gifts for entree.

Mr. Moss. No followup gifts?

Mr. Paxron. Nothing for specific——

Mr. Moss. How many arrangements have you made where you
paid a royalty per recording sold in an area serviced by a diskjockey ?

Mr. Paxrton. Not too many.

Mr. Moss. How many?

Mr. Paxroxn. I could estimate 20.

Mr. Moss. Will you supply for the subcommittee the names of
those to whom you have made payments of this type?

Mr. Paxron. Will I supply?

Mr. Moss. Yes.

Mr. Paxron. Yes.

('The information referred to above follows:)

AFFIDAVIT
STATE OF NEW YORK
County of New York, 8s:

George Paxton, being duly sworn, deposes and says:

That the following constitutes the answer to the questions propounded by
Mvr. Moss of the House of Representatives Special Subcommittee on Legislative
Oversight in relation to the names of diskjockeys with whom arranagements
were made for payment, such payment being gaged by the number of records
sold: Stan Richards, Norm Prescott, Rocky Gross, Frank Ward, Lew DPlatt,
Joe Deane, Ed Meath, Joe Finan, Jay Michaels, Dick Lawrence, Ronnie Grainger,
Joe Smith, Don McLeod, Larry Browu, Irv Michalnik, Lucky Pierre, Tom Clay,
Peter Tripp.

GEORGE I’AXTON.

Sworn to before me this 13th day of May 1960.

[sEAL] KATHLEEN E. WATSON,

Notary Public.

Commission expires March 30, 1961.

Mr. Moss. On your books do you always carefully segregate the
expenses involved in this type of payment, whether 1t be in cash or
in kind %

Mr. Paxron. Incashorin what, sir?

Mr. Moss. In cash or in kind; a gift, anything of value. Do you
segregate these items on your books ?

Mr. Paxton. I believe so.

Mr. Moss. You will supply, then, the list of those to whom you
made payments? )

Mr. PaxToN, Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Now, you made a statement that this is a normal natural
means of doing business.

Do you think it is a proper one ¢

Mr. Paxrton. I definitely don’t think it is proper because I, as
everyone else, would like to retain all my profits.

Mr. Moss. I do not blamne you.

Mr. PaxtoN. I can’t see any other way that I would think would
be better suited for me. I can only say that in order to compete, and
I am a small “I”, I just take the business from a competitive angle.

Mzr. Moss. Do you think activities of this sort should be outlawed ?

Mr. PaxtoN. I'would like to see them outlawed.

Mr. Moss. You would like to seek business entirely on the merit of
your product?
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Mr. Paxton. Well, sir, again let me say something: I have a feeling,
and a very strong feeling, and I do think I know what I am talking
about here, that if payola as we can name it succinctly, were out-
lawed, which I would love, I think, I still think, the same music
would emerge snccessfully.

Mr. Moss. You mean we would have had the outbreaking of the
rather peculiar music we have had in the past few years?

Mr. Paxroxn. I don’t think that has anything to do with it.

Mr. Moss. I don’t know of any time in our history where we have
had such comparably bad, uniformly bad musie.

Mr. Paxron. I don’t want to challenge your technical knowledge.
The only thing, I can always say that if there is one that can always
tell what is good and what is bad, I would like to meet that man.

Mr. Moss. Let us say, where so many people have been protesting
as to the offensive nature of it, its jolting and jarring effect on nerves.

Mr. Paxton. I am a musician. I have arranged for Perry Como,
Dinah Shore, any of them you can mention. Benny Goodman,
Tommy Dorsey. I am an established musician. I can read music at
sight and I love good music. I will say this. My calculations are not
just based on hearsay. I feel that the majority of the opponents to
the present day fad are people, quite a few, who haven’t been too
lucky, too successful, plus the fact that it seems like a teenaged audi-
ence is buying the singles and they seem to demand the type of music
that they are getting,

Muv. Moss. I thought we were paying all these inducements in order
to have music listened to and have it played over the air.

Mr. Paxtox. Not I, sir. I pay to have my record listened to or my
song listened to.

Mr. Moss. You are familiar with the fact that we have had some
testimony before this subcommittee indicating

Mr. Paxron. Talking about my particular situation ?

Mr. Moss. You made an all-inclusive statement which I realize is—
I do not know

Mr. Paxron. I personally dislike most of the music today, if you
want to know the truth.

Mr. Moss. You dislike it ?

Mr. PaxTon. Yes.

Mr. Moss. I do,too.

Mr. PaxtoN. But I can’t do anything about it because——

Mr. Moss. I do not have any prejudice against a little bit of rhythm.
I used to play drum when I went to school. I never heard of so many
singers who cannot sing.

Mr. Paxrox. That IT'have to agree with you 100 percent.

Mr. Moss. You mean that would have occurred without payola ?

Mr. PPaxron. Ithinkso. I think the youth of today

Mr. Moss. They use all the tricks in the world to put these charac-
ters forward and make them able to sound as if they can get a noise
out.

Mr. Paxrox. I think the emotion of the vouth called for it, desired
it, wanted it. I don’t think anything could have stopped it.

Myr. Moss. Well, we disagree.

Mr. Bex~EerT. Now, when you listen to a television or radio pro-
gram, do you see a diflerence between the knowledge you have and
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that which the public has as to the interest of the person putting on
the program in the product being presented? Let us take payola.
The man playing the record, in the mind of the public, is presumed to
be a fellow who knows something about mnusic, is very much interested
in it, and is one who is not associated either with the production, the
manufacture, or distribution of that music. Is that a fair statement?

Mr. Paxron. Yes.

Mr. Bexxerr. Now, if you are going to buy something you turn on
your television set and somebody appears describing an automobile.
Take for example one of the outstanding Sunday night programs, Ed
Sullivan.  He brags about the Lincoln car or the Mercury or what-
ever other Ford product he talks about. I know and you know that
he is getting paid to say what he says about it. Is that not true?

Mr. Paxron. That is correct.

Mr. BexNerr. So that we are in a position to evaluate the extent
of the credit or value we should place on his opinion. But when we
listen to a diskjockey play a record and then say, “this is one of the top
tunes of the country” and, “isn’t this beautiful and wonderful,” the
public does not know that that man is being paid by people like you
to play that record. Isthat not true?

Mr. Paxton. It is and it isn’t. That song may have reached its
popularity already before he makes the statement.

Mr. Bex~err, The public does not know that he is being paid and
has an interest in whether that music sells or whether it does not sell.
To the public he is just expressing an educated opinion about the song.

Mr. Paxton. Correct.

Mr. Bennerr. Do you think the public is entitled, in a case like
that, to know that the man has a financial interest in the playing of
that record or sale of that record? I think it all boils down to %]nt
simple a thing.

I\Fr. Paxton. Then you would intimate that every man who makes
that statement has a financial interest in the record?

Mr. BenNerr. No. I am saying that any man, any diskjockey,
who is getting paid to plug a record ought to be telling the public of
his interest.

Mr. PaxTon. I agree with you.

Mr. Bennerr. The evil that is practiced, in my opinion, is the fact
that the diskjockey is being paid to advertise something but he is not
telling the public that he is getting paid to do so.

Mr. Paxton. I agree with you 100 percent. However may I just
say one thing? T don’t want to waste your time. But you take the
case, and I have studied this because I know how important it is to
America and to everything else that the right music be played, and as
a publisher also, I would love to have better songs. })am sure you
understand that better songs mean longer life, more residuals, IIow-
ever, how do you account for the fact that during this period of the
emergence and sustainment of rock and roll, shall we say, there have
been many, many beautiful ballads also sung and exposed and talked
about in the same vein with no support, retail support? And don’t
think it has not happened. A specific example is a song called

Mr. Moss. The answer, I think, you just gave to a very reason-
able fact. The good music did not require the support, the good
music did not require the payment of payola.

56861—60-—pt. 2——10
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Mr. Paxton. You don’t follow me.

Mr. Moss. You say it did not survive?

Mr. Paxton. There have been many, many good songs pushed in
witli these songs you and I don’t like. Those songs have been ex-
posed and they have been emulated, the diskjockey has played great
songs, “The Sound of Music,” six records on it, Patti Page, all the
big artists, and those records are played not once or twice but they
are played quite often and there are a lot of men that play them,
that like them, and are trying to, and have tried to, put them across
to the public. The fact that the public does not support them and
go into the record storves and bny those records is getting down to
what I started to discuss with you earlier. I said no matter what
happened, the same music would still be around.

Now, what it will be 2 or 3 years from now, I don’t know.

Mr. Moss. Let me give you another fairly reasonable example.
One of my children is a teenager, one is immediately preteen. They
listen to these programs when I am not home. They have an allow-
ance which permits them to buy just a few recordings. So they buy
this—

Mr. Paxtox. Trash.

Mr. Moss. Trash. And they won’t play it more than once or
twice after they buy it. They buy it because it has been pushed at
them.

Mr. PaxroN. But they are also hearing “The Sound of Music.”
Why don’t they buy that?

Mr. Moss. After a while of that, after a few years of that, I find
my youngsters not wanting to buy

Mr. Paxron, They are growing a little older.

Mr. Moss. They are buying better music now. They are on a
program of developing a library of the next step, the Broadway hits,
the shows.

Mr. Paxrton. They change.

Mr. Moss. But they bought this, not because they liked it, but be-
cause it was the popularly pushed item by the diskjockeys who set the
tone for the kids.

Mr. Paxton. You certainly have a point.

Mr. Moss. Then one of the biggest effects on, or impact on, these
youngsters is from Mr. Dick Clark,

Mr. Paxron. I would agree with that. Don’t get me wrong. I
am not. here to protect Dick Clark.

Mvr. Moss. If you ever got home early you have heard this raucous
sonnd in the middle of the afternoon.

Mur. Paxron. I'makeit but I don’t listen toit.

Mr. Moss. I try not to, but sometimes I have difliculty avoiding it.
But I think that is why yon are getting it.

Mr. PaxroN. It wounld be a horrible state of affairs if all of a
sudden everyone were to, shall we say, play the good music——

Mr, Moss. It wonld be horvible?

Mr. Paxvon. No, it would be great but it would be horrible if no
one went ont to buy it.

Mr. Moss. We have to have some of it new.

Mr. Paxrox. And all the manufacturers would die, that is the only
thing.
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Mur. Moss. They die pretty fast.

Mr. Bexnerr. This practice would die a lot sooner if payola were
stopped.

Mr. Paxron. I certainly hope you stop it. It would save me a
thousand dollars a year. I would enjoy it, because my amount of
net is pretty bad.

Mr. Lisiaran. Mr. Paxton, would you consider the exposure of
these popular records by diskjockeys the same as advertising?

Mr. Paxron. The same as advertising ¢

Mr, Lisnman. Yes, sir.

Mr. PaxroN. You would have to make it in the same nature, yes.

Mr. Lasuiman. In other words, when you transferred a copyright
on “Sixteen Candles” to Dick Clark you did it in order to get the
advertising the record would receive from his plugging it on the air,
isn’t that correct?

M. Paxron. Yes.

Mr. LisumaN. Would not you consider that the royalty payment
Dick Clark got was really royalola on a much larger and vaster scale
than the payola that the diskjockeys got 2

Mr. Paxron. What isthat?

Mr. Lisuyax. He gets royalola.

Mr. Paxron. That is a new one.

Mr. Lisiyan. Did he not? Did not the amount of the royalties
he received, in your opinion far exceed

Mr. Moss. It is necessary that you respond verbally. Shaking your
head to indicate agreement does not get on the record.

My, Paxron. All right.

Mr. Lasiinran. Is not it a fact, in your opinion and from your ex-
perience in the music business, that the amount that Dick Clark
collected in royalties far exceeded the amount that an ordinary disk-
jockey would get in payola on a given record ¢

Mr. Paxron. Definitely.

Mr. Lisuman. Is not 1t a fact that your transfer of the copyright
of “Sixteen Candles” to Dick Clark was payola on a much gigger
scale than has ever existed before ¢

Mr. Paxron. If you interpret it as such, that is the way it is.

Mr. Lisuman. Well, you have stated that he gave you no considera-
tion other than the hope on your part that he would plug the record.

Mr. Paxron. That is the interpretation of the word payola. I
imagine you are right, sir.

Mr. Lisunan. 1 have no other questions.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Paxton, you have no idea as to the type of licensing
agreements Mr. Clark’s firm may have negotiated with these other
record companies?

Mr. Paxron. No, I wouldn’t have any idea of that.

Mr, Moss. You can only estimate his take from the royalties re-
.ceived on the sales of the Coed label ?

Mr. Paxron. That is all.

Mr. Moss. And on the performance of the song on the air?

Mr. Paxron. What was that last ¢

Mr. Moss. Performance right, performance of the song on the air
regardless of the label. You know the full amount there but you
hiave only your portion of the actual record sales?
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Mr. Paxrox. Yes.

Mr. BExxerr. I am asking you, as an expert in this business, do you
have any idea what the total take of January Corp. was as a result
of this deal?

Mr. PaxtoN. As a result of thisdeal?

Mr. BENNETT. Yes.

Mr. Paxtox. I would hate to be wrong.

Mr. Bexxerr. I am just asking you for an educated guess, based
on your long experience.

Mr. Paxron. I would say it should be in the neighborhood of
$13,000 to $15,000.

Mr. Moss. You do not have any idea what the additional profit
might be from pressing this recording?

Mr. PaxtoN. He only pressed 10,000 or 15,000 for us.

Mr. Moss. How much did he make on that ?

Mr. Paxrton. He would make about 2 cents a record, I guess. I
think it comes to around that, 2 or 3 cents a record; $200 or $300.
He may have done a little more. It may have been 25,000. I doubt
very much whether it was that high, though.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Lishman, you have no further questions for Mr.
Paxton?

Mr. Lisnman. No, sir.

Mr. Moss. Paxton,thank you. You are now excused.

Mr. PaxroN. Thank you very much.

Mr. Moss. I wish to caution vou that this executive session is at
vour request and that the record of this hearing will be considered
very carefully by this subcommittee. Also, I have requested that
you supply certain specific material for the record. I trust you have
made a note of that and that you will get it to us just as quickly as
you possibly can.

Mr. FeixmaN. Mr. Chairman, can we supply this by affidavit to
the subcommittee ¢

Mr. Moss. Yes. Consult with counsel and satisfy his requirements
as to the manner of supplying it to the subcommittee.

(Affidavits referred to above appear on pp. 855 and 867.)

Mr. BexnNerr. Upon what basis did you ask for this executive
session ¢

Mr. Fernman. Mr. Bennett, T asked for an executive session on
the basis of the fact that the testimony Mr. Paxton might give before
this subcommittee might constitute a crime in the State of New York,
in which most of the transactions took place.

Mr. BenNnerr. You say “might.” Can you give us anything
further than that?

Mr. Fernyman. It is a question of their interpretation of the statute,
sir.

Mr. Bexxerr. What is that?

Mr. Frinman. Commercial bribery statute. I think it is section
335 of the penal law of the State of New York, which makes it a crime
for a person employed by a person or corporation to accept gifts or
gratuities or payments from some other person.

Mr. Benxerr. I do not think the executive session protects yon
on that.

Mr. Moss. You gentlemen ave excused.
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é“’hereupon, the subcommittee proceeded to other business.)
The testimony taken at this executive session was released by the
subcommittee by vote taken November 3, 1959.)

The subcommittee met in executive session, pursuant to other busi-
ness, in room 1334, New House Office Building, Hon. John E. Moss
presiding, a quorum being present.

My, Moss. Our next witness, Mr. Lishman ¢

Mr. Lisuyan. Mr, Cane,

Mr. Moss. Mr. Marvin Cane, will you raise your right hand?

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony youn are about to give
this subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but
the truth, so help you God?

Mr, Cane. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Will you identify yourself for the record ?

TESTIMONY OF MARVIN CANE, ACCOMPANIED BY COUNSEL,
ANDREW FEINMAN

Mr. Caxe. Marvin Cane.

Mr. Moss. And your address and occupation ?

Mr. Cane. Home address?

Mr. Moss. Business.

Mr. Cane. 1619 Broadway, New York City.

Mr. Moss. Occupation ?

Mr. Caxe. Music publisher.

Mr. Moss. Are you accompanied by counsel ?

Mr. Caxe. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Will you identify yourself for the record ?

Mr. FerxMan. Andrew Feinman, 608 Fifth Avenue, New York.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Marvin Cane, are you requesting that the subcom-
mittee hear your testimony in executive session ?

Mr. Caxke. Yes, sir.

Mr, Moss. For what reason?

er. FeinMan. Mr. Chairman, I again make the request in behalf
of Mr.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Counselor, let me point out under the rules of this
subcommittee you cannot make such a request. An attorney is per-
mitted to appear and advise the witness as to his constitutional
rights. The request must be made by the witness.

Mr. Cane, for what reasons have you requested this executive
session ¢

Mr. Cane. I just took it on my counsel’s advice that it would be the
best, thing.

Mr. Moss. Are you familiar with the rules of the subcommittee?

Mr. Caxe. Quite frankly, no.

Mr. Moss. Will you look at a copy of the rule 26(m) ?

Will you read rule 26(m) on page 9 and inform the committee as
to the reasons for your request or if your request comes within the
scope of that rule?

Mr. Cane. To be honest with vou, I don’t understand it.

Mr. Moss. Is it your contention that your testimony would tend
to either defame, degrade, or possibly incriminate you or any other
person?




874 RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES

Mr. Caxk. I guess so. I don’t know. If you want to know the
truth, I don’t know what you are even driving at. )

Mr. Moss. You have asked for the taking of your testimony in an
executive session of the subcommittee of the Congress.

Mz, Cane. Right. ) .

Mr. Moss. Under the Rules of the ITouse such a session is held if
the subcommittee determines upon a request from you, that any testi-
mony at an investigative hearing may tend to defame, degrade, or
incriminate any person. Now, if that is the determination, then the
subcommittee shall receive such evidence or testimony in executive
session.

Mr. Bexxerr. Mr. Chairman, although I agree with what you have
said about the rules providing that a witness may only have his at-
torney to advise him of his constitutional rights, we have in the past
permitted an attorney at the outset of testimony of the witness to
make this kind of request.

I think it is obvious that the witness did not consider any possible
rule at all. Ile is only making the request because the attorney ad-
vised him.

I do not think it would be out of order, improper, or violation of the
rules, to let the attorney

Mr. Moss. 1 quite agree with you. ITowever, I point out that the
reason I asked the witness, rather than the attorney, to proceed to
explain is that the attorney said that the request did not come from
the witness but was made by him. The attorney cannot make such a
request. It must be a request of the witness.

Mr. Bennerr. The witness says he is making it on advice of the
counsel.

Why do you not state for the record, Mr. Attorney, why you made
this recommendation? We have nothing in the record to show why
this request is made.

Mr. Feinman. For the record, I telephoned Washington and asked
to talk to Mr. Lishman, who was busy. I talked to Mr. Ranstad and
asked for an executive session. Mr. Ranstad telephoned the next day
that we would appear on April 25, in executive session,

Under the rules, however, I do believe that on the ground that the
testimony which might be elicited might tend to degrade or incrimi-
nate, it would warrant an executive session by this subcommittee.

Mr. Moss. Then are you advising your client to request an execu-
tive session on the ground that the testimony might incriminate him?

Mr. Feinmax. I said, may tend to defame, degrade, or incriminate
himself or some other person.

Mr. Moss. Now, is it himself or some other person with whom you
are concerned ?

Mr. Frinman. Yes. Within the framework of the allowable
Erounds for an executive session, 1 would say generally, that both

imself and other persons would fit into our request for an executive
session.

Mr. Moss. We will proceed.

Of course, this does not prejudice any right in receiving testimony.

Mr. Lishman?

Mr. Lisiiman, Mr. Cane, are you one of the owners of Coronation
Music, Inc., of 1619 Broadway, New York City ?
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Mr. Cane. Yes,sir.

Mvr. Lisuman. What position do you hold in the company ?

Mr. CanEe. General manager.

Mr. Lisnaan. Are you also one of the owners of Coed Records,
Inc., of the same address?

Mr. Cang. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Are you also connected with George IPaxton, Inc.,
of the same address?

Mr. Caxe. Employee.

Mr. Lisinran. What position do you hold ?

Mr. Caxe. General muanager,

Mr. Lasnaax. Ilow long have you been in the music publishing
business?

Mr. Cane. 1947, about 13 years.

Mr. LisuaanN. Do you have any interest in any other musiec pub-
lishing company besides the one just mentioned ¢

Mr. Caxe. No, sir.

Mr. Lisiyax. Do you have any interest in any record distributing
company ?

Mr. Cane. No,sir.

Mr. Lisinpran. Or manufacturing company ?

Mr. Cane. Coed Records.

Mr. Lisratan. Any other besides that ?

Mur. Caxke. No,sir.

Mr. Lisiaran. ITow long have you been with Coed Records?

Mr. CaNe. From itsinception.

Mr. Lisiiman. When was that ?

Mr. Cane. Close to two years.

Mr. Listiaan. Are you familiar with the assignment of the song
“Sixteen Candles” by Luther Dixon and Alyson Khent to Corona-
tion Music?

Mr. Cane. I know it was assigned. I don’t know technically, that
is not my end of the business, but 1 will try to answer if you want to
ask me anything about it.

Mr. LismyaN. You know there was such an assignment ?

Mr. CanEe. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Lishman, I am having a little difficulty hearing.
You asked about the assigmnent to January Music?

Mr. Lisunan. No; the assignment by the songwriters, Luther Dix-
on and Alyson Khent, to Coronation Music.

Myr. Moss. Fine. Goahead. Icould not hear.

Mr. Lisiiman. Are you familiar with the fact that Coronation
Music eventually assigned the copyright on “Sixteen Candles” to the
January Corp.?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you have anything to do with negotiating this
assigniment ?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. LisamaN. Who did you negotiate with ¢

Mr. Cane. Vera Hodes.

Mr. Lisnaan. Who is she?

Mr. Cane. She is, what I understood she was, one of the owners
of January Music Corp.
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Mr. Lisinnian. Was she accepted as a representative of Dick Clark
and his music publishing business?

Mr. CaNE. Yes.

Mr. Lisiiatan. Who were you representing in the negotiation?

Mr. Cane. Myself and George Paxton.

Mr. Lisnman. Coronation Music, in other words?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you approach Vera Hodes about this matter or
did she come to you?

Mr. Cane. No, I came to her.

Mr. Lisuman. About when did you do that?

Mr. Cane. It must have been around November 1958.

Mr. Lisuiman. Why did you go to Miss Hodes?

Mr. Cane. Well, she was the publisher in business with diskjockey
Dick Clark. It isa practice in our business, in my building anyhow,
we have coffee together every morning, all the music publishers, we
happen to assemble in the morning, and my conversation, the first
time when my record first came out was that it was a pretty good
record, I was wondering whether or not she could talk to Dick Clark
and get it plaved on television, which is normal procedure.

She told me that she would talk to him about it but if the record
had any merit, the district or in Philadelphia would get it to him
anyhow, and not to be concerned about it if I thought it was as good
as I thought it was.

She claimed he would not play an inferior record.

That is when I first discussed with her the possibility of getting
arecord played on television.

Mr. Lisinian. After that first discussion, did you have further
discussion with Vera Hodes?

Mr. Caxe. Yes.

Mr. Lisiinan. What was the nature of those discussions?

Mr. CaNe. Again, furtherance, can we get it on television, is he
playing it because it is difficult while you are doing your business
during the day to listen to Dick Clark in the afternoon on television.

It would be word of mouth if somebody played it and you didn’t
hear it.

So I called her a few times. One morning I kind of had an idea
and I asked her whether or not she would be interested in publishing
the song. I thought that would be a good combination. The record
had already been accepted generally aronnd the Ulnited States.

All the diskjockeys immediately liked it and were playing it.

Mr. Lasmyax. Did Vera Iodes indicate to you that 1f you wanted
the January Corp., to get this assignment they would have to have
the entire copyright ?

Mr. Cank. It wasn’t discussed immediately. When the time came,
when we discussed it and she called me, she said she would like to
have it, she would like to publish it. T told her I would like to talk to
my partner, George Paxton. I went and talked to George Paxton
and George said, in view of the fact that we had already discussed—
I had broached this subject with her. Mr. Paxton had not known
about, it but since I was general manager, he had left it up to me, he
had not known anything about it, if I made a decision he would stick
by it, to call her back and say the deal would be all right, she would
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be able to publish the entire song but we would have to retain 50
percent of the performance rights of the said song because we had
already laid the groundwork and had done most of the promoting
throughout the country and we would retain the selling agency for
the song.

Mr. Lisiaay. Did Vera Hodes attempt to keep the entire 100
percent of the performance rights as a condition of taking this as-
sigmment ?

Mr. Cane. Not that I remember, no. It was my end of the propo-
sition. So I said, “You can have the copyright but I have to retain
50 percent of the performance rights.”

Mr. Lisiiaan. She never insisted on——

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Tasiyan. Are you positive on that?

Mr. Cane. Well, we are going back a couple of years now.

It was never a big to-do about it.

Mr. Lisaman. Didn’t you go back to Mr. Paxton and get further
instructions?

Mr. Caxe. Yes. Asamatter of fact, you're right.

Mr. Lisuman. Didn’t he tell you that he would not give your 100
percent of the performance rights to Dick Clark’s company ?

Mr. Cane. The exact conversation I really don’t remember.

Mr. Lisuaax. You don’t have to remember the exact conversation.
Isn’t it a fact that you went back to Mr. Paxton, your partner, and
received instructions from him that you should not accede to the
demand for 100 percent performance payment?

Mr. Cane. That would be accurate.

Mr. Lisuaax. And that at the most they should get 502

Mr. Caxe. That is accurate,

Mr. Lisaman. Isn’t that alittle unusual?

Mr. CanNe. Unusual?

Mlg QLISIIMAN. Yes, for a music publisher to assign the whole
works?

Mr. Cane. No, very commonplace in our business as long as I can
remember, very ordinary.

Mr, Lisayan. To assign——

Mr. CaNE. Yes, very ordinary.

Mr. Lisiyan. What consideration is generally passed for these
assignments?

Mr. Cane. The very fact that if a recording artist of any important
nature who had television outlets—in the olden days—I am going back
8 or 10 years, he was on radio.

Mr. Lisnimax. The January Corp. is a music publishing company,
is that correct?

Mr. Caxe. Yes.

Mr. Lisinyan. And the Coronation Music Co. is a music publish-
ing company ?

Mr. Cane. Right.

Mr. Lisuyan. Is it customary for one music publishing company
to transfer, by assignment, its copyright in its entirety to another
music company for no consideration ?
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Myr. Caxe. 1t is the first time we have done anything like that. I
would not say particularly it was customary because 1 have never
done it before.

Mr. Lisnaax. Have you ever heard of any other music company
doing this, disregarding Dick Clark’s being a_diskjockey ?

Mr, Caxe. To be perfectly honest with you, I wouldn't, probably,
know about anybody else’s turnover of a copyright, whereas 1 am
sure no one realized we had turned over our copyright either, until
it was brought out in the open. Those would be business dealings I
would not possibly know about.

Mr. LisuamaN. Why did you pick Vera ITodes and January Corp.
to malke this assignment ?

My, Caxk. To be very honest, I thought it would be a terrific com-
bination. We were a brand new record company and the record was
accepted all over and it looked excellent, the prospects of having a hit
looked very good. Dick Clark was probably the most popular disk-
jockey in the country and it looked like a wonderful combination. It
looked like a good business proposition.

Mr. Lisuman. Don’t you mean, by assigning him the copyright
and giving him this financial interest through his music publishing
company, you would thereby obtain his exposure of the record on the
air?

Mr. Cane. Unquestionably.

Mr. Lisimyax. That is the only reason you went through with this
arvangement ?

Mr. Canxe. One hundred percent.

Mr. Moss. ITad you ever heard any rumors around that such an ar-
rangement could be made with Mr. Clark?

Mr. Cane. No. It was just a brainstorm on my part.

As I said, we had never done it before.

Mr. Moss. You never heard any rumors that this sort of deal had
been worked before with Mr. Clark?

Mr. Cane. No, I didn’t, as a matter of fact.

Mr. Moss. You went to Vera Hodes——

Mr. Cane. Right; who, incidentally, is an old acquaintance of mine
for at least 10 years.

Mr. Moss. You have known her 10 years?

Mr. Cane. Right. She has been a secretary in the publishing busi-
ness for many years.

Mr. Moss. What was the firm she was with prior to going with the
January Corp.?

Mr. éANE. She worked with two concerns, if I am not mistaken.
She worked for Roulette Records and I think she was Phil Carl’s
secretary.

Mr. Moss. Isthat not a fairly new company ?

Mr. Cane. I would say they are about 6 yearsold.

Mr. Moss. You have known her for 10 years?

Mr. CaNE. Yes.

Mr. Moss. When did you first meet her?

Mr. Ca~E. Inthe bui{dino' of some publisher.

Mvr. Moss. You went to 'ﬁer, to solicit her help in getting this on
the Dick Clark show ¢

Mr. CanE. Yes, sir.
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Muv. Moss. sShe said if it had any merit it would get there anyway ¢

M. Cane. Yes.

It seemed like a long wait. I had been waiting for years.

M. Moss. Did you suggest perhaps a little ownership would be a
good thing?

Mr. Caxe. Not at first,

M. Moss. Who first suggested it ?

Mr. Caxe. Ldid.

Mr. Moss. You first suggested it to her?

My. Caxe. Absolutely.

Mr. Moss. Had you discussed this with your employer ¢

Mr. Caxe. No, sir.

Mr. Moss. What percentage did you have in the Coronation
Music Co. ?

Mr. Caxe. I am a partner.

Mr. Moss. A full partner?

Mr. CANE. Yes,sir.

Mr. Moss. What other valuable properties did Coronation have?
When was it organized ?

Myr. Cane. 1 think it was probably organized around when Winne-
ton Music was organized. It is at least 4 or 5 years old.

Mr. Moss. It isno longer operating?

Mr. CaNE. Sure, it is. 1 don’t know what you mean by “operating.”

Mr. Moss. 1 thought we had testimony this morning indicating that
Coronation Music no longer existed.

Mr. Caxe. Once you have a publishing company, isn’t it always in
existence? Is my recollection correct?

Mr. Lismarax. I understood the testimony of the preceding witness
that only the parent corporation is now operating.

Mr. Cank. I would imagine Winneton is the senior operating firm.
There are other firms there, I don’t know whether you call them active
or not.

Mr. Moss. Well, do you still work for Coronation Music Co.?

Mr. Cane. Technically I do, but there is no work to be done.

Mr. Moss. This isa partnership?

Mr. CaNE. There is no work to be done at the moment.

Mr. Moss. Does it own anything? Has it any assets?

Mr. Cane. I wouldn’t know.

Mr. Moss. You are a partner in it?

Mr. Cane. That is right.

Mr. Moss. You are a partner, you are a 50 percent owner in
Winneton ?

Mr. CANE. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Are you an owner in Whiting ?

Mr. Cane. No. Ihave nothingto do with Whiting.

Mr. Moss. Are you an employee?

Mr. CaNE. Yes.

Mr. Moss. What is your capacity in Whiting ?

Mr. CaNE. Promotion,song plugger.

Mr. Moss. What about Jaxton ¢

Mr. Caxk. I receive nomoney from them.

Mr. Moss. How do you get reimbursed ¢

Mr. Caxe. Idon’t. Idoitasa personal favor.
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Mr. Moss. For the love—

Mr. Cane. For the love of maybe George Paxton.

Mr. Moss. Coed Records?

Mr. Cane., Coed, I am a partner.

Mr. Moss. What percentage do you own?

Mr. Caxe. 50 percent,

Mr. Moss. Full 50 percent of Coed ?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Was Coed licensed by Coronation?

Mr. Cane. Now you are getting into something—

You see, I am a promotion man. I don’t actually know. I don’t
want to say it was or was not. I am sure Mr. Paxton can pass that
along to you or maybe the attorney can.

Mr. Moss. Who is George Paxton ?

Mr. Caxk. I beg your pardon?

Mr. Moss. Are you interested in George Paxton?

Mr. CaNe. Not a dime.

Mr. Moss. Is that a holding company for his interests ?

Mr. Cane. It has been in business a long time, about 10 years. 1
have not worked for George that long.

Mr. Moss. ITow long have yon worked for Mr. Paxton or with him?

Mr. Caxk. 1 only came back to work with George I’axton about 3
years ago.

Mur. Moss. ITow long were you away ¢

Mr. Cane. I wasaway a year and a half.

Mr. Moss. IIave you worked with him since ?

Mr. Caxk. I started originally in 1952 but I had been working
for somebody else.

Mr. Moss.” Except for a year and a half you have been with him for
8 years?

Mr. CanEk. Yes,sir.

Mr. Moss. And you have been a partner since when?

Mr. Cane. As a matter of fact, Coronation was a company that
Mr. Paxton had copyrighted, the name, and way before I had en-
tered—we had never had a song in Coronation, to my knowledge.

Mr. Moss. When did you acquire interest ¢

Mr. Cane. I don’t have an interest in Coronation.

Mr. Moss. Yousaid you were a partner.

Mr. Caxe. That is wrong. I was under the impression you were
talking about Winneton.

Mr. Moss. You have no interest whatsoever?

Mr. Cane. T have nointerest, right.

Mur. Moss. What firms do you have interest in?

Mr. Caxe. Winneton, Edgewine, and Coed.

Mr. Moss. What is Edgewine?

Mr. Caxe. Musie publishing company.

Mr. Moss. Does Mr, Paxton have an interest in that?

Mr. CaNE. Yes.

Mr. Moss. He did not give us that one.

Mr, Cank. It is a small company.

Mr. Moss. What does it own?

Mr. Cane. Just some copyrights.

Mr. Moss. It ownssome copyrights?
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Mr. Cane. I tell you what it is. It is an an affiliate or subsidiary
of our Winneton Music Corp.

Mr. Moss. Isit a sort of ll)ittle warehouse over here where you have
assi(«l,_v;ned2 some copyrights to the folks that they will grow up and
produce ¢

Mr. Cane. Sometimes for promotion purposes to get records played
on the air, if you have one company and you have five or six records
at one time, and everything comes under the name of one company,
they won’t take you seriou!sbly. If you have two companies and you
put them out under different names, you have a better chance of get-
tin% it promoted.

Mr. Moss. Under any of these companies, have you participated in
the assignment of any copyright interest ¢

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Any one?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Under any condition ¢

Mr, Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Excepting the one made to the January Corp.?

Mr. Caxe. I think you will find out that the song, “Sixteen
Candles”, was put in Coronation Music way, way, way before the song
became popular.

Mr. Moss. 1lave you ever participated, in any manner, in any deal
assigning an interest from any of thess companies to anyone?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Except the assignment to January ¢

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Thisis the only incident ¢

Mr. Cane. Yes; the only instance.

Mr. Moss. And you suggested to Miss Hodes—do you think this
was a proper relationship, to give them the copyright? Was there
a}lll und;arstanding as to what you were to get in return for giving
this up?

Mr. CanE. Not one iota.

Mr. Moss. You did not have the slightest idea what you were
going to get?

Mr. Caxk. I had the slightest idea what I wanted to get.

l\gr. Moss. Was there an implication of what you were going to
get?
® Mr. Cane. None whatsoever. Tt is the thing you don’t talk about.

Mr. Moss. Do you think Miss or Mrs. ITodes—

Mr. Cane. Miss.

Mr. Moss (continuing). Was under the impression that you were
just being somewhat philanthropic in your action?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Not even by the slightest inference did you two arrive
at any understanding as to what you could expect from this assign-
ment, that valuable assignment? You were successful on this record
already.

Mr. CanEe. It was starting to grow.

Mr. Moss. How mauny copies had you sold?

Mr. Caxe. To be honest with you, I wouldn’t remember at that
time. It wasn’t great.
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Mr. Moss. Do you know anything about these ads that went into
Billboard on December 82 Did you have anything to do with those?
You were in promotion. It takes a couple of days to prepare that.
That was on the 18th of November you folks concluded your agree-
ment.

According to that ad, does it not say 235,000 copies were sold ¢

Mr. Cane. That is what it says.

Mr. Moss. Would you assume that that is a correct figure?

Mr. Cane. I would not remember at that time if the figure was
absolutely correct.

Mr. Moss. But you figure it was a success ¢

Mr. Cane. I would say so.

Mr. Moss. You wanted it to be a bigger success?

Mr. Caxe. Absolutely.

Mr. Moss. At that point in your discussions with Miss Hodes, was
there any understanding of a quid pro quo in exchange?

Mr. Cane. No. I just assumed that if he took it or she took it,
that it would naturally be to my advantage to have the No. 1 man
participating in the same record. It was just normal procedure.

Mr. BenNerr. Your first conversation with Miss IHodes, in your
first conversation with her, you called her up and asked her if she
could not get Clark to play the record ?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Bennerr. You made it clear to her you wanted to get this
record played on Clark’s program ¢

Mr. Cane. Right.

Mr.2 BennNeTr. She said if it were a good record it would get on
there ¢

Mr., Cane. Right.

Mr. Ben~err. You were not satisfied with that. That was not
enough assurance to you ?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Bennerr. You wanted to make Clark a partner in the deal?

Mr. CANE. Yes.

Mr. Bennerr. You wanted to make Clark a partner in the record
so as to be sure to get the record on the program?

Mr. Cane. 1 haf hoped that it would[l))e a much better combination,
which is normal.

_Mvr. BennerT. Your whole object in the beginning of your nego-
tiation

Mr. Cane. Was to make the record that much more popular.

Mr. BENNETT. To make some kind of arrangement to put the record
on Clark’s program?

Mr. Canke. Right.

Mr. Moss. Now, in your conversations with this young lady, do

ou want me to believe that you had absolutely no encouragement
mdicating that if you would make the January Corp., partner or as-
sign them something of value, that your chances would be enhanced
of getting it on the air?

Mr. Cane. I am sure in your end of business there are certain
things when you are discussing things with other important people
you don’t, I am sure you don’t always talk about what you actually
mean.
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Mr. Moss. I am profoundly amazed at the lack of candor in this
business, the only situation I have ever encountered where it is com-
pletely lacking. That is why 1 find it most difficult to be convinced
that that is the true story.

Mr. Caxe. You are 100 percent right and I am amazed sometimes
the way business is done in our business but, never having been in
any other business, that is the way I have been schooled.” That is
exactly what happened.

Mr. Moss. Do you get thesc ideas or impressions by a process of
osmosis?

Mur. Caxe. Idon’t know.

Repeat that, again?

Mr. Moss. Do you get these ideas or understandings by a process
of osmosis?

Mi. Cane. No, not by process of osmosis but by a process of what
is happening over the years 1 have been in the nusic business.

Mr. Moss. You did not feel that these people would think you
were perhaps trying to bribe them by giving them a half interest to
get them to play it on the air?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. You have never heard of this being done before, or
had you?

Mr. Cane. Of course, it is done all the time.

Mr. Moss. You heard this might be a good approach, is that right?

Mr. Caxe. Not quite. It seemed like a good approach to me.

Mr. Moss. 1lave you ever heard of any precedent for it?

Mr. Cane. For years all the big bandleaders and everybody on
radio have had their own publishing companies and they promote
their own songs. They have their own songs and they write their
own songs. It 1s very normal.

Mr. Moss. I am interested in finding out why you would go to this
lady and proposition her in a manner in which, I think even under
the most charitable circumstances, would be described as commercial
bribery—buying a favor.

Mr. Cane. I really thought I was clear but maybe I am not.

I actually discussed this with her because I thought it would be
a wonderful combination, getting my record up to the top.

Mr. Moss. You said to her, then, “If we sort of merge lere, you can
get the record played, then it is sure to be a booming success, it is
already a little success, and if we can get together on a deal”——

Mr. Caxe. Right.

Mr. Moss. “Why, we will have a big success.”

Mr. Cane. In so many words but we did not elaborate. We didn’t
have to elaborate, The minute I got on the phone—this time I was
not even on the phone. It was when she called me back——

Mr. Moss. You ran into her

Mr. Cane. Right. I said, he would be a terrific team, the hottest
guy on, you have got it.

Mr. Moss. Now she says, “I am going to have”—what percentage ?
What was her first counteroffer? How much of the copyright did
she want?

Mr, CaNE. 100 percent.

Mr. Moss. So you negotiated, did you not, you had to negotiate to
get it down to 50. You had to kave a little understanding,
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Mr. Cane. We never negotiated—it wound up 100 percent. She
has 100 percent.

Mr. Moss. The performance rights were reserved 50 percent to you{

Mr. CanE. Yes.

Mr. Moss. She wanted everything?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Now, you had to negotiate, did you not?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Moss. You had to talk her down?

Mr. Cane. Well, there was no talking:

Mr. Moss. That was not osmosis, was it ?

Mr. Caxe. I went in to talk to Mr. Paxton and he said, “As long
as you have made the first proposition, you go back and tell her she
may have the cogyright but we have to retain 50 percent of the per-
formance right because we have already done so much work on it
and we think that is only fair.”

Mr. Moss. Just that, offhand ?

Mr. Ca~e. Just like that. It did not take 7 minutes. Actually,
at that time it was not that big a deal.

Mr. Moss. How did you arrive at the deal you made with your
frieand up in Boston at 1 cent a record? Did you make that one,
too?

Mr. CaxEe. Yes.

Mr. Moss. How was that one arranged ?

Mr. Cane. Well—

Mr. Moss. No understanding again?

Mr. Cane. “Listen to the record, if you like it, play it.”

M:IQ’. Moss. 1 cent on every sale just because he sat down and listened
to it ?

Mr. Cane. And if he liked it, please play it.

Mr. Moss. If heliked it, please play it ?

Mr. Cane. That is the truth.

Mr. Moss. Had he ever heard it before you agreed to pay him 1
cent each ?

Mr. Caxe. No.

Mr. Moss. How many other diskjockeys did you agree to give 1
cent. each on their simply listening ¢

Mr. Cane. I would not know, offhand.

Mr. Moss. Did you give it to any others?

Mr. Caxe. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Before they had heard the record ?

Mr. CANE. Yes.

Mr. Moss. One cent each if you just listen 2”

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Moss. No other understanding ?

Mr. CaNE. “Please play it.”

Mr. Moss. No agreement ?

Mr. Cane. No, sir, absolutely none.

Mr. Bexxerr. Would yvou call it a gentlemen’s agreement ?

Mr. Cane. I would call it a general understanding. This wasn’t
done with 9,000 diskjockeys, mind vou.

Mr. Moss. You know, for 2 yeavs T have listened to this sort of
thing, “just an understanding.” We havs had rigged quiz shows,
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nobody ever talked to anybody but there was always a very definitive
understanding.

Now, I have been trying desperately to find out how these under-
standings are arrived at. How do you know that he understood

ou?
Y Mr. Cane. It was the rapport that you have between two gentle-
men, two guys.

Mr. Moss. Rapport between two gentlemen.

Mr. Caxe. You know your man.

A\l'l[r. Moss. Yes, if I were going to bribe anybody I would know him
well.

Mr. Cane. I don’t know. They are just different understandings.

Mr. LisnmaN. What is different about them?

Mr. Cane. Well, the position of both jockeys was entirely different.

Mr. Lisuman. One was on a national network and the other was
on a local station. Is that the reason why Dick Clark could com-
mand “royolla” instead of payola?

Mr. CanE. No. 1, on Clark, he did not demand anything because I
did not even discuss it with him,

Mr. LisunmaN. You discussed it with hisagent ?

Mr. Cane. Right. Again I can only repeat it was my idea. She
did not demand anything except what she wanted. When I brought
the subject up she probably thought, about it and decided that sounded
like a good business proposition.

Mr. Lisnman. Who suggested that you have the record pressed by
Mallard? Did you offer to have that done?

Mr. Cane. I don’t remember. That is not my end of the business.

Mu. Lasinzan. Whose end of the business would it be ?

Mr. Cane. That would be Mr. Paxton’s end of it.

Mr. Lisuman. It is a fact that Mallard did press some of the
records ?

Mr. CAnE. A few. It was necessary.

Mr. Lisuman. $25,000 of them?

Mr. Cane. I would not know, but not too many. We were way
behind in pressing with RCA Victor and Columbia and for that im-
mediate outlying area we did have some pressed at Mallard.

Mr. Lisuman. In the course of arriving at this understanding, did
you have any talks or negotiations with Tony Mammarella?

Mr. Caxe. No.

Mr. Lisniaan. Did you ever meet him ?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Lisitsan. When?

Mr. CaNE. I met him at a cocktail party.

Mr. Lisunman. When?

Mr. CANE. A year ago. .

Mr. LisiiaaN. Do you know Bernard Lowe?

Mr. CaxE. No.

Mr. Lisinyan. Do you know Harry Finfer?

Mr. CANE. Yes.

Mr. Lisinran. Did you have any discussion with him about this
matter?

Mr. Cane. No.

My, LisinyaN. Do you know Charles Reed ?

56861—60—rpt, 2—11
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Mr. Caxe. No. Iknow who heis.

Mr. Lasmarax. Do you know Mr. Josephson ?

My, Caxe. I don't think I could bribe anybody, if you want to
know the truth.

Mr. Moss. What were you buying?

Mr, Caxek. I beg your pardon?

Mr. Moss. You were not buying from a rate sheet, were you?

Mr. Caxe. No,sir.

My Moss. Nor from the published ad schedules of the broadcaster?

Mr. Caxe. No,sir.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Lishman,

Mr. Lisiaay, Mr. Cane, would you say that the understanding
you had with Joe Smith, Boston diskjockey, paying 1 cent per record
for the copies sold, was the same kind of understanding you had with
Dick Clark through his agent, Miss Vera Hodes, that he would get
100 percent of the copyright and 50 percent of the performing rights,
with this understanding that he play the record?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Listrax. Aren’t they the same kind of nnderstanding?

Mr, Caxe. Absolutely not.

Mr. Lisuman. What is the difference in these two kinds of under-
standing?

Mr. Cane. Idon’t know. We would have to discuss it.

Mr. Lisiiman. Go ahead and discuss it. I would like to find out
what the difference is.

Mr. Cane. The difference in the understanding ¢

Mr. Lisunax. Yes; with Joe Smith you understood that he would
play the record.

Mr. Cane. If he would like the record he would play it for me in
Boston.

Mr. Listnaax. Ie would get 1 cent for every record sold ?

Mr. Cane. In Boston.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you understand that Dick Clark would get
100 percent of the copyright ¢

Mr. Cane. Right.

Mr. Lisunman. You understood he would get 50 percent of the per-
formance rights?

Mr. Cane. Or the company would.

Mr. Lisumay. You understood that his record pressing company
would get a contract for pressing records?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Lisiiman. You did not understand that

Mr. Cane. No; notatall.

Mr. Lisuman. But then you understood that he would play the
record if he liked it.

g’[; Cane. If he liked it, yes. Incidentally, he had already played
it before.

Mr. Lismeax. What is the difference between those two kinds of
understanding ?

Mr. Cane. No; never even heard of him. I don’t know anybody
in the Dick Clark organization at all. I know Dick personally.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Cane, you seem to hedge quite definitely there fol-
lowing your “No” after Mr. Finfer.
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Mr. Cank. Yes. You see, he is my distributor in records in Phila-
delphia.

Mv. Lasuaan. Are you reconsidering your answer ?

Mv. Caxe. Yes; I think it was Mr, Finfer who suggested that if
we were overloaded with orders on our record that there was a press-
ing plant at Philadelphia called the Mallard Pressing Plant. That is
why it jnst flashed to me for that second.

Mr. Moss. Is it difficult to get recordings pressed? You were doing
business——

Mr. Caxk. It is very difficult when a record starts to move in big
numbers.

Mr. Moss. It is difficult?

Mr. Cane. Very difficult.

Mr. Moss. Had you been faced with the problem in getting the
pressing done by RCA aud Columbia ?

Mr. Cane. Yes. That is what you call custom pressing. They,
naturally, must have a lot of custom contracting like they have with
us but they also have their own pressing with their own record labels.
In order to meet a fast hit you have to get those record out to satisfy
the demand. If you don’t get them out in time you lose a sale.

Mr. Moss. You say Mr. Finfer said if you were having
difficulty

Mr. CaNe. And we knew about it and we were having difficulty.
He was the Philadelphia distributor and he was not getting enough
records.

Mr. Moss. When did you have difficulty ¢

Mr. Cane. When the record started to hit real good.

Mr. Moss. When was that?

Mr. Cane. Evidently around November.

Mr. Moss. When did you get the pressings made at Mallard?

Mr. CaNe. I don’t remember. I am sure it is probably in the
pal{)ers. I wouldn’t know offhand.

Ir. Moss. Had you ever any business with Mallard before?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Had you ever had a hit before?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Have you ever had any since ?

Mr. CaNE. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Any more pressing by Mallard?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Only in this one instance?

Mr. Cane. Only that once. Actually, we have not had a hit—
let me clarify it—we have not had a hit in the category of the song
we are talking about.

Mr. Moss. Did you hit a half million?

Mr. CaNe. On this?

Mr. Moss. On any other?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Moss. Labels or any other titles?

Mr. Cane. No, sir. This was the big one. This was the one over
half million that we have done.

Mr. Moss. What was your next best one ?
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),Il'. Caxe. I think we had a thing called “The Angels Listened
In.”

Mr. Moss. ITow many did you sell of that?

Mr. Caxke. I don’t know. I imagine it is in the 200,000 group.

.Mré Moss. ITave you had any difficulty getting pressings made
since ?

Mr. Caxe. No.

Mr. Moss. You were not really in too much difficulty here. You
only had between 10,000 and 15,000 pressed.

Mr. Caxe. Again I would just like to clarify myself. That is not
inmy province. Thatis in Mr. Paxton’s province.

Mr. Moss. You raised the matter about Mr. Finfer’s interest.

Mr. Caxe. Because he called me.

Mr. Moss. You must have some knowledge if he called you and
acquainted you with the fact that you were having difficulty.

Mr. Cane. I do the promoting. I talked to all the distributors.

Mr. Moss. Who told you you were having difficulty in getting
enough records pressed ?

Mr. Cane. I could tell from conversations around the office. Dis-
tributors would call me up and say, “We ordered 2,000 and I only
got 400; where is the rest of them? Everybody is screaming.”

Mr. Moss. 2,000; you got 400 and you sold all these——

Mr. Cane. I get your point. You are making it fast. I don’t
think it gets right down to that. It gets bigger than that when you
have 30 distributors calling up. They all want their records to satisfy
the demand and if they don’t get them on time it, naturally, led to a
problem. I think the fact of the matter is that we were inexperi-
enced, too. I am sure if it happened today we probably would not
have that problem. But inexperienced, you only learn; naturally, it
takes time.

Mr. Bexnerr. I have one or two questions to see if we cannot get
a little more clarification on this agreement you made with January.

I cannot understand your great reluctance in not admitting or con-
ceding what this contract with January Corp., was really about. Was
there anything that January Corp. was to do?

Did they agree to do anything in this agreement whereby you gave
them the copyright ¢

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. BexNerT. Not a single thing?

Mr. CanNE. No,sir.

Mr. BENNETT. Are you so generous—-—

Mr, CaNE. No—

Mr. BenNerr. Wait a minute.

Are you so generous with your property that you are willing to
give it away to somebody without getting anything in return either in
writing or orally or having an understanding ¢

Mr. Cane. No; I am not that generous.

Mr. BEx~NETT. But you did it in this case.

Mr. Caxe. In this particular case, it was a brainstorm, I took a
gamble and it worked out fine.

Mr. Bennerr. What do you mean it was a brainstorm? Do you
call it a brainstorm, to give your property away without any assur-
ance that you are going to get anything in return forit?
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- Mr. CaNEe. No.

Mr. BENNETT. Is that the brainstorm ¢

Mr, CaxE. At the time it was not exactly property. It was a
gamble.

” Mr. Benxerr. I know it was a gamble but a copyright is property.
You gave that away.

Mr. CaNE. Yes. )

Mr. BexNETT. You got that because Congress passed a law saying
that a person could copyright a song and he owns it.

Mr. Cane. Right.

Mr. BENNETT. It may or may not have value.

Mr. Cane. Well, it had value.

Mr. BENNETT. You gave that value away with nothing in return.

Mr. Cane. 1 expecteg something in return.

Mr. BenNerT. What did you expect ?

Mr. Ca~e, 1 expected that record to get exposure on the “Dick
Clark Show.”

Mr. BEx~NErT. If the record had not been played on the “Dick Clark
Show,” you would have gotten absolutely nothing as a result of your
giving away the property.

Mr. Cane. I would have gotten very little in the return. They
would have worked on the record, naturalle.

Mr. Bexxerr. How wonld they do that ?

Mr. Cane. As other publishers do, promoting records with disk-
jockeys.

Incidentally, this was not the first song that they published.

Mr. BenNETr. 1 am certain of that. But the fact is that the only
real consideration that you could have gotten from the January Corp.
for giving up this valuable copyright is, if Clark played the record on
the program?

Mr. CaNE. Yes, sir,

Mr. BexnErr. Yet you want the subcommittee to believe that there
\\:a? no understanding—express or implied, between you and this
gir

Mr. Cane. I don’t imagine she would be foolish—I don’t think she
would probably want to put anybody on any kind of a spot.

Mr. Bexxerr. The strange thing to me is you went to her initially
and gropositioned her to get Clark to play the record. That is how
the thing got started.

Mr. CaNE. You are right, it happened to be a strange thing and I
probably would never do it again. ~ In all probability the record would
have been a hit and it was starting to become a hit without Dick Clark,
That is the strange part about it.

Mr. BENNETT. YIc)m went to her because you wanted Clark to play
the record ¢

Mr. Cane. That is right.

Mr. BenNerr. After you made this giveaway, after giving up the
copyright, did you check to see if Clark did play the record ?

Klr. Cane. As well as I could, and he had played it.

Mr. BEnnerr. How did you checkit? With Vera?

Mr. Cane. I asked Vera and she told me he had played it. I asked
my distributor and he said he had played it. My wife heard him
play it.
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Mr. Bex~xerr. Youasked Veraif he had played it?

Mr. Caxe. Right.

Mr. Bexyerr. Everything was understood between you perfectly,
but nothing is in writing?

Mr. Caxe. Lixactly.

Mr. Lisuaan. Mr. Cane, when did Universal become your dis-
tributor in the Philadelphia area?

Mr. Caxe. I would hesitate answering that becanse I would be
inaccurate.

Mr. Lisinnay. Was it at or about the time of the assignment of
“Sixteen Candles’™?

Mr. Caxe. Noj; before.

Mr. Lisiaax. How much before?

Mr. Caxe. I'would not remember.

Mr. Lisirmay. Do you know the Jamie Record Co.?

Mr. Caxe. Yes.

Mr. Tasinax. Do you know that Dick Clark has one-quarter in-
terest. in it ?

Mr. Caxe. Tdonot.

Mr. Listiran. Do you know that Mr. Finfer has one-quarter
interest in it?

Mr. Caxe. T thought Mr. Finfer owned the whole record company.
That is about all I know of Jamie Records. It is a Philadelphia con-
cern. I am never down there.

Mr. Lisiarax. ITas Coed ever used any other distributor in the
Philadelphia area?

M. Caxe. We had one befove Finfer.

M. Lisnaran. Who was it ?

Mr, Cane. Chipetz. Chips.

Mr. Lisiiarax. When did yon engage Chips?

M. Cank. The very first record we put out.

M. LisiiaaN, When was that, 1957¢

Mr. CaNE. At the very inception of the company.

Mr. Lisnyay. Would that be in 19571

Mr. Cane. Yes—it must have been at least 6 months before “Six-
teen Candles.”

Mr. Listiatan. Isn't it a fact that Mr. Clark had an interest in the
Chipetz Distributing Co.?

Mr. Caxe. If it did, it did not do me any good because I got out of
there real fast because he did not do me any good at all. I don’t
know anything about any of Clark’s outside activities. We only
kept him about—he only lasted about a month, and he did a very
poor job for us and we let himn go.

Mr. LisimaN Who!

Mr. Cane. Chips. So if he had Clark, if Clark owned it, that is
something I didn’t know about.

Mr. Lisiyax. Do von know whether or not there were diskjockeys
other than Dick Clark who were contacted by Coronation or anyone
on its behalf in order to get them to plug the song ?

Mr. Cank. Yes. She used to give me a report, Vera Hodes, saying
she had spoken to various diskjockeys and it looked as if it was going
to be a wood record, and I believe her.

Mr. LisumaN. Vera Hodes was contacting diskjockeys ¢
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Mr. CANE. Yes, that is her job.

My, Tastiaran. Wasn’t her job primarily representing Dick Clark’s
interest ?

Mr, Cane. Yes.

Mvr, Lisiarax. She, in turn, contacted diskjockeys throughout the
country ¢

Mr, CaNE. Yes.

Mr. Lisitaran. To get them to promote Dick Clark’s musie publish-
ing interests?

Ir. Cane. I don’t know if she used Dick Clark’s name,

Mr. Lisinran. 1lis company’s name ?

Mr. Caxe. I don’t know whetler all the jockeys knew it was Clark’s
company.

Mr. Lisiatan. Do you know who paid the artists’ fees for their
appearance on “Ainerican Bandstand” and the “Dick Clark Show”?

Mr. Cang. I think it is Drexel Productions, isn’t it ¢

Mr. Lisiaan. Did the Crests ever appear on these performances?

Mr. Caxe. Yes;a few times.

My, Lasaman. Did Coed ever reimburse Clark for their appear-
ance on the program

Mr. Cane. I wouldn’t know that.

Mr. Lisu»yan. Who would know that?

. Mr. Caxe. I would have to look it up. An accountant or some-
ody.

Myr. Lisuman. Can you supply that for the record ?

Mr. Cane. Yes.

Mr. Lisuman. Mr. Chairman, we would like to have for the record
the amount of any money advanced by Coed records to the Crests,
directly or indirectly, to cover the cost of their appearance on the
“American Bandstand” in the “Dick Clark show.”

Mr. Fernman. Do you want that twice? We have already asked
Mr. Paxton for that information and he has agreed to supply it.

Mr. LisumanN. Are you sure we have asked for that ?

Mr. FEINMAN. Yes.

(Above information from Paxton affidavit follows:)

In answer to the question as to who paid the performing group known as
The Crests for their appearance on the “American Bandstand show” and/or
other Dick Clark shows, a search of the records of George Paxton Corp. Win-
neton Music Corp. and Coed Records, Inc., and its affiliated and associated
companies shows that The Crests were not paid by any company in which the
affiant has an interest.)

Mr. Lisuman. If we have it supplied for the record once that is
enough.

But, Mr. Cane, did you ever make any arrangement for the ap-

earance of these artists on “American Bandstand” or the “Dick
lark show” ¢

Mr. Cane. No, there was a young fellow who worked for us who
used to and handle that, named Jerry Morse. IHe is out of the busi-
ness. IHe went to work in California for a television company. That
is easily found out for you, though. I will be only too glad to give
it to you. I imagine we did what everybody else was doing in normal
channels if they were paid. '
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Mr. Lisiyax. Do yon know whether Coed or any of the companies
you are connected with ever reimbursed Clark or Click Corp. or
Drexel Television Productions, Inc., for the appearance of the Crests
on either the “American Bandstand” or the “Dick Clark Show”?

Mr. Caxe. I am sure we never reimbursed anybody. 1 could be
wrong but I doubt that very much.

Mr. Lisuaan. Could you verify that and advise us for the record ?

Mr. CaNE. Yes, certainly.

(See excerpt from George Paxton’s aflidavit quoted above.)

Mr. Lisirman. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Bexnerr. How much money did you pay out or what gifts
did you make to diskjockeys to get this record played?

Mr. Caxe. That is the first time I have been asked about it. I really
don’t know offhand but I can supply it.

Mr. BExNerr. Approximately. Do you have any recollection ?

Mr, Caxe. No, sir.

Mr. Bexnerr. You do not know—well, did you pay other disk-
jockeys for plugging this record ?

Mr. CaNE. Yes.

Mr. Benx~Nerr. How many ?

Mr. Cane. I do not know because that was not my end of it. I
can find that all out for you.

Mr. Bennerr. Do you have any idea how much money ?

Mr. Caxe. No, sir, I have nothing to do with the finances of the
company.

Mr. Bennerr. Were you not paying Mammarella through your
man, Finfer?

Mr. Cane. Never. I don’t even know Mammarella. Nobody with
Clark ever got anything from us.

Mr. BEnNErr. We have had testimony here when Mammarella
was before this subcommittee to the effect that he got cash payments
from Finfer for several years, 1957, 1958, and 1959.

Mr. Cane. I would not doubt that. That is a distributor in Phila-
delphia. Ithasnothing todo with us.

Mr. Ben~NeTT. You never gave Finfer any money ?

Mr. Cane. I am sure of that.

Mr. Bex~err. Do you remember the name of one other diskjockey
you paid for plugging this record ?

Mr. Cane. Joe Smith.

Mr. Bennerr. That is the fellow who was at the Republican Con-
vention a few years ago.

Mr. CaANE. More than likely.

Mr. Bennerr. You cannot give us the name of any other disk-
jockey ?

Mr. CaNe. No, sir. Amounts of money, no.

Mr. Bennerr. Give us the name of another diskjockey whom you

aid.
P Mr. Caxe. Norman Prescott.

Mr. BENNETT. Who ishe?

Mr. Cane. Diskjockey in Boston.

Mr. BENNETT. Any others?

Mr. Caxe. Joe Finan in Cleveland.

Mr. Bennerr. Anybody in Detroit ?
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Mr. Cane. I would not remember in Detroit.

Mr. Ben~err. Chicago?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Benxerr. Indianapolis?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Bexnerr. Out on the west coast ?

Mr. Ca~e. No.

I am trying to think in Detroit. Tom Clay.

Mr. BenNerr. What station is he with ?

Mr. Cane. He is out of there since. I don’t remember the call let-
ters of the station.

Mr. Bennerr. Alan Freed ¢

Mr. CanE. No, Idon’t evenknow Alan Freed.

Mr. BexnEerr. Can you not give us a rough idea what you paid in
cash or gifts?

Mr. Cane. No, sir. I can get that information for you.

Mr. BenNErT. You knew you were coming down here to testify.
Did you not anticipate some of these questions

Mr. Cane. Yes. My partner was here. I thought probably we
would be called in together and he could answer. I am not a figure
man, I am sorry, I am not.

Mr. BeNnerr. Do you know how much money you made from
“Sixteen Candles”?

Mr. Cane. How much I made?

Mr. Bennerr. Yes.

Mr. Caxe. No.

Mr. Bexnerr. Do you have any idea?

Mr. Cane. I haven’t the vaguest idea.

Mr. Bexnerr. Did you get half the cut that was made on it?

Mr. CaNE. Yes.

Mr. Bexnerr. That was about $125,000.

Mr. Cank. I don’t know how we got it but I am sure I will get it.

Mr. Bennerr. You have not got it yet?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Bennerr. Have you gotten any remuneration?

Mr. CANE. Yes.

Mr. Bexyerr. Is there a dispute between you and your partner on
the amount ?

Mr. Cane. No.

Mr. Benxerr. Why are you not paid ?

Mr. Caxrk. I have been paid. Not all of it. Somne of it has gone
back in business.

As I say, I don’t handle that end of it. I am not the financial man
in the business. We are partners.

Mr. Bennerr. You do not have to be a financial man to know how
much money you get.

Mr. Canrk. Yes. I think that isjust a question of the way you style
it or the way I style it.

Mr. Moss. Yon know, you make it very difficult for me to follow.
You say you are not a financial man.

Mr. Cane. That is right.

Mr. Moss. In this business?

Mr. CANE. Yes.
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Mr. Moss. You negotiated the arrangement with Miss Vera IHodes?

Mr. Cane. Right.

Mr. Moss. You were the one who contacted the diskjockeys and
arranged for the payment of 1 cent per recording sold in their area?

Mv. Cane. Right.

Mr. Moss. Now, you did this independent of any knowledge of the
ability of your firm to underwrite the payments or the obligations
incurred by you?

Mr. Cane. I didn’t understand you.

Will you repeat that, please?

(The record was read by the reporter.)

Mr. Caxk. I don’t understand. You mean that we didn’t have the
ability to pay?

Mr. Moss. You just testified, in response to questions by Mr. Ben-
nett, that you have no knowledge at all of the figures or the financial
details of your company.

Mr. Cane. I didn’t say that. I said I had no knowledge of the
financial payoff on the sale of “Sixteen Candles.”

It has nothing to do with me making a proposition to somebody and
saying I will pay them 1 cent a record. I knew I could pay them 1
cent a record {)ut it had nothing to do with my finding exactly how
much at this moment.

Mr. Moss. You had a brainstorm on giving away a copyright.

Mr. Cane. That is right.

Mr. Moss. You knew that you could pay 1 cent a record ¢

Mr. Cane. Right.

Mr. Moss. Then you must have some knowledge of the financial
details of your business.

Mr. Cane. I’'m sorry, I don’t.

Mr. Moss. None whatsoever?

Mr. Cane. None whatsoever. I find I get along much better and I
don’t get high pressure and ulcers. That is the understanding we have
had. That is the way I have done all my life. Whether that is wrong
or right, as far as you are concerned, I agree with you it probably
sounds « little hokey but that is the truth, so help me God.

Mr. Moss. You have already sworn to that some time ago.

Mr. Cane. I will swear agan.

Mr, Moss. I find myself faced with the same difficulty of being
persuaded that that isexactly what we are getting.

Mr. Caxk. There is nothing to hide, actually. Tt is a very good
good question except I can’t answer it but I can get the figures for it.

Mr, Bennerr. How long will it take to get these figures?

Mr. Cane. Aslong as it takes me——

Mr., Feinman. I think we can supply them in a few days.

The District Attorney of New York County has a great deal of the
checks and supporting vouchers, but I think we can get copies from
him. We can certainly get it to you before the end of the week.

Mr. Bennert. Thatisall I have.

Mr. Mack (presiding). Mr. Devine, any questions?

Mr. Devine. No questions.

Mr. BexNETT. Are you going to supply the information we have
asked for by the end of this week ¢

Mr. FeinmaN. Sure,
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Mr. Mack. Thank you. Then we have the understanding that you
will supply this information

Mr. Frinman. By all means.

Mr. Mack. Without objection, it will be received for the record.

(The information referred to follows:)

AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF NEW YORK,
County of New York, ss:

Marvine Cane, being duly sworn, deposes and says:

The following constitutes my answer to the question propounded by the
Special Subcommitte on Legislative Oversight of the House Committee on Inter-
state and Foreign Commerce of the House of Representatives of the U.S. Con-
aress with regard to the amount paid by Coed Records, Ine., to diskjockeys, ete.,
for promotion of records:

Amount

Name received
Johnny Brantley .. e $445. 00
Larry Brown - _— —— . 913. 00
Juck Carney —— — 200. 00
Tom (VY oo mm e mm e m oo 200. 00
Howard CooK- e e m = 350. 00
Joe Cicone__ - S USEE SN E S 50. 00
Joe Deane e e e G25. 00
Dick Lawrence e —— 386. 69
Ernie Inrhamm e e 175. 00
Gene Edwards_ o e emm e m 50. 00
Joe Finan e 1,000. 00
3 1) 1R 0O OO0 SOV VSRR e 50. 00
Lew Goldberg. - - 400. 060
Ronnie Grainger __ —— — e e 1, 087. 00
Rocky Gross S 90. 10
Fred Hohl e —_— 25.00
Jim ITolloway e - 25. 00
Wes Hopking. e oo ccocce o S — 275. 00
Danny Leonard - . 200. 00
Don MclLeod e 225. 00
Ed Meath__ —— 575. 00
Irv Micalniko . e S - 910. 00
Jay Michaels - 1,100.00
Lucky Pierre - S —_—— 4353. 03
Lew Platt 449, 97
Bill Powell . 200. 00
Norman Prescott - e 1, 100. 00
Stan Richards U 1, 050, 00
Fred Salem ——m 100. 00
“Buggs” SCerUgES oo e — e 100. 60
Tommny Smallo_ o e 200. 00
Joe Smith - — — 800. 00
Lynn Tripp 5, 050. 00
Frank Ward S - . - 425, 00
George Woods - - —— 150. 00
OITER YIS moer et ety e T e e 325. 00

MARVINE CANE.
Sworn to before me this 17th day of May 1960.
KATHEEN E. WATSON,

Notary Pubdlic, State of New York.
Commission expires March 30, 1961.
Mr. Mack. Thank you very kindly for your testimony, Mr. Cane.
Mr. Cane. Thank you.
(Whereupon, the subcommittee proceeded to other business.)






RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES
AND STATION PERSONNEL

TUESDAY, APRIL 28, 1960

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT
oF THE CoMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE aAND FOREIGN CoMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The special subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 a.m., in the
caucus room, Old House Office Building, Hon. Oren Harris (chair-
man) presiding.

. Present: Representatives Iarris (presiding), Moss, Bennett, and
Springer.

pAlso present: Robert W. Lishman, chief counsel; Beverly M. Cole-
man, principal attorney ; James P. Kelly, investigator ; Herman Clay
Beasley, chief clerk; and Jack Marshali Stark, minority counsel.

The CirtamrMan. The subcommittee will come to order.

'This morning the subcommittee resuines hearings into alleged im-
proper practices in the broadecast of music over the air. It must be
emphasized, however, that the subcommittee is not undertaking a
general investigation of the music business. It is concerned only with
those phases which relate to matters within the jurisdiction of this
subcommittee.

Under the Legislative Reorganization Act of 1946 and House Reso-
lutions 7 and 56 of the 86th Congress, this subcommittee is charged
with the responsibility of determining whether Federal regulatory
agencies are administering the statutes dealing with subject matter
within the jurisdiction of the Committee on Interstate and Foreign
Commerce in accordance with the intent of Congress, and whether
existing statutes are adequate to accomplish their purpose.

Among the matters the subcommittee has a duty to investigate are
statutes relating to advertising, fair competition, and labeling, and
those pertaining to the allocation of the radio spectrum and the own-
ership and control of radio and television stations.

Testimony previously heard by the subcommittee revealed a wide-
spread practice of making gifts to programing personnel of broad-
casting stations to influence the selection of records to be H)]ayod over
the air. That testimony also touched upon, but did not fully disclose,
the extent to which the music industry has come to depend upon the
exposure of its wares over the air {o stimulate sales of records.

Because of the great volume of new records released each week,
the competition to obtain a place on broadcasting schedules is intense.

The subcommittee has received numerous complaints that many of
those who are in a position to influence the selection of music for
broadeasting—e.g., networks, station licensees, and diskjockeys—ure
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affiliated with or lhave investments in corporations which publish
music, manufacture, press or distribute records, or manage musical
talent. "These ties give rise to conflicts of interest between the duty to
select program material which will best serve the public interest, and
the temptation to devote a disproportionate part of broadeast time to
music from which these related businesses receive a share of the reve-
nues. The larger the audience reached by a particular program, the
greater is the temptation to exploit it for personal profit.

Moreover, it is alleged that diskjockeys have used their control over
broadecast programs as an instrument of unfair competition between
their companies and their competitors, and also as a means of exacting
tribute from new artists and composers and small businessmen. By
refraining from playing a song unless all or part of the copyright is
assigned to an afliliated enterprise, or unless the record is manufac-
tured, pressed or distributed by such an enterprise, or by repeatedly
playing a song or record in wflich an afliliated enterprise is allowed
to share the profits, persons in the music industry are encouraged to
expect that tllle diskjockey will promote a record heavil if, and only
if, rights are given to, or business is done with one of the companies.
In none of these situations does the diskjockey inform the listening
public of the personal profit he reaps from the playing of the records.

A related complaint which has Leen made to us is that broadcast-
ing stations, networks and others have entered into agreements for ex-
ploitation of the name, picture, voice or likeness of persons who broad-
cast over radio or television which may constitute unfair competition
or be otherwise contrary to the public interest.

1 want to make clear this morning, as I have attempted at earlier
hearings, that the subcommittee has not and does not prejudge these
complaints. But under the House resolutions previously noted, it has
a duty to ascertain the facts and to determine whether networks, sta-
tion licensees, diskjockeys or other persons who select material for
broadeasting are engaging in practices not revealed in previous hear-
ines which are contrary to the public interest, or which constitute un-
fair methods of competition, and if so, whether such practices can and
should be prevented under existing laws, or whether new legislation is
needed.

The Chair would also like to state that the subcommittee is fully
aware of the statements or contentions of some as to the inconvenience
that might be caused in attending these hearings. It is not the pur-
pose of the subcommittee to malke it inconvenient for anyone. The
subcommittee will gladly do what it can, within reason and propriety,
to accommodate those who are to testify during these hearings.

The Chair would also like to state that it is lus hope that this series
of hearings can be concluded this week. The House will undoubtedly
interrupt some of the hearings. Just to what extent, I do not yet
know.

There have been some requests made of the subcommittee. The
Chair, as has been publicly stated, received a request from the attor-
neys of one, Mr. Dick Clark, that he be the first witness to appear in
this series of hearings. The Chair has discussed the program with
the staff, and the subcommittee has considered it. We have simply

determined that, in orderly procedure, we cannot have Mr. Clark as
the first witness. Ie will come later.
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The Chair has also received a request from two of the witnesses to
be heard in executive session under rule 11 of the House of Represent-
atives. That request of course will be considered as we reach those
witnesses.

This morning, the first witness in this series of hearings will be Mr.
Paul Ackerman.

Mr. Ackerman, do you mind the photographers and the cameras?

Mr. AckeryaN. No, sir.

The Ciraman. The Chair will recess for 10 seconds.

(At this point a short recess was taken.)

The Ciamryan. Mr. Ackerman, will you be sworn ?

Do you solemnly swear the testimony you give to the subcommittee
to be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help
you God?

Mr. AckermaN. Ido,sir.

The Cuarraman. You may be seated.

The subcommittee would like to suggest at the outset, that we have
order insofar as possible. You are here as guests of the subcommittee
during the course of these hearings, and it 1s our purpose to expedite
these hearings. Your cooperation will be greatly appreciated.

STATEMENT OF PAUL ACKERMAN, MUSIC EDITOR OF THE
BILLBOARD

The Cuairaan. State your name for the record, please, sir.

Mr. AckerMaN. Paul Ackerman.

The Ciarman. Will you give your residence or address, Mr.
Ackerman ¢

Mr. AckermaN. 144-15 Newport Avenue, Nesconsit, Long Island.

The CuairMaN. What is your business or profession ?

Mr. AckermaN. Music editor of the Billboard.

The CuairMaN. Mr. Lishman, you may proceed now.

Mr. Lisuman. Mr. Ackerman, do you have a statement

Mr. AcgerMaN. Yes, I have, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Will you proceed with it.

Mr. AckermaN. My name is Paul Ackerman. I am the music
editor of the Billboard, a business publication which covers both the
radio and record industries. I wish to thank the committee for the
opportunity to express several of my thoughts.

The music business whose product—songs and records—touches
the lives of so many people, is unique in the sense that laymen know
so little about its inner workings. In view of the spotlight now placed
upon the music business, it is perhaps worthwhile to examine some of
its complexities. An understanding of its practices and traditions
may cast some light on the problem affecting all of us; namely. “Why
is the industry susceptible to abuses of various sorts, including, of
course, payola ¢”

In the next several minutes I will attempt to touch briefly on the
following points:

1. The historical basis of payola, first during the era of music
publisher dominance and now during the era of record-mannfacturer
dominance.
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2. Tin Pan Alley, as a nationwide rather than a Broadway con-
cept, and the increasing mutuality of interest between the record in-
dustry and radio broadcasting.

3. Historical chauges in steps whereby a song reaches the con-
sumer, from the timne of its conception.

4. Mechanical and performance royalties and their significance in
the current situation.

5. How competition for exposure, arising from overabundance of
product has given rise to current abuses.

6. Possible solutions to the dilemma.

First, historically, payola is an outgrowth of a music-business tra-
dition—song plugging. Song plugging is the art, to use a kind word,
of persuading a vaudeville performer, or a band leader, or a disk-
jockey, to perform a particular song or record.

In this way “exposure” is obtained, and exposure is necessary to
popularize a song or a record.

It must be understood that much song plugging has been com-
pletely honest. Nevertheless, under the pressure of competition, song
plugging could and does easily assume a more sinister aspect and
enter the realm of “payola.” In fact, the line of demarcation as to
where legitimate song plugging ends and payola begins has always
been difficult to determine.

In the case of many aggressive music publishers, the dividing line
disappeared many years ago, and the payment of money or other
material inducements became important factors in determining a per-
former’s choice of song material.

In the late 1930’s, when the record business was relatively small
compared with what it is today, and when the diskjockey was un-
important in comparison to his status today, payola already was
rampant, but had not yet become of such general importance because
music had not yet become such a major part of radio station program-

ing.

%se of records on stations was relatively minor. Some labels even
frowned upon such use—feeling that it hurt sales in retail stores.

Where was the payola evil of the 1930’s centered? It was cen-
tered where it always is, at the primary source of exposure, at that
time: dance bands, whose performances at hotels and ballrooms
throughout the country were broadcast via remote wire over net-
work and independent radio stations.

Respectable publishers, alarmed at the spread of payola, tried to
curb the evil. About 20 years ago the late John G. Paine, at one time
chairman of the board of the Music Publishers Protective Association
and later general manager of ASCAP, and the late Edward B. Marks,
pioneer publisher, were moving spirits in an attempt to draw up a
Code of Fair Practice in conjunction with the Federal Trade Com-
mission. Attorney Joseph V. McKee, onetime acting mayor of New
York, was retained to aid in the matter.

The move collapsed. Publishers in general opposed such a code,
feeling it would impose severe strictures on song promotion. Some
of those publishers who favored the proposed code resignedly stated
they would have to fall in line with general practices, for survival
reasous. In other words, they embraced payola; payola prior to the
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age of the diskjockey and prior to the great expansion of the record
business.

Since those years, dramatic changes have taken place in the music
business. The publisher is no longer the kingpin. Sheet music,
which in the 1920’s and 1930’s was the chief source of inconie for
publishers and songwriters, today means relatively nothing in the
popular music field.

The publisher and writer derive a large part of their income from
mechanical and performance royalties. The recording, as an instru-
ment. whereby performance credits are obtained through performance
on the air, and mechanical royalties through exposure, has become
vitally important.

This being the chief exposure point, it is here that promotional
activities became centered; and it 1s here where payola again became
effective.

Whereas once payola was primarily a relationship between music
publisher and performing artist, such as a band leader, it is now very
often a relationship between record manufacturer and/or distributor
and the diskjockey. This mirrors the change in the business, from
the days when it was publisher oriented to the present, when it is
record oriented.

Several important factors are implicit in this changing scene.
First, the music business, since the 1930’s has grown tremendously.
In those past years, Tin Pan Alley was largely New York controlled.
Record companies were few in number, and even fewer companies
had national distribution.

My next point: Today, Tin Pan Alley is a nationwide rather than
& Broadway concept. Song hits and hit records come from virtually
every State in the Union. There are literally several thousand rec-
ord companies, of which some 600 are consistently active in that they
release a product on a regular schedule. Hundreds of companies re-
lease records on an occasional basis—whenever they can raise the
mongy to take a “flyer” in what seems to be a deceptively simple

amble.

g A second factor in the changing scene is the growing mutuality of
interest between records and radio. In the early 1930’, the depres-
sion years, the record industry was in dire economic straits. There
were few retail record dealers. As the decade drew to a close, and
with the beginning of the 1940’s, record manufacturers, who first were
hostile to the si)inning of their product on the air, began to find that
air play actually helped to sell more records at the retail level. The
romance started.

In the early 1950’s, as radio suffered more and more from the in-
roads of television, radio sought to cut its operating costs. At hand
was a marvelously cheap means of programing : records; records with
name talent.

Whereas once radio stations maintained orchestras and produced
live dramatic programs, it was found that this was no longer eco-
nomically feasible nor necessary. Bing Crosby, Perry Como, Tommy
Dorsey, etc., were all available on wax.

Whereas it had previously been a romance, it was now a marriage,
with the record industry gaining a tremendous promotional medium
and the broadcasters finding the answer to their programing problems.

56861 —G60—pt. 2——12
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Pertinent to an explanation of the mechanics of the music industry
is a brief analysis of how a song finally reaches the public—the con-
sumer or buyer. This, in fact, is the third point in tlis statement.

Prior to the record era, the songwriter took his material to a pub-
lisher. The latter, if he thought well of the song, contracted to become
the copyright proprietor and handle exploitation. The publisher then
published sheet music and sought recordings. The publisher might
also seek to place the song in a filin, an important promotional medium.

Today, in an era of declining publisher importance, the songwriter
often goes directly to the record company an seeks to place his mate-
rial with the artist, and repertoire director.

Many songwriters, in fact, go even further. They will produce a
master record, at their own expense, and try to place this with a
record company. As the dominant factor in the music business today,
many record companies have subsidiary publishing enterprises, and
thus secure revenue from both sources.

The copyright on a new song may fall into the record firm’s subsidi-
ary publishing company, or the record company may place the song
with an outside publisher.

In the rock-and-roll era, there was a tremendous increase in the
number of record firms with publishing subsidiaries. This came about
in a natural way. Rock and roll drew its original or early song
material from the specialty fields known as country music and rhythm
and blues. Much of this music was unavailable through traditional
Broadway or Tin Pan Alley music channels.

Unlike the product of so-called professional songwriters, this mate-
rial is folk oriented in the sense that the performing artist is often the
writer. A record label in the country field, or in the rhythm and blues
field, therefore, did not seek song material from New York’s Tin Pan
Alley. It relied on the song product of its own artists, and published
and recorded the material itser.

I will now proceed to the fourth point, having to do with mechanical
and performance royalties.

A publisher has very little control over the recording of his copy-
right, once he has granted permission to the first manufacturer. This
fact derives from the Copyright Act of 1909, and is known as the
automatic or compulsory licensing provision. The provision means,
briefly, that after the initial permission has been granted to a company
any manufacturer may record the same song upon proper payment of
mechanical royalties. These royalties are fixed in the statute at 2 cents
per side per record sold—although often a publisher will agree to a
rate of 114 cents.

The 2-cents-per-side mechanical royalty rate is much lower than
royalty schedules in foreign countries, where the amount is fixed by
negotiation between representatives of the copyright owners and the
phonograph record industry.

It is obvious that even in the case of a big hit record, say a million-
copy seller, the mechanical royalties can total at most $20,000 which
is divided equally between the publisher and the songwriters, of whom
there are generally two.

Such a Big record is a rarity today, and even records achieving a
sale of one-half million are not too common. This fact, coupled with
the lack of income from sheet music, highlights the present plight of
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the independent publisher and points up the importance of so-called
performance money as vital to his subsistence, as mentioned earlier.

Performances not only result in substantial royalties, but also popu-
larize a song so that additional recordings result—with the possibility
tnat the song may ultimately take on the value of a standard.

The bulk of performing rights income derives from the broadcastin
industry, whose stations hold blanket licenses granted by ASCAI” an
BMI. For a small percentage of their gross billings, stations under a
blanket license are permitted unlimited use of the ASCATP and BMI
repertoire. In the case of ASCAP, performance income totals about
$30 million annually, which, after deductions including expenses and
several million set aside for foreign societies, is divided among nearly
7,000 songwriter and publisher members. BMI’s annual gross is
one-third this amount, allocated among its members.

Inasmuch as the distribution of performance income is so largely
predicated upon a logging of performances on the air, the effect of
payola in tlus area 1s obvious.

It is to be noted that performance income derived from a song does
not accrue merely from performances of a current record. Live per-
formances play a part, too, and especially in the case of ASCAT songs,
the general value of a copyright enters into the evaluation of a song.
Thus, a song like “Stardust” continues to have consistent value even
though hit records on the song may be lacking at the moment.

In any consideration of copyright income, we would be remiss if
we did not mention the music business phenomenon of the “cut-in.”
In the years of publisher domination, it was commonplace for a pub-
lisher to “cut himself in” on the songwriter’s share of the royalties.
Thus, an examination of writer credits on some great standard songs
will reveal “writers” who are better known as publishers.

Today, in a changed music business, the Tpublisher himself is often
the victim of predatory “cut-in” tactics. Name recording artists, for
instance, will often demand a “piece” of the copyright; otherwise they
will refuse to record the song. The demands vary; a common one is
for one-half of the mechanical rights. Another is for a share of the
total copyright.

There are other versions of the “cut-in.” A recording company with
a publishing firm of its own may demand a “piece” of the copyright.
The publisher is often so anxious for a record that we will agree, par-
ticularly if the the label and artist are well known.

With sheet-music royalty gone, with publishers so dependent upon
mechanical and performance royalties, and so often the victims of
“cut-in” tactics, many have tried to conquer the situation by diversify-
ing their activities. Many, in addition to being publishers, own rights
and sell these to larger labels which then produce and market the fin-
ished product. Many publishers have entered the personal manage-
ment business, handling singers and instrumentalists.

Thus, just as record manufacturers are in the publishing field, we
also have an increasing number of publishers in the record business.

Our next point: The interrelation of competition for exposure and
abundance o¥ product.

One of the banes of the record business, and this laps over into radio,
is the abundance of product. About 130 single records and about 100
long-play records are released weekly.
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Competition for exposure is extreme, for, without wide public ex-
posure, the potential buyer would never hear of most of these records.
This is true not only at the broadcast level, where payola enters into

lay, but also at the retail level, where payola again enters into play.
Ve are familiar with aspects of payola at the broadcast level.

At the retail level it often takes the form of free records furnished
by distributors to dealers. The dealers are expected to “push” labels
which are generous with free merchandise. Dealer cooperation often
takes the form of listing certain records on so-called popularity lists
of radio stations and trade papers.

Many of these listings are therefore invalid and, inasmuch as they
are used as programing and buying guides, they serve to subvert the
airways and mislead the consumer public.

Parenthetically, the Billboard, years ago, in addition to its chart
showing national popularity, also published lists of city and territorial
best sellers. These latter ﬁsts necessarily were compiled from rela-
tively small samples.

The lists were discontinued by the Billboard when it became evident
that record manufacturers and distributors were able to “reach”
enough dealers with free merchandise and thereby invalidate the ter-
ritorial listings.

Needless to say, other such lists continue to be published by various
publications and for stations despite what the entire trade knows to be
the unreliability of such sampling, where the corruption of just a small
number of dealers can invalidate an entire list.

The overabundance of product also creates an evil condition at the
level of the independent record distributors servicing retail stores.
Many of these distributors handle a quantity of lines, in extreme cases
40 or more. It has become common for the distributor to expect large
quantities of free records, say 300 singles for every 1,000 purchased.
Manufacturers agree to this, fearful lest the distributor refuse to
promote or push the manufacturer’s product.

Although loosely regarded by manufacturers and distributors as
,‘ipromotion,” most free records are ultimately sold at the retail level.

he artist receives no royalty. Neither do the publisher, the song-
writer, nor the music performance trust fund. I\Por, very often, does
the Federal Government receive excise tax.

Much of the investigation of the music industry has centered around
the so-called singles record business, which is a very small part of the
total record business. The singles business is a declining one and in
December represented only 20 percent of the industry’s dollar volume.
The industry’s annual dollar volume is over $400 million at the retail
level based upon list price. ILongplay records currently account for
approximately 80 percent of the total dollar volume.

It is estimated that jukeboxes, of which there are about 500,000,
account for 45 percent of single records sold in this country.

Although the programing of longplay records by radio stations
is increasing. it is interesting to note that the major part of station
programing still is drawn from singles—or, in other words, from a
product. which today is aimed essentially at. the teenage market,

Finally, one may ask: Are there any solutions? '

What is to be done with, and for, the music industry ?
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Several points are drastically necessary. One is the introduction
of a level of morality to a business which has, all too often, a buec-
caneering aspect.

-\ second desirability is the protection of small business interests.

With regard to the first, it is necessary that the record industry in-
dicate its good intent; its willingness to end flagrant abuses; its sup-
pg.rt of a law making payola and subversion of the airways a criminal
offense.

The industry should also consider the advisability of establishing a
permanent office to function on various levels, such as public relations,
contact with Federal regulatory agencies, etc.

It should also establish a self-policing program and a code of ethics.
A logical head of such an office coul an individual of national
stature, drawn from outside the music business. IIe would be akin
to arbitrators or commissioners now functioning in the film business,
the garment industry, baseball and football leagnes.

Tﬁe Billboard has already taken the initiative to assure that a meet-
ing of record industry leaders be held to consider these points.

The music business, despite its failings, is a creative one with real
cultural and economic values. American music enjoys international
prestige. It is to be hoped that such legislation as may arise out of
this investigation will foster these values, as well as introducing higher
standards of business practice.

Evils to be eliminated are payola and its corollary abuse, the open-
handed distribution of free records beyond normal promotional re-
quirements, with the intent to subvert.

It is urged that any corrective steps taken be chosen to avoid
crippling individual enterprise and the reasonable use of radio as a
promotional medium.

I wish to thank the subcommittee for its time and indnlgence.

Mr. LisumaN. Mr. Ackerman, do you wish to have included in the
record the appendix, containing facts and figures of the record in-
dustry, without reading it ?

Mr. AcrerMAN. Yes, sir. I thought the subcommittee might find
that of some interest.

The Cratrman. Let it be received in the record.

(The document referred to follows:)

APPENDIX

Facte AND FIGURES oF THE RECORD INDUSTRY

1959—a banner year. Undoubtedly the all-time high in dollar sales.
Estimates for total dollar volume range from $450 million to $480 million at
retail. This would show an increase of approximnately 19 percent for 1959 over
1958.

The dollar figures at retail from 1947 through 1959 are as follows :

Million Million
1947 . . $204.0 1054 _________________ _______ $189.0
1048 L 172.6 [ 1955 _____ 234.0
1949 - 157.9 [ 1956 ____. 320. 0
1950 .___ oo 172. 7 | 1957 . 400. 0
1951 e 179.0 | 1958 (estimate) .. _________ 390. 0
1052 ____. 189.5 | 1959 (estimate) - ________ 450-480. 0
1953 — 192. 8

Industry estimates for this buslness for 1966—just 6 years from now—place
the total dollar volume at retail in excess of $600 million.



906 RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES

Breakdown of sales (by outlet and by speed)

Dollar sales break out to approximately (estimate) : Percent
For racks (rack sales in supermarkets, drug, and variety stores) .. .._-. 18
For c¢lubs (record clubs selling direct to consumer through the mails) .- 19
For jukes (jukeboxes * * * there are approximately 500,000 jukeboxes;

ther buy approximately 45,000.000 Per Year) oo omooom oo 10
For stores (retail stores, department stores, and others who sell records or

have a record department) e 53

However, dollar sales at retail break out by speed:

[Pereent}
, | Retail outlets 2
Total Racks ! Clubs (market-analy-
business ! sis division
figures)
Sy — — ] | e
LONE PIBYS o ceeccecacccmmeammaceememsamaenn 80 80 1 100 | 71.45in 1959,
Singles..____...... 320 - 1 1 [, 26.76 in 1959.
Extended plays. .- coocecvmmmmnccncnenacmanannan ®) ® | ............ 1.79 in 1959,
1 Estimate.
3 Actual.

3 Of this 20 percent figures for the total business, it is est tmated that jukebox operators purchase approxi-
mately 45 pervent of all the singles sold in a given year.

1 1\Ve do not have any specific information en percentage of extended plays sales versus other speeds for
both total business or racks. Clubs do not sell singles or extended plays.

The Billboard Publishing Co., through its Market Analysis Division, has been
engaged and is currently engaged in a continuing weekly study of record sales in
retail stores. This division produces a research package that is supplied every
4 weeks, by means of private subscriptions, to record manufacturers. This re-
search data is obtained by means of personal visits by members of the over 4,000
jnterviewers under contract to the Billboard. These interviewers are assigned
specific stores and the stores cooperate by keeping a diary of their sales for 2 con-
secutive days. These diaries are picked up and returned to us and the mate-
rial is placed on puncheards and tabulated. The stores and the interviewers are
paid for their services. The entire project is supervised, insofar as methods and
procedures, by the School of Retailing of New York University. The purpose of
this continuing study is to supply the industry with accurate and up-to-date data
that was heretofore not available. No one company could support such an opera-
tion and thus this division of the Billboard came about and services all companies
in the business by means of accurate and detailed trend stories in the pages of
the Billboard plus making available to all manufacturers a guide for future
growth. The subscription price to manufacturers is on a sliding scale and based
on the total dollar volume of the manufacturer, thereby making it possible for
one and all to make use of this service.

The complete confidential reports, issued only to subscribers to this service,
also provide competitive figures by label, broken down by speed, price, mono
versus sterco, etc. The reports are compiled from diaries of actual cash-register
sales, from scientifically selected rotating samples of record dealers across the
Nation.
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Actual figures from the Market Analysiz Division of the Billboard on retail store
sales for 1959, taken from the continuing study of record salcs in stores re-
search package

|
Dollar sales
Retail stores only ! o ‘ Percent change

|

| e | e8|
| -

Total oo | $235,610,000 | $199, 300,000 | 18.2 increase over 1958.
Singlessales. ... ..o oo .. 63, 050, 000 71,300,000 | 11.6 decrease under 1958,

Long plays sales_ ...

168, 350. 0600 119, 300, 000 | 41.1 inerease over 1855,
Extended plays sales

4,210,000 | 7,000,000 | 44.6 decrease under 1958,

- N

Unit sales '

Total . e $105, 230,000 | $107, 735, 000 ‘ 2.3 decrease under 1958,
8ingles sales | 64,200,000 | 72,700,000 | 11.7 decrease under 1958,
Long plays sales .. 37, 940, 000 29, 10, 000 1 30.4 increase over 1958,
Extended plays sak 3,090, 000 5,035,000 | 38.6 decrease under 1958,

Mr. Lisitaman. Now, did you have an addendum to this record?

Mr. AcxermaN. Yes, sir. Before closing, I would like to add a
few informal remarks on the sub}'ect of payola. Since preparing
my statement, I have pondered what steps could be recommended
to any organization which finds its employees subjected to the pres-
sures, temptations, and outright bribes which unfortunately have
been common in the record business.

If an organization, as a result of its functions, has provided ex-
{:osnre to records during the past several years, it would have to

ave been incredibly naive not to have guarded against probings for
weak spots among its personnel. The Billboard and other trade pub-
lications in the record field, as well as radio and TV broadcasters
using recorded music, all have been constantly subjected to such
attempts.

A significant question, then, is whether a system can be installed
which can guard against the weakness of any individual employees
who might fall prey to venality, or who by developing close personal
association in the field might become suspect of bias, whether con-
scious or subconscious. It is our belief that only the group or com-
mittee system of responsibility can provide an ‘adequate safeguard.

Like all the orgamzations mentioned, we have had to take action
to protect our reputation for scrupulous honesty and reliability, of
which we are very proud, by the occasional elimination of individuals
who might be regarded as a potential security risk.

Although we have never encountered proof of actual dishonest
intent, we have eliminated individuals whose involvement with other
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companies was deemed imprudent and a violation of our stringent
company rules prohibiting participation in any personal activities
in fields we cover without permission of a superior.

Such a recent case involved a staff member who accepted gratuities
in exchange for advance information from our charts before they
were approved for release, and for advice on records made by small
companies which were gaining in popularity, so that rights to these
records could be bought ﬁy a larger company.

However, it has been many years since we installed the group or
committee system at the Billboard, a procedure which has made us
secure in the knowledge that even if any individual were so foolish
as to have dishonest intentions, our editorial columns, record reviews,
and popularity charts could not be influenced to a point where our
readers could be misled.

In our case, this system means that every record that received a
high review rating is heard by all members of our review panel, which
votes on the rating it should be given. Thus, any corrupt individual
would have only one vote among at least five knowledgeable profes-
sionals. Our record popularity charts, likewise, are protected by a
system in which a team handles the tabulations in our Cincinnati
office, a process which involves computations of many sets of data but
no area of individual judgment or choice.

This data is all subject to cross-checking by supervisory personnel
both in Cincinnati and New York every week. Finally, late sales
data is added into these tabulations by a team in our New York office.

We have been interested to note that many radio broadcasters now
seem to be switching over to the group system, to avoid placing the
tremendous responsibilities of record selection in the hands of a single
individual who must, as a result, be subjected to pressures which some
simply cannot withstand.

In conclusion, we believe that the fiber of the American people is so
strong that while one weak individual may occasionally be found, it
would be virtually impossible to seduce an entire group, especially if
its members are trained in an environment which emphasizes integrity,
objectivity, and high professional standards.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have anything further, Mr. Lishman#?

Mr, LisumAN. Yes, sir.

The CrrairMAN. Does that conclude your statement ?

Mr. AckerMAN. Yes, sir, Mr. Harris.

The CrialRMAaN, Mr. Lishman, you may proceed.

Mr. Listiman. Mr. Ackerman, on page 1 of your statement, the sec-
ond last full paragraph from the bottom, you state that song phigging
is the art, to use a kind word, of persnading a vaudevillian performer
or a bandleader or a diskjockey to perform a particular song or
record.

Now, isn’t it true that payola also generally embraces the payment
of money, let us say, to a diskjockey, for the purpose of exposing on
the air the labels of a particular company, in contradistinction to a
particular song or record ?

Mr. AckErMaN. Yes, I believe that is true, Mr. Lishman. This
particular paragraph was historical in its intent. T was thinking of
the days prior to the great expansion of the record business.



RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 909

Mr. Lisuaan. Well, today is it true or is it not true that payola
payments are made to enhance the exposure of labels of the donating
company ?

Mr. AckrrMAN. Yes.

Mr. Lisinstan, Much more often than for the plugging of a par-
ticular record ¢

Mr. AckrrMaN. Well, I would say this. I would say some disk-
jockeys are on a retainer which has a broad coverage. It does not
arply to a specific record so much as to the product of the company,
although once in a while I think the company may contact a jockey
and say something like “Please lay heavily on such and such a
record.”

Mr. LisumaN. But we have received testimony here from some disk-
jockeys to the effect that they are on regular weekly or monthly re-
tainers, either of a record distributor, or a record manufacturer, for
the purpose of laying heavily on the labels of the company making
the payments. And I gain the impression from the testimony we
have so far received that that is the customary payola practice.

Mr. AckerMaN. Yes. That is true, sir.

Mr. LisaMaN. And that the payment for the plugging of a particu-
lar record, while that happens, is more or less exceptional in this kind
of business.

Mr. AckerMaN. Yes. Except that the record label, you see, may be
interested in a particular artist. For instance, it may have problems
with its own artists, in which case it would ask the jockeys to put a
major effort upon a particular record. But, in general, I believe you
are correct.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, why is exposure over the air so important in
the popularizing of a song?

Mr. AckermaN. It is important because this is the only way that
the song or the record reaches the public, and the public, in the last
analysis, is the buyer.

Mr. Lisuman. Could you say that there is some kind of a relation-
ship between the amount of exposure that a record gets on the air over
a comparatively short period of time, and the profits that that record
may earn ?

Mr. AckerMAN. Yes. I would say that was one proviso. If the
record doesn’t have some commercial appeal in the first place, no
amount of exposure will help it. But granted that it has something
of1 the groove, then there is a relationship between exposure and
sales.

Mr. Lisitman. Have you ever calculated about how many records
the normal diskjockey could expose over a week ?

Mr. AckrrMaN. I Ymve never really calculated it.

Mr. Lisirsran. You mentioned the fact that there are between 150
or 200 new records released each week,

Mr. Ackerman. Well| it varies. Sometimes it is 130, and some-
times 150.

Mr. Lisuyan. Well, is it not reasonable to assume that all these
records could be exposed ?

Mr. AckermaN. I don’t think so. I don’t think they really could
all be exposed adequately.
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Mr. Lisuaran. .And is it a fact that the bottleneck to all this business
of exposure is the diskjockey, or the person who selects the records
for broadcasting ?

Mr. AckerMaN. Yes.

Mr. Listivman. And he is the person on whom all the economic pres-
sures of those desiring to make a profit ave centered ?

Mr. Ackermax. Yes. Thishasbeen the traditional way. As Isaid
in my statement, we see indications now where stations have been set-
ting up committee systems. DBut I think that has arisen since the
TLarris committee hewrings.  Generally, it has been the diskjockey.

Mr. Lisiinzax. Well, would you say that when a diskjockey owns a
publishing company, owns a record manufacturing company, owns a
record distributing company, and owns a music publishing company,
that he is prettv well exacting, about all that can be exacted, in the way
of profit from a song?

Mr. Ackeryan. I would say so. And, further, I would say that it
all seems to add up to final subversion of the airwaves.

Mr. Listiarax. Now, Mr. Ackerman, among records having some
commercial appeal or merit, those which are given the greatest ex-
posure, and not necessarily those with the greatest merit, may enjoy the
greater commercial success; is that corvect ?

Mr. Ackerarax. Could you give me that, again, sir?

Mr. Lisiiyran. Well, we start. from your premise that before a ree-
ord can go anywhere, it must, as you say, have something in the groove.

Mr. AckerMax. Yes.

Mr. Lisiman. But now you have a whole host of records, all of
which have something in the groove. Some of them have greater merit
than others. Tsthat correct?

Mr. AckerMAN. Yes.

Mr. TistimaN. Now, is it possible, by giving incessant exposure of
an inferior quality record in that group, to make it a much greater com-
mercial success than other records in the group which are of greater
musical merit?

Mr. AckermaN. I think that is very definitely possible, although T
would still like to make the point that before the record finally has any
actual sales, it would still have to have something in the groove.

Mr. Lisiiman. Yes,sir.  Inother words, you cannot make something
out of nothing. But once you have something you can really build
it up.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes.

Mr. Lisaman. Now, in your statement you mentioned that payola
in the form of payments to singers and other performers was a rather
old practice.

Mr. AckErMAN. Yes.

Mr. LisnimaN. Now. if you set aside the question of ethics involved,
do vou see any distinction between the acceptance of money by an in-
dividual artist. or a bandleader, and the acceptance of money or gifts
by a broadcasting personality for the plugging of music?

Mr. AckerMaN. Well, setting aside ethies, I wonld say the only dis-
tinction would be that the artist would be more likely to be more selec-
tive in the sense that he would select those songs which he thought he
could perform well.
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Myr. Lasidran. Whereas the broadeasting personality might not
have ithat. feeling of pride?

Mr. Ackeryan. That is right.

Mr. Listinyran. Because he recognizes that maybe he is in a purely
comniercial venture?

Mv. Ackerman. Well, that is a hard question.

Mr. Lisirax. Why wouldn’t the broadcasting personality have the
same kind of pride that the artist would have?

Mr. Acxeryan. Well, because if he conld not perform it well him-
self, perhaps he might figure that some other artist might do a pretty
fair job with it.

M, LasinaiaN, And could it be, too, that the tremeundous volume of
business that the broadecasting personality does, makes it difficult for
him to sit back and e selective ¢

Mr. AckerMaN. Yes, I think thisis true.

Mr. Lisinntan. Now, vou mentioned in yvour statement that phono-
graph records were fairly unimportant during the early days of radio.

Mr. Ackeryan, Yes.

Mr. Lisinran. Now, could you give us a breakdown of the reasons
for this?

Mr. Acxeryan. Yes. Well, for one thing, the record had not cap-
tured the imagination of the public to the extent that it now has cap-
tured it. I think there has been a change in home entertainment
patterns. We no longer have sheet music. Sheet music used to be the
chief vehicle of asong. This is no longer true.

Second, stations relied npon live orchestras, which they no longer
rely on.

Third, there was a certain amount of hominess attached to the per-
formance of a recording, as against the performance of a live
orchestra.

Mr. Lisiytan. Mr. Ackerman, are there any good reasons for be-
lieving that the heavy pressures put on diskjockeys and other pro-
graming personnel over a period of time result in large sales of a
record ?

Mr. Ackeryan. Yes.

Mr. Lisiiaran. What are some of these reasons?

Mr. Ackeryan. Because throngh heavy pressures on the jockey, if
the record has something in it in the first place, it will be assured of
considerable exposure, and this is very necessary to the ultimate sale
of the record.

Mr. Lisuymax. Do you agree that because broadcasting stations are
licensed, in theory, on the condition that they operate in the public
interest, that the licensee is under an obligation respecting the nature
of the music which is broadcast over the licensed facilities?

Mr. Ackrryan. I certainly do, sir.

Mr. Lisnyan. What kind of an obligation do you think that the
station licensee should live up to in connection with the broadcasting
of music over his licensed facilities?

Mr. Ackeryan. I think I should bear in mind the needs of a local
community. And I would suggest that stations try to program from
the total record business, rather than from a fragment of the record
business which amounts to 20 percent of the dollar volume,
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Mzr. Lisnyax. Now, do you think that the strong commercial pres-
sures put on the station licensee, and the broadcasting personnel, by
the record industry and others make this public interest obligation
of the licensee more difficult to fulfill?

Mr. AckrrMAN. Yes.

Mr. Lisnaan. Do you have any suggestions as to how some of this
excessively strong commercial pressure could be eliminated or eased?

Mr. AckerMan. Well, I think, for one thing, possibly a law making
payola a criminal offense wonld help. And secondly, I think stations
should try to set u¥ a committee system so that there is not any one
person responsible for the music programing.

Mr. Lisuyan. Well, in your opinion, is it correct that much of the
popular music featured on the air today is played, not because the
broadcaster feels the music is good quality, but because, in his judg-
ment, it has good commercial marketability ?

Mr. AckerMax. I think that is true. I think that is true.

Mr. Lisniaan. Do you feel, in other words, that the public interest
feature of the broadcaster’s obligations are being subordinated to the
commercial advantages that can be obtained from pushing certain
types of popular music?

Mr. AckermaN. Yes. I think in many instances that is true, al-
though I wonld like to add that there are an increasing number of
stations which seem to be changing toward more rounded music

rograming, such as long-play records. But, in a general way, 1 be-
ieve that is a fair assumption.

Mr. Lasiimax. Now, in your statement you referred to rock-and-
roll as though it were a thing in the distant past. Do you think that
rock-and-roll as a major element of program content is really a thing
that isn’t likely to reoccur?

Mr. AckerMAN. It is not yet a thing of the past, but if you listen
to 130 records a week, it is very obvious today that the manufacturers
are seeking something else. The arrangements are becoming more
professional. For instance, more violins are being used. There seems
to be a seeking for something else.

Mr. LisamaN. Now, in your statement you also said that country
and western rhythm and blues have a folk quality, and also that the
performer is often the writer of the song?

Mr, ACKERMAN. Yes.

Mr. LisumaN. Now, aren’t many of the recordings of this music
performed by individuals or small mstrumental or singing groups.

Mr. Ackerman. That. is very true, sir, although I don’t think that
a deciding factor in performances, is the cost of the recording.

Mr. Lisuman. I was coming to that. Now, isn’t it a fact that that
kind of music is cheaper to produce than music played by a large
orchestra ?

Mr. AckerMaN. Yes. But I think I could point out that there is a
considerable body of fairly good musie, like small jazz combinations,
trios, which I think, too, would be relatively cheap.

Mr. LisumaN. Would you say that the smaller cost of broadcasting
music has been an important element in this whole economic picture,
considered by record manufacturers, and others?

Mr. AckerMAN. 1 would be rather wary of saying that. I think
that the competition for hits is of such extreme nature that the broad-



RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES 913

casters, for one, I don’t think really care whether the song is an
ASCAP song or a BMI song. I think the record manufacturer is
under such pressure for hits that the size of the recording group or
the costs of the recording session is not too much of a factoy.

Mr. Lisiuyan. Now, on page G of your statement, Mr. Ackerman,
in the second full paragraph, you state:

It is estimated that jukeboxes, of which there are about 500,000 account for
45 percent of single records sold in this country,

Mr. Ackeraan. That is right, sir. )

Mr. Lisinaan. Now, I would like to ask you if you know why this
phenomenon has occurred ? ) )

Mr. AckrrMay. Well, the single records business, as I said, is a
declining one, it has grown year by year—it has grown to be a smaller
and smaller percentage of the total record business. As a matter of
fact, single records as a home entertainment item has become virtually
miniscule. Part of this might be the price of a single record. There
is considerable thought now being given to a drastic cut in the price
of single records.

Mr, Lisuyay. Do you feel the self-policing program which you
mention on page 6 of your statement can be effective unless there is
an open and vigorous means of enforcement provided, or an accom-
panying code?

Mr. AckermaN, No, I would think that it would have to be, yes.

Mr. Lismaran. Has any consideration been given to this feature.

Mr. AckeryaN. Well, the Billboard sponsored a meeting of record
manufacturers at which this was proposed. This was very, very re-
cently. The move hasnot gone very far at this point.

Mr. Lisaman. Did you discuss methods of enforcing the code of
ethics, or did you concentrate on merely getting up a platitudinous
statement about being against sin ¢

Mr. Ackeryman. Wel » I don’t like the word “platitudinous.” We
have been trying.

Mr. Lisaman. We have had so many codes of ethics offered, it is

etting to be a kind of a drug on the market. But we have seen very
ittle evidence of enforcement of these codes. That is what I am
getting at. Have you given serious consideration to the problem
of doing something more than formulate the words?

Mr. Ackerman. Well, we have been trying very hard to pull to-
gether the various organizations within the recor. industry, such as
the Record Industry Association of America, a group called
ARMADA, and frankly, it is very hard going. Idon’t think any of
us have gotten very far on it. But there Is some indication that some-
thing may come out of this.

Mr. Lisayan. In your opinion, is there any real difference between
a broadcasting personality airing a song in which he has a direct
financial interest, either through a recorg pressing company, a pub-
lishing company, 2 manufacturing company or a distributing com-
pany, and an ordinary run of the mill giskjockey who takes payola
payments for plugging the record ¢

{r. AckErRMAN. Well——

Mr. ListmaN. Is there much real difference between those two
kinds of situations, so far as the evils of this business are concerned ?

Mr. AckrrMAN. A broadcaster having a music firm.
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Mr. Lisnaax. Ie has a music firm, he has a record pressing com-
pany, he has a record manufacturing company, he has a record dis-
tributing company, and he also is the personality that broadcasts
the material coming from those companies.

Mr. AckeryMay. Yes. Would this be—I believe this is possibly an
answer: In the one case, the machinery for evildoing exists. In the
second case, there is—the venality is a fact. You see, when the
jockey receives payola, that is it.

Mr. Lasiyian. But don’t you think that the situation is conducive
to the presentation over the airwaves of material in which this per-
sonality has a commercial interest, rather than the airing of material
which would be in the public interest ?

Mr. Ackeraan. Well, certainly, the chances are there, which per-
haps make it easier.

Mr. Lisuiman. Ilas the group with whom you have had your discus-
sions concerning this code of ethics considered this problem ¢

Mr. AckerMAN. No; we have not, sir.

Mr. Lisiarax. Don’t you think it would be a good one to consider?

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes.

Mr. Lisunan. I notice on your addendum on page 2, you refer to
a recent case involving a staff member who accepted gratuities in
exchange for advance information from your charts before they were
approved for release. Ile also gave advice on records made by small
companies which were gaining in popularity, so that the rights to
these records could be bought by a larger company.

Now, before asking you questions about that part of your state-
ment, I would like to ask you the significance of the words “so that
rights to these records could be bought by a larger company.” Do
you mean that a larger company could cover a particular record ?

Mr. AckermaN. No.

Mr. Lisaman. And would that be a rather good competitive
advantage?

Mr. AckerMAN. Oh, yes.

'1\{11‘. LIQSIIMAN. And this staff member, I understand, is no longer
with you?

l\h‘?’ACKERMAN. That is right, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. And I believe it was called to your attention by this
subcommittee, that he had been receiving payments?

Mr. Ackerytan. That is right, sir.

. Mr. Lisusan. From a person who is scheduled to be a witness
ere ?

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes,

Mr. Lisiiman. But the information for which this person had been
compensated was not of the type which would in any way reflect on
the reliability of the ratings issued by your paper?

Mr. AckermaN, That is right, sir.

Mr. Lisuaan. I just wanted to clear that up for the record. Thank
you. I have no further questions.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Springer?

Mr. Seringer. Mr. Ackerman, first of all I would like to say that
I am much pleased with the thought you have given in th